Exploration of sleep as a specific risk factor for poor cardiometabolic and mental health & the comparison of subjective and objective assessments of sleep

Gewei Zhu, Bsc. (Hons), MRes



Thesis submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Dermatological Sciences,

Faculty of Medical Sciences, Translational and Clinical Research Institute,

Newcastle University, UK

January 2022

Abstract

Numerous studies have attempted to evaluate the impact of sleep on cardiometabolic and mental health, although most of the population-based studies utilised self-reported sleep assessment and health status. Therefore, the main aim of this project is to explore the relationship between accelerometer measured sleep and cardiometabolic and mental health amongst the UK Biobank participants.

The UK Biobank collected extensive information of the general UK population. They have also collected accelerometry data allowing the extraction of sleep duration and quality. Disease status was obtained from their primary care record. Out of the 84,411 participants with available processable accelerometry data, 17.3% slept <5 hours/night, 25.9% slept 5-6 hours/night, 33.5% slept 6-7 hours/night, 18.7% slept 7-8 hours and 4.6% slept >8 hours/night. Short sleep duration was significantly associated with the male gender, older age, high body mass index, social deprivation and ethnic minority group (p<0.001). A significant 'U-shaped' association was found between sleep duration and metabolic disease status. Both short and long sleep durations were also associated with negative mood and worse cognitive performances including slower reaction time and worse visual memory (p<0.001). These findings showed the importance of sleep in maintaining health. However, sleep misperception was found to be common leading to a discrepancy between subjective and objective measurements of sleep.

A cross-sectional analysis was conducted on 28 human participants (11 controls and 17 patients). Sleep was assessed using a paper sleep diary, wrist-worn tri-axial accelerometer and laboratory-based polysomnography. The level of cortisol, melatonin, mitochondrial DNA damage and gene expression was measured using saliva, urine, skin swab and hair samples, respectively. An overestimation of sleep duration was observed in this study which is consistent with the UK Biobank analysis. Patients were found to have a longer sleep duration, but a lower sleep efficiency. Moreover, patients were found to have a lower level of melatonin and cortisol. A 'U-shaped' association was found between sleep duration and mitochondrial DNA damage level. Finally, circadian rhythm and mitochondria-related pathways have been identified in the gene expression analysis. However, these associations were not found to be statistically significant. Therefore, it is proposed that larger sample size should be considered in future studies informed in part by further power calculations based upon the findings presented in the current thesis.

i

Declaration

This thesis is submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy. The research for this submission was performed in the Dermatological Sciences at the Translational and Clinical Research Institute, under the supervision of Professor Mark Birch-Machin, Professor Michael Catt, Dr Kirstie Anderson and Dr Gunn. All work is original and performed personally unless acknowledged via reference. None of the material has been submitted previously for a degree or any other qualification at this university or any other institution.

Acknowledgements

I greatly thank my academic supervisors, Professor Mark Birch-Machin, Professor Michael Catt and Dr Kirstie Anderson for providing me with this PhD opportunity. Thank you for your approachability, wisdom, enthusiasm, and knowledge from the very beginning.

This work was achieved through the support and funding provided by BBSRC and Unilever. I would like to thank my industry supervisor, Dr David Gunn for the guidance and feedback in directing this project, as well as the approachability and friendly encouragement.

This work would not have been possible without the participants who have kindly volunteered in my sleep research study. Thank you for taking the time to complete the study and provide valuable data. I would also like to thank the staff at the Freeman Hospital and Royal Victoria Infirmary for their technical expertise and guidance. Thank you, Mr James Oliver, Mr John Littlemore, Ms Victoria Avery, Ms Laura Hughes, Mr Samuel Ndaa, Mr Joseph Plows, Ms Alysa Curbison, Ms Salah Uddin, Ms Beatriz Costa, Mr Luke Kendall, Mr Alasdair Gebbels, Ms Amy Winder for all your help and support throughout my study. A special thanks to Ms Laura Hughes and Mr Alasdair Gebbels for providing me with polysomnography reports.

I would like to acknowledge Dr Kim Pearce for providing statistical support, Dr Sophie Cassidy for the UK Biobank analysis guidance and Mr Bing Zhai for providing guidance on computer coding used in my sleep study. A special thanks to my internal assessors, Dr Mark Walker and Dr Xiao Nong Wang for their advice and guidance which have contributed to this final thesis. Thanks are extended to Ms Alison Moore and Ms Jenny People for patiently teaching me the Next-Generation sequencing technique.

To the MBM research group, thank you, Dr Amy Bowman, Dr Eyman Rashdan, Dr Matthew Jackson, Dr Rebecca Hanna, Ms Catherine Bonn, Ms Roisin Stout, Ms Elizabeth Ruddy, Ms Jessica Moore and Mr Wil Reynolds for your daily support and for creating happy memories for me in the past four years. Many thanks to all members of the Department of Dermatological Sciences, Newcastle University.

Finally, a special thank you to my mum for supporting me through everything, putting up with my highs and lows. Thank you for your continuing guidance, patience and encouragement throughout my life as well as during my PhD. I would also like to thank my cat, Marmalade, for providing companionship and comfort on a daily basis.

v

Abstracti		
Decla	aration .	
Ackn	owledge	ementsv
List o	f Figure	s and Tablesxi
List o	f Abbre	viations xvi
Chap	ter 1. In	troduction1
1.1	L Circ	adian rhythm1
1.2	2 Slee	ep architecture1
	1.2.1	NREM sleep2
	1.2.2	REM sleep3
1.3	8 Vari	iation in sleep architecture3
	1.3.1	Age
	1.3.2	Gender4
	1.3.3	Ethnicity5
	1.3.4	Occupation and social status6
	1.3.5	Lifestyle factors
1.4	l Rela	ationship between sleep and cardiometabolic health10
	1.4.1	Weight gain and obesity10
	1.4.2	Type 2 diabetes12
	1.4.3	Cardiovascular diseases13
1.5	5 Rela	ationship between sleep and mental health14
	1.5.1	Cognitive function14
	1.5.2	Mood
1.6	6 Obj	ective vs Subjective assessments of sleep19
	1.6.1	Different methods of sleep assessment
	1.6.2	Sleep misperception

Table of Contents

1.7	7	Association between sleep and melatonin, cortisol and gene expression
	1.7.1	Melatonin and sleep 25
	1.7.2	2 Cortisol and sleep 28
	1.7.3	30 Gene expression and sleep
1.8	3	Literature searches
1.9))	Aims and hypothesis
	1.9.1	UK Biobank analysis
	1.9.2	2 Subjective and objective assessments of sleep
	1.9.3	3 Hypothesis
Chap	ter 2	2. Methods and Materials
2.1	L	UK Biobank
	2.1.1	UK Biobank population and study design 34
	2.1.2	2 Baseline assessments
	2.1.3	3 Accelerometry data
	2.1.4	Primary care data
	2.1.5	5 Optimal VS less optimal sleep 38
	2.1.6	5 Clinical performance specifications
	2.1.7	7 Statistical analysis 39
2.2	2	Objective and subjective assessment of sleep
	2.2.1	L Study design
	2.2.2	2 Methods of sleep detection
	2.2.3	3 Sleep categories 46
	2.2.4	Biological samples 46
	2.2.5	5 Statistical analysis: 53
Chap	ter 3	3. Exploration of sleep as a specific risk factor for poor health: a UK Biobank study
of >8	4,00	0 participants
3.1	L (Chapter overview & aims

3.2	2 F	Results	55
	3.2.1	Sociodemographic characteristics	55
	3.2.2	Anthropometric measurements	60
	3.2.3	Lifestyle characteristics	64
	3.2.4	Physical health	71
	3.2.5	6 Mental health	85
3.3	3 [Discussion	93
	3.3.1	Sociodemographic and anthropometric measurements	93
	3.3.2	2 Lifestyle	98
	3.3.3	Primary care record of disease status1	.01
	3.3.4	Mental health1	.04
3.4	4 (Conclusion1	.06
Chap	oter 4	I. Subjective and objective assessments of sleep1	.08
4.2	1 (Chapter overview & aims1	.08
4.2	2 F	Results1	.09
	4.2.1	Recruitment1	.09
	4.2.2	Subjective and objective assessments of sleep1	.12
	4.2.3	8 Questionnaire1	.25
	4.2.4	Biological samples1	.27
	4.2.5	5 Optimal vs less optimal sleep1	.48
4.3	3 [Discussion1	.48
	4.3.1	Comparison of sleep measurements between the patient and control groups 148	
	4.3.2	2 Comparisons between subjective and objective measured sleep1	.49
	4.3.3	Relationship between sleep and melatonin level1	.51
	4.3.4	Relationship between sleep and cortisol level1	.53
	4.3.5	Relationship between sleep and mtDNA level1	.55

4.3	.6 Relationship between sleep and gene expression level	157
4.4	Conclusion	161
Chapter	5. Conclusion	162
5.1	'U-shaped' association between sleep and metabolic health	162
5.2	Relationship between sleep and mental health	164
5.3	Subjective and objective assessment of sleep amongst patients and controls	165
5.4	Association between sleep and cortisol, melatonin, mtDNA damage	166
5.5	Future work	167
Chapter	6. References	170
Append	ix A	211
Append	ix B	213
Append	ix C	216
Append	ix D	219

List of Figures and Tables

Figure 1-1. Circadian rhythm of various physiological functioning2
Figure 2-1. UK Biobank recruitment and baseline assessment procedure
Figure 2-2. Timeline of the study for each participant. It takes two weeks to complete the study.
Figure 2-3. Paper sleep diary used by the regional sleep service, Newcastle upon Tyne42
Figure 2-4. Diagram demonstrating video polysomnography equipment by staff at the sleep
laboratory45
Figure 2-5. Procedure for collecting urine samples
Figure 2-6. Diagram explaining the procedure of collecting and analysing saliva samples48
Figure 2-7. Procedure for the collection and analysis of skin swab samples
Figure 3-1. Distribution of the total UK biobank participants (A) and participants with available,
processable accelerometer data (B) across gender and age groups
Figure 3-2. Relationship between sleep efficiency and various sociodemographic
characteristics
Figure 3-3. Pairwise comparisons between each sleep group regarding (A) whole body fat mass,
(B) body fat percentage and (C) basal metabolic rate62
Figure 3-4. Distribution of acceleration measured in milli-g (mg) across the five sleep groups
(p<0.001). (A) average acceleration over the most active five hours of the day (M5). (B)
Difference in acceleration between the most active five hours and least active five hours
(ΔM5L5)
Figure 3-5. Relationship between sleep efficiency and various lifestyle measurements70
Figure 3-6. 'U-shaped' graphs demonstrating the relationship between sleep duration and
metabolic health74
Figure 3-7. A "U-shaped" relationship between disease characteristics and sleep duration79
Figure 3-8. Relationship between sleep efficiency and various disease characteristics84
Figure 3-9. Pairwise comparisons between each sleep group regarding (A) reaction time, (B)
fluid intelligence score and (C) visual memory
Figure 3-10. Pairwise comparisons between each sleep group regarding (A) duration to
complete numeric path, (B) duration to complete alphanumeric path and (C) number of
symbol digit matches made correctly
Figure 3-11. Association between sleep duration and various moods
Figure 3-12. Relationship between sleep efficiency and self-rated mood/happiness

Figure 4-1. Flow chart demonstrating the participant recruitment process and the number of
people involved at each stage 110
Figure 4-2. Distribution of study participants across gender and age groups (n= 28) 111
Figure 4-3. A week of accelerometer data showing various daytime activities with different
movement intensity and night-time sleep 113
Figure 4-4. Distribution of participants across the three sleep groups. Sleep duration was
measured by the two weeks of accelerometer recording. A: Control group (n=10), B: Patient
group (n= 17), C: Control and patient groups combined (n= 27) 115
Figure 4-5. Distribution of participants across the three sleep groups. Sleep duration was
measured by a single night of polysomnography in the sleep laboratory. A: Control group
(n=11), B: Patient group (n= 17), C: Control and patient groups combined (n= 28) 118
Figure 4-6. Distribution of participants across the three sleep groups. A: Control group (n=11),
B: Patient group (n= 17), C: Control and patient groups combined (n=28). Sleep duration was
measured by two weeks of sleep diary recording 121
Figure 4-7. Comparison of sleep duration (A) and sleep efficiency (B) between the three
methods of sleep detection. C and D compare sleep duration and efficiency at an individual
level
Figure 4-8. Comparison of sleep duration (A) and sleep efficiency (B) between the control and
patient group for each method of sleep detection 124
Figure 4-9. 48-hours of urinary melatonin measurements taken every four hours when awake
and eight hours when asleep (n= 1) 129
Figure 4-10. Melatonin level (ng/ 24 hours) measured from 48-hours urine samples (n=22).
Figure 4-11. Comparison of melatonin level between A: the control and patient group, B:
different sleep groups measured by two weeks of sleep diary and accelerometer recordings,
C: sleep efficiency measured by accelerometer, and D: sleep efficiency measured by sleep
diary
Figure 4-12. Salivary cortisol concentration throughout a 24-hours period. A sample was taken
every four hours (n= 1)
Figure 4-13. Cortisol level was measured from a morning saliva sample taken at home and the
hospital after polysomnography (n= 28) 134

Table 2-1. Reagents for 83bp real-time PCR using previously established protocol (Koch et al.,
2001)
Table 2-2. Previously established amplification settings for 83bp real-time PCR 50
Table 2-3. Reagents for 1kb real-time PCR using a previously established protocol (Rothfuss et
al., 2010)
Table 2-4. Previously established amplification settings for 1kb real-time PCR
Table 3-1. Summary of sociodemographic characteristics across the five sleep groups (n=
84,411)
Table 3-2. OR (95% CI) of being male, aged over 70 years, high BMI, living in the most deprived
area and being an ethnic minority across the different sleep groups (n= 84,411)
Table 3-3. Summary of various anthropometric measurements across the five sleep groups (n=
84,411)
Table 3-4. OR (95% CI) of having high waist circumference and waist to hip ratio across sleep
groups in both males and females (n= 84,411)63
Table 3-5. Percentage of participants with various lifestyle characteristics across the different
sleep groups (n= 84,411)
Table 3-6. OR (95% CI) of having various lifestyle habits (n= 84,411)
Table 3-7. Association between the activity level and sleep duration (p<0.001) (n= 84,411).68
Table 3-8. Summary of health-related characteristics amongst different sleep groups (n=
84,411)
Table 3-9. OR (95% CI) of having sleep apnoea, long-standing illness, cardiometabolic disease,
cardiovascular disease, diabetes and hypertension (n= 84,411)75
Table 3-10. Number of participants with various mental and metabolic diseases extracted from
primary care records77
Table 3-11. Percentage of participants with various diseases in each sleep group (n= 84,411).
Table 3-12. OR (95%CI) of having various diseases diagnosed by doctors (n= 84,411) 80

Table 3-13. Binary regression model showing odds ratio of various diseases between those
with optimal/good sleep and those with less optimal/poor sleep (n= 84,411)82
Table 3-14. Clinical performance specification (n= 84,411). 83
Table 3-15. Summary of cognitive function test results across the five sleep groups (n= 84,411).
Table 4-1. Descriptive analysis results of various accelerometer variables (10 healthy controls
and 17 patients). Data were obtained from two weeks of accelerometer recording114
Table 4-2. Descriptive analysis results of various PSG variables (n= 28). Data were obtained
from a single night of PSG117
Table 4-3. Descriptive analysis results of various sleep diary variables (n= 28). Data were
obtained from two weeks of sleep diary recording120
Table 4-4. Summary of Questionnaire answers (n= 26)126
Table 4-5. Participants' vote on the main cause of discomfort during their overnight stay in the
sleep laboratory (n= 26)
Table 4-6. Significant Ingenuity canonical pathways identified in females144
Table 4-7. Significant Ingenuity canonical pathways identified in males. 145
Table 4-8. Comparison of melatonin and cortisol levels between those with optimal and less
optimal sleep. Less optimal sleep is defined as having short or long sleep duration, as well as
more fragmented sleep148

List of Abbreviations

AASM	American Academy of Sleep Medicine
BMI	Body mass index
BMK1	ERK5/Big MAP kinase 1
cDNA	Complementary DNA
CI	Confidence interval
DLMO	Dim light melatonin onset
ECG	Electrocardiogram
EEG	Electroencephalogram
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
EMG	Electromyogram
EOG	Electrooculogram
ERKs	Extracellular signal-regulated kinases
GABA	Gamma-aminobutyric acid
GP	General practice
IL-6	Interleukin-6
IPA	Ingenuity pathway analysis
JNK/SAPK	c-jun N-terminal or stress-activated protein kinases
L5 value	Activity level of the least active five hours
МАРК	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
mg	Milli-g
MITF	Melanocyte inducing transcription factor
mtDNA	Mitochondrial DNA
MTC	Multiple testing correction
NBlock	Number of episodes of movement
NPV	Negative predictive value
NREM	Non-rapid eye movement
OR	Odds ratio
OSA	Obstructive sleep apnoea
РСА	Principle component analysis
PPV	Positive predictive value
PSG	Polysomnography

- qPCR Real-time polymerase chain reaction
- REM Rapid eye movement
- RLS Restless leg syndrome
- ROS Reactive oxygen species
- SD Standard deviation
- SWS Slow-wave sleep
- TNF- α Tumour necrosis factor-alpha
- TRYP Tyrosinase-related protein
- WASO Wake after sleep onset
- 6-SMT 6-sulphatoxymelatonin
- ΔM5L5 Difference between the most and least active five hours of the same day

Chapter 1. Introduction

1.1 Circadian rhythm

The regulation of the sleep/wake cycle is controlled by the circadian rhythm (Figure 1-1) which is the 24-hour internal clock within an organism. It has a pivotal role in controlling alertness and sleepiness depending on light changes in the external environment which allow organisms to do the appropriate thing at the right time (Reddy S, 2020, Vitaterna et al., 2001). For example, a nocturnal rodent would become easy prey for other animals if it has decided to leave its burrow in the broad daylight. In mammals, the central circadian clock can be found in the suprachiasmatic nuclei which are located in the anterior hypothalamus (Vitaterna et al., 2001). Peripheral clocks, on the other hand, are found in various organs including the heart, lungs, liver and skeletal muscles (Vitaterna et al., 2001, Yamazaki et al., 2000, Carley and Farabi, 2016). The development of the mammalian circadian system occurs postnatally, especially during the first four months of life (Rivkees, 2007, Reddy S, 2020). The circadian rhythm is essential for helping humans adapt to environmental changes such as light, temperature and food availability, as well as optimising energy expenditure. Irregular circadian rhythm due to both voluntary (such as jet lag and shift work) and involuntary (such as age and illness) circumstances can result in various physical and mental health conditions including obesity, diabetes, depression and sleep disorders (Reddy S, 2020, Vitaterna et al., 2001).

1.2 Sleep architecture

Sleep is fundamental for many functions including energy conservation, neuronal remodelling, body healing, memory consolidation and metabolic regulation (Reddy S, 2020). There are two types of sleep: non-rapid eye movement (NREM) sleep and rapid eye movement (REM) sleep. REM sleep is especially associated with dreaming (Carley and Farabi, 2016). Switching between these two types of sleep is controlled by the monoaminergic neurons (including noradrenergic and serotonergic neurons) and the cholinergic neurons located in the brainstem (Carley and Farabi, 2016, Hobson et al., 1975). During REM sleep, cholinergic neurons are highly active while monoaminergic neurons are virtually silent (Carley and Farabi, 2016). The current clinical guidelines further divided NREM sleep into three stages: N1, N2 and N3, each with its own characteristics and electroencephalography (EEG) patterns. Under normal circumstances, descent to the deep N3 stage should happen within the first hour of sleep onset. NREM and REM sleep stages typically alternate cyclically every 60-90 minutes throughout the night (Carley and Farabi, 2016).



Figure 1-1. Circadian rhythm of various physiological functioning. The sleep/wake cycle is maintained by the circadian rhythm in all organisms including plants, animals and humans. Image adapted from Bjelajac et al. (Bjelajac and Djercan, 2019).

1.2.1 NREM sleep

1.2.1.1 N1 stage

The N1 stage is a transition from wake to sleep, and therefore it is the lightest stage of NREM sleep. This stage lasts approximately 5-10 minutes (Bush and Hudson, 2010). It is characterised by the presence of theta waves with a frequency of 4-7 Hz and the loss of alpha waves (Carley and Farabi, 2016).

1.2.1.2 N2 stage

The N2 stage lasts approximately 20 minutes and is characterised by bursts of waves with a frequency of 11-16 Hz and a duration of >0.5 seconds. It is also marked by the expression of K-complexes which are biphasic waves with a duration of >0.5 seconds (Carley and Farabi, 2016, Bush and Hudson, 2010). During this stage, muscles start to relax, heart rate slows down and body temperature reduces (Eugene and Masiak, 2015). The percentage of the N2 stage increases with age (Ohayon et al., 2004).

1.2.1.3 N3 stage

The N3 stage is the deepest stage of NREM sleep. A person may feel disoriented for a few minutes if woken during this stage (Eugene and Masiak, 2015). It is characterised by the presence of delta waves which are large (>75 μ V) and slow with a frequency of 0.5-3 Hz (Carley and Farabi, 2016, Dijk, 2009). It is also associated with the secretion of growth hormone and the falling of thyroid-stimulating hormone (Gronfier and Brandenberger, 1998).

1.2.2 REM sleep

The REM sleep stage accounts for about 18-25% of total sleep time (Dijk, 2009). It has a characteristic of sharp theta waves or wake-like EEG patterns. It is also linked with the lowest skeletal muscle tone (Carley and Farabi, 2016). The amount of REM sleep a person experiences each day changes with age (Ohayon et al., 2004). It is the longest at birth which is about eight hours, then at 20 years of age it becomes approximately two hours, and finally, it is only about 45 minutes by the age of 70 years (Purves D, 2001).

1.3 Variation in sleep architecture

1.3.1 Age

Ageing is a complex biological process. It has a vital impact on various physiological systems and rhythmic behaviours including the circadian sleep/wake rhythm (Kondratova and Kondratov, 2012, Giebultowicz and Long, 2015). The recommended sleep duration for ≥65year-olds by the National Sleep Foundation is 7-8 hours. However, many older adults may not be able to achieve this as increasing age is associated with a reduction in the duration, quality, depth, intensity and continuity of sleep, even in the absence of sleep disorders (Schmidt et al., 2012, Miner and Kryger, 2017). Studies have found that the total sleep time decreases by approximately ten minutes for every decade in healthy females and eight minutes per decade in healthy males. It tends to plateau after 60 years of age (Li et al., 2018, Dorffner et al., 2015, Ohayon et al., 2004). An increase in the proportion of the N1 and N2 sleep stages, but a decline in the N3 and REM sleep stages with age has also been observed (Ohayon et al., 2004, Redline et al., 2004). This may be due to reduced circadian signals that oppose the homeostatic drive for sleep (Dijk et al., 1999). The amplitude of circadian rhythmicity in melatonin and cortisol productions and endogenous core body temperature was also found to be reduced in older adults leading to a weaker circadian regulation (Schmidt et al., 2012).

The chronotype of an individual may change with age. Older adults tend to prefer an earlier bedtime and an earlier awakening in the morning compared to younger people (Carrier et al.,

1997, Duffy and Czeisler, 2002, Viola et al., 2012, Mander et al., 2017). They also commonly experience longer sleep latency, more sleep fragmentations, shorter or fewer sleep cycles and have more fragile sleep (Mander et al., 2017). It has previously been observed that people ≥65 years old often report insomnia symptoms and drowsiness. This is especially common in people with comorbidity or polypharmacy. This may be due to the fact that the secretion of melatonin can be blocked by using certain beta-blockers and therefore increase sleep fragmentations (Carley and Farabi, 2016). Additionally, the pain associated with various diseases including heart diseases, lung diseases and arthritis can also contribute to sleep disturbances observed in the elderly (Carley and Farabi, 2016). Finally, the frequency of daytime napping also increases with age which may lead to reduced sleep pressure at nighttime (Carley and Farabi, 2016). While only 10% of 55–64-year-olds reported regular daytime naps, this has increased to 25% in 75–84-year-olds and >50% of naps are unplanned (Foley et al., 2007). However, it is also important to note that in a proportion of older individuals, subjective daytime sleepiness is reduced as they transit from midlife into older adulthood (Dijk et al., 2010). Therefore, the impact of age on the circadian rhythm and sleep physiology varies between individuals and this could be due to a combination of factors, for instance, gender, genetic polymorphism, lifestyle habits and co-morbid conditions (Viola et al., 2012, Schmidt et al., 2012, Mander et al., 2017).

1.3.2 Gender

The combination of environmental, cultural and social impacts contributes to gender differences which cause males and females to sleep differently (Mallampalli and Carter, 2014). Females experience unique hormonal and physical changes throughout life including menstrual cycle, pregnancy, lactation and menopause which can have a vital impact on the sleep health of females and increase their risk of sleep disorders at specific time points such as restless leg syndrome (RLS), obstructive sleep apnoea (OSA) and insomnia (Lee and Kryger, 2008). For example, with an increasing number of pregnancies, the risk of RLS increases (Berger et al., 2004), and the prevalence of insomnia is higher in postmenopausal women than premenopausal women (Mallampalli and Carter, 2014). Moreover, psychosocial factors have also played a vital role in sleep health. More midlife females have the role of caregivers compared to males and they commonly express stress which then leads to a higher risk of depression and sleep disturbances (Mallampalli and Carter, 2014).

Although, it is important to note that there appears to be a discrepancy between subjective and objective assessments of sleep. Even though females were more likely to self-report sleep complaints and insomnia (Zhang and Wing, 2006), polysomnographic evidence did not support this (Baker et al., 2007). Existing studies have found that older males tend to experience more disturbances during NREM sleep than age-matched females (Mander et al., 2017, Ohayon et al., 2004). The percentages of N1 and N2 sleep stages are also significantly higher in males. As a result, they tend to experience lighter sleep (Redline et al., 2004). On average, older males experience a 3-fold deficit in slow-wave sleep (SWS) than older females (Ohayon et al., 2004). Additionally, females recover better from sleep deprivation than males by having higher sleep efficiency and a greater percentage of the N3 sleep stage (Reynolds et al., 1986). A study involving 34 age-matched males and females has reported that on nonworking free days males have significantly later bedtime and wake time than females (Santhi et al., 2016), although it is not yet clear when the gender difference in sleep emerges, some evidence suggests that the gender difference in N3 sleep emerges between 30 and 40 years old (Ehlers and Kupfer, 1997).

Understanding the difference in sleep health between males and females is critical in sleep research as it will potentially help to develop prevention strategies, better diagnosis methods and more targeted treatment for sleep problems.

1.3.3 Ethnicity

Sleep architecture is significantly affected by ethnicity. American Indians were found to have a higher percentage of the N1 and N2 sleep stages, but a lower percentage of the N3 sleep stage compared to white and black ethnicities, although REM sleep did not appear to vary between different ethnicities (Redline et al., 2004). On the contrary, a polysomnographic study reported that the black ethnicity spent more time in REM sleep, as well as more total sleep time than the white ethnicity, but the black ethnicity spent significantly less time in deep sleep (Profant et al., 2002). A similar finding was reported in other studies in which African-Americans were found to have a higher proportion of the N2 sleep stage and less SWS than European-Americans and Caucasians (Egan et al., 2017, Tomfohr et al., 2012). A crosssectional analysis carried out amongst the UK Biobank population reported that the black ethnicity was more likely to experience inadequate sleep and have a morning chronotype compared to other ethnicities based on self-reported sleep (Malone et al., 2016). Their morning chronotype could be explained by the fact that the black ethnicity is more responsive

to morning light than the white ethnicity (Smith et al., 2009, Malone et al., 2016). Additional to the difference in habitual sleeping habits between different ethnicities, a study also reported a difference in response to jet lag and night shifts (Eastman et al., 2016). Participants had a delayed sleep/wake and meal schedule by nine hours in a controlled sleep laboratory and after three days, the European-Americans showed significantly more phase delay than the African-Americans suggesting that the circadian misalignment caused by jet lag or night-shifts will last longer in African-Americans. Consistent with the UK Biobank study mentioned earlier by Malone et al. (Malone et al., 2016) this study also found that African-Americans scored significantly higher on morningness compared to European-Americans. A possible explanation for this could be due to a greater change in seasonal photoperiod experienced by European-Americans (Eastman et al., 2016).

The exact mechanism for the racial difference in sleep architecture is not entirely clear yet. A possible explanation is their choice of residential areas. The black ethnicity is more likely to work in a job involving shift work and as a result, they are more likely to live in the inner city than in rural areas. Living in the inner city was found to be associated with shorter sleep duration as it is associated with a higher noise level and more light pollution (Hale and Do, 2007). Additionally, they are more likely to face chronic stress which is associated with dysfunction of the hypothalamic–pituitary–adrenal axis and hyperactivation of the sympathetic nervous system. This in turn could cause a decrease in SWS (Tomfohr et al., 2012, Buckley and Schatzberg, 2005).

1.3.4 Occupation and social status

Nowadays, shift work is very common as society becomes increasingly dependent on around the clock operations in many occupations such as healthcare, military and manufacturing. These shift workers are required to modify their sleep/wake pattern according to their assigned working hours which could cause circadian misalignment in those individuals. Additionally, they are chronically exposed to bright light at night-time which is the wrong biological time for it. The combination of these factors can have various detrimental effects on shift workers including metabolic disorders, cancers, cardiovascular diseases and mental illnesses (James et al., 2017, Doljansky et al., 2005, Islam et al., 2020). Apart from circadian patterns, sleep duration is also closely linked with occupations. A cross-sectional epidemiologic survey conducted amongst US residents reported that the prevalence of having a short sleep duration (<6 hours/night) was the highest amongst workers in enterprises,

followed by transportation, manufacturing and public administration (Luckhaupt et al., 2010). The link between occupation and sleep was also supported by a similar study conducted amongst the Chinese population which found that the sleep duration was the lowest for civil servants and the sleep quality was the lowest for professional workers (Sun et al., 2015). Occupation is closely related to the education level and household income, and therefore it is an important component in determining the socioeconomic status of an individual.

A considerable amount of literature has been published on the association between socioeconomic status and sleep. Lower status occupations often involve shift works which as mentioned previously, could cause disruptions to sleeping patterns. Individuals with a lower socioeconomic status were found to have a longer objectively measured sleep latency and wake after sleep onset (WASO), as well as poorer self-reported sleep quality (Mezick et al., 2008). The socioeconomically disadvantaged groups are also more likely to have sleep complaints and experience chronic insomnia symptoms (Grandner et al., 2010b, Green et al., 2014). Various environmental and emotional factors could act as a mediator for this association as individuals with lower socioeconomic status are more likely to have complaints about the noise outside, room temperature and worries regarding their health (Mezick et al., 2008). Lower socioeconomic status may also be associated with medical conditions which could have adverse effects on sleep (Marco et al., 2011). Additionally, not only adults' sleeping patterns are affected by socioeconomic status, but adolescents can also be affected. Adolescents from a low socioeconomic status household were more likely to have a shorter actigraphy-measured sleep duration and later bedtime, as well as more inconsistent sleeping patterns on weekends compared to weekdays. Possible explanations could be that they have less supervision from their parents regarding their sleep habits or parents with less education may not be aware of good sleep hygiene practices (Marco et al., 2011). However, a reversed association was reported in school children. Sleep duration was found to be shorted amongst schoolchildren from a higher socioeconomic status household. This could be due to a combination of factors such as more access to television, video games and the internet which delays their bedtime, and earlier waking times due to both parents going to work in the morning (Arman et al., 2011).

1.3.5 Lifestyle factors

1.3.5.1 Cigarette smoking

There is a large volume of published studies describing the link between sleep habits and various lifestyle factors such as alcohol consumption, smoking and physical activity. Current smokers have previously been reported to commonly experience longer sleep latency, shorter sleep duration, lower sleep efficiency and lighter sleep as indicated by a higher percentage of N1 and N2 sleep stages and lower SWS (Lauderdale et al., 2006, Zhang et al., 2006, Kaneita et al., 2005, Riedel et al., 2004).

Possible mechanisms proposed include the direct activating effect of nicotine on nicotineacetylcholine receptors leading to the release of neurotransmitters that adversely affect the central nervous system. This in turn affects the sleep/wake cycle (Kaneita et al., 2005). It may also be due to the indirect effects of nicotine on physical health. For example, adverse consequences of smoking include medical conditions such as respiratory diseases which may affect the sleep architecture (Zhang et al., 2006, Kaneita et al., 2005). It is possible that the interaction between smoking and other lifestyle factors contributed to disturbed sleep. Heavy smokers were also found to have higher caffeine intake compared to light smokers and nonsmokers (Riedel et al., 2004, Phillips and Danner, 1995).

1.3.5.2 Caffeine

Caffeine is a psychoactive substance found in many dietary sources including coffee, tea and cocoa. Coffee is widely consumed by many people to combat sleepiness and restore alertness (Landolt et al., 2004). Adenosine is a neurotransmitter that promotes sleep by inhibiting the cholinergic neurons in the basal forebrain. The primary mode of action of caffeine is adenosine receptor blockade and therefore, blocks its sleep-promoting effect and increases wakefulness (Roehrs and Roth, 2008). A polysomnographic study found that consuming one cup of regular coffee 30 minutes prior to bedtime has very little effect on sleep measurements, while two cups of coffee are associated with longer sleep latency, shorter sleep duration, lower sleep efficiency and less SWS in healthy young adults (Karacan et al., 1976). This is supported by the findings of Okuma et al. which reported the observation of longer sleep latency, shorter sleep duration and reduced REM sleep following caffeine administration 30 minutes prior to bedtime. Overall, it was found that the effect of caffeine consumption before sleep mimics the symptoms of insomnia (Okuma et al., 1982).

1.3.5.3 Alcohol

Alcohol is known to have a sedative effect that induces sleepiness after consumption. However, it appears that alcohol drinkers have lower sleep quality than non-drinkers as they have shorter sleep duration, increased REM sleep and more fragmented sleep (Kaneita et al., 2005). According to polysomnography (PSG) measurements, following alcohol consumption in the evening, participants experienced shorter sleep latency, lower sleep efficiency, more awakening episodes and more slow-wave sleep. Additionally, they observed a gender difference in the response which showed that females were affected more than males. However, contrary to the previous study mentioned, this study found that alcohol reduced REM sleep (Arnedt et al., 2011). A reduced level of REM sleep was also reported in a study assessing the impact of heavy drinking (Rohsenow et al., 2010). The effect of alcohol consumption could continue into the next day when people experienced increased next-day sleepiness and worse performance in the sustained attention and speed test. This could have serious results such as road accidents or accidents at work for people in safety-sensitive occupations (Rohsenow et al., 2010).

A possible mechanism explaining the acute effect of alcohol on sleep is through its effect on the gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA). Alcohol consumption causes the release of GABA in the brainstem and spinal cord, as well as enhances the function of GABA_A receptors leading to a decreased level of REM sleep. However, the effect of chronic alcoholism showed the opposite effect. The function of GABA_A receptors is reduced in alcohol dependence leading to an increase in REM sleep (Colrain et al., 2014). This could be the reason why in the first study mentioned in this section, alcohol drinkers showed more REM sleep than non-drinkers.

1.3.5.4 Physical activity

The well-known function of sleep includes energy conservation and restoration. Therefore, it is not a surprise that the need for sleep increases after exercise. The beneficial effects of physical activity on health are widely accepted. Its positive impact on sleep has previously been published in an epidemiology survey where participants reported that after light or moderate exercise in the early evening, they are falling asleep more easily, experiencing deeper sleep and higher alertness in the following morning (Vuori et al., 1988). Total sleep time and SWS are also increased after exercise (Kubitz et al., 1996). Apart from these acute effects of exercise on sleep, the effect of chronic exercise on sleep has also been documented. Athletes were found to have more SWS, longer sleep duration and shorter sleep latency, even

when they are not training (Paxton et al., 1983). Physical exercise has also been found to improve sleep quality and depression measures amongst elderly adults with depression (Singh et al., 1997).

A potential mechanism linking exercise and sleep is through the cytokine response. Strenuous exercise leads to an elevated level of inflammatory cytokines which is associated with sleep onset and SWS as the peripheral cytokine levels could directly modulate the central nervous system or indirectly via the vagal nerves (Dickstein and Moldofsky, 1999). However, the association between sleep and physical activity may be bi-directional. It is possible that those who had enough sleep have more energy to exercise compared to those who did not get enough sleep.

1.4 Relationship between sleep and cardiometabolic health

1.4.1 Weight gain and obesity

Numerous studies have attempted to evaluate the impact of short sleep duration on cardiometabolic health. A meta-analysis involving 45 cross-sectional epidemiological studies from around the world has shown that adults with short sleep duration (<5 hours/night) have 55% higher odds for obesity, while children with short sleep duration (<10 hours/night) have 89% higher odds. Reducing the sleep duration by only one hour per day was associated with a 0.35 kg/m² increase in body mass index (BMI) in adults (Cappuccio et al., 2008). This is consistent with a 16-years longitudinal study conducted on 68,183 women which demonstrated that having a self-reported habitual short sleep duration (<5 hours/night) leads to a 1.14 kg weight gain and they have 15% higher odds for developing incident obesity compared to those who have a habitual sleep duration of 7-8 hours/night (Patel et al., 2006). Apart from habitual sleep deprivation, acute partial sleep restriction also showed similar results. Energy intake, body weight and leptin all showed an increase after a reduction of selfreported habitual sleep duration from >8 hours/night to 4 hours/night in 14 healthy women (Bosy-Westphal et al., 2008). This is consistent with the findings of a 6-years longitudinal study conducted in 276 adults aged 21-64 years. This study not only reported an increased risk of weight gain, higher abdominal circumference and obesity amongst subjectively measured short sleepers (5-6 hours/night), but they have also found that longer sleepers (9-10 hours/night) have a similar risk for them as well. The significance of these findings remained even after adjustment for energy intake and physical activity level (Chaput et al., 2008).

However, it is important to note that the impact of sleep duration on BMI may not be consistent throughout life. Amongst younger adults, a negative association was observed between sleep duration and BMI, whereas in middle-aged adults, a 'U-shaped' relationship was observed and finally, no obvious relationship was observed amongst the elderly adults (Grandner et al., 2015b). A longitudinal study carried out on the Japanese adult population also reported a gender effect of sleep on the risk of obesity. They have found that males (n= 31,477) with a self-reported sleep duration of <6 hours/night had a higher risk of weight gain and obesity compared to those who slept 7-8 hours/night. However, no significant association was found for females (n= 3,770) (Watanabe et al., 2010). It is also important to note that there are some contradicting results reported by cross-sectional and longitudinal studies. A cross-sectional analysis (n= 5,021) carried out using the Whitehall II study found that \leq 5 hours of self-reported sleep per night is associated with significantly higher BMI and waist circumference, as well as a higher risk for obesity compared to a sleep duration of 7 hours/night. However, no such relationship was observed in their prospective study conducted in 6,592 participants (Stranges et al., 2008a).

A potential mechanism explaining the association between short sleep and obesity is through the change in the level of the hunger-suppressing hormone leptin and hunger-promoting hormone ghrelin. It is thought that chronic partial sleep deprivation leads to increased activation of the sympathetic nervous system causing inhibition of leptin release (Spiegel et al., 2004a). When sleep is restricted in healthy young participants, an increase in ghrelin level and a decrease in leptin level were observed which increased hunger and stimulates their appetite for calorie-dense foods (Spiegel et al., 2004b, Spiegel et al., 2004a). A negative association has also been found between sleep duration and the intake of fats (Grandner et al., 2010a). Additionally, it is possible that by having a shorter sleep duration, people have more opportunities for food intake which eventually leads to weight gain and obesity. Another possible explanation is that sleep-deprived individuals are more likely to experience fatigue which leads to a reduction in physical activity levels (Patel et al., 2006). Therefore, the association observed between sleep duration and obesity could be explained by a change in both energy intake and energy expenditure. Moreover, it is also possible that sleep deprivation is the result of other health problems caused by obesity. The relationship between sleep and obesity could be bi-directional.

1.4.2 Type 2 diabetes

The dramatic increase in obesity and type 2 diabetes incidents seems to have occurred around the same time as the progressive decrease in sleep duration. Many prior studies have evaluated the role of sleep in the regulation of glucose and insulin. During the first half of the nocturnal sleep period, there is an increase in glucose level due to reduced glucose utilization by the brain during SWS and decreased peripheral uptake by the muscles. Glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity improve during the latter part of the night when glucose utilization increases during REM sleep. The difference in glucose uptake between the early and late part of the night means that the effect of partial and total sleep deprivation on the risk of type 2 diabetes will be different (Spiegel et al., 2005).

To date, many studies have revealed a correlation between sleep and type 2 diabetes. A systematic review involving 13 independent cohort studies has shown that both short (≤6 hours/night) and long (>8 hours/night) sleep durations are associated with a higher risk of type 2 diabetes. The effect appears to be large in males compared to females. Additionally, not only sleep duration has an impact on it, but sleep quality also plays an important part. Those who experience difficulties initiating and maintaining sleep also have higher odds of diabetes (Cappuccio et al., 2010). A similar finding was reported in the Sleep Heart Healthy Study conducted on 1,486 participants which reported higher odds for impaired glucose tolerance and type 2 diabetes in those who self-reported a sleep duration of <6 hours and >9 hours per night compared to 7-8 hours per night (Gottlieb et al., 2005). This is consistent with other studies in this area which showed that short sleep duration is associated with significantly higher odds of diabetes (Altman et al., 2012, Holliday et al., 2013, Ayas et al., 2003b). A prospective study involving 6,599middle-aged Swedish males revealed a significant association between self-reported difficulties initiating sleep or frequent use of hypnotics and the incidence of diabetes almost 15 years later. This association remained significant even after controlling for common confounders such as age, lifestyle, family history and social class (Nilsson et al., 2004). This association was not found amongst the German population as reported in a 7.5-year prospective study by Meisinger et al. However, they have found that after multivariable adjustment, males (n= 4,140) who frequently experienced difficulties maintaining sleep at baseline have a 60% higher risk of type 2 diabetes and females (n= 4,129) with experience of difficulties maintaining sleep have 98% higher risk (Meisinger et al., 2005).

There are a few potential causative mechanisms explaining the relationship observed between sleep and the risk of type 2 diabetes. Acute and chronic sleep deprivation may increase the risk of type 2 diabetes by directly increasing insulin resistance and glucose intolerance or indirectly by stimulating appetite through the change in leptin and ghrelin levels as mentioned in the previous section. This could promote weight gain leading to insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes (Spiegel et al., 2005). Another potential mechanism linking sleep deprivation and type 2 diabetes is via the inflammatory pathway. Partial sleep deprivation (4 hours/night) was found to be associated with increased production of proinflammatory cytokines such as interleukin 6 (IL-6) and tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α). This was observed after even just a single night (Irwin et al., 2006). There is evidence suggesting a strong positive association between inflammation and insulin resistance (Festa et al., 2000, Vgontzas et al., 2004).

1.4.3 Cardiovascular diseases

As mentioned previously, a significant association between sleep duration and the sympathetic nervous system have been reported by several studies. Blood pressure varies depending on the autonomic nervous system activity. When the sleep duration of young adults was reduced from eight hours to 3.6 hours, an increase in the sympathetic nervous system and blood pressure was observed (Tochikubo et al., 1996). Therefore, it is not a surprise that sleep duration plays an important role in cardiovascular health.

A meta-analysis conducted by Cappuccio et al. which included 15 studies showed that both self-reported short and long sleep durations are related to a greater risk of stroke and coronary heart disease compared to a sleep duration of 7-8 hours/night amongst different populations including Europe, the USA and East Asia. However, when looking at the total cardiovascular disease, the significant association only remained amongst people with a longer sleep duration (Cappuccio et al., 2011). This is consistent with other studies in this area. Both subjectively measured short (<5 hours/night) and long (\geq 10 hours/night) sleep durations were associated with a higher risk of myocardial infarction and stroke in 30,934 participants (Altman et al., 2012). A US prospective study conducted on 71,617 participants found that those who self-reported a sleep duration of <5 hours/night have a 45% higher risk of coronary heart disease 10 years later, while >9 hours/night is associated with a 38% higher risk (Ayas et al., 2003b). Apart from sleep duration, sleep quality also appears to have a major impact on coronary heart disease risk. People (n= 10,308) who reported sleep disturbances had a

significantly higher risk of coronary heart disease, while those who did not report restless or disturbed nights did not show such an association, despite having a short sleep duration (Chandola et al., 2010). Moreover, insomnia symptoms were also associated with an increased risk of acute myocardial infarction. People (n= 52,610) who have complained about having difficulties initiating and maintaining sleep almost every night had a 45% and 30% higher risk of acute myocardial infarction, respectively (Laugsand et al., 2011). The risk of ischaemic heart disease mortality was also higher amongst those who self-reported sleep duration of <6 hours/night compared to 6-7 hours/night (n= 5,249). However, this association only existed in those using hypnotics. In those who have never used hypnotics, no association between sleep and ischaemic heart disease was observed (Garde et al., 2013).

The relationship between short sleep duration and cardiovascular health may partly be explained by an overactivity of the sympathetic nervous system and increased blood pressure. On the other hand, the association observed between long sleep duration and cardiovascular health may be mediated by the presence of other co-morbidities such as sleep apnoea (Ayas et al., 2003b). Sleep apnoea patients commonly experience fragmented sleep which increased their need for sleep. Those with sleep-disordered breathing were found to have higher odds of cardiovascular diseases including stroke, coronary heart disease and heart failure (Shahar et al., 2001). There are, however, other possible explanations. The change in leptin and ghrelin levels caused by sleep restriction leads to an increased appetite. This in turn facilitates the development of impaired glucose tolerance and obesity which increases the cardiovascular risk (Cappuccio et al., 2011). The possible interference of lifestyle habits and social class cannot be ruled out. The Whitehall II study has found that both long and short sleepers were more likely to have lower socioeconomic status, be a current smoker and have a lower physical activity level. The combination of these factors could increase their risk of cardiovascular diseases, as well as mortality (Stranges et al., 2008b). Similar findings were also reported in a US population-based study (Krueger and Friedman, 2009).

1.5 Relationship between sleep and mental health

1.5.1 Cognitive function

Many studies have tried to investigate whether there is an ideal amount of sleep needed to achieve the best cognitive performance. A cross-sectional study carried out 12 well-established cognitive tests on >10,000 participants observed a "U-shaped" curve between cognitive function and sleep duration. They have illustrated that participants who sleep both

less than and more than 7-8 hours/night performed worse in those cognitive tests regardless of age. Even though sleep duration tends to go down with increasing age. Participants who have slept more than usual on the night prior to the cognitive tests had better performance. Participants with extreme short sleep duration (<4 hours/night) added approximately eight years to their age. Sleep was measured subjectively in this study (Wild et al., 2018). A crosssectional analysis carried out by Kyle et al. using data from the UK Biobank showed that individuals with a self-reported sleep duration of <7 hours/night or >9 hours/night were more likely to have cognitive impairments (n= 477,529). They also had poorer performance on the reasoning test, slower reaction time and worse numeric, visual and prospective memory. Surprisingly, they have found that people with frequent insomnia symptoms performed slightly better in cognitive tests, but the effect was small, and therefore unlikely to be clinically observed meaningful (Kyle et al., 2017b). Similar results were also in other longitudinal studies (Scullin and Bliwise, 2015). Self-reported short and fragmented sleep was associated with cognitive complaints 22 (Virta et al., 2013) and 28 (Kulmala et al., 2013) years later (n= 2,336 and 2,994, respectively). The Whitehall study has also reported that any adverse changes in sleep duration, for example, decreasing the subjectively measured sleep duration from 6-8 hours/night or increasing it from 7-8 hours/night were associated with a significant reduction in the cognitive function in five years' time amongst 1,459 females and 3,972 males (Ferrie et al., 2011). A meta-analysis investigating the relationship between sleep duration and cognitive disorders found that the risk of developing cognitive disorders is significantly higher in those who sleep <4 hours or >10 hours per night (Xu et al., 2020). Poor sleep such as longer sleep latency (Branger et al., 2015) and acute sleep deprivation (Lucey et al., 2018), and excessive daytime sleepiness (Carvalho et al., 2018) were all found to be associated with increasing amyloid deposition in non-demented individuals which is a biomarker for Alzheimer's disease. Prolonged subjectively assessed sleep duration (>9 hours/night), on the other hand, was also found to be a predictor of neurodegeneration in a 10-years follow-up study and is associated with an increased risk of all-cause dementia and Alzheimer's disease (n= 2,457) (Westwood et al., 2017). A similar result was reported in the meta-analysis carried out by Xu et al. A 'U-shaped' relationship was found between subjectively determined total daily sleep duration and the risk of cognitive disorders (Xu et al., 2020). Simple reaction time was also found to be reduced in 12 sleepdeprived individuals (Choo et al., 2005) and their performance in working memory

tasks deteriorated significantly after 24 hours of acute total sleep deprivation (Chee and Choo, 2004, Wimmer et al., 1992).

The contribution of age to the effect of sleep on cognitive function remains controversial. Some studies suggested that the effect of sleep deprivation on cognitive function is often underestimated in younger individuals while the opposite happens in older individuals. A cross-sectional study looking at reaction time has found that after 24 hours of sleep deprivation, reaction time only deteriorated in ten younger individuals, but has no significant effect in the other ten older people (Philip et al., 2004). Another study involving 60 15-19 years old students from a high performing high school found that 7-nights of partial sleep restriction measured by wrist-worn actigraphy (5 hours/night) increased their subjective sleepiness and reduced their attention, working memory, executive function and positive mood. The cognitive performance of the sleep restriction group was worse than the control group even after two nights of recovery sleep (Lo et al., 2016). However, some studies did not find a significant association between cognitive dysfunction and subjectively measured sleep in 235 young adults (Zavecz et al., 2020).

Various studies have investigated the effect of both chronic partial and acute total sleep restriction on cognitive function. Participants in both sleep restriction groups performed worse than the control group in psychomotor vigilance and digit symbols tasks. It was found that the effect of four hours of partial sleep restriction for 14 days had a similar effect as two nights of total sleep restriction and six hours of partial sleep restriction for 14 days is equivalent to one night of total sleep restriction (n= 48) (Van Dongen et al., 2003). Acute total sleep restriction is known to have a significant deleterious effect on most cognitive domains including attention, memory and processing speed (Lim and Dinges, 2010). In 1959, Peter Tripp stayed awake for 201 hours in order to raise money for charity. He coped well on the first two days and from the third day he started to have visual hallucinations and it worsened with time. During the last few days, he started to develop mental disorders and cognitive impairment. He also developed auditory hallucinations, his speech became slurred and could not recite the alphabet. This provided evidence supporting that sleep is essential for the normal functioning of the body and mind (A Rolls, 2010). However, it is important to note that older individuals were found not to be affected as much as younger individuals under the effect of sleep restriction (Philip et al., 2004).
Speed and accuracy are two main aspects measured for working memory and attention and they were found to be adversely affected by sleep deprivation (Choo et al., 2005, Chee and Choo, 2004, Smith et al., 2002). Additionally, the speed and accuracy of psychomotor vigilance tasks deteriorate linearly with a decrease in sleep duration (n= 66) (Belenky et al., 2003). Due to the fact that iconic memory has a short duration and limited capacity, visual tasks are particularly vulnerable to sleep deprivation. A reduction in accuracy and slower reaction time was observed following a night of total sleep restriction (n= 11) (Raidy and Scharff, 2005). Studies were carried out to investigate the impact of sleep on decision making and they found that acute total sleep deprivation has a significant impact on an individual's flexible decision making and innovative thinking skills. A study conducted on 10 healthy participants found that sleep-deprived individuals often find it difficult to utilise new information in solving complex innovative decision-making tasks as sleep loss increases rigid thinking (Harrison and Horne, 1999). This becomes more pronounced as age increases (Killgore et al., 2006). Additionally, a study involving logic reasoning tasks showed that people's mental processing speed reduces under the effect of acute total sleep deprivation (Monk and Carrier, 1997).

The association between sleep duration and cognitive function might be explained by frontotemporal grey matter atrophy. A longitudinal study conducted amongst middle-aged and elderly adults found that both short and long sleep durations are associated with thinning of the frontotemporal region (Spira et al., 2016). Grey matter deficit has also been previously reported in people with insomnia symptoms including difficulties initiating and maintaining sleep (Joo et al., 2013). Other neurodegeneration biomarkers related to sleep are β-amyloid and tau. A study conducted in middle-aged and elderly adults showed a greater β-amyloid burden amongst short sleepers (<7 hours/night) compared to people who sleep >7 hours/night and it is also higher in those with lower sleep quality (Spira et al., 2013). Tau is also elevated by approximately 50% in sleep-deprived individuals (Holth et al., 2019). Both biomarkers are related to the neurodegeneration observed in Alzheimer's' disease. Moreover, the relationship between metabolic health and various inflammatory biomarkers such as IL-6 and TNF- α has been discussed in previous sections. The association between these biomarkers and cognitive decline has also been investigated which showed that individuals with systematic inflammation have poorer cognitive performances including processing speed, spatial reasoning, short-term memory and executive function (Lin et al., 2018, Charlton et al.,

2018, Marsland et al., 2015). However, it is also possible that short or long sleep durations are a symptom of neurodegenerative disorders, rather than a cause for them.

1.5.2 Mood

Sleep is not only important for the normal functioning of the human body and health. It is also crucial for the well-being of an individual. Mood deficits are increased by 55% in individuals with less sleep (Short et al., 2020). Sleep is commonly disrupted in depressed individuals. Numerous studies attempted to explore the relationship between sleep and mood. In perimenopausal women, a higher depression score was found to be associated with a higher insomnia score, a lower sleep efficiency and a shorter sleep duration objectively measured by PSG. In younger women, those experiencing depressive emotional symptoms had more SWS and REM awakenings. Finally, in postmenopausal women, guilty feelings were linked with longer SWS latency, lower sleep efficiency and shorter sleep duration (Toffol et al., 2014). The percentage of REM sleep was also found to be elevated in depressed individuals (Orff et al., 2012). Chronic sleep deprivation is very common amongst undergraduate students. a crosssectional study found that shorter self-reported sleep duration (<7 hours/night) and lower sleep quality were both associated with a higher prevalence of depressive symptoms in 9,515 university students (Li et al., 2020). This is in agreement with the findings of the Japanese student population. They reported a significant association between a bedtime later than 1.30 am, sleep latency ≥30 minutes and poor self-assessed sleep quality and the prevalence of depressive symptoms. Additionally, those with poorer sleep quality were more likely to have suicidal ideation (Supartini et al., 2016). Depression alone added a lot of burden on an individual, but poor sleep further contributes to this burden leading to worse consequences. A study investigated the additive impact of chronic partial sleep deprivation and depressive symptoms on physical and cognitive performances in 287 undergraduate students. They reported that those who have depressive symptoms and sleep deprivation have greater anxiety, poorer cognitive performance and worse physical functioning compared to those with depressive symptoms but not sleep deprived. However, the limitation of this study is that all measurements including sleep were assessed using subjective questionnaires (Nyer et al., 2013).

There are several potential mechanisms linking poor sleep and negative mood. Poor sleep is associated with melatonin dysregulation. Phase shifts in dim light melatonin onset (DLMO) were linked with the depressive mood in new mothers which potentially contributes to the

development of postpartum mood disorders (Sharkey et al., 2013). This is consistent with prior findings in non-perinatal women which showed a positive relationship between the severity of depression and circadian misalignment (Emens et al., 2009). Another possible pathway linking sleep and depression is through the activation of the inflammatory response system. Systemic inflammation is common in sleep-deprived individuals and it was found that the level of proinflammatory cytokines including IL-6 and TNF- α are also elevated in depressed individuals (Dowlati et al., 2010). Lastly, good sleep commonly co-exists with other healthy lifestyles which contributes to better physical and mental health.

1.6 Objective vs Subjective assessments of sleep

1.6.1 Different methods of sleep assessment

As mentioned in the previous sections, sleep is fundamental for both physical and mental health. Poor sleep can be a predictor of future diseases. Therefore, the assessment of sleep is an essential component of health checks. Over the years, various methods of sleep assessment have been developed and new technologies are constantly emerging. Most of these home detection methods give binary results in which the states are classified either as wake or sleep. Some more sophisticated methods can give ternary results in which the states are classified as wake, NREM sleep or REM sleep. Finally, the gold-standard laboratory-based PSG are able to classify states as wake, N1, N2, N3 and REM sleep (Ibáñez et al., 2018a).

1.6.1.1 Sleep diaries

Subjective/self-reported sleep is commonly assessed using sleep diaries. The recording typically lasts one or two weeks which an individual provides information on their wake time activities such as exercise, naps, caffeine intake and alcohol intake, as well as sleep pattern each day including their sleep duration and the number of awakenings (Ibáñez et al., 2018a, Ibáñez et al., 2018b). Some sleep diaries may also contain additional information, for example, the cause of waking up, level of stress before bed, recall of dreams and their perception of sleep quality (Ibáñez et al., 2018b). The Pittsburgh Sleep Diary is the oldest documented sleep diary. It contains separate components which need to be completed at bedtime and waketime. It has been validated in healthy controls and sleep disorder patients to show its sensitivity at detecting sleep duration and quality (Monk et al., 1994, Ibáñez et al., 2018b).

Traditionally, sleep diaries are in paper format, but electronic sleep diaries are emerging which has its unique benefits. Scoring is automated and it avoids the inaccuracy caused by participants retrospectively completing several days of recording at the same time from memory (Tonetti et al., 2016). The main electronic sleep diary available on Google Play include Sleep diary pro (developer: Froggyware, average review: 4.2 out of 5), Healthy sleep diary (developer: Fruct, average review: 3.9 out of 5) and Sleep diary lite (developer: Froggyware, average review: 3.8 out of 5) (Ibáñez et al., 2018b).

The main advantage of sleep diaries is that it allows relative long-term sleep monitoring in their natural sleeping environment compared to more complicated sleep assessment such as laboratory-based PSG. Moreover, it is easy to use and only requires the participant to spend a few minutes each day to complete it. However, sleep diaries also have their limitations. It is subjective and therefore can be unreliable due to sleep misperception which will be discussed in later sections.

1.6.1.2 Wrist-worn research actigraphy

To overcome the limitation of subjective assessments of sleep, wrist-worn actigraphy is the most popular choice. It consists of a two or three-axis accelerometer that measures the movement of the wearer and then converts this activity metric to estimate sleep and wake patterns using various algorithms (Walsh et al., 2017). Various wrist-worn accelerometers have been utilised in large-scale epidemiological studies and validated against sleep diary and PSG recordings. The Axivity AX3 tri-axial wrist-worn accelerometer was utilised by the UK Biobank which provided valuable data on the physical activity level and sleep/wake pattern of their participants (Nikbakhtian et al., 2021, Doherty et al., 2017). Another commonly used wrist-worn accelerometer is the GENEActiv which was used by the Whitehall II study (van Hees et al., 2018).

Its main advantage is that it's easy to use and once charged, it can take a few weeks of measurements allowing a continuous monitor of sleep/wake pattern while the wearer is in their natural sleeping environment. Furthermore, it is an objective measurement of sleep and therefore it is more reliable than subjective assessments of sleep. However, one of the limitations of wrist-worn actigraphy is that it cannot distinguish between sleep and quiescent wake. As a result, it cannot detect sleep latency. It often overestimates sleep and underestimates wake leading to an overestimation of sleep duration and efficiency (Paquet et al., 2007). Additionally, it cannot be used to stage sleep.

1.6.1.3 Sleep tracking mat

There are several under-mattress bed sensors available on the market, for example, the sleep tracking mat manufactured by Withings. Withings mat's market price in 2021 is \$99.95 and it proposed to offer the detection of sleep stages (light, deep and REM sleep), heart rate and snoring (Withings). The under-mattress bed sensor utilises a ballistocardiography-based monitoring system which allows the detection of heart rate, breathing rate and musculoskeletal movement and it has been validated against actigraphy and PSG (Mack et al., 2009, Da Woon et al., 2014). The use of cardiorespiratory and movement signals in sleep staging (light, deep and REM sleep) has been tested against PSG in a healthy population giving an accuracy of 69% (Willemen et al., 2014). Pressure-sensitive bed sheets have also been compared against PSG and it has achieved a precision of 70.3% (Samy et al., 2014). The pressure-sensing mat typically consists of a grid of fibre optic pressure sensors and the relative pressure is calculated by the amount of light passing between the emitter and the receiver. The movement caused by respiration and heart rate can be observed as a small cyclic variation in pressure (Walsh et al., 2017).

The advantage of a sleep tracking mat is that the user does not need to wear anything, so it does not cause any discomfort that may lead to sleep disturbances. It is available for domestic usage, raising the possibility for long-term sleep/wake monitoring in users' natural sleeping environments. This is especially beneficial to vulnerable groups such as children, elderly adults and those with cognitive impairment as it allows minimal change to their sleeping environment. However, as this method is relying on breathing and movement patterns to measure sleep, its accuracy is likely to be reduced amongst people with certain conditions involving abnormal breathing and movement such as sleep apnoea and RLS.

1.6.1.4 Sleep tracking ring

Another smart sleep tracker is the OURA ring which is a multisensory device claiming to be able to distinguish sleep stages (light, deep and REM sleep) and detect naps. It also monitors the heart rate and body temperature throughout the day and night (ring). The OURA ring consists of a tri-axial accelerometer, gyroscope, two infrared LED photoplethysmographs and a temperature sensor (Chee et al., 2021). Several studies have validated the OURA ring against PSG and research actigraphy which demonstrated its sensitivity at capturing sleep patterns, although it was found that the OURA ring significantly underestimates deep sleep and REM sleep, while significantly overestimating WASO, but it is consistent with measurements taken

by the research actigraphy (de Zambotti et al., 2019, Chee et al., 2021, Asgari Mehrabadi et al., 2020). It is important to note that a study found that the discrepancies in sleep staging were greater when the wearer chose to wear it on their ring finger. This is possibly due to different blood supplies giving different optical sensor outputs (de Zambotti et al., 2019).

The ŌURA ring is small in size which means that it causes a minimal disturbance during sleep. It also allows long-term domestic sleep monitoring while the wearer sleeps in their familiar environment. However, there is still room for improvement regarding the sleep staging algorithm adopted by the ŌURA ring.

1.6.1.5 Polysomnography

PSG is a medical procedure commonly performed in a sleep laboratory that involves several measurements. Sleep stages are identified by brainwave activity measured by electroencephalogram (EEG) and eye moments are recorded by electrooculogram (EOG) which is important for staging REM sleep. The differentiation of REM sleep from wakefulness is based on muscle activity recorded by chin electromyogram (EMG), while periodic limb movement is identified by limb EMG. Other measurements include an electrocardiogram (ECG) which monitors the heart rate, pulse oximetry which measures the oxygen saturation and a nasal cannula which detects the airflow. Additionally, microphones and video cameras are placed in the room to record sounds and movements (Ibáñez et al., 2018a).

The main advantage of PSG is its accuracy in detecting and staging sleep. However, it also has some disadvantages. Individuals undertaking PSG will need to sleep in an unfamiliar environment which could induce stress and affect their sleep. Additionally, the sleep laboratory may not be as quiet as their home and with the numerous wires connect to their body, it may lead to sleep disturbances throughout the night. Finally, laboratory-based polysomnography is quite time-consuming and expensive as the set-up is completed carried out by specialist sleep physiologists. Therefore, this method is typically carried out for only one night and it cannot be used for long term sleep monitoring.

1.6.2 Sleep misperception

Sleep duration is known to be a predictor of the development of cardiometabolic disorders. Most of the population studies utilitied self-reported sleep. Moreover, the diagnosis of some sleep disorders such as insomnia is commonly based on subjective discomfort caused by difficulties initiating and maintaining sleep. However, it has been found that subjective and

objective measures of sleep quantity and quality do not always agree with each other. The discrepancy between subjective and objective assessments of sleep is known as sleep misperception (Park et al., 2020).

Poor correlation between sleep questionnaires and actigraphy has been previously reported (Girschik et al., 2012). This is consistent with other studies in this area. A study comparing recordings of single-channel EEG, actigraphy and sleep diary found that the difference between the two objective measurements did not differ from each other significantly. However, both methods were significantly different from the sleep diary in terms of total sleep time and sleep efficiency, while no clinically significant difference was found regarding sleep latency and WASO (Chou et al., 2020). Sleep durations reported by retrospective sleep diary and sleep questionnaire were found to be longer compared to that measured by actigraphy and PSG (Matthews et al., 2018).

Several factors have been associated with sleep misperception such as gender and psychosocial factors. For instance, males are less likely to underestimate their sleep duration compared to their spouses (Park et al., 2020). Satisfaction with socioeconomic status was positively associated with an overestimation of sleep. However, this association was only observed in females. Overall, females are more prone to sleep misperception (Park et al., 2020). Additionally, Unemployment and self-perceived stress are both associated with a higher risk of reporting poor sleep, while no impact was observed on objectively measured sleep (Tworoger et al., 2005, Buysse Daniel et al., 2008). Subjective perception of sleep can have an impact on daytime functioning. Self-reported poor sleep was associated with negative feelings and sleepiness on the following day (Semler and Harvey, 2005).

Sleep misperception is also present amongst people with disorders including insomnia, depression and bipolar disorders (Perlis et al., 1997). The association between subjective and objective assessed sleep duration can be modified by insomnia and depressive symptoms, as well as the perception of health (Matthews et al., 2018). When comparing sleep diary, actigraphy and PSG, no significant difference was detected between the latter two, while sleep latency, WASO and sleep duration detected by sleep diary were significantly different to PSG (McCall and McCall, 2012). A study involving 122 participants with insomnia complaints found that their self-reported sleep assessment underestimated their sleep duration and overestimated their sleep latency compared to the sleep laboratory recordings (Carskadon et al., 1976). This is consistent with other studies in this area. Insomniacs often underestimate

their sleep duration, while the opposite occurs in healthy controls. On average, insomniacs identify approximately 73% of sleep as wakefulness compared to PSG. Healthy controls, on the other hand, commonly overestimate their sleep duration. The discrepancy observed in insomniacs could be due to their altered memory function around sleep onset (Perlis et al., 1997). Similar to insomniacs, bipolar disorder patients also tend to underestimate their sleep duration compared to healthy controls. However, on the contrary to insomniacs, they do not overestimate their sleep latency (Ritter et al., 2016).

Another factor affecting the perception of sleep is the length of sleep opportunity and the time of the day. When a group of healthy adults were given 12 hours of night-time sleep opportunity which is longer than their habitual sleep duration of 7-8 hours/night, they significantly underestimate their sleep duration. This mimicked the characteristics of insomnia which an individual spent a lot of time being awake in bed. The opposite was observed when the same participants were given four hours of napping opportunity which they overestimated their sleep (Bianchi et al., 2012).

Sleep efficiency was also found to be a significant factor affecting self-perception of sleep measures in children and their parents. A study comparing sleep diary and actigraphy recordings in children and their parents showed that amongst children with lower sleep efficiency, the discrepancy was greater between objective and subjective measures. Both the children themselves and their parents overestimated their sleep time by more than 30 minutes and underestimate the duration of WASO, although their estimation of bed-time and wake time were relatively accurate. The source of discrepancy observed in children could be due to several factors, such as the general level of cognitive functioning and their ability to estimate time (Mazza et al., 2020).

Understanding sleep misperception amongst insomniacs and bipolar disorders has important clinical implications for the management of these disorders. Results from previously published studies suggested that subjective sleep measurements should be evaluated carefully and encourage the use of validated actigraphy for the assessment of sleep-related measures to improve the reliability of sleep detection. In order to capture reliable measures of sleep, it was found that at least five or six nights of recordings are needed (Aili et al.).

1.7 Association between sleep and melatonin, cortisol and gene expression

1.7.1 Melatonin and sleep

1.7.1.1 What is melatonin?

N-acetyl-5-methoxytryptamine, also known as melatonin, is the main hormone produced by the pineal gland. The release of melatonin is under the control of suprachiasmatic nuclei. The secretion is maximal during the dark phase of the day and halted during the light phase in all species, regardless of whether they are nocturnal or diurnal (Van Someren, 2000, Arendt and Skene, 2005). The nocturnal production of melatonin is regulated by the pineal serotonin N-acetyltransferase activity and protein level. An increase in the protein level shows a parallel change in the activity level which increases the level of circulating melatonin (Gastel et al., 1998). Prior studies have measured melatonin in saliva and plasma, or as 6-sulphatoxymelatonin (6-SMT) in urine (Arendt and Skene, 2005).

Sleep deprivation under a bright-light environment leads to a suppression of melatonin secretion (Strassman et al., 1991). This is mediated by a reduced pineal serotonin N-acetyltransferase activity caused by light exposure (Gastel et al., 1998). It has been shown that DLMO can be used to reliably assess the circadian phase position and it is useful for assessing phase-shifting caused by bright light and chronobiologic disorders, for example, winter depression (Lewy and Sack, 1989).

1.7.1.2 Role of melatonin in sleep regulation

The role of melatonin in the regulation of the sleep/wake cycle is well-documented. The nocturnal secretion of melatonin allows a smooth transition from the wake stage to sleep. The circadian rhythm of melatonin release closely correlates to the nocturnal hours of sleep. Any alteration in the melatonin synchronisation, for instance, jet lag or night shifts, is associated with sleep disturbances (Shochat et al., 1998). Monitoring of the circadian rhythm secretion of urinary 6-SMT showed that the increase in sleep propensity significantly correlates to the onset of melatonin secretion (Tzischinsky et al., 1993). The same pattern was also observed in blind people (Nakagawa et al., 1992).

Melatonin has been associated with increased subjective sleepiness and lower body temperature when provided during daylight hours. similarly, bright light exposure at night-time suppresses melatonin secretion and leads to reduced sleepiness and increased body temperature. Administration of >5mg of melatonin prior to nocturnal sleep can lead to an

increase in REM sleep (Arendt and Skene, 2005, Dijk and Cajochen, 1997). This is consistent with the findings of other studies. Exogenous melatonin administered prior to a 2-hours evening nap leads to both shorter sleep latency and longer sleep duration (Nave et al., 1995), although it is important to note that the hypnotic effect of melatonin supplement may be time-dependent suggesting an interactive effect of exogenous melatonin with endogenous melatonin. It was found that when 5mg of melatonin was provided at noon, sleep propensity occurs about 3.7 hours later. However, the latency to sleep propensity was reduced to only one hour when melatonin is administered at 9 pm (Tzischinsky and Lavie, 1994).

The hypnotic effect of melatonin raises the possibility of treating melatonin-deficient insomniacs with exogenous melatonin administration. Fast-release melatonin was found to be beneficial in terms of sleep initiation, while slow-release melatonin was found to improve sleep maintenance amongst elderly insomniacs (Haimov et al., 1995).

1.7.1.3 Therapeutic benefits of melatonin in age-related changes, Jet lag and shift work

The inevitable age-related changes in circadian rhythm are well-documented. Daytime serum level of melatonin progressively decreases with age, regardless of gender. The same pattern was also observed regarding the nocturnal melatonin level. It was low during the first six months of life and it peaks at 1-3 years of age then it progressively declines with age. The total 24-hour 6-SMT secrete also shows an age-related decline for both males and females. The sharp rise in nocturnal melatonin secretion after dark observed in the younger group diminishes in the older group (Iguchi et al., 1982, Waldhauser et al., 1988, Bojkowski and Arendt, 1990).

Benzodiazepines are commonly used to improve sleep initiation amongst the elderly population but it has also been associated with poor sleep maintenance as it inhibits melatonin production (Garfinkel et al., 1997). Therefore, the pharmacological effects of melatonin supplements in the elderly with sleep complaints have been evaluated in various placebo-controlled studies (Olde Rikkert and Rigaud, 2001). Three weeks of treatment with 2 mg melatonin per night was found to significantly improve sleep efficiency while no significant impact was observed on sleep duration. This increase in sleep efficiency was mainly due to shorter sleep latency and WASO (Garfinkel et al., 1995). The beneficial impact of melatonin replacement therapy on sleep initiation and maintenance has also been reported (Haimov et al., 1995). Amongst those who have been taking benzodiazepines, taking 2 mg of melatonin each night for three weeks has significantly increased their sleep duration and decreased their

WASO, sleep latency and sleep fragmentation. As a result, they have higher sleep efficiency (Garfinkel et al., 1997). Melatonin was taken two hours before bedtime in these studies. Reduced sleep latency was observed even at a lower dose of 0.5 mg suggesting its role in promoting sleep. However, no improvement in sleep duration, sleep efficiency and WASO was observed at this dosage (Hughes et al., 1998).

Other than the age-related events experienced by everyone, some lifestyle events can also lead to a change in melatonin production and circadian misalignment. For instance, when travelling across different time zones, a desynchronisation of circadian rhythm occurs which requires a resynchronisation of body rhythm to the local time. This is known as jet lag. It is still debatable whether melatonin should be administered to combat the negative symptoms of jet lag. A study that investigated the use of exogenous melatonin in alleviating jet lag found that by taking 5mg of melatonin three days prior to their flight and continuing for another four days after their arrival in the new time zone (eight time zones west), participants did not report self-perceived jet lag, whereas the placebo groups did report jet lag (Arendt et al., 1986). Even a lower dose of 3 mg of melatonin appears to be sufficient for the alleviation of jet lag symptoms caused by flying 11 time zones east (Takahashi et al., 2002), although not all studies proved the beneficial effects of melatonin on jet lag. Edward et al. compared those who took 5 mg of melatonin to those who did not when travelling 10 time zones east and they all reported fatigue on the first day after arrival which improved after that. No significant effect of melatonin on sleep disturbances, sleep latency and night-time awakening episodes was found when comparing the two groups. A possible explanation could be that all the participants in this study were highly motivated to adapt to the new environment (Edwards et al., 2000). Suggesting that amongst those with high motivation, the effects of self-perceived jet lag are not significant even in the absence of exogenous melatonin administration.

Apart from jet lag, individuals may experience circadian misalignment due to shift work which is required by many professions. There are various negative outcomes associated with shift work which include disturbed sleep, decreased alertness and cognitive deficits, as well as a higher risk for diseases. In particular, those who work in a job involving night shifts are required to adapt to daytime sleep and work when their body is ready for sleep (Burgess et al., 2002). Night shift workers adapt differently to their light/dark profile. A study measured 6-MST in night nurses to investigate their phase position found that some people experienced phase advance and a few people experienced phase delay, while the majority of them have

the same melatonin profile as non-shift workers. Those who did not have a phase shift in their melatonin profile had shorter main sleep duration compared to the other groups but they were more likely to take evening naps and therefore, overall sleep duration was the same for all three groups (Dumont et al., 2001). The intensity of light exposure during the night shift appears to play an important role in phase shifting. Higher light intensity at night is associated with phase delay in melatonin secretion (Boudreau et al., 2013). It was found that those who have adapted well to the night shift (i.e. their salivary melatonin level peaks during their sleep period at day-time) have higher subjective mood and alertness, as well as longer daytime sleep duration and higher sleep efficiency (Boudreau et al., 2013). Numerous studies have also evaluated the impact of exogenous melatonin in improving shift workers' tolerance to night shifts. It was found that 5 mg of melatonin taken prior to sleep has significantly increased sleep duration and sleep quality. It is also associated with better mood and higher alertness (Folkard et al., 1993). A lower dose of 1.8 mg of slow-releasing showed similar results. When taken half an hour before daytime sleep, sleep duration increased significantly amongst shift workers (Sharkey et al., 2001). These findings suggest that melatonin supplements could potentially improve sleep in shift-workers and in turn have beneficial effects on their work performances.

1.7.2 Cortisol and sleep

1.7.2.1 What is cortisol?

Cortisol is released into the blood when the corticotropin-releasing hormone is secreted by the paraventricular nucleus which acts on its receptors in the anterior pituitary leading to the release of adrenocorticotropic hormone. The adrenocorticotropic hormone then acts on the adrenal cortex and leads to the release of cortisol. Cortisol has feedback inhibition on the paraventricular nucleus and anterior pituitary leading to a decreased level of corticotropin-releasing hormone and adrenocorticotropic hormone (Bush and Hudson, 2010). On the contrary to the melatonin profile, cortisol level is at the lowest at about midnight and a rise in cortisol level typically begins 2-3 hours after sleep onset. The level of cortisol peaks at approximately 9 am, then it progressively decreases throughout the day to the nadir (Buckley and Schatzberg, 2005).

1.7.2.2 Role of cortisol in sleep regulation

In healthy individuals, wakefulness and N1 sleep stage are both associated with a higher cortisol level, while the plasma cortisol level decreases in SWS sleep (Nicolas C. Nicolaides, 2000). The level of urinary cortisol secretion was found to be significantly associated with the

amount of REM sleep in healthy individuals with no sleep problems (Vgontzas et al., 1997). Higher evening cortisol level has been associated with less REM sleep and more awakening episodes (Vgontzas et al., 2003). The integrity of sleep progressively diminishes with increasing age. This could be mediated through the age-related changes in the cortisol profile. The plasma cortisol profile of 18-83 years old adults showed a progressive increase of nocturnal nadir with age in both males and females, although the diurnal rhythmicity of cortisol secretion was preserved in the elderly, the relative amplitude appears to be dampened and there is a phase advance change in the circadian elevation (Van Cauter et al., 1996). This is consistent with the findings of other studies. Moreover, the concentration of plasma cortisol is associated positively with the total wake time and this association is strong in older adults compared to younger adults (Vgontzas et al., 2003).

Other than the inevitable changes in cortisol levels associated with ageing, an elevated level of cortisol caused by depression or other stress-related disorders are associated with sleep disturbances characterised by lighter sleep and frequent awakenings (Bush and Hudson, 2010). Evening cortisol level was also found to be higher amongst chronic insomnia patients and it correlates significantly with the number of night-time awakening episodes (Rodenbeck et al., 2002). Amongst insomniacs, the level of cortisol is dependent on their sleep duration. Those with a shorter objectively measured sleep duration (<5 hours/night) showed a higher cortisol level (D'Aurea et al., 2015). A positive association between self-perceived sleep problems and cortisol levels has also been reported. Those reporting more sleep complaints have a higher cortisol level throughout the day compared to those with fewer sleep problems and the difference was greater regarding the evening cortisol level (Hackett et al., 2020). Additionally, sleep deprivation is known to be associated with increased cortisol level and when given an additional stressor, sleep-deprived individuals shows an amplified response (Minkel et al., 2014). Prior study has found that both partial (4 hours/night) and total sleep deprivation leads to a significant increase (37% and 45%, respectively) in cortisol level compared to a normal sleep schedule of 8 hours/night (Leproult et al., 1997). Another study has also reported a reduced amplitude of cortisol rhythm under the sleep-restricted condition (<4 hours/night). It also took 1.5 hours longer to reach nocturnal nadir from morning acrophase. Additionally, cortisol levels measured in the afternoon and evening are both higher when the participants are sleep-restricted (Spiegel et al., 2004a). A reduced rhythm amplitude of cortisol was also reported amongst shift workers with a fast rotating shift system (Touitou et al., 1990).

The elevated cortisol level could be a marker for corticotropin-releasing hormone hyperactivity, therefore any interventions to decrease corticotropin-releasing hormone activity and cortisol level will potentially be beneficial to insomniac and other sleep disorders patients (Bush and Hudson, 2010). A study assessed the impact of two hours mid-afternoon nap on the cortisol level in sleep-deprived individuals and they reported a beneficial effect. After napping, participants showed improved alertness, less self-perceived sleepiness and a significant decrease in the cortisol level, although the cortisol level did not remain decreased, it progressively increased with time suggesting that sleep has an inhibiting effect on the secretion of cortisol, while wake and alertness can result in an increase in cortisol (Vgontzas et al., 2007). The use of an antidepressant in insomnia patients has been evaluated and the results illustrated a positive impact on the cortisol level. After administration, the mean cortisol level significantly reduced and improvement in sleep was observed (Rodenbeck et al., 2003).

1.7.3 Gene expression and sleep

The circadian clock gene network oscillates with a 24-hour cycle which controls the rhythms in physiological and behavioural processes. The first circadian mutant in Drosophila was identified by Konopka and Benzer in 1971 which was period, then the mammalian circadian gene, Clock, was identified in mice and cloned (Rijo-Ferreira and Takahashi, 2019, Konopka and Benzer, 1971, King et al., 1997). Over the past decades, many more circadian genes have been identified. For instance, Cry1, Cry2 (van der Horst et al., 1999) and Bmal1 (Bunger et al., 2000) have all been associated with the maintenance of circadian rhythmicity using mouse models. Additionally, mPer1 and mPer2 deficient mice showed disrupted locomotor activity rhythms (Bae et al., 2001). Mutations in those genes could lead to the development of various sleep disorders by altering the sleep phase (Patke et al., 2017), contributing to tumour progression through enhanced cell proliferation and metabolism dysregulation (Papagiannakopoulos et al., 2016) and increasing the susceptibility to viral infections via the circadian activity of the metabolic and trafficking pathways (Edgar et al., 2016). The association between circadian genes and ageing has also been reported. The interaction of Per2 and Cry1 is regulated by the level of polyamines and its level decreases with age (Zwighaft et al., 2015). Additionally, studies have found that Bmal1-deficient mice show symptoms of premature ageing such as sarcopenia, cataracts and organ shrinkage. This indicates that it plays an important role in ageing (Kondratov et al., 2006).

1.7.3.1 Circadian control of sleep

Individuals with circadian gene mutations are at risk of developing circadian rhythm sleep disorders. For instance, hPer2, CKIdelta and Cer2 missense mutations have all been associated with the familial advanced sleep phase disorder which is characterised as having an earlier habitual sleep time compared to the societal norm, i.e., "morning larks". They also have a fourhour advance in melatonin rhythm (Toh et al., 2001, Xu et al., 2005, Hirano et al., 2016). On the contrary to the familial advanced sleep phase disorder, delayed sleep phase disorder is a form of insomnia characterised by a shift to a later habitual sleep time compared to the societal norm, i.e., "night owls". It has been associated with a mutation of the Cry1 gene (Patke et al., 2017). With the increasing popularity of genetic testing services such as 23 and Me and biobanks such as the UK Biobank, researchers are able to utilise a large amount of genetic information to investigate the relationship between genes and chronotypes, as well as their relationships with mental and physical disorders. Using a genome-wide association study, 351 loci have been identified to have an association with chronotype in the UK Biobank and 23andMe participants. Some of the genes identified include Per1, Per2, Per3 and Cry1. As mentioned above the Per2 gene has been associated with the familial advanced sleep phase disorder, therefore it is not a surprise that it has been associated with the morning chronotype. An interesting finding of this genome-wide association study was that morning chronotype was positively associated with subjective well-being and negatively associated with intelligence and psychiatric problems such as schizophrenia and depressive symptom (Jones et al., 2019).

1.7.3.2 Circadian control of metabolism

A constant change in the sleep/wake cycle, such as shift workers, has been linked to a higher risk of metabolic syndromes (Karlsson et al., 2001). It is therefore not a surprise that disruptions of the circadian genes lead to a higher risk of metabolic diseases. The role of *Bmal1* and *Clock* in glucose homeostasis regulation has been identified. As a result, mutations in these two genes can trigger glucose intolerance, insulin insensitivity and eventually the onset of diabetes (Rudic et al., 2004, Marcheva et al., 2010). *Clock* has also been associated with the development of obesity. Animal models showed that *Clock* mutant mice are obese and developed hyperleptinemia, hyperlipidemia and hepatic steatosis (Turek et al., 2005). Moreover, *Per2* is known to be essential in the normal metabolism of lipids. Lack of *Per2* could therefore lead to enhanced adipocyte differentiation (Grimaldi et al., 2010).

1.7.3.3 Circadian control of the immune system

Aside from the circadian control of the metabolic system, the role of circadian genes in controlling the immune system has also been addressed in many studies. For example, *Bmal1* has been identified as an important gene in the control of inflammatory monocytes. Depletion of *Bmal1* is associated with the development of acute and chronic inflammation (Nguyen et al., 2013). It was also found that *Bmal1* plays an important role in the innate immune system. *Bmal1* deficiency could result in a blunted antioxidant response and increased production of proinflammatory cytokines (Early et al., 2018). The circulation of lymphocytes also shows circadian regulation. The migration of lymphocytes to lymph nodes peaks at night and the reverse occurs during the day (Druzd et al., 2017). These findings show the importance of circadian genes in response to infections and could potentially be useful in developing therapeutic interventions for infections.

1.7.3.4 Circadian control of the cardiovascular system

Many cardiovascular complications such as myocardial infarction and stroke have a higher incidence in the morning. This could be medicated by the diurnal rhythmicity in the vascular tone and thrombus formation (Paschos and FitzGerald, 2010). When circadian genes such as *Bmal1, Clock* and *Npas2* are either mutated to deleted, disruption of the circadian variation in blood pressure and heart rate was observed (Curtis et al., 2007). The deficiency of *Bmal1* in myeloid cells was found to have a negative impact on atherosclerosis as it enhances the recruitment of monocytes to atherosclerotic lesions and causes an increase in the lesion size (Huo et al., 2017). Even the time of operation on the heart seems to play an important role in the post-operation outcome. It was found that those who had an operation in the afternoon had a lower incidence of perioperative myocardial injury compared to those who had an operation in the morning. This could be due to the higher expression of *Rev-Erba* in the morning (Montaigne et al., 2018). Understanding the circadian rhythm in the cardiovascular system helps to provide better perioperative myocardial protection.

1.8 Literature searches

The above literature review was conducted using the PubMed and UK Biobank publication databases. No pre-defined eligibility criteria were used as it was not a systematic review. Keywords in each heading and subheading in this chapter were input into the PubMed database in turn. Publications (including both research and review papers) were then reviewed and relevant publications were included in the literature review. Prior UK Biobank

studies mentioned in this chapter were found by typing 'sleep' and 'accelerometer' as keywords into the UK Biobank publication database. All publications were reviewed and relevant publications were included in this chapter.

- 1.9 Aims and hypothesis
- 1.9.1 UK Biobank analysis
 - Investigate the association between objectively assessed sleep duration and both selfreported health and GP records of illnesses
 - Examine the relationship between sleep and sociodemographic factors, anthropometry measurements, lifestyle habits, cognitive function and mood
- 1.9.2 Subjective and objective assessments of sleep
 - Compare sleep duration and efficiency detected by three methods:
 - paper sleep diary
 - Axivity AX3 tri-axial accelerometer
 - Laboratory-based video-polysomnography (PSG)
 - Investigate the association between sleep duration and quality and various biomarkers:
 - \circ Cortisol
 - \circ Melatonin
 - Mitochondrial DNA damage
 - Gene expression

1.9.3 Hypothesis

The general hypothesis is that those with short or long sleep duration, as well as fragmented sleep, are at a higher risk of metabolic and mental disorders. It is also hypothesised that the sleep detected by the accelerometer will be more similar to PSG compared to the sleep diary and different levels of circadian clock gene, cortisol and melatonin will be detected between the control and patient group. By monitoring those with abnormal circadian rhythms, mental disorders and metabolic health risks can be identified and interventions can be provided at an early stage.

Chapter 2. Methods and Materials

Part of this chapter has been published within a research paper in PlosOne (Zhu et al., 2019) and another research paper in Nature and Science of sleep (Zhu G, 2021).

2.1 UK Biobank

2.1.1 UK Biobank population and study design

A cross-sectional analysis was carried out using data from the UK Biobank (Project ID: 43537). The UK Biobank received ethics approval from the Northwest Multi-centre Research Ethics Committee (Reference: 16/NW/0274). The UK Biobank also obtained generic Research Tissue Bank approval which covers most research using the resource. Therefore, each applicant does not need to obtain separate ethics approval.

UK Biobank recruited more than 500,000 volunteers. They were aged between 37-73 years and recruited from the general public all around the UK. This age group was recruited because it allows the comparison of normal and abnormal ageing to understand what psychosocial biometric data predicted subsequent long-term health and disease. Full-scale recruitment took place between 2007 and 2010. Each participant was invited to a baseline visit which lasted approximately 90 minutes where informed consent was taken (Figure 2-1). Sociodemographic, lifestyle, occupation and health-related information were collected using machine-assisted touch-screen questionnaires (>300 questions in total). Biological samples (blood and urine) and physical measurements (including height, hip and waist measurements, heel bone ultrasound and spirometry) were taken by trained nurses, healthcare technicians and clerical staff.

UK Biobank timeline



Figure 2-1. UK Biobank recruitment and baseline assessment procedure. Image created with BioRender.com

2.1.2 Baseline assessments

A detailed description of all measurements collected by the UK Biobank can be found on the UK Biobank data showcase webpage (Biobank). Sociodemographic information (Category ID: 100062) such as age, date of birth and ethnic background was recorded, and the Townsend deprivation index was calculated immediately prior to participants joining UK Biobank based on the location of their postcode and preceding national census output areas. Townsend deprivation index takes the following four variables into account: employment status, car ownership, home ownership and household overcrowding (Foster et al., 2018).

Manual body measurements (Category ID: 100008) including waist and hip circumferences and whole-body bioimpedance measurements including fat percentage and fat mass were performed.

Various health and medical conditions and participants' age at diagnosis (Category ID: 100044) were recorded in the touch-screen questionnaire including vascular/heart problems, cancer, diabetes and high blood pressure. If the participants reported a specific disease, there was a

follow-up question asking "what was your age when x was first diagnosed?" where x is the disease of interest.

Lifestyle and environmental data (Category ID: 100050) were taken as part of the touch-screen questionnaire which includes self-reported sleep, smoking status, alcohol consumption, type and duration of various physical activities and time spent in sedentary activities. Sleep-related measurements include average sleep duration, chronotype, whether they nap during the day and if they had any experience of insomnia and narcolepsy. Self-reported sleep duration was measured by asking the question "About how many hours sleep do you get in every 24 hours? (please include naps)". Insomnia was measured by the question "Do you have trouble falling asleep at night or do you wake up in the middle of the night?", while narcolepsy was measured through the question "How likely are you to doze off or fall asleep during the daytime when you don't mean to? (e.g. when working, reading or driving)". If participants were unsure of any questions, they have the option of providing an estimate for the past four weeks or selecting "Do not know".

Cognitive function tests (Category ID: 100026) collected data regarding participants' cognition including reaction time, numeric and visual memory, reasoning and word production. Reaction time was assessed by presenting rounds of two cards on the screen, participants were asked to press the snap-button as quickly as possible when two cards are the same. The mean duration to first press of the snap button was used to give a crude measure of the reaction speed. To measure the numeric memory of each participant, they were shown a 2digits number on the screen which will disappear and the participants were asked to recall and enter the number on the screen. If the number were recalled correctly, the lengths of the number will increase by one digit up to a maximum of 12 digits. The maximum number of digits a participant remembered was recorded. Visual memory, on the other hand, was recorded by displaying a series of pictures of houses with certain windows lit, participants had to recall which window was lit after a 10-seconds delay. Reasoning ability was assessed through the fluid intelligence test which was designed to investigate each participant's capability to solve logic questions. Participants were asked to answer as many questions as possible for two minutes. Finally, participants were asked to state as many words as possible that begin with the letter 'S' to assess their word production ability.

For the analysis of various mood and mental health-related questions (Category ID: 100060), participants were asked to consider if they had any specific mood problems such as mood

swings, irritability, anxious and nervous feelings...etc. They were also asked to evaluate their mood during the two weeks prior to taking the questionnaire such as how frequently they experience depressed mood, disinterest, and lethargy...etc. The duration of some negative feelings was also recorded. If a participant is unsure how to answer a particular question, a help button is available where the following statement will appear on the screen: "Work through these questions quickly and do not think about the exact meaning of the question".

As part of the questionnaire, information regarding participants' happiness and subjective well-being were also collected (Category ID: 147). Participants were asked to consider how happy they feel in general ("In general how happy are you?") and regarding their own health ("In general how happy are you with your HEALTH?"), and whether they consider their life to be meaningful ("To what extent do you feel your life to be meaningful?").

2.1.3 Accelerometry data

After appropriate consent, some participants were invited to wear an Axivity AX3 triaxial accelerometer (Open Lab, Newcastle University, UK) on their dominant wrist for seven consecutive days which objectively monitors their sleep-wake cycle and activity level. Recruitment took place a few years after the baseline assessment appointment, between 2013 and 2015. Approximately 103,720 volunteers were included in the accelerometry study with a response rate of 44% (Biobank, 27 Jan 2016).

Raw data from accelerometers were processed using R Package GGIR version 1.7-1 by van Hees VT et al (van Hees et al., 2015). Various studies have assessed the general algorithm and its accuracy in detecting sleep period windows (Doherty et al., 2017, van Hees et al., 2018, Sundararajan et al., 2021).

2.1.3.1 Sleep categories

Only participants with available processable accelerometry data were included in the current study. Participants were categorised into five groups based on their average sleep duration per night using previously published self-report thresholds (Shan et al., 2015): (1) <5 hours; (2) 5-6 hours; (3) 6-7 hours; (4) 7-8 hours; (5) >8 hours. Groups 1 and 2 were used to investigate the impact of extremely short objective sleep durations.

2.1.3.2 Physical activity

Acceleration levels (measured in milli-g (mg)) of each participant were extracted from the accelerometry data which is a measurement of physical activity level. This method of assessing

physical activity has previously been validated and published in detail using the biobank cohort which has also been compared to other accelerometry devices (Doherty et al., 2017).

2.1.4 Primary care data

In collaboration with GP systems suppliers, the UK Biobank subsequently extracted primary care data related to UK Biobank participants. These data included participants' health, all coded disease diagnoses, laboratory test results and immunisation records, as well as their interactions with their primary health care provider such as appointment dates. Data exchanged were in an encrypted format and via secure transfer. These data were first released in 2019 on approximately 230,000 (45%) UK Biobank participants. The hospital inpatient records cover diagnoses made since 1992 (Biobank, September 2019). ICD-10 codes were used when analysing diagnosis-related clinical information in the current study.

2.1.5 Optimal VS less optimal sleep

Sleep fragmentation-related measurements were also extracted from the accelerometry data that include WASO, the activity level of the least active five hours (L5 value) and the number of episodes of movement (NBlock). Analysis was carried out to compare optimal and less optimal sleep where less optimal sleep is characterised as meeting all the following criteria: sleep duration <5 or >8 hours/night, WASO \geq 95.98 mins (75th percentile), L5 value \geq 4.24 milli-g (75th percentile) and NBlock \geq 39.63 (mid-point between its bimodal distribution).

2.1.6 Clinical performance specifications

The prevalence of diseases amongst the UK Biobank population included in the current study was calculated and clinical performance specifications are defined below(Altman and Bland, 1994, Loh et al., 2020) :

- Postive predictive value (PPV) =
 Sensitivity × prevalence

 Sensitivity × prevalence + (1 specificity) × (1 prevalence)
- Negative predictive value (NPV) =
 - $\frac{Specificity \times (1 prevalence)}{(1 sensitivity) \times prevalence + specificity \times (1 prevalence)}$ Specificity = True negative
- Specificity = $\frac{1 \text{ rue negative}}{\text{False negative} + \text{True negative}}$
- Sensitivity = $\frac{True \ positive}{True \ positive + False \ negative}$

2.1.7 Statistical analysis

UK Biobank baseline, accelerometry and primary care data were all analysed using IBM SPSS Statistics version 24 (Armonk, New York, USA).

2.1.7.1 Categorical variables

As guided by a university statistician, Dr Kim Pearce, the Chi-square test was used to investigate the association between sleep groups and categorical variables. Once a significant difference is detected between any sleep groups, the z-test was used to compare column proportions of each variable and p-values were adjusted using the Bonferroni method. If columns in the same row have been assigned the same letter, then their column proportions do not differ from each other significantly. On the contrary, if columns in the same row have been assigned the same significantly different from each other significantly. The contrary is columns in the same row have been assigned the same set significantly different from each other significantly.

2.1.7.2 Continuous variables

A normality test was first performed to check the distribution of sleep data. Non-parametric Kruskal-Wallis H and Dunn-Bonferroni post-hoc tests were used to analyse continuous variables. A p-value <0.05 was accepted as statistically significant.

2.1.7.3 Binary regression model

Binary logistic regression was used to investigate the odds ratio of some key variables. Adjusted odds ratios (OR), with 95% confidence intervals (CI) were reported. Participants were categorised into four age groups (43-49 years, 50-59 years, 60-69 years and 70-79 years) and the Townsend deprivation index was divided into quintiles (from zero to four where zero represents the least deprived individuals). Logistic regression models were adjusted for age (reference = '43-49'); gender (reference = 'Female') and Townsend deprivation index (reference = 'Least deprived). Significance for all statistical tests was set at p<0.05.

2.2 Objective and subjective assessment of sleep

2.2.1 Study design

Ethical approval has been obtained from London- Chelsea Research Ethics Committee (IRAS ID: 249392, R&D number: 08965). The inclusion criteria for selecting the participants were as follows:

1) Aged 18-60 years

- 2) Able to provide informed consent
- 3) Fluent in English (due to the involvement of questionnaire assessments)
- 4) Those without any known circadian rhythm disorder (for healthy control group only)

This study intended to recruit 50 participants who were either recruited from the Regional Sleep Service (Newcastle upon Tyne Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust) from the cohort of patients attending the sleep clinic for investigation of sleep disorders, or from a healthy control group from university students and employees. Due to the fact that this is a pilot study, no power calculation was conducted prior to the study. Participants in the patient group were selected from patients with PSG appointments scheduled and they have a range of sleep problems. Some patients have complaints about short and fragmented sleep, while others have complaints about excessive daytime sleepiness and long sleep duration. Healthy volunteer recruitment posters were produced and advertised within the university campus. Recruitment emails were also sent to all research institutes within the Faculty of Medical sciences. One-to-one consent meetings were arranged with each potential participant that showed interest in joining the study. During the meeting, potential participants were shown all equipment involved in this study such as an accelerometer, a diagram of PSG equipment, sample collection tubes and a paper sleep diary. The timeline of the study was also explained (Figure 2-2) and information sheets and consent forms were provided for each potential participant prior to attending the sleep study and they were all given at least 24 hours to consider and discuss with family members if they wish. However, due to the Covid-19 global pandemic, only 28 participants (11 healthy controls and 17 patients) were recruited. This was due to the closure of the sleep laboratory during the national lockdown in 2020 which no participants could attend the overnight PSG appointment. Even after the lockdown was lifted, initially, each participant had to self-isolate for two weeks and carry out a covid test prior to attending their PSG appointment which some participants were not able to complete or if they tested positive for covid, their appointment had to be cancelled. All 11 healthy controls were recruited prior to the lockdown in March 2020, while all 17 patients were recruited after the lockdown eased in July 2020 which allowed the restart of clinical research projects.

Sleep study Timeline



Figure 2-2. Timeline of the study for each participant. It takes two weeks to complete the study. Image created with BioRender.com

2.2.2 Methods of sleep detection

2.2.2.1 Paper sleep diary

A Paper sleep diary (Figure 2-3) and pen were provided to all participants. Participants were asked to record their daytime activities for two weeks including consumption of alcohol, tea and coffee, exercise and meal. They were also asked to record their bedtime and sleep duration during this period. Finally, they were asked if they are taking any sleep aid medication.



Figure 2-3. Paper sleep diary used by the regional sleep service, Newcastle upon Tyne. Participants record their daytime activities including meals, alcoholic drinks and exercise, as well as bedtime and wake time.

2.2.2.2 Axivity AX3 accelerometer

Each participant was provided with a wrist-worn accelerometer (Axivity AX3 3-Axis Logging accelerometer, Axivity, UK) to wear on the dominant wrist for 14 consecutive 24-hour periods. This period aligns with the sleep diary recording to allow valid comparisons between subjective and objective sleep measurements. Participants were encouraged to wear their accelerometer at all times as the watch is robust and fully waterproof. However, participants were given the option of removing it during shower or bath, but they were informed that they should place the accelerometer back on as soon as possible. At the end of 14 days, accelerometers were collected from the participants and data were transferred to the computer for further analysis.

Raw data from accelerometers were downloaded as .cwa files and visualised through the AX3 OMGUI Configuration and Analysis Tool (Axivity, UK). Downloaded accelerometer files were processed into .csv files using R studio version 3.5.1 (Boston, USA) and open-source R package GGIR (van Hees et al., 2015). R scripts were provided by Professor Michael Catt (Appendix B).

2.2.2.3 Video-polysomnography

Standard PSG was carried out in the sleep laboratory (Ward 29, Freeman hospital and Ward 15, Royal Victoria Infirmary, Newcastle upon Tyne). Participants were asked to attend their sleep appointment at 6.45 pm at the Freeman hospital or 5 pm at the Royal Victoria Infirmary. Sleep laboratory physiologists set up the PSG (Figure 2-4) and participants have the option to do anything they wish in the evening and choose the time they wish to sleep. However, they could not leave the room due to the limited length of various wires. On the following morning, participants can leave at a time that they chose. The physiological data recorded are listed below:

- 1) EEG: monitors brain electrical activity
- 2) EOG: records eye movements and blink
- 3) EMG: records muscle tone and leg movements from both chin and both lower limbs
- 4) Nasal flow, chest and abdominal belts: assess breathing in detail such as detecting snoring, leg movements and abnormal breathing patterns including hypopnoea and apnoea
- 5) Oximetry: measures blood oxygen levels both baseline and desaturations
- 6) Overnight video recording: records sound and body movement

Precise percentages of time spent within each sleep stage were calculated by the clinical physiologists based on the version 2.2 (released in 2015) of the American Academy of Sleep Medicine (AASM) sleep scoring. In addition, any abnormal behaviours were also noted.



Figure 2-4. Diagram demonstrating video polysomnography equipment by staff at the sleep laboratory. Image created with BioRender.com

2.2.3 Sleep categories

Due to the small sample size, participants were categorised into three groups based on their accelerometer sleep duration per night: (1) <7 hours; (2) 7-8 hours; (3) >8 hours.

2.2.4 Biological samples

All sample collection and analysis were performed by Gewei Zhu unless specified otherwise.

2.2.4.1 Urinary melatonin assay

Each participant was asked to collect urine samples for 48-hours (Figure 2-5). They were instructed to collect a sample approximately every four hours when awake and every eight hours during the sleep period. Participants were asked to urinate into a 1 L urine collection pot and note down the total volume of each void, then transfer approximately 10 mL into a sample collection tube. All samples were kept at -20°C until analysis.

Urine samples were analysed using 6-Sulfatoxy Melatonin Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) from urine BÜHLMANN 96 wells (Product code : EK-M6S, Alpha Laboratories, UK) following the suggested protocol. All urinary samples were diluted 1 in 200 with Incubation buffer. The microtiter plate was washed with wash buffer. Calibrators and samples were then pipetted into the appropriate wells in duplicate. M6S-Biotin conjugate solution and anti-serum solution were in turn added to all wells. The plate was then mixed at 900 rpm for one minute and incubated at 4°C for three hours. The plate was then washed with wash buffer. Enzyme labels were added to each well and incubated at 4°C for 30 minutes. Each well was washed with the wash buffer. TMB buffer was then added to all wells and mixed at 900 rpm briefly and incubated at room temperature for 15 minutes. Stop solution was finally to all wells to stop the reaction. Absorbance was read at 450 nm within 30 minutes of adding the stop solution.



Figure 2-5. Procedure for collecting urine samples. All collection tubes and pots were provided for each participant at the beginning of the study. They could choose any 48-hours that was convenient for them to collect the samples. Samples were stored at -20 °C until enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) analysis. Image created with BioRender.com

2.2.4.2 Salivary cortisol ELISA assay

Each participant was asked to collect two morning saliva samples first thing when they woke up – one sample at home and one sample in the sleep laboratory during the morning following PSG (Figure 2-6). To minimise contamination, participants were asked to rinse their mouths thoroughly with water for 10 minutes before sample collection. Saliva was collected by unstimulated passive drool using 2 mL Salimetrics Cryovial (Product code: 5004.06, Stratech, UK) and Salimetrics Saliva Collection Aid (Product code: 5016.02, Stratech, UK). All samples were stored at -20°C until analysis.

Saliva samples were analysed using Salimetrics salivary Cortisol ELISA Kit (Product code: 1-3002, Stratech, UK) following the manufacturer's suggested protocol. Samples were thawed thoroughly on the day of analysis and centrifuged at 1500 x g for 15 minutes. Assay standards, controls and saliva samples were first added to the appropriate wells in duplicate. Enzyme conjugate was then added to all wells and mixed at 500 rpm for five minutes, then incubated at room temperature for one hour. Plates were then washed thoroughly with the wash buffer. Substrate solution was then added to each well and mixed at 500 rpm for five minutes, then incubated in the dark at room temperature for 25 minutes. Stop solution was finally added to all wells and mixed at 500 rpm for three minutes. Absorbance was read at 450 nm within ten minutes of adding the stop solution.



Figure 2-6. Diagram explaining the procedure of collecting and analysing saliva samples. All collection aids and tubes were provided to participants at the beginning of the study. Samples were stored at -20 $^{\circ}$ until enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) analysis. Image created with BioRender.com.

2.2.4.3 Mitochondria DNA damage assay from skin swabs

Three sets of skin swabs were collected from each participant to look at the level of mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) damage in the skin (Figure 2-7). Skin swabs were taken in the evening of PSG, the morning after PSG and two weeks after PSG. Swabs were taken from the inner arm of each participant which is a photo-protected site and both sides of the cheek were also swabbed which are photo-exposed sites. Photo-exposed sites are more exposed to the external environment and therefore can be affected by both internal and external stressors leading to intrinsic and extrinsic ageing. On the other hand, photo-protected sites are less affected by external stressors, therefore it was used to mainly investigate intrinsic ageing. The area was sterilised by wiping alcohol wipes up and down four times. The skin swabs were then taken by rubbing a sterile cotton swab up and down 40 times on the required area. The cotton swabs were stored at room temperature until DNA extraction. Purification of DNA from the skin swabs was carried out using the Isohelix BuccalPrep Plus DNA Isolation Kit (Product code: BPP-50, Isohelix, UK) following the manufacturer's protocol with a few amendments. Each swab was cut into individual Eppendorf tubes and mixed thoroughly with 500 µL Lysis and Stabilisation buffer. 20 µL proteinase K solution was then added to all tubes and incubated at 60°C for one hour. 500 μL DNA Precipitation buffer was added and centrifuged at 12.9K rpm for ten minutes. The supernatant was discarded and pellets were dissolved in 60 µL TE buffer. After 10 minutes of incubation at room temperature, all samples were centrifuged at 12.9K rpm for 15 minutes. The supernatant containing DNA was finally removed for further analysis.



Figure 2-7. Procedure for the collection and analysis of skin swab samples. Ethanol wipes and cotton swabs were provided for participants at the beginning of the study. Samples were taken from both sides of the cheek and inner upper arm. Real-time polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) was performed on samples to determine mitochondrial DNA damage. Gel electrophoresis was finally performed to check that the correct product was produced by qPCR. Image created with BioRender.com

2.2.4.3.1 83bp housekeeping real-time polymerase chain reaction (qPCR)

DNA samples extracted from skin swabs were analysed on QuantStudio[™] 3 0.2 mL Real-Time PCR System (Product code: A28137, ThermoFisher Scientific, UK).

Short 83bp mtDNA sections were amplified using the JumpStart SYBR Green Kit (Sigma-Aldrich, UK). This allows the determination of mtDNA copy number. Components listed in

Table 2-1 were added to each well of a 0.2 mL MicroAmp[™] EnduraPlate[™] Optical 96-Well Clear Reaction Plates with Barcode (Product code: 4483354, ThermoFisher Scientific, UK) to a final volume of 25 µl and sealed with MicroAmp[™] Clear Adhesive Film (Product code: 4306311, ThermoFisher Scientific, UK). Run conditions are shown in Table 2-2. Table 2-1. Reagents for 83bp real-time PCR using previously established protocol (Koch et al., 2001).

Component	Volume (µl)		
UltraPure™ DNase/RNase-Free Distilled Water (Product code:	8 25		
10977035, ThermoFisher Scientific, UK)	0.25		
1x SYBR® Green JumpStart™ Taq ReadyMix™ (Product code:	12 50		
4438-500RXN, Sigma-Aldrich, UK)			
100x ROX Reference dye (Product code: S4438-500RXN, Sigma-	0.25		
Aldrich, UK)	0.25		
10 μM of forward primer (Eurofins genomics, Germany)	1.00		
10 μM of reverse primer (Eurofins genomics, Germany)	1.00		
DNA template	2.00		
Total	25.00		

The template DNA was amplified according to previously established settings:

	Table 2-2. Pr	reviously established	l amplification	settings for 83b	o real-time PCR.
--	---------------	-----------------------	-----------------	------------------	------------------

Stage	Temperature (°C)	Time (minutes)	Cycles		
Initial denaturation	94	2	1		
Denaturation	94	0.25			
Annealing	60	0.75	35		
Extension	72	0.75			
Final extension	72	2	1		
Melt curve was produced with the same condition					

2.2.4.3.2 1kb strand break qPCR

After the copy number had been determined, longer mtDNA sections of 1kb were amplified. This allows the detection of mtDNA damage. Components listed in Table 2-3 were added to each well of a 0.2 mL MicroAmp[™] EnduraPlate[™] Optical 96-Well Clear Reaction Plates with Barcode (Product code: 4483354, ThermoFisher Scientific, UK) to a final volume of 20 µl and sealed with MicroAmp[™] Clear Adhesive Film (Product code: 4306311, ThermoFisher Scientific, UK). Run conditions are shown in Table 2-4.
Table 2-3. Reagents for 1kb real-time PCR using a previously established protocol (Rothfuss et al., 2010).

Component	Volume (µl)	
UltraPure™ DNase/RNase-Free Distilled Water (Product code:	Confidential	
10977035, ThermoFisher Scientific, UK)	connucritiar	
2x Bioline SensiMix SYBR Low-ROX (Product code:	Confidential	
QT62505, Scientific laboratory supplies, UK)	connuential	
10 μM of forward primer (Eurofins genomics, Germany)	Confidential	
10 μM of reverse primer (Eurofins genomics, Germany)	Confidential	
DNA template	Confidential	
Total	20.0	

The template DNA was amplified according to previously established settings:

Table 2-4. Previously est	ablished amplification	settings for 1kb	real-time PCR.
---------------------------	------------------------	------------------	----------------

Stage	Temperature (°C)	Time (minutes)	Cycles					
Initial denaturation	95	10	1					
Denaturation	95	0.25						
Annealing	60	0.25	40					
Extension	72	1.25						
Final extension	72	7	1					
Melt curve was produced with the same condition								

2.2.4.3.3 Gel electrophoresis

Gel electrophoresis was used to confirm the correct length of the product had been amplified. Samples were selected randomly from each plate and all samples with a cycle threshold greater than 30 were also selected for gel electrophoresis. Amplified qPCR products were analysed on Gel-Red (Product code: SCT122, Merck) stained 3% w/v (for 83bp products) and 0.8% w/v (for 1kb products) agarose gels. Molecular weight markers used were the Low Molecular Weight DNA Ladder (Product code: N3233L, New England Biolabs) and GelPilot High Range Ladder (Product code: 239145, Qiagen) for 83bp and 1kb, respectively. All gels were visualised using the Li-Cor Odyssey Fc system.

2.2.4.4 Hair collection and RNA extraction

Hair follicle collection was performed by Gewei Zhu, while RNA extraction and sequencing was performed by Lexogen GmbH (Vienna, Austria). Finally, statistical analysis was performed by Gewei Zhu with guidance provided by Dr David Gunn.

2.2.4.4.1 Hair follicle sample collection

Approximately 25 anagen hair follicles were collected per participant. Individual or groups of 2-3 pigmented anagen hairs were plucked at a time using ethanol decontaminated forceps, all surfaces were wiped with RNaseZap[™] RNase Decontamination Solution (Product code: AM9780, ThermoFisher Scientific, UK). The site of collection varied across the scalp. Anagen hair follicles were placed into the labelled sterile tube containing 1.5 mL RNAlater[™] Stabilization Solution (product code: AM7020, ThermoFisher Scientific) and sealed with parafilm, then stored in a -20⁰ C freezer before shipping to Lexogen GmbH (Vienna, Austria) on dry ice.

2.2.4.4.2 RNA-sequencing library construction, sequencing and alignment

Lexogen performed RNA extraction on 10-15 hair follicles from each sample and were of high quality; therefore, double-stranded complementary (cDNA) libraries were prepared. All cDNA samples were processed as per manufacturer's instructions and sequencing was conducted on an Illumina NextSeq 2000 Sequencing System.

2.2.4.4.3 Gene expression analyses and statistics

Read counts provided by Lexogen were statistically analysed using GeneSpring (14.9.1-GX, Aligent, Santa Clara, CA, USA). During the pre-processing step, the raw signals threshold was set to 1.0 and a quantile normalisation algorithm was used. Baseline transformation to median was applied to all samples. Two-way ANOVA was used to investigate the interaction between the gender and the patient and healthy control groups. Genes with p<0.05 were considered statistically significant. Moderated t-test was used to compare patients and controls in males and females separately. Individual genes with Westfall Young Permeative adjusted p-value <0.2 were considered statistically significant. In addition, a list of genes with unadjusted P<0.05 were used for pathway analyses.

2.2.4.4.4 Pathway analyses and statistics

Pathway analysis was carried out with the significantly altered genes using QIAGEN's Ingenuity pathway analysis (IPA) (http://www.ingenuity.com). Log expression ratio was used with a 1.2-

fold change threshold and p<0.02 was considered statistically significant. IPA canonical analysis identified the pathways that were most significantly enriched in the patients versus controls gene lists. There were three ways of measuring the significance of the association between the dataset and the canonical pathway: (1) a ratio of the number of molecules from the dataset that map to the pathway divided by the total number of molecules that map to the canonical pathway is displayed, (2) a Z-score displaying the upregulation or downregulation of genes in that respective canonical pathway, and (3) a P-value calculated using the Fisher's exact test was used to determine the probability that the association between the genes in the dataset and the canonical pathway is explained by chance alone. IPA upstream regulator analysis is based on prior knowledge of expected effect using the Ingenuity Knowledge Base. It examines how many known targets of each transcription regulator were present in the dataset. It then compares their direction of change to what is expected from the literature which predicts the likely relevant transcriptional regulators. For each potential transcriptional regulator, two statistical measures were computed: (1) an overlap p-value calculated using the Fisher's exact test which identifies transcriptional regulators that are able to explain observed gene expression changes, and (2) an activation zscore which infers the activation states of predicted transcriptional regulators (systems).

2.2.5 Statistical analysis:

Statistical analysis was carried out using IBM SPSS Statistics version 27 (Armonk, New York, USA). Sleep durations detected by the three methods of sleep detection were compared using the Kruskal-Wallis H test. This method was also used for comparing cortisol and melatonin levels between participants in different sleep groups. Mann-Whitney U test was used to make comparisons between two methods of sleep detection, as well as comparing the patient groups to the control group. Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used when comparing cortisol levels in samples taken at home to those taken at the hospital. Spearman rank correlation test was used to investigate the correlation between melatonin, cortisol and mtDNA damage levels. In all analyses, the Monte Carlo method with a 99% confidence level was used to estimate the exact significant level. P values less than 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

Chapter 3. Exploration of sleep as a specific risk factor for poor health: a UK Biobank study of >84,000 participants

3.1 Chapter overview & aims

The sleep/wake cycle is controlled by the daily circadian rhythm. Sleep is known to have many crucial functions including energy conservation, metabolic pathway regulation and memory consolidation. The recommended sleep duration is typically 7-9 hours/night for an adult but it changes significantly with age and there is much individual variation. However, chronic partial sleep deprivation is very common in modern society due to longer working hours and more entertainment and social events. Chronic partial sleep deprivation has many adverse effects on health, for example, it is a strong risk factor for cardiovascular and metabolic diseases including type 2 diabetes. It is also associated with worse cognitive performance and mood. Many studies have demonstrated the beneficial effects of sleep extension in sleep-deprived individuals.

The UK Biobank collected extensive information regarding sociodemographics, health, lifestyle, mood and cognition amongst participants recruited from the general UK population. Both self-reported and accelerometer assessed sleep data are available. Primary care health records were released on approximately 45% of the participants in 2019. Prior studies carried out using the UK Biobank were mostly based on self-reported sleep duration. However, it is subject to bias due to sleep state misperception where people with sleep disorders tend to underestimate their sleep duration while people without sleep disorders tend to overestimate their sleep duration. Therefore, to overcome this limitation, this study utilised sleep data extracted from wrist-worn accelerometers.

The main aim of this chapter is to investigate the association between objectively assessed sleep duration and health-related characteristics including cognitive function and both self-reported physical health and GP records of diseases. Additionally, it also examines the relationship between sleep and lifestyle habits, cognition and mood. Finally, this study aims to evaluate whether objective measures of poor sleep is a valid predictor for subsequent worse health using sensitivity, specificity and predictive values.

Portions of this chapter have already been published in PlosOne (Zhu et al., 2019) and Nature and Science of sleep (Zhu G, 2021).

3.2 Results

Data were received on 502,459 participants- 54% females and 46% males; the age of these participants was 56.5 (±8.10) years (Figure 3-1A). After excluding those with un-processable accelerometer data, 84,411 participants were included in the analysis- 56% female and 44% male, the age of these participants was 62.4 (±7.8) years (Figure 3-1B).

Out of these participants, 14,635 (17.34%) slept <5 hours/night, 21,889 (25.93%) slept 5-6 hours/night, 28,236 (33.45%) slept 6-7 hours/night, 15,757 (18.67%) slept 7-8 hours/night and 3,894 (4.61%) slept >8 hours/night. The average sleep efficiency of these participants was 82.13% (±11.47%). Finally, 76,603 (90.8%) participants were White/British, while the remaining 9.2% participants belong to other ethnicity groups.

3.2.1 Sociodemographic characteristics

Sociodemographic characteristics across the sleep groups are summarized in Table 3-1. It is apparent from this table that the percentage of males with extremely short sleep duration (<5 hours/night) was significantly higher compared to other sleep groups, while females were more likely to sleep \geq 7 hours/night. A greater percentage of participants were found in the '60-69 years' age group. Amongst the oldest age group, a significantly higher percentage of participants slept <5 hours/night. A closer inspection of Table 3-1 shows that the majority of participants had a BMI between 25 and 29.9 kg/m². This is slightly higher than the ideal range and those with a higher BMI tend to have shorter sleep duration. Additionally, according to the Townsend deprivation index, socioeconomic status increased across the sleep groups up to the second quintile then it decreased across the groups. Finally, as Table 3-1 shows, most of the participants in this study were White/British and they were more likely to have a sleep duration of \geq 7 hours/night. For other ethnicities, a significantly higher percentage of participants were found in the '<5 hours' sleep group.

Those with the shortest sleep duration (<5 hours/night) were 115%, 15%, 100%, 221% and 89% more likely to be male, over the age of 70 years, have a high BMI, lived in the most deprived area or belongs to an ethnic minority group respectively, compared with the '7-8 hours' sleep group (Table 3-2).

The relationship between sleep efficiency and various sociodemographic characteristics is illustrated in Figure 3-2. Females appeared to have significantly higher sleep efficiency compared to males (p< 0.001). However, it was very similar across the different age groups

(p= 0.005). When comparing each age group, the difference between most of them was not found to be statistically significant, except that those in the '60-69 years' age group had slightly higher sleep efficiency than participants in the '50-59 years' age group. Moreover, sleep efficiency seemed to decrease as the BMI increased (p< 0.001). Participants with a BMI of >30 kg/m² had significantly lower sleep efficiency than those with a BMI of 18.5-24.9 kg/m² (p< 0.001) and 25-29.9 kg/m² (p= 0.001). Additionally, sleep efficiency steadily decreased across the Townsend deprivation index groups (p= 0.068). Surprisingly, after Bonferroni correction of p-values, those who were least deprived had significantly higher sleep efficiency than other groups, except for when compared to the most deprived group. Finally, when investigating sleep efficiency amongst different ethnicity groups (p= 0.002), participants in the 'White/British' group had significantly higher sleep efficiency when compared to the 'Black/African' and 'Chinese' ethnicity groups (p= 0.006 and 0.010, respectively).



Figure 3-1. Distribution of the total UK biobank participants (A) and participants with available, processable accelerometer data (B) across gender and age groups.

	<5 hours	5-6 hours	6-7 hours	7-8 hours	>8 hours
	(n=14,635)	(n=21,889)	(n=28,236)	(n=15,757)	(n=3,894)
Gender (n)	14,635	21,889	28,236	15,757	3,894
% Female	45.2 a	52.7 b	59.6 c	63.9 d	64.6 d
% Male	54.8 a	47.3 b	40.4 c	36.1 d	35.4 d
Age (n), years	14,635	21,889	28,236	15,757	3,894
43-49 (%)	6.1 a	7.7 b	7.5 b	7.0 b,c	6.1 a,c
50-59 (%)	26.9 a	29.8 b	28.7 c	26.3 a	25.7 a
60-69 (%)	43.3 a,b	42.5 b	44.5 a,c	45.9 c,d	47.0 d
70-79 (%)	23.7 a	19.9 b,c	19.3 c	20.8 b	21.2 b,c
BMI (n), kg/m ²	1,593	21,838	28,182	15,728	3,885
<18.5 (%)	0.5 a	0.5 a	0.7 a	0.6 a	0.7 a
18.5-24.9 (%)	29.8 a	37.1 b	41.4 c	43.5 d	43.5 c,d
25-29.9 (%)	42.0 a,b	42.1 b	40.6 a,c	40.4 c	39.9 a,b,c
>30 (%)	27.8 a	20.4 b	17.3 c	15.5 d	15.9 c,d
Townsend deprivation	14 624	21 857	28 209	15 738	3 890
quintile (n)	17,027	21,037	20,205	13,730	3,850
0 (Least deprived) (%)	38.6 a	40.6 b	43.7 c	44.8 c	45.1 c
1 (%)	37.3 a	37.8 a	37.0 a	37.6 a	36.0 a
2 (%)	16.5 a	15.9 a,b	14.6 c	13.4 d	14.2 b,c,d
3 (%)	6.8 a	5.3 b	4.4 c	4.0 c	4.3 b,c
4 (Most deprived) (%)	0.8 a	0.4 b	0.3 b	0.3 b	0.4 b
Ethnicity (n)	14,635	21,889	28,236	15,757	3,894
White/British (%)	91.8 a	93.6 b	94.9 c	95.8 d	96.2 d
Mixed (%)	0.3 a	0.2 b	0.2 a,b	0.1 b	0.1 b
Asian (%)	0.3 a	0.2 a,b	0.1 c	0.1 b,c	0.2 a,b,c
Black/African (%)	0.8 a	0.4 b	0.2 c	0.2 c	0.2 b,c
Chinese (%)	0.4 a	0.3 a,b	0.2 b,c	0.1 c	0.1 b,c
Other (%)	6.4 a	5.3 b	4.3 c	3.6 d	3.4 c,d

Table 3-1. Summary of sociodemographic characteristics across the five sleep groups (n= 84,411).

Percentages expressed are within each sleep group. Column proportions were compared using the z-test and p-values were corrected using the Bonferroni method. Therefore, if two columns were assigned the same letter then the difference between them was not statistically significant (p>0.05), but if two columns were assigned different letters then the difference between them was statistically significant (p<0.05). BMI= body mass index.

	Male		Age >70 years		High BMI (>30	II (>30kg/m²) Social deprivation Ethnic minority		Social deprivation		y	
	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value	
7-8 hours	1.00	-	1.00	-	1.00	-	1.00	-	1.00	-	
<5 hours	2.15 (2.06 to	<0.001	1.15 (1.08 to	<0.001	2.00 (1.89 to	<0.001	3.21 (2.24 to	<0.001	1.89 (1.71 to	<0.001	
	2.26)	10.001	1.21)	10.001	2.12)		4.61)	10.001	2.09)	10.001	
5-6 bours	1.62 (1.55 to	<0.001	0.93 (0.88 to	0.004	1.36 (1.29 to	<0.001	1.58 (1.09 to	0.016	1.44 (1.31 to	<0.001	
5-0 110013	1.68)	<0.001	0.98)	0.004	1.44)	<0.001	2.30)	0.010	1.59)	\$0.001	
6-7 hours	1.21 (1.17 to	<0.001	0.90 (0.86 to	<0.001	1.13 (1.07 to	<0.001	1.29 (0.89 to	0 181	1.17 (1.06 to	0.001	
0-7 110013	1.26)	<0.001	0.95)	<0.001	1.19)	<0.001	1.87)	0.101	1.29)	0.001	
>8 hours	0.97 (0.90 to	0.965	1.03 (0.95 to	0.489	1.02 (0.93 to	0.632	1.55 (0.86 to	0 149	0.90 (0.75 to	0.261	
20 110013	1.04)	0.505	1.12)	0.405	1.13)	0.052	2.81)	0.145	1.08)	0.201	

Table 3-2. OR (95% CI) of being male, aged over 70 years, high BMI, living in the most deprived area and being an ethnic minority across the different sleep groups (n= 84,411).

All logistic regression models were adjusted for age (reference = '43–49'); gender (reference = 'Female') and Townsend deprivation index (reference = 'Least deprived). Townsend deprivation index was divided into quintiles (from zero to four where zero represents the least deprived individuals). Ethnic minority is considered to be all ethnicity apart from White/British. The '7-8 hours' sleep group was used as the reference group. OR= odds ratio, CI= confidence interval, BMI= body mass index



Figure 3-2. Relationship between sleep efficiency and various sociodemographic characteristics. *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001. BMI= Body mass index.

3.2.2 Anthropometric measurements

Table 3-3 compares various anthropometric measurements between the sleep groups. Waist circumference was significantly lower in those who slept ≥ 6 hours/night, regardless of their gender. The percentage of males with a waist circumference >102cm was the highest in the '<5 hours' sleep group. A similar pattern was also observed amongst females, those in the '<5 hours' sleep group were more likely to have a waist circumference >88cm. In both genders, no significant difference was detected between participants who slept ≥ 6 hours/night. Additionally, when looking at the waist to hip ratio as illustrated in Table 3-3, those in the '<5 hours' sleep group had a significantly higher percentage of participants with a high waist to hip ratio. The same pattern was observed in both genders.

It can be seen from the data in Figure 3-3 that the whole-body fat mass was the highest in those who slept <5 hours/night (p< 0.001), and the body fat percentage increased slightly across the sleep groups (p< 0.001). However, data in Figure 3-3A and Figure 3-3B shows that the difference between those who slept 6-8 hours was not statistically significant. Finally, the basal metabolic rate decreased steadily across the sleep groups (p< 0.001). However, posthoc results presented in Figure 3-3C show that only the difference between '<5 hours' and '7-8 hours' sleep groups was statistically significant (p= 0.014), as well as the difference between those who slept 5-6 hours, 6-7 hours and 7-8 hours (p= 0.006, 0.030 and 0.001, respectively). The difference between other groups was not found to be statistically significant.

Pairwise comparison results illustrated in Table 3-4 show that males in the '<5 hours' sleep group were 95% and 62% more likely to have a high waist circumference (>102cm) and high waist to hip ratio (>0.9) respectively, compared to males who slept 7-8 hours/night. Similarly, females who slept <5 hours/night were 66% and 55% more likely to have a high waist circumference (>88cm) and high waist to hip ratio (>0.85) respectively, compared to females who sleep 7-8 hours/night (Table 3-4).

	<5 hours	5-6 hours	6-7 hours	7-8 hours	>8 hours	
	(n=14,635)	(n=21,889)	(n=28,236)	(n=15,757)	(n=3,894)	
Waist circumference	8,009	10.346	11.414	5.683	1.376	
groups (males) (n)		10,010	,		1,070	
<94cm (%)	37.8 a	45.4 b	48.4 c	49.4 c	49.8 c	
94-102cm (%)	31.3 a	31.5 a	30.9 a	31.0 a	30.6 a	
>102cm (%)	30.9 a	23.1 b	20.7 c	19.5 c	19.6 c	
Waist circumference	6.599	11,513	16,789	10.052	2.515	
groups (females) (n)	0,000	11,515	10,705	10,032	2,313	
<80cm (%)	36.6 a	43.4 b	47.0 c	48.2 c	48.4 c	
80-88cm (%)	26.6 a	27.1 a	28.0 a	27.5 a	27.7 а	
>88cm (%)	36.8 a	29.5 b	25.1 c	24.3 c	23.9 c	
Waist-hip ratio groups	14 605	21 856	28 200	15 73/	2 801	
(males) (n)	14,005	21,050	20,200	13,734	3,891	
<0.899 (%)	54.1 a	64.0 b	69.1 c	72.1 d	71.0 c,d	
>0.9 (%)	45.9 a	36.0 b	30.9 c	27.9 d	29.0 c,d	
Waist-hip ratio groups	14 605	21 856	28 200	15 734	3 891	
(females) (n)	14,000	21,000	20,200	10,704	5,051	
<0.8499 (%)	34.9 a	44.0 b	50.1 c	53.4 d	52.8 d	
>0.85 (%)	65.1 a	56.0 b	49.9 c	46.6 d	47.2 d	

Table 3-3. Summary of various anthropometric measurements across the five sleep groups (n= 84,411).

Percentages expressed are within each sleep group. Column proportions were compared using the z-test and p-values were corrected using the Bonferroni method. Therefore, if two columns were assigned the same letter then the difference between them was not statistically significant (p>0.05), but if two columns were assigned different letters then the difference between them was statistically significant (p<0.05).



Whole body fat	<5	5-6	6-7	7-8	>8
mass	hours	hours	hours	hours	hours
<5 hours		<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
5-6 hours			<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
6-7 hours				0.141	0.021
7-8 hours					<0.001
>8 hours					



Sleep duration per night



Body fat	<5	5-6	6-7	7-8	>8
percentage	hours	hours	hours	hours	hours
<5 hours		<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
5-6 hours			<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
6-7 hours				0.668	<0.001
7-8 hours					0.004
>8 hours					



Basal metabolic	<5	5-6	6-7	7-8	>8
rate	hours	hours	hours	hours	hours
<5 hours		0.222	1.000	0.014	0.521
5-6 hours			1.000	1.000	0.006
6-7 hours				0.300	0.030
7-8 hours					0.001
>8 hours					

Figure 3-3. Pairwise comparisons between each sleep group regarding (A) whole body fat mass, (B) body fat percentage and (C) basal metabolic rate. The analysis was controlled for age, gender and BMI.

|--|

	High waist circumference in		High waist circumference in		High waist to hip rat	io in	High waist to hip ratio in	
	males (>102cm)		females (>88cm)		males (>0.9)		females (>0.85)	
	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value
7-8 hours	1.00	-	1.00	-	1.00	-	1.00	-
<5 hours	1.95 (1.83 to 2.09)	<0.001	1.66 (1.57 to 1.74)	<0.001	1.62 (1.53 to 1.72)	<0.001	1.55 (1.46 to 1.65)	<0.001
5-6 hours	1.31 (1.23 to 1.40)	<0.001	1.25 (1.20 to 1.31)	<0.001	1.17 (1.11 to 1.24)	<0.001	1.17 (1.11 to 1.23)	<0.001
6-7 hours	1.09 (1.02 to 1.16)	0.012	1.05 (1.00 to 1.09)	0.049	1.07 (1.01 to 1.13)	0.017	1.05 (1.00 to 1.10)	0.074
>8 hours	0.98 (0.87 to 1.10)	0.741	0.98 (0.91 to 1.06)	0.625	1.10 (1.00 to 1.21)	0.057	1.07 (0.98 to 1.17)	0.147

The binary regression model was adjusted for age, gender and Townsend deprivation index. The '7-8 hours' sleep group was used as the reference group. OR= odds ratio, CI= confidence interval

3.2.3 Lifestyle characteristics

This study considered various lifestyle habits and results are summarised in Table 3-5. The majority of the participants considered themselves more as a morning than an evening person. Significantly more people in the '<5 hours' sleep group found getting up in the morning very easy, while more people with a sleep duration of >8 hours/night found getting up in the morning not at all easy. In addition, participants with shorter sleep duration were more likely to take naps during the day. On the contrary, those with a sleep duration of \geq 6 hours/night never or rarely nap during the day. More than half of the participants don't have shift work jobs or jobs involving night shift work. The shorter the sleep duration, the higher the percentage of participants who reported snoring. As can be seen from Table 3-5, significantly more participants in the '<5 hours' sleep group were either a current smoker or have been a smoker previously. On the other hand, significantly fewer participants in the '<5 hours' sleep groups were current alcohol drinkers. However, they were more likely to drink daily or almost daily basis than those who slept >6 hours/night.

Finally, those who slept <5 hours/night were 117%, 26% and 47% significantly more likely to take naps during the day, experience snoring and be a current smoker respectively, compared to those in the '7-8 hours' sleep group (Table 3-6).

Table 3-5. Percentage of participants with various lifestyle characteristics across the different sleep groups (n= 84,411).

	<5 hours (n=14635)	5-6 hours (n=21889)	6-7 hours (n=28236)	7-8 hours (n=15757)	>8 hours (n=3894)
Morning/evening person (chronotype) (n)	14533	21776	28071	15665	3874
Definitely a morning person (%)	24.9 a	24.0 a,b	22.9 b	21.5 c	19.3 d
More a morning than evening person (%)	30.9 a	32.4 b	34.7 с	35.3 c	40.9 c
More an evening than morning person (%)	24.5 a,b	24.4 b	24.5 a,b	25.4 a,b	26.5 a
Definitely an evening person (%)	9.6 a	9.1 a	7.5 b	7.6 b	7.2 b
Getting up in the morning (n)	14533	21776	28071	15665	3874
Not at all easy (%)	3.4 a,b	3.0 b	3.1 b	3.7 a	5.0 c
Not very easy (%)	12.8 a	13.2 a	13.8 a	14.9 b	16.7 b
Fairly easy (%)	48.7 a	50.5 b	52.0 c	52.3 c	51.0 a,b,c
Very easy (%)	34.9 a	33.3 b	31.1 c	29.0 d	27.3 d
Nap during the day (n)	14315	21543	27772	15495	3815
Never/ rarely (%)	51.4 a	59.5 b	62.8 c	64.1 c	62.8 c
Sometimes (%)	41.3 a	35.9 b	33.7 с	33.0 c	33.7 b,c
Usually (%)	7.3 a	4.6 b	3.5 c	3.0 d	3.5 c,d
Job involves shift work (n)	8795	14041	17669	9297	2131
Never/rarely (%)	83.1 a	86.6 b	87.9 c	88.2 c	86.0 b,c
Sometimes (%)	7.0 a	6.2 a,b	5.6 b	5.6 b	6.1 a,b
Usually (%)	2.2 a	1.5 b	1.4 b	1.3 b	1.5 a,b
Always (%)	7.4 a	5.3 b,c	5.0 b,c	4.8 c	6.3 a,b
Job involving night shift work (n)	1486	1851	2131	1100	298
Never/rarely (%)	46.0 a	50.7 a,b	53.8 b,c	57.9 c	53.4 a,b,c
Sometimes (%)	28.9 a	29.8 a	27.8 a	25.5 a	27.2 a
Usually (%)	9.2 a	7.3 a	7.1 a	6.5 a	6.8 a

	<5 hours (n=14635)	5-6 hours (n=21889)	6-7 hours (n=28236)	7-8 hours (n=15757)	>8 hours (n=3894)
Always (%)	15.4 a	11.8 b	10.9 b	9.8 b	12.4 a,b
Snoring (%)	38.8 a	34.6 b	32.3 c	30.4 d	31.0 c,d
Smoking status (n)	14625	21879	28226	15751	3893
Never (%)	51.9 a	56.0 b	58.4 c	59.7 c	58.8 c
Previous (%)	38.6 a	36.3 b	35.3 b,c	34.4 c	35.2 b,c
Current (%)	9.3 a	7.5 b	6.1 c	5.8 c	5.8 c
Alcohol drinker status (n)	14624	21879	28226	15751	3893
Never (%)	3.6 a	2.7 b	2.7 b	2.9 b	3.0 a,b
Previous (%)	3.4 a	2.8 b,c	2.5 c	2.4 c	3.3 a,b
Current (%)	92.9 a	94.4 b,c	94.8 c	94.7 b,c	93.6 a,b
Alcohol intake frequency (n)	14624	21879	28226	15751	3893
Daily or almost daily (%)	23.9 a	23.5 a	22.4 b	21.8 b	22.0 a,b
3/4 times a week (%)	24.4 a	25.3 a	26.7 b	26.7 b	24.7 a,b
1/2 times a week (%)	23.4 a	25.2 b	25.6 b	25.8 b	25.2 a,b
1-3 times a month (%)	10.9 a	11.1 a	10.9 a	10.7 a	11.7 a
special occasions only (%)	10.3 a	9.4 b	9.2 b	9.7 a,b	10.1 a,b
Never (%)	7.0 a	5.5 b,c	5.2 c	5.3 b,c	6.3 a,b

Percentages expressed are within each sleep group. Column proportions were compared using the z-test and p-values were corrected using the Bonferroni method. Therefore, if two columns were assigned the same letter then the difference between them was not statistically significant (p>0.05), but if two columns were assigned different letters then the difference between them was statistically significant (p<0.05).

	Morning person ch	ironotype	Always nap durin	g the day	Snoring		Current smoker		Consume alcohol on a daily basis		
	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value	
7-8 hours	1.00	-	1.00	-	1.00	-	1.00	-	1.00	-	
<5 hours	1.00 (0.95 to	0.840	2.17 (1.94 to	< 0.001	1.26 (1.20 to	< 0.001	1.47 (1.35 to	<0.001	1.03 (0.97 to	0.33	
	1.04)		2.43)	10.001	1.32)		1.61)		1.09)	0.00	
5-6 hours	1.02 (0.98 to	0 333	1.47 (1.32 to	<0.001	1.12 (1.07 to	<0.001	1.02 (1.10 to	<0.001	1.07 (1.02 to	0.007	
	1.06)	0.000	1.65)		1.17)		1.31)		1.13)		
6-7 hours	1.05 (1.01 to	0.014	1.17 (1.04 to	0.008	1.06 (1.02 to	0.008	1.01 (0.93 to	0.88	1.03 (0.98 to	0.214	
o / nours	1.09)	0.014	1.31)	0.000	1.11)	0.000	1.09)	0.00	1.08)		
>8 hours	0.96 (0.90 to	0.279	1.18 (0.97 to	0 103	1.03 (0.96 to	0.423	1.00 (0.86 to	0 991	1.00 (0.92 to	0.022	
	1.03)	0.275	1.43)	0.105	1.12)	0.723	1.16)	0.551	1.09)	0.922	

Table 3-6. OR (95% CI) of having various lifestyle habits (n= 84,411).

The binary regression model was adjusted for age, gender and Townsend deprivation index. The '7-8 hours' sleep group was used as the reference group. OR= odds ratio, CI= confidence interval

Using the accelerometer, the physical activity levels of those participants were monitored continuously throughout the day. This allows the determination of the most active and least active five hours of each day using the detected acceleration level measured in milli-g (Table 3-7). An inverse 'U-shaped' association between activity level and sleep duration was observed. The average acceleration level during the most active five hours of the day (M5) was found to be the highest in those who slept 6-7 hours and the lowest in participants who slept >8 hours/night (Figure 3-4A). On the other hand, the average acceleration level during the least active five hours of the day (L5) decreased across the sleep groups. It was the highest in those who slept <5 hours/night, while the difference between the other four sleep groups was relatively small. As a biomarker for healthy ageing, the difference between the most and least active five hours of the same day (Δ M5L5) was calculated from the M5 and L5 readings (Anderson et al., 2014). It was the highest in the '6-7 hours' sleep group (Figure 3-4B) and significantly lower in those who slept <5 hours/night and >8 hours/night (p< 0.001).

	<5 hours	5-6 hours	6-7 hours	7-8 hours	>8 hours
Average					
acceleration	55 56 + 22 76	58 21 + 20 94	58 39+ 20 70	57 39 + 19 70	54 23 + 18 98
during M5	<u> 33.30 <u>-</u> 22.70</u>	<u> </u>	<u>50.55<u>+</u>20.70</u>	<u> </u>	54.25 <u>-</u> 10.50
(milli-g)					
Average					
acceleration	4 58 + 3 11	3 76 + 1 86	3 11 + 1 91	3 77 + 1 48	3 24 + 2 11
during L5 (milli-	4.50 <u>-</u> 5.11	<u>5.70 <u>-</u> 1.80</u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	J.24 <u>-</u> 2.11
g)					
ΔM5L5 (milli-g)	50.98 <u>+</u> 22.32	54.45 <u>+</u> 20.87	54.95 <u>+</u> 20.59	54.11 <u>+</u> 19.63	50.99 <u>+</u> 18.44

Table 3-7. Association between the activity level and sleep duration (p<0.001) (n= 84,411).

Results are expressed as mean ± standard deviation



Figure 3-4. Distribution of acceleration measured in milli-g (mg) across the five sleep groups (p<0.001). (A) average acceleration over the most active five hours of the day (M5). (B) Difference in acceleration between the most active five hours and least active five hours (Δ M5L5).

The relationship between sleep efficiency and various lifestyle habits is illustrated in Figure 3-5. Sleep efficiency was very similar across the different chronotypes (p= 0.026). When comparing each group, the difference between the most of them was not found to be statistically significant, except that those who were 'definitely a morning person' had slightly lower sleep efficiency than participants who were 'more of a morning than evening person' (p= 0.019). Regardless of how participants rated how easy they were getting up in the morning, no statistically significant difference was detected between each group. Additionally, a significant association was detected between sleep efficiency and whether participants take naps during the day (p< 0.001). Those who never or rarely napped during the day had significantly higher sleep efficiency than those who sometimes or usually nap during the day. Finally, as illustrated in Figure 3-5 those who never or rarely have a job involving shift work had significantly higher sleep efficiency than those who usually have a job involving shift work (p= 0.002).



Figure 3-5. Relationship between sleep efficiency and various lifestyle measurements. *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001

3.2.4 Physical health

3.2.4.1 Self-reported disease characteristics

As shown in Table 3-8, a significantly higher percentage of participants who slept \geq 7 hours/night never/rarely experience daytime dozing/sleepiness while those who slept <5 hours/night were more likely to experience it often. Sleeplessness/insomnia, on the other hand, was significantly higher in both short (<5 hours/night) and long (>8 hours/night) sleepers. When participants were asked to rate their overall health, the majority of participants who slept 5-8 hours rated their health as "excellent" and "good", while both short and long sleepers were more likely to select "fair" and "poor". Additionally, the percentage of participants with vascular/heart problems was significantly lower in those who slept 6-8 hours (Table 3-8). Finally, the bottom half of Table 3-8 compares the mean age that various metabolic diseases were diagnosed by a doctor. They were relatively similar across the different sleep groups and the difference between each group was not found to be statistically significant.

A 'U-shaped' relationship between sleep duration and various metabolic diseases is illustrated in Figure 3-6. Significantly more participants who slept <5 hours/night self-reported sleep apnoea. In addition, those who slept <5 hours/night were significantly more likely to report long-standing illness, cardiometabolic, cardiovascular diseases, diabetes and hypertension. However, the difference between those in the '6-7 hours' and '7-8 hours' sleep groups was not found to be statistically significant for all diseases.

As Table 3-9 shows, those in the '<5 hours' sleep group were 102%, 44%, 42%, 80% and 42% more likely to self-report sleep apnoea, cardiometabolic diseases, cardiovascular disease, diabetes and hypertension respectively, compared to those in the '7-8 hours' sleep group.

 Table 3-8. Summary of health-related characteristics amongst different sleep groups (n= 84,411).

	<5 hours	5-6 hours	6-7 hours	7-8 hours	>8 hours	Dyalua
	(n=14,635)	(n=21,889)	(n=28,236)	(n=15,757)	(n=3,894)	P-value
Daytime dozing/sleeping (narcolepsy) (n)	14,625	21,879	28,226	15,751	3,893	
Never/rarely (%)	71.6 a	76.9 b	80.2 c	82.1 d	83.5 d	
Sometimes (%)	24.2 a	20.7 b	17.7 с	16.2 d	15.1 d	
Often (%)	3.9 a	2.3 b	1.9 c	1.6 c,d	1.2 d	
Sleeplessness/insomnia (n)	14,625	21,879	28,226	15,751	3,893	
Never/rarely (%)	24.6 a	27.0 b	25.6 a	24.4 a	22.1 c	
Sometimes (%)	45.4 a	47.3 b	48.1 b,c	48.9 c	49.0 b,c	
Usually (%)	29.9 a	25.7 b	26.3 b	26.6 b,c	28.8 a,c	
Overall health rating (n)	14,284	21,512	27,723	15,466	3,809	
Excellent (%)	18.3 a	22.1 b,c	22.9 c	22.3 b,c	20.3 a,b	
Good (%)	56.9 a	59.8 b	61.0 b,c	61.4 c	60.0 b,c	
Fair (%)	20.6 a	15.8 b	14.1 c	14.1 c	16.1 b	
Poor (%)	4.2 a	2.4 b	2.0 b	2.1 b	3.5 a	
Vascular/heart problems (n)	14,304	21,526	27,747	15,486	3,808	
Heart attack (%)	2.3 a	1.6 b	1.3 b,c	1.1 c	1.6 a,b,c	
Angina (%)	2.1 a	1.6 b	1.3 b	1.4 b	1.6 a,b	
Stroke (%)	1.1 a	0.9 a,b	0.8 b	0.8 b	1.0 a,b	
High blood pressure (%)	26.0 a	20.6 b	19.6 b	19.6 b	21.3 b	
None of the above (%)	68.3 a	75.2 b	76.9 c	77.0 c	74.3 b	

	<5 hours (n=14,635)	5-6 hours (n=21,889)	6-7 hours (n=28,236)	7-8 hours (n=15,757)	>8 hours (n=3,894)	P-value
Age heart attack diagnosed (mean <u>+</u> SD)	52.43 <u>+</u> 7.922	53.47 <u>+</u> 7.793	53.05 <u>+</u> 8.168	54.04 <u>+</u> 7.536	51.98 <u>+</u> 8.321	0.388
Age stroke diagnosed (mean <u>+</u> SD)	50.90 <u>+</u> 7.232	54.50 <u>+</u> 7.422	54.54 <u>+</u> 6.415	52.89 <u>+</u> 10.493	51.50 <u>+</u> 3.536	0.321
Age deep vein thrombosis (blood clot in leg) diagnosed (mean <u>+</u> SD)	43.46 <u>+</u> 14.266	46.08 <u>+</u> 12.672	44.75 <u>+</u> 12.317	51.93 <u>+</u> 14.638	50.31 <u>+</u> 13.155	0.654
Age pulmonary embolism (blood clot in lung) diagnosed (mean <u>+</u> SD)	46.38 <u>+</u> 12.777	45.53 <u>+</u> 12.611	45.11 <u>+</u> 13.141	45.27 <u>+</u> 13.934	45.94 <u>+</u> 15.585	0.999
Age high blood pressure diagnosed (mean <u>+</u> SD)	50.66 <u>+</u> 9.655	50.23 <u>+</u> 9.868	50.40 <u>+</u> 9.970	50.55 <u>+</u> 10.010	50.70 <u>+</u> 9.741	0.254
Age diabetes diagnosed (mean <u>+</u> SD)	51.01 <u>+</u> 11.924	51.23 <u>+</u> 12.564	50.94 <u>+</u> 12.792	50.61 <u>+</u> 12.346	53.05 <u>+</u> 9.556	0.533

Percentages expressed are within each sleep group. Column proportions were compared using the z-test and p-values were corrected using the Bonferroni method. Therefore, if two columns were assigned the same letter then the difference between them was not statistically significant (p>0.05), but if two columns were assigned different letters then the difference between them was statistically significant (p<0.05). SD= Standard deviation.



Figure 3-6. 'U-shaped' graphs demonstrating the relationship between sleep duration and metabolic health. Percentages expressed are within each sleep group. If two bars are assigned the same letter then the difference between them was not statistically significant (p>0.05), but if two bars are assigned different letters then the difference between them was statistically significant (p<0.05).

	Sleep apnoe	ea	Long-standing	illness	Cardiometabo disease	blic	Cardiovascular disease		Diabetes		Hypertension	
	OR (95% CI)	P-values	OR (95% CI)	P-values	OR (95% CI)	P-values	OR (95% CI)	P-values	OR (95% CI)	P-values	OR (95% CI)	P-values
7-8 hours	1.00	-	1.00	-	1.00	-	1.00	-	1.00	-	1.00	-
<5 hours	2.02 (1.37 to 3.02)	0.001	1.18 (0.66 to 2.13)	0.572	1.44 (1.37 to 1.52)	<0.001	1.42 (1.35 to 1.50)	<0.001	1.80 (1.60 to 2.03)	<0.001	1.42 (1.35 to 1.50)	<0.001
5-6 hours	1.27 (0.84 to 1.91)	0.264	0.83 (0.47 to 1.49)	0.536	1.09 (1.04 to 1.15)	<0.001	1.09 (1.04 to 1.14)	<0.001	1.11 (0.98 to 1.25)	0.102	1.09 (1.04 to 1.15)	0.001
6-7 hours	0.99 (0.65 to 1.50)	0.948	1.19 (0.71 to 2.00)	0.515	1.02 (0.97 to 1.07)	0.491	1.02 (0.97 to 1.07)	0.447	1.01 (0.90 to 1.14)	0.817	1.02 (0.97 to 1.08)	0.371
>8 hours	1.20 (0.59 to 2.42)	0.619	1.72 (0.79 to 3.76)	0.174	1.13 (1.04 to 1.23)	0.003	1.15 (1.05 to 1.25)	0.001	1.06 (0.86 to 1.30)	0.598	1.12 (1.03 to 1.22)	0.010

Table 3-9. OR (95% CI) of having sleep apnoea, long-standing illness, cardiometabolic disease, cardiovascular disease, diabetes and hypertension (n= 84,411).

The binary regression model was adjusted for age, gender and Townsend deprivation index. The '7-8 hours' sleep group was used as the reference group. OR= odds ratio, CI= confidence interval

3.2.4.2 Primary care disease data

The prevalence of diseases expressed as percentages are presented in Table 3-10. It is apparent that the prevalence rate is relatively low for many diseases. The least prevalent disease group was "Schizophrenia/schizotypal/delusional diseases", which has a prevalence rate of 0.11% (n= 96), while the most prevalent disease was "Hypertensive diseases", which has a prevalence rate of 17.63% (n= 14,880).

Table 3-11 summarises the number of participants with certain diseases in each sleep group. A "U-Shaped" curve was observed in most diseases as illustrated in Figure 3-7. Those who slept <5 hours/night were significantly more likely to have diabetes, disorders of glucose regulation, obesity, mental disorder, and various heart diseases. On the other hand, those who slept >8 hours/night were more likely to have schizophrenia, mood disorders, pulmonary heart disease and cerebrovascular heart disease. However, closer inspection of the table showed no significant difference was detected between the '6-7 hours' and '7-8 hours' sleep groups in all diseases.

It can be seen from the data in Table 3-12 that compared to those who slept 7-8 hours/night, participants who slept <5 hours/night were 58%, 48%, 106% and 44%, more likely to have diabetes, obesity and other hyperalimentation, organic mental disorder and mood disorders, respectively. When assessing cardiovascular health, those who slept <5 hours/night were 36%, 25%, 33%, 27%, 37% and 36% more likely to have hypertensive diseases, ischaemic heart diseases, pulmonary heart diseases, cerebrovascular heart diseases, other forms of heart diseases, and diseases of arteries, arterioles and capillaries, respectively.

On the other hand, those with longer sleep durations (>8 hours/night) were 116%, 461% and 55% more likely to have an organic mental disorder, schizophrenia/schizotypal/delusional disorders and mood disorders respectively, when compared to those who slept 7-8 hours/night. They were also 11%, 17%, 72%, 22%, 58% and 32% more likely to have hypertensive diseases, ischaemic heart diseases, pulmonary heart diseases, cerebrovascular heart diseases, other forms of heart diseases, and diseases of arteries, arterioles and capillaries respectively, compared with those in the '7-8 hours' sleep group (Table 3-12).

ICD Disease categories	Frequency (n)	Prevalence (%)
Diabetes	3,322	3.94
Disorders of glucose regulation and pancreatic internal secretion	120	0.14
Obesity and other hyperalimentation	2,314	2.74
Organic mental disorder	173	0.20
Schizophrenia/schizotypal/delusional disorders	96	0.11
Mood disorder	2,175	2.58
Hypertensive diseases	14,880	17.63
Ischaemic heart diseases	5,297	6.28
Pulmonary heart diseases	762	0.90
Other form of heart disease	4,173	4.94
Cerebrovascular disease	1,207	1.43
Diseases of arteries, arterioles and capillaries	1,233	1.46

Table 3-10. Number of participants with various mental and metabolic diseases extracted from primary care records.

	<5 hours	5-6 hours	6-7 hours	7-8 hours	>8 hours
	(n=14,632)	(n=21,889)	(n=28,233)	(n=15,757)	(n=3,893)
Diabetes (%)	6.6 a	3.7 b	3.3 b,c	3.1 c	3.2 b,c
Disorders of glucose regulation and	0.2 a	0.1 a,b	0.1 b	0.1 a,b	0.2 a,b
pancreatic internal secretion (%)					
Obesity and other hyperalimentation (%)	4.5 a	2.8 b	2.3 c	2.1 c	2.0 c
Organic mental disorder (%)	0.3 a	0.1 b	0.2 b	0.2 b	0.3 a,b
Schizophrenia/schizotypal/delusional	0.1 a	0.1 a	0.1 a	0.1 a	0.5 b
disorders (%)					
Mood disorder (%)	3.6 a	2.3 b	2.1 b	2.5 b	3.9 a
Hypertensive diseases (%)	23.5 a	17.2 b	16.0 c	15.7 c	17.2 b,c
Ischaemic heart diseases (%)	8.4 a	6.5 b	5.5 c	5.4 c	6.3 b,c
Pulmonary heart diseases (%)	1.2 a	0.9 b	0.8 b	0.8 b	1.4 a
Other form of heart disease (%)	6.6 a	4.9 b	4.6 b,c	4.1 c	5.0 b,c
Cerebrovascular disease (%)	1.8 a	1.5 a,b	1.3 b	1.2 b	1.9 a
Diseases of arteries, arterioles and	1.9 a	1.5 a,b	1.3 b,c	1.2 c	1.6 a,b,c
capillaries (%)					

Table 3-11. Percentage of participants with various diseases in each sleep group (n= 84,411).

ercentage expressed are within each sleep group. Column proportion was compared using a z-test and p-values were corrected using the Bonferroni method. Therefore, if two columns were assigned the same letter, then the difference between them was not statistically significant (p>0.05). However, if two columns were assigned different letters, then the difference between them was statistically significant (p<0.05).



Figure 3-7. A "U-shaped" relationship between disease characteristics and sleep duration. Percentages expressed are within each sleep group. If two bars were assigned the same letter then the difference between them was not statistically significant (p>0.05), but if two bars were assigned different letters then the difference between them was statistically significant (p<0.05).

Table 3-12. OR (95%CI) of having various diseases diagnosed by doctors (n= 84,411).

	7-8 hours	<5 hours	<5 hours 5			6-7 hours		>8 hours	
	Odds Ratio (95%CI)	Odds Ratio (95%CI)	P-value	Odds Ratio (95%CI)	P-value	Odds Ratio (95%CI)	P-value	Odds Ratio (95%CI)	P-value
Diabetes	1.00	1.58 (1.40 to 1.77)	<0.001	1.05 (0.93 to 1.18)	0.436	1.02 (0.91 to 1.15)	0.679	1.02 (0.83 t0 1.25)	0.883
Disorders of glucose regulation and pancreatic internal secretion	1.00	1.72 (0.97 to 3.07)	0.064	1.18 (0.66 to 2.11)	0.575	0.82 (0.45 to 1.48)	0.505	1.80 (0.78 to 4.14)	0.169
Obesity and other hyperalimentation	1.00	1.48 (1.28 to 1.70)	<0.001	1.12 (0.97 to 1.29)	0.115	1.04 (0.90 to 1.19)	0.613	0.92 (0.71 to 1.19)	0.524
Organic mental disorder	1.00	2.06 (1.26 to 3.37)	0.004	0.91 (0.53 to 1.56)	0.733	1.32 (0.82 to 2.14)	0.256	2.16 (1.10 to 4.25)	0.026
Schizophrenia/schizotypal/delusion al disorders	1.00	1.36 (0.68 to 2.72)	0.383	0.84 (0.42 to 1.70)	0.627	0.95 (0.49 to 1.83)	0.877	5.61 (2.81 to 11.21)	<0.001
Mood disorder	1.00	1.44 (1.26 to 1.65)	<0.001	0.89 (0.78 to 1.02)	0.093	0.84 (0.74 to 0.95)	0.001	1.55 (1.28 to 1.87)	<0.001
Hypertensive diseases	1.00	1.36 (1.28 to 1.44)	<0.001	1.07 (1.01 to 1.13)	0.025	1.03 (0.97 to 1.09)	0.312	1.11 (1.01 to 1.22)	0.039
Ischaemic heart diseases	1.00	1.25 (1.14 to 1.37)	<0.001	1.13 (1.04 to 1.24)	0.007	1.01 (0.93 to 1.10)	0.819	1.17 (1.01 to 1.36)	0.040
Pulmonary heart diseases	1.00	1.33 (1.05 to 1.68)	0.017	1.04 (0.83 to 1.31)	0.712	0.97 (0.78 to 1.22)	0.818	1.72 (1.25 to 2.38)	0.001

	7-8 hours	<5 hours	<5 hours		5-6 hours		6-7 hours		>8 hours	
	Odds Ratio (95%CI)	Odds Ratio (95%CI)	P-value	Odds Ratio (95%CI)	P-value	Odds Ratio (95%CI)	P-value	Odds Ratio (95%CI)	P-value	
Other form of heart disease	1.00	1.37 (1.24 to 1.52)	<0.001	1.16 (1.05 to 1.28)	0.004	1.11 (1.01 to 1.23)	0.032	1.22 (1.03 to 1.44)	0.020	
Cerebrovascular disease	1.00	1.27 (1.05 to 1.54)	0.013	1.17 (0.98 to 1.41)	0.086	1.05 (0.88 to 1.25)	0.609	1.58 (1.20 to 2.07)	0.001	
Diseases of arteries, arterioles and capillaries	1.00	1.36 (1.13 to 1.65)	0.001	1.26 (1.05 to 1.51)	0.014	1.14 (0.96 to 1.36)	0.144	1.32 (0.98 to 1.76)	0.065	

The binary regression model was adjusted for age, gender and Townsend deprivation index. The '7-8 hours' sleep group was used as the reference group. OR= odds ratio, CI= confidence interval

Those with less optimal sleep were 42%, 73% and 40% more likely to have diabetes, glucose dysregulation and obesity, as well as 77%, 110% and 68% more likely to have an organic mental disorder, schizophrenia/schizotypal/delusional disorders and mood disorders respectively, when compared to those with optimal sleep. They were also 22%, 12%, 37% and 13% more likely to have hypertensive diseases, ischaemic heart diseases, pulmonary heart diseases, and other forms of heart diseases respectively, compared with those with optimal sleep (Table 3-13).

Table 3-13. Binary regression model showing odds ratio of various diseases between those with optimal/good sleep and those with less optimal/poor sleep (n= 84,411).

Primary care data code	Optimal	Less optimal sleep	P-value	
	sleep (OR)	(OR, 95% CI)	F-value	
Diabetes	1.00	1.42 (1.32 to 1.53)	<0.001	
Disorders of glucose regulation and pancreatic	1.00	1 73 (1 21 to 2 48)	0.003	
internal secretion	1.00	1.75 (1.21 to 2.10)	0.000	
Obesity and other hyperalimentation	1.00	1.40 (1.28 to 1.52)	<0.001	
Organic mental disorder	1.00	1.77 (1.31 to 2.40)	<0.001	
Schizophrenia/schizotypal/delusional disorders	1.00	2.10 (1.41 to 3.14)	<0.001	
Mood disorder	1.00	1.68 (1.54 to 1.83)	<0.001	
Hypertensive diseases	1.00	1.22 (1.18 to 1.27)	<0.001	
Ischaemic heart diseases	1.00	1.12 (1.05 to 1.19)	<0.001	
Pulmonary heart diseases	1.00	1.37 (1.18 to 1.59)	<0.001	
Other form of heart disease	1.00	1.13 (1.06 to 1.21)	<0.001	
Cerebrovascular disease	1.00	1.10 (0.98 to 1.24)	0.114	
Diseases of arteries, arterioles and capillaries	1.00	1.10 (0.98 to 1.24)	0.106	

The binary regression model was adjusted for age, gender and Townsend deprivation index. Optimal sleep was used as the reference group. Less optimal sleep is characterised as meeting all the following criteria: sleep duration <5 or >8 hours/night, WASO \geq 95.98 mins (75th percentile), L5 value \geq 4.24 milli-g (75th percentile) and NBlock \geq 39.63 (mid-point between its bimodal distribution). OR = odds ratio, CI = confidence interval

Predictive values, sensitivity and specificity for each disease characteristic are compared in Table 3-14. Positive predictive values (PPV) were relatively low and they ranged between 0.21% (Schizophrenia/schizotypal/delusional disorders) and 22.18% (Hypertensive diseases). Negative predictive value (NPV), on the other hand, ranged between 83.65% (Hypertensive diseases) and 99.97% (Organic mental disorders). Sensitivity was the lowest for 'Mood disorder' which was only 2.55% and highest for 'Organic mental disorder' which was 87.10%. On the contrary, specificity was very similar for all diseases, ranging between 78.07% and 79.27%.

The relationship between sleep efficiency and various disease characteristics is illustrated in Figure 3-8. For all diseases, except Schizophrenia/schizotypal/delusional disorders, those who have been diagnosed had a lower sleep efficiency compared to those who have not been diagnosed with those diseases. However, statistical analysis results showed that the relationship was only significant for Diabetes (p= 0.006), Obesity and other hyperalimentation (p= 0.044), mood disorder (p= 0.011) and hypertensive diseases (p< 0.001) (Figure 3-8).

	PPV (%)	NPV (%)	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)
Diabetes	5.91	96.62	32.93	78.50
Disorders of glucose regulation and	0.23	99.88	35.83	78.07
pancreatic internal secretion				
Obesity and other hyperalimentation	3.97	97.60	31.81	78.33
Organic mental disorder	0.81	99.97	87.10	78.10
Schizophrenia/schizotypal/delusional	0.21	99.91	40.63	78.07
disorders				
Mood disorder	0.31	96.81	2.55	78.30
Hypertensive diseases	22.18	83.65	27.62	79.27
Ischaemic heart diseases	7.97	94.20	27.88	78.45
Pulmonary heart diseases	1.25	99.20	30.45	78.13
Other form of heart disease	6.25	95.42	27.73	78.35
Cerebrovascular disease	1.83	98.68	28.09	78.14
Diseases of arteries, arterioles and	1.80	98.63	27.01	78.13
capillaries				

Table 3-14. Clinical performance specification (n= 84,411).

PPV= positive predictive value; NPV= negative predictive value



Figure 3-8. Relationship between sleep efficiency and various disease characteristics. *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001

3.2.5 Mental health

3.2.5.1 Cognitive function

It seems that those who slept >8 hours/night had the best numeric memory as shown in Table 3-15. However, no significant difference was detected between each sleep group. Those in the '<5 hours' sleep group were less likely to recall correctly in the prospective memory test. When looking at the number of puzzles solved correctly, no significant difference was detected between the five sleep groups (Table 3-15).

A 'U-shaped' association between reaction time and sleep duration was observed. Participants with both short and long sleep duration had a significantly slower reaction (p< 0.001). However, only the difference between the '<5 hours' sleep group and '5-6 hours', '6-7 hours' and '7-8 hours' sleep groups were statistically significant. As well as the difference between '>8 hours' and '5-6 hours', '6-7 hours' and '7-8 hours' sleep groups. The difference between other sleep groups was not found to be statistically significant (Figure 3-9A). Moreover, a reversed 'U-shaped' association was observed between sleep duration and the fluid intelligence score (p< 0.001). Closer inspection of Figure 3-9B shows that only the difference between the '<5 hours' sleep group and '5-6 hours', '6-7 hours' and '7-8 hours' and '7-8 hours' sleep groups, and the difference between '>8 hours' and '5-6 hours' and '5-6 hours' and '6-7 hours were statistically significant. Finally, a reversed 'U-shaped' association was also observed between sleep duration and visual memory as illustrated in Figure 3-9C (p< 0.001), although only the difference between '>8 hours' sleep group and '5-6 hours' and '6-7 hours', as well as the difference between '>8 hours' and '5-6 hours' and '6-7 hours', as well as the difference between the '<5 hours' and '5-6 hours' and '6-7 hours', as well as the difference between '>8 hours' and '5-6 hours' and '6-7 hours', as well as the difference between '>8 hours' and '5-6 hours' and '6-7 hours were statistically significant. Comparisons between other groups were not found to be statistically significant.

Finally, participants with both short and long sleep duration took longer to complete the numeric (p< 0.001) and alphanumeric (p= 0.004) paths. However, closer inspection of Figure 3-10A and Figure 3-10B shows that only the difference between the '<5 hours' sleep group and '5-6 hours', '6-7 hours' and '7-8 hours' sleep groups were statistically significant in both cases. The difference between other groups was not found to be statistically significant. Lastly, those who slept 6-7 hours/night matched more symbol to digit correctly (p= 0.001), but the difference was only statistically significant when comparing the '<5 hours' sleep group to both '5-6 hours' and '6-7 hours' sleep groups.

Spearman's rank-order correlation analysis showed a very weak positive correlation between the numeric memory and the sleep efficiency and the correlation was not found to be statistically significant (rs= 0.005, p= 0.594). Similarly, a very weak positive correlation was found between sleep efficiency and reaction time (rs= 0.002, p= 0.595). When investigating the correlation between fluid intelligence score and sleep efficiency, a significant correlation was detected, but it is a very weak positive correlation (rs= 0.021, p< 0.001). Finally, a very weak correlation was detected between sleep efficiency and visual memory (rs= 0.005, p= 0.148). The univariate regression model revealed that participants who do better in the prospective memory test had higher sleep efficiency. However, the difference between them was not found to be statistically significant (p= 0.638).
Table 3-15. S	Summary of	cognitive function	test results across	s the five sleep group	os (n= 84,411).
---------------	------------	--------------------	---------------------	------------------------	-----------------

	<5 hours	5-6 hours	6-7 hours	7-8 hours	>8 hours	P-value
Numeric memory (mean <u>+</u> SD)	6.94 <u>+</u> 1.24	6.95 <u>+</u> 1.25	6.91 <u>+</u> 1.24	6.87 <u>+</u> 1.27	7.00 <u>+</u> 1.19	0.063
Prospective memory (n)	5759	8360	10559	5919	1456	
Correct recall on first attempt (%)	82.2 a	84.7 b	85.0 b	83.7 a,b	83.1 a,b	
Correct recall on second attempt (%)	15.0 a	13.1 b	12.9 b	14.3 a,b	14.2 a,b	
Skipped or incorrect recall (%)	2.8 a	2.2 a	2.2 a	2.1 a	2.7 а	
Number of puzzles correct (mean <u>+</u> SD)	9.94 <u>+</u> 3.29	10.13 <u>+</u> 3.17	10.12 <u>+</u> 3.20	9.93 <u>+</u> 3.21	9.74 <u>+</u> 3.24	0.182

Percentages expressed are within each sleep group. Column proportions were compared using the z-test and p-values were corrected using the Bonferroni method. Therefore, if two columns were assigned the same letter then the difference between them was not statistically significant (p>0.05), but if two columns were assigned different letters then the difference between them was statistically significant (p<0.05). But if two columns were assigned different letters then the difference between them was statistically significant (p<0.05). But if two columns were assigned different letters then the difference between them was statistically significant (p<0.05). But if two columns were assigned different letters then the difference between them was statistically significant (p<0.05). But if two columns were assigned the same letter then the difference between them was statistically significant (p<0.05). SD= standard deviation.



Reaction time	<5 hours	5-6 hours	6-7 hours	7-8 hours	>8 hours
<5 hours		< 0.001	<0.001	0.001	1.000
5-6 hours			1.000	0.514	<0.001
6-7 hours				0.299	< 0.001
7-8 hours					0.028
>8 hours					



Fluid intelligence		5-6	6-7	7-8	>8
score	<5 hours	hours	hours	hours	hours
<5 hours		< 0.001	< 0.001	0.004	1.000
5-6 hours			1.000	1.000	0.022
6-7 hours				0.620	0.009
7-8 hours					0.318
>8 hours					



Visual memory	<5 hours	5-6 hours	6-7 hours	7-8 hours	>8 hours
<5 hours		0.003	0.019	0.903	1.000
5-6 hours			1.000	0.643	0.007
6-7 hours				1.000	0.026
7-8 hours					0.279
>8 hours					

Figure 3-9. Pairwise comparisons between each sleep group regarding (A) reaction time, (B) fluid intelligence score and (C) visual memory. Analysis was controlled for age, gender and BMI.



Duration to complete	<5	5-6	6-7	7-8	>8
numberic path	hours	hours	hours	hours	hours
<5 hours		0.019	< 0.001	0.007	0.467
5-6 hours			0.246	1.000	1.000
6-7 hours				1.000	1.000
7-8 hours					1.000
>8 hours					



Duration to complete	<5	5-6	6-7	7-8	>8
alphanumberic path	hours	hours	hours	hours	hours
<5 hours		0.003	0.008	0.019	1.000
5-6 hours			1.000	1.000	1.000
6-7 hours				1.000	1.000
7-8 hours					1.000
>8 hours					



lumber of symbol digit matches	<5	5-6	6-7	7-8	>8
made correctly	hours	hours	hours	hours	hours
<5 hours		0.016	<0.001	0.129	0.353
5-6 hours			1.000	1.000	1.000
6-7 hours				0.961	1.000
7-8 hours					1.000
>8 hours					

Figure 3-10. Pairwise comparisons between each sleep group regarding (A) duration to complete numeric path, (B) duration to complete alphanumeric path and (C) number of symbol digit matches made correctly. The analysis was controlled for age, gender and BMI.

3.2.5.2 Mood

The relationship between sleep duration and various moods is summarised in Figure 3-11. Those with a shorter sleep duration were less happy in general and regarding their financial situation and health, whereas those with a sleep duration >8 hours/night had a lower work satisfaction level. People with a shorter sleep duration (<5 hours/night) were more likely to self-report mood swings, irritability, loneliness and risk-taking behaviours. People with longer sleep duration (>8 hours/night), on the other hand, were more likely to self-report mood swings, miserableness, anxious feelings and loneliness. However, closer inspection of Figure 3-11 showed that when comparing different sleep groups, the difference between some groups was not statistically significant.

Figure 3-12 illustrates the relationship between sleep efficiency and self-rated happiness and moods. It revealed that sleep efficiency was very similar between positive and negative feelings. Participants who reported better moods seemed to have a slightly higher sleep efficiency. However, the difference between them was not found to be statistically significant, except for risk-taking behaviours (p< 0.001) as shown in Figure 3-12.



Figure 3-11. Association between sleep duration and various moods. Percentages expressed are within each sleep group. If two bars were assigned the same letter then the difference between them was not statistically significant (p>0.05), but if two bars were assigned different letters then the difference between them was statistically significant (p<0.05).



Figure 3-12. Relationship between sleep efficiency and self-rated mood/happiness. *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001

3.3 Discussion

3.3.1 Sociodemographic and anthropometric measurements

Using the largest accelerometer cohort to date, this study found that short objectively measured sleep duration is significantly associated with the male gender, older age, high BMI, social deprivation and ethnic minority group. All prior UK biobank sleep studies have used self-reported sleep data. An association between worse cardiometabolic health and impaired task performance with sleep duration of <7 hours or >9 hours per night was reported (Kyle et al., 2017b, Sophie Cassidy, 2016). Previously published large cohort studies have also utilised wrist-worn actigraphy to assess sleep objectively (Zeitzer et al., 2018, Spira et al., 2017, Smagula et al., 2016, Maglione et al., 2013, Fung et al., 2013). However, no one has to date assessed the objective sleep-wake patterns and physical activity using accelerometry in the Biobank cohort.

We found that 43.3% of the UK Biobank cohort had an objective sleep duration of <6 hours/night. The American Academy of Sleep Medicine and Sleep Research Society recommended a sleep duration of >7 hours/night for adults aged 18-60 years for good health and reduced mortality (Wrede et al., 2015). Only 23.3% of the UK Biobank participants reached this recommended sleep duration, this may mean that in an older population the ideal sleep duration may not be 7-8 hours but instead somewhat shorter when assessed using this accelerometer-based objective method rather than self-report. Many studies have found both macro and micro sleep changes are related to increasing age. With ageing, people tend to experience longer sleep latency, more fragmented sleep, earlier bedtime and wake times, as well as shorter and lighter sleep (Mander et al., 2017). In this study, we found that with increasing age, there was a decrease in sleep duration and sleep efficiency. This is consistent with the results published by Redline et al. which showed that older adults have lower sleep efficiency, as well as reduced percentage of REM sleep when comparing those who were aged >61 years to younger adults (Redline et al., 2004). Age-adjusted norms remain debated and are key when considering recommendations and advice for an ageing population. In fact, a study reported that careful assessment of healthy older adults excluding sleep disorders has shown a clear decrease in sleep need with age without affecting daytime alertness (Dijk et al., 2010). Social jet lag was also assessed in the UK Biobank cohort as a possible marker of societal sleep restriction and therefore one reason for objective short sleep time. Participants' sleep duration was slightly longer on Fridays and Saturdays. However, the difference was not

statistically significant. This could be due to many of the participants having reached retirement age and therefore, their sleep duration was not significantly affected by longer working hours during the week. However, it could also suggest that their shorter sleep times were not indicative of restricted or inadequate sleep and support 6-7 hours being the likely optimum sleep duration for older adults. Additionally, this study did not further explore the relationship between sleep and health outcomes amongst the older age (>70 years) subgroup as the association is likely to be confounded by co-morbidity and polypharmacy. Due to time limitations, medication information was not available in this study which means that polypharmacy could not be investigated. Medication usage could be included in future studies.

Even though there were many studies that provide evidence of age-related sleep changes, not all elderly adults experience the same degree of disturbances during sleep. Therefore, this suggested that other factors apart from age are contributing to this inter-individual variability. One of the interacting factors for age is gender, although it is yet unclear at what age the gender effect of sleep emerges (Mander et al., 2017). In this study, we found that females had a significantly longer objective sleep duration and higher sleep efficiency than males. This seems to contradict a prior UK Biobank study which found that females are more likely to selfreport insomnia symptoms and shorter sleep duration (Kyle et al., 2017b). However, evidence from polysomnographic measures and quantitative electroencephalographic analysis does not support this (Baker et al., 2007). Males were found to have lighter sleep than females as males tend to experience more stages 1 and 2 NREM sleep and significantly less REM sleep (Redline et al., 2004). Our results suggested that sleep state misperception may be more common amongst females.

Based on the analysis of the Townsend deprivation index, those who lived in the most deprived area were found to have the shortest sleep duration and lowest sleep efficiency. This accords with an earlier study carried out on the Finnish adult population. This study showed a 'U-shaped' association between socioeconomic circumstances and sleep duration. Those with a disadvantaged socioeconomic position such as low income, unemployment and low education reported poorer sleep as indicated by shorter sleep duration and frequent insomnia-related symptoms (Lallukka et al., 2012). This result may be explained by the fact that people who are socially deprived may have to work multiple jobs or work in a job that involves night shifts which could potentially cause abnormal circadian rhythm. Furthermore, if they live in an unsafe neighbourhood, they might be forced to sleep with a light on for extra

security which can have an adverse impact on their sleep duration and efficiency. A study that also utilised the data obtained from the UK Biobank cohort found that those who live in the most deprived area reported the lowest prevalence of healthy lifestyle behaviours compared to others and they are more likely to be underweight or obese. Social deprivation is also associated with higher odds of mortality. This might be due to a combination of reasons such as increased psychosocial stress, lack of social support and limited access to health care (Foster et al., 2018).

Amongst the UK Biobank population, White/British participants had significantly longer sleep duration and higher sleep efficiency. This result broadly supports the work of other studies in this area linking sleep habits to ethnicity. Many aspects of the sleep architecture including the percentage of REM sleep seem to vary significantly between different ethnicities (Redline et al., 2004). Subjectively measured short sleep duration was found to be more common amongst ethnic minority groups as illustrated in a 34-years longitudinal study conducted on 6,928 participants (Stamatakis et al., 2007). Hale et al. reported that the White ethnicity was the least likely to self-report a sleep duration of ≤ 6 hours/night than other ethnicities including Black, Mexican American, Hispanic and Non-Hispanic ethnicities, while the Black ethnicity was more likely to self-report a shorter sleep duration (n= 32,749). This was not a surprising finding as this cross-sectional study also found that the White ethnicity reported a higher education level, better family income, more likely to be employed and have a lower stress level (Hale and Do, 2007). Therefore, they had better socioeconomic circumstances. Apart from sleep duration, sleep quality was also found to be lower amongst the Black ethnicity compared to the White ethnicity in a cross-sectional multi-ethnic study conducted on 2,230 participants (Chen et al., 2015). As discussed previously, those with better socioeconomic positions tend to have better sleep. Most of the studies discussed so far are based on self-reported sleep duration. A cross-sectional study was done by Curtis et al. which included 426 participants and utilised wrist actigraphy to measure sleep. They compared both sleep duration and efficiency between Black/African Americans and White/European Americans and reported shorter sleep duration and lower sleep efficiency amongst Black/African American participants (Curtis et al., 2017). A possible explanation for this racial difference in sleep duration may be due to the language barrier and immigration status meaning that ethnic minority groups were more likely to work multiple jobs or have longer commuting time and as a result, they may not have many

opportunities for sleeping in. Additionally, higher stress levels can make initiating and maintaining sleep more difficult (Hale and Do, 2007).

Age, gender, ethnicity and sociodemographic factor are known to influence a person's choice of diet and lifestyle (Park et al., 2005). An unhealthy diet and a sedentary lifestyle are two common risk factors for overweight and obesity worldwide. Extensive research has evaluated the association between sleep and obesity. Results of the current study show that higher BMI was associated with shorter sleep duration and lower sleep efficiency. This is consistent with findings in other literature. Those with a BMI >30.7 kg/m² had significantly lower sleep efficiency (Redline et al., 2004). Most prior studies used '7-8 hours/night' as the reference category. They found that both shorter and longer sleep duration was associated with increased odds of obesity in adults as indicated by a BMI >30 kg/m² (Buxton and Marcelli, 2010, Magee et al., 2010, Anic et al., 2010). However, a study only observed this 'U-shaped' association amongst middle-aged adults (Grandner et al., 2015a). In some studies, a negative association between sleep duration and BMI was observed indicating that only short sleep duration was significantly associated with a higher BMI (Potter et al., 2017). Results reported by Grandner et al. showed a linear negative relationship between sleep duration and BMI in young adults, this relationship became 'U-shaped' amongst middle-aged adults, while an unclear relationship was observed in older adults. This indicates that age has a significant impact on the relationship between sleep and BMI (Grandner et al., 2015a). Additionally, a Romanian study found that perceived stress is a potential moderator for the relationship between sleep duration and BMI. They reported a 'U-shaped' association between sleep duration and BMI in participants over the age of 40 years, but only in participants who reported self-perceived stress. In those without self-perceived stress, the association was not statistically significant. This may be due to higher levels of cortisol production caused by stress which in turn activates the release of adrenaline and noradrenaline from the sympathetic system which eventually leads to emotional eating and weight gain (Rusu et al., 2019, Geiker et al., 2018), although it is important to note that most of the studies mentioned utilised selfreported sleep duration and analysis were cross-sectional, therefore results need to be interpreted carefully and a causal relationship cannot be determined from these results.

Prior literature investigating the link between obesity and sleep mainly used measurements of overall obesity such as BMI as mentioned in the previous section, but now some studies have demonstrated that central adiposity indicated by waist circumference may be a better

predictor of health, for example, cardiovascular risk (Zhu et al., 2002). Consistent with the literature, the current study found that people with a shorter sleep duration had significantly higher odds for high waist circumference and a high waist-hip ratio compared to those who slept 7-8 hours/night. A meta-analysis carried out by Sperry et al. reported a significant negative relationship between sleep duration and waist circumference. Shorter sleep duration was associated with an increased waist circumference (Sperry et al., 2015). A similar trend was observed in many other studies carried out amongst the UK, Korean and Iran adult populations (Potter et al., 2017, Najafian et al., 2010, Nam et al., 2017). Those who slept <6 hours/night can have as much as 3.4 cm higher waist circumference than those who slept >10 hours/night (Ford et al., 2014). Apart from waist circumference, studies also found that lower sleep efficiency and shorter sleep duration are associated with higher waist-hip ratio, body fat mass and mean percentage of body fat (Acar Tek N, 2020). Habitual long sleepers were also associated with a higher fat mass (Tan et al., 2019). Results reported in the current study are consistent with prior research which found that <6 hours/night of sleep is associated with higher waist circumference and higher waist to hip ratio regardless of gender. Additionally, <5 hours of sleep per night was associated with a higher whole-body fat mass, while sleep duration >8 hours/night was associated with a higher fat percentage. An underlying mechanism might be that short sleepers commonly have increased levels of the appetitestimulating hormone ghrelin and decreased levels of the appetite-suppressing hormone leptin. The combination of these hormones contributes to increased hunger and therefore stimulates weight gain through more food intake (Spiegel et al., 2004b, Taheri et al., 2004). By staying up later, short sleepers also have more opportunities for food intake and may also have an unhealthier eating pattern involving more snacks and therefore increase their energy intakes. Due to the fact that most of the studies mentioned are cross-sectional analyses, therefore, a causal relationship between sleep duration and waist circumference cannot be determined. It is possible that central obesity indicated by the increased waist circumference increases the risk of diseases such as sleep apnoea which in turn leads to poor sleep (Nam et al., 2017). Additionally, it is worth noting that weekday and weekend sleep duration may not be the same for many people. A cross-sectional analysis carried out amongst Black women found that those who sleep more than two hours longer during weekends compared to weekdays had significantly higher BMI and waist circumference. This may be due to a shift in circadian rhythm leading to an imbalance in energy homeostasis and a change in physical activity, as well as timing and quantity of food intake (Ash et al., 2020, Rutters et al., 2014).

3.3.2 Lifestyle

Mid-day naps (known as a siesta in some countries) are normal in young children but less common in young and middle-aged adults (Mantua and Spencer, 2017). However, with increasing age, the prevalence of daytime napping appears to increase, along with excessive daytime sleepiness. A telephone interview with >1,500 American adults found that the prevalence of napping increased from 15% in 55-64-year-olds to 25% in 75-84-year-olds (Foley et al., 2007). This might be caused by the common age-related sleep changes mentioned in the previous section such as lighter and fragmented sleep. The current study found that those with shorter sleep duration had a higher odds of napping during the day. Additionally, those who do not nap during the day appear to have higher sleep efficiency than those who do nap. This is consistent with previously published data. Amongst healthy adolescents, daytime naps were found to be a predictor of nocturnal sleep – those who nap during the day are found to have short sleep duration and lower sleep efficiency at night. This may be because that napping reduces sleep pressure at night time which in turn leads to later bedtime (Jakubowski et al., 2017). However, shorter nocturnal sleep duration may then induce daytime sleepiness and then create a need for naps. In partially sleep-deprived adolescents, napping was found to be beneficial as it was associated with enhanced memory (Lo and Chee, 2020). In both sleep-deprived and non-sleep deprived individuals, sleepiness tends to increase while cognitive ability decrease throughout the day, but mid-day nap has shown a recovery ability (Mantua and Spencer, 2017). Even when 6.5 hours of total sleep duration was split between five hours of nocturnal sleep and 1.5 hours of daytime nap, people had better cognitive performance than those who slept 6.5 hours nocturnally (Cousins et al., 2019). A possible mechanism is that those who napped were found to have increased density of stage 2 sleep spindles which was associated with the reactivation and transfer of newly learned information between brain networks leading to better performance on various memory tasks (McDevitt et al., 2018). Additionally, increased REM theta power was observed amongst those who nap and the theta oscillation was found to be closely related to memory processing (Lisman and Jensen, 2013). However, those with sleep split between nocturnal sleep and daytime nap showed higher blood glucose and insulin levels, as well as increased levels of proinflammatory markers exposing them to a higher risk of type 2 diabetes (Lo et al., 2019, Leng et al., 2016).

This study also found that those with shorter sleep duration had significantly higher odds of snoring, although due to the cross-sectional nature of this study, the causal relationship between snoring and sleep duration could not be determined. A possible mechanism is that habitual snoring often co-exists with sleep apnoea or hypopnoea which is characterised by an intermittent collapse of the airway during sleep. This could result in repeated arousal from sleep which contributes to the short sleep duration and fragmented sleep (Xie et al., 2014). Snoring is known to have many adverse effects on health. Short sleep duration and habitual snoring were found to be associated with major chronic diseases 15 years later (Shi H, 2021). A questionnaire carried out amongst middle-aged adults (40-69 years) found that those who are habitual snorers had a significantly higher risk of diseases including hypertension and ischaemic heart disease (Koskenvuo et al., 1985). This is similar to the finding of another prospective study which found that those who frequently snore had a 2.5 times higher risk of cardiovascular events including acute myocardial infarction six years later when compared to those who do not snore (Xie et al., 2014). This may be due to acute haemodynamic changes related to snoring including enhanced cardiac arrhythmia and increased intracranial pressure which contributes to the development of cardiovascular diseases (Franklin, 2002). As previously mentioned, heavy snoring may lead to fragmented sleep and intermittent hypoxemia, this could then cause an increase in sympathetic activity and promote tumour growth which in turn increases the odds for various cardiometabolic diseases and cancers (Shi H, 2021, Zhang et al., 2013).

In the current study, comparing sleep duration against smoking status showed that current smokers had a shorter sleep duration when compared to past smokers and those who have never smoked previously. This finding broadly supports the work of other studies in this area. Smokers were found to have significantly worse Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index scores in terms of sleep duration, sleep latency and sleep efficiency, as well as experiencing more sleep disturbance. This is regardless of their education level, living regions and marital status (Liao et al., 2019, Cohrs et al., 2014). Smokers were also more likely to report daytime sleepiness, minor accidents and depression (Phillips and Danner, 1995). There are multiple potential mechanisms explaining the link between smoking and sleep duration. However, it is worth noting that the association between sleep and smoking habits could be bi-directional. Nicotine in cigarettes could increase the risk of sleep restriction, but sleep restriction may induce stress and in turn lead to a higher chance of smoking which is illustrated in various previously

published literature. Nicotine addiction may directly reduce sleep duration via a physical urge to smoke at night-time leading to a later bedtime (Liao et al., 2019). Additionally, nicotine was also able to significantly increase alertness as measured by EEG (Griesar et al., 2002). If nicotine usage was close to bedtime, this may explain the longer sleep latency and worse sleep efficiency experienced in smokers which in combination contribute to shorter sleep duration. Finally, exposure to cigarette smoke could cause a decreased expression of clock genes including *Bmal1* and *Sirtuin1* which then leads to dysregulated central and peripheral clocks and eventually causes disrupted circadian rhythm. This in turn leads to unhealthy sleep habits and insufficient sleep (Hwang et al., 2014). As mentioned previously, the relationship between sleep and smoking may be bi-directional. Sleeping problems at a younger age could predict subsequent smoking years later. This could be due to the stress related to having trouble sleeping which causes adolescents to seek the stimulant effects of nicotine to improve their mood (Bellatorre et al., 2017). Therefore, this creates a feedback loop – poor sleep leads to smoking and smoking leads to poor sleep.

An inverse 'U-shaped' curve was observed when comparing physical activity levels of the five sleep groups, those who slept 6-7 hours/night were most active and a decreased activity in very short and long sleepers. Apart from healthy sleeping habits, the beneficial effects of an active lifestyle on health are well known. The ability of objectively measured physical activity in improving sleep has been shown. Those who have met the recommended World Health Organisation physical activity guidelines (>150 minutes of moderate-intensity or >75 minutes of vigorous-intensity per week) self-reported shorter sleep latency, fewer early awakenings and fewer leg cramps during sleep and less usage of sleeping pills (Loprinzi and Cardinal, 2011). Our findings may suggest that physical activity can promote healthy sleep duration, but it may also be that healthy sleeping habits promoted a more active lifestyle. Strong evidence suggests that inadequate moderate-to-vigorous physical activity was closely associated with increased risks of metabolic diseases and all-cause mortality after controlling for age, gender, race and weight (Committee, 2008). Physical inactivity could also lead to direct and indirect costs which result in considerable financial burdens on society (Allender et al., 2007). However, it is important to note that due to the nature of the cross-sectional study, this study is unable to prove the direction of the relationship between physical activity and sleep.

3.3.3 Primary care record of disease status

Using the largest accelerometry cohort to date, this study demonstrated a 'U-shaped' relationship between objectively measured sleep duration and primary care records of disease status indicating that both short and long sleep durations, as well as fragmented sleep, are associated with worse physical and mental health. This is in agreement with Li et al's findings, which found that compared to seven hours of sleep, a sleep duration of <6 or >8 hours/night was linked with a higher risk of metabolic syndrome and hyperglycaemia four years later (Li et al., 2015). Among the middle-aged and older adult population, sleep <6 hours at night-time was also associated with depressive symptoms, but the symptoms can be improved with longer daytime naps (Li et al., 2017). Previous UK Biobank sleep studies commonly used selfreported sleep duration. A cross-sectional study design involving 477,529 UK Biobank participants found that cognitive performance is impaired in those with short (<7 hours/night) and long (>9 hours/night) self-reported sleep durations (Kyle et al., 2017a). Another study evaluated the importance of sleep duration on cardiometabolic health in 233,110 UK Biobank participants and results indicated that those with cardiometabolic disease profiles including diabetes and cardiovascular diseases were more likely to report poor sleep (<7 or >8 hours/night) (Sophie Cassidy, 2016). Several accelerometry studies have assessed sleep objectively, but the sample sizes were relatively smaller (Smagula et al., 2016, Spira et al., 2017, Zeitzer et al., 2018). Additionally, many prior UK Biobank studies utilised self-reported disease status and self-completed mental health questionnaire data rather than data extracted from primary care health records (Kyle et al., 2017a, Davis et al., 2020, Fung et al., 2013). In reviewing the literature, no one has to date assessed both the primary care and accelerometry data in the UK Biobank cohort in a longitudinal fashion.

The overall 'U-shaped' relationship between sleep duration and disease status is consistent with previous studies, which showed a higher prevalence of poor health among those who slept <6 hours/night (Lauderdale et al., 2016) and sleeping for approximately 7 hours/night was linked with a lower risk of cardiovascular disease, coronary heart disease and stroke (Yin et al., 2017). On closer inspection, even though the percentage of participants diagnosed with diseases including disorders of glucose regulation, organic mental disorder and hypertensive diseases was higher in long sleepers (>8 hours/night) compared to those who slept 5-8 hours/night, the difference between them was not found to be statistically significant. It remains controversial whether long sleep duration has any direct adverse effects on health as

many studies attempted to identify the underlying mechanism of long sleep that causes morbidity and mortality. It is thought that depressive symptoms and low socioeconomic status might be potential confounders, so it is possible that the two peaks of a 'U-shaped' association do not mean the same thing (Knutson and Turek, 2006).

In the current study, extreme short sleep duration (<5 hours/night) increased the risk of diabetes by 58% and obesity by 48%, in comparison to 7-8 hours of sleep. This is in agreement with earlier studies that found that partial sleep restriction from eight hours to 4-5 hours of sleep per night increased pre-diabetic symptoms such as glucose intolerance and insulin resistance, as well as other changes in the endocrine function (Ayas et al., 2003a, Spiegel et al., 1999). Additionally, apart from the direct effects of sleep restriction on glucose and insulin level, it also has an indirect effect on the risk of diabetes. Sleep deprivation can cause an elevation in the ghrelin level, which then promotes hunger and weight gain (Schmid et al., 2008). This in turn increased the risk of diabetes and other metabolic syndromes. This suggests that partial sleep deprivation might accelerate the severity of age-related chronic disorders (Ayas et al., 2003a, Spiegel et al., 1999). Risks of organic mental disorders and mood disorders were increased by 106% and 44% in short sleepers who slept <5 hours/night compared to those who slept 7-8 hours, respectively. Mood disorders are common among patients with chronic sleep problems and are strongly associated with sleep complaints; however, the causal relationship is often thought to be bidirectional (Benca et al., 1997). An underlying mechanism is that sleep deprivation can induce neuro-inflammation including the activation of leucine-rich repeat protein-3 inflammasome, which then induces depressive-like behaviours, mood disorders and cognitive diseases (Verkhratsky et al., 2020, Xia et al., 2018, Alcocer-Gómez and Cordero, 2014). The risk of hypertensive diseases increased by 36% among the extreme short sleepers. This supports the Sleep Heart Health Study, which showed that <6 hours of sleep increased the prevalence of hypertension by 66% (Gottlieb et al., 2006). During sleep, blood pressure reduces by 10-20%. When this reduction is absent, the risk of resistant hypertension and cardiovascular mortality increased. The odds of incident hypertension was found to increase by 37% with each hour of reduced sleep duration (Calhoun and Harding, 2010). Therefore, it is not surprising that cardiovascular risk is also elevated by sleep deprivation as found in the current study. The risk of various heart diseases was 25-37% higher in participants who slept <5 hours/night compared to those who slept 7-8 hours/night. These results supported other previously published studies, which have established that sleeping for 4-6 hours/night compared to 7-8 hours/night leads to a greater risk of coronary heart disease and acute myocardial infarction (Ayas et al., 2003b, Kripke et al., 1979, Liu and Tanaka, 2002). Various studies have shown that the lack of sleep could cause an increase in the activity of the sympathetic nervous system and a decreased level of parasympathetic cardiovascular modulation, leading to an increase in blood pressure (Zhong et al., 2005, Tochikubo et al., 1996). Sleep deprivation was also associated with elevated nocturnal catecholamine and C-reactive protein levels, which in turn contributes to cardiovascular diseases through inflammation in the vascular wall, as well as vasoconstrictive and prothrombotic processes (Irwin et al., 1999, Meier-Ewert et al., 2004).

Another important finding was that when combining short and long sleep durations with sleep fragmentation to compare optimal and less optimal sleep, the current study found that those with less optimal sleep had significantly higher odds for diabetes, obesity, and various heart diseases. These results matched those observed in earlier studies. Those with a sleep duration shorter or longer than 7-8 hours/night and highly fragmented sleep were associated with significantly higher odds of high BMI and obesity. This relationship may partly be due to dysregulated glucose metabolism caused by frequent arousals (van den Berg et al., 2008a, Zhao et al., 2021). Inflammatory-related white blood cells including monocytes and neutrophils were also increased by fragmented sleep, which leads to atherosclerosis and contributes to the development of hypertension and various heart diseases (Vallat et al., 2020). However, those with poorer health such as metabolic diseases and heart problems may experience shorter and more disturbed sleep. Therefore, it is possible that the relationship between sleep fragmentation and diseases is bi-directional.

The combination of these findings raised the possibility that poor sleep can be a predictor of poor cardiometabolic and mental health. However, the results on predictive values, specificity and sensitivity did not suggest sufficient sensitivity and specificity for sleep can be used as a stand-alone predictor of poor health. The low positive predictive values indicated that poor sleep (<5 or >8 hours/night) is not a useful screening tool for diseases alone, although the high negative predictive values suggested that good sleep (5-8 hours/night) could potentially be useful to identify people at lower risk of disease. The relatively low specificity and sensitivity showed that a significant association in a large epidemiology study does not necessarily translate to a clinically useful screening tool for predicting health status. These findings may be limited by the fact that the UK Biobank population may have a lower prevalence of diseases

than the general population creating a selection bias and this may have an impact on PPV and NPV and consequently clinical utility (Fry et al., 2017). Incorporation of objective sleep measures into risk equations alongside other measures may still be useful. Future studies will need to be undertaken and these should take other factors as well as sleep duration into account.

3.3.4 Mental health

Another important finding of this study is that both short (<5 hours/night) and long (>8 hours/night) sleep duration was associated with worse cognitive performances including slower reaction time, lower fluid intelligence score and worse memory. These results supported evidence from previously published literature. Henry et al. (Henry et al., 2019a) performed a Mendelian randomisation study to investigate the relationship between selfreported sleep duration and cognitive functions in 395,803 UK Biobank participants. A 'Ushaped' or reversed 'U-shaped' curve was observed in most variables. Kyle et al. (Kyle et al., 2017b) also carried out a cross-sectional analysis in 477,529 UK Biobank participants using self-reported sleep duration and cognitive function data. Both short (<7 hours/night) and long (>9 hours/night) sleep durations were associated with impaired cognitive performance such as poorer memory and slower reaction time, although it is worth noting that a study involving >10,000 participants found that a sleep duration less or more than 7-8 hours only affects higher-order cognitive processes such as reasoning and verbal skills while having no significant effects on the short term memory domain (Wild et al., 2018). A 25% reduction in total sleep time can significantly increase sleepiness, cause attention lapses and increased reaction time. This could have severe outcomes including automobile accidents caused by drowsiness (Queiroz et al., 2020). Apart from partial chronic sleep deprivation, acute sleep deprivation caused by night shifts could also increase reaction time considerably (Saadat et al., 2017). There are two main theories behind the general adverse impact of partial sleep deprivation on cognition - (1) through the effects on attention and alertness and (2) by altering certain brain structures and therefore affecting brain functions (Alhola and Polo-Kantola, 2007). Under the sleep deprivation state, there is a reduction in the activation of both the left thalamus and superior parietal regions which are key areas involved in working memory operations (Chee et al., 2006). Apart from reaction time and memory, prior studies have also reported a decrease in fluid intelligence amongst habitual short sleepers (≤ 6 hours/night) compared to those who slept 7-9 hours/night (Curtis et al., 2018). However, a

study carried out amongst adolescents did not find a significant association between sleep duration and fluid intelligence. Instead, an association was found between self-reported sleep difficulty and fluid intelligence suggesting that sleep quality also plays an important role in fluid intelligence (Johnston et al., 2010). It is worth noting that it could be a bi-directional relationship between sleep and cognitive function. As mentioned previously, certain brain structures are altered by sleep restriction. However, brain structures also show deterioration in patients with cognitive impairment such as dementia which have a negative impact on an individual's rest-activity cycles leading to sleep disturbances (Wennberg et al., 2017). Additionally, the risk of polypharmacy increases with age which could contribute to sleep disturbances. Cholinesterase inhibitors such as donepezil are commonly used to improve symptoms of cognitive disorders including Alzheimer's disease and it has been associated with an increased incidence of insomnia. Therefore, it is often recommended by doctors that these medications should not be administered at a time later than the evening meal which reduces the risk of insomnia (clinic, 2021).

Another important finding regarding the mental health of UK Biobank participants was that both short (<5 hours/night) and long (>8 hours/night) sleep durations are associated with higher odds of negative moods. Those with a short sleep duration felt unhappy, experienced mood swings, and felt irritable and lonely. On the other hand, those with long sleep duration reported miserableness, anxious feelings and loneliness. In accordance with the present results, previous studies have demonstrated that those who slept <7 hours/night reported more emotional problems such as depression, anxiety and anger (Bauducco et al., 2016). Another study involving UK Biobank participants also showed that those who slept 7-9 hours/night showed fewer depressive symptoms (Sarris et al., 2020). Those psychopathological symptoms were also found to be the best predictors for sleep difficulties such as difficulty falling and staying asleep which are closely related to short sleep duration (Tafoya et al., 2013). The negative impact of sleep deprivation on mood became significant even after a single night of total sleep restriction (Short and Louca, 2015). A negative association was also observed between circadian disruption and mood. Those with lower circadian amplitude were found to report poorer subjective well-being and have a higher risk of mood disorders. They were also more likely to self-report loneliness and lower health satisfaction (Lyall et al., 2018). The relationship between sleep deficit and negative mood may be explained by the down-regulation of the functional connectivity between the amygdala

and the ventral anterior cingulate cortex and medial prefrontal cortex during sleep debt leading to mood deterioration and enhanced response to negative emotional stimuli (Motomura et al., 2013, Motomura et al., 2017). Whilst research mentioned so far has been carried out to investigate the link between sleep deprivation and mood, there are very limited studies existed which found the link between having too much sleep and its impact on mood. The current study found a 'U-shaped' association between sleep duration and mood where longer sleep duration is also associated with negative moods. This relationship may partly be explained by the fact that longer sleep duration could be an indication of other underlying illnesses and pains which limits their activities and therefore contributes to having negative feelings such as miserableness and loneliness. A meta-analysis involving >25,000 participants found that those with longer sleep duration were 42% more likely to have depression (Zhai et al., 2015). Amongst those who have already been diagnosed with depression and anxiety, having a sleep duration of ≥ 10 hours/night was associated with the persistence of depression and anxiety (van Mill et al., 2014). However, it is possible that the relationship is bi-directional. Those with negative moods might use sleep as a method of escaping from reality and therefore have a longer sleep duration. Additionally, antidepressant drugs with antihistaminergic action such as mirtazapine are known to have a sedative effect which leads to better sleep quality and longer sleep duration (Wichniak et al., 2017). However, due to the cross-sectional nature of this study. The causal relationship between sleep duration and mood cannot be determined.

3.4 Conclusion

Overall, males, older adults, those with a high BMI, socially deprived individuals and those in ethnic minority groups are more likely to have a shorter sleep duration. Those with a shorter sleep duration tend to have higher waist circumference regardless of gender. They are also more likely to nap during the day, be a current smoker and be less physically active. Moreover, a significant 'U-shaped' association between sleep duration and disease status was found suggesting that 6-8 hours of sleep each night is associated with better long-term health. Both short and long sleep durations increase the odds of metabolic and mental diseases. Apart from diagnosed diseases, those with a shorter sleep duration had a slower reaction time, lower fluid intelligence score and worse memory, as well as experiencing more negative moods. However, this association cannot be translated into clinical utility on its own as a valid screening tool for

predicting health. Other factors, for example, diet and physical activity, may need to be taken into consideration as well as sleep in future studies.

The main strength of the current UK Biobank study is the extensive information collected on a large sample size tracked over time. The accelerometry data allowed the possibility of measuring sleep duration objectively using open-access algorithms. This is likely to be more accurate than self-reported sleep duration previously reported in this cohort. Additionally, other sleep-related variables were also provided by the accelerometer such as WASO and episodes of movements which self-reported methods of sleep assessments cannot accurately provide. Similarly, a comprehensive and complete primary care dataset is likely to provide reliable health-related measurements compared to short questions of self-reported health as previously collected. This is by far the largest UK accelerometry cohort to study sleep duration as a specific risk factor of metabolic and mental health. One of the limitations is that analysis could not be controlled for obstructive sleep apnoea due to a small number of cases within the UK biobank. The lack of specific assessment for conditions such as obstructive sleep apnoea remains underdiagnosed in the general population over the age of 50 and the specific population studied within the UK Biobank. The medication record was not available in this study meaning that analysis also could not be controlled for medication. Additionally, those in better health are more likely to attend assessment visits over time. Moreover, there was a few years' time gap between the baseline assessment and accelerometer data collection which means that participants' sleeping patterns may have changed during this time. Lastly, due to the cross-sectional nature of this study, a causal relationship could not be determined.

The current study found a discrepancy between self-reported and accelerometry assessments of sleep. Self-reported sleep duration of the Biobank cohort showed that 78% of participants had a self-reported sleep duration of >7 hours/night, but accelerometry data showed that only 23% of participants slept >7 hours/night. Therefore, participants overestimated their sleep duration. The objective and subjective assessments of sleep will therefore be explored further in the next chapter.

Chapter 4. Subjective and objective assessments of sleep

4.1 Chapter overview & aims

As discussed in the previous chapter, sleep plays a fundamental role in both physical and mental health. Therefore, the assessment of sleep is an essential component of health checks. A wide range of subjective and objective sleep detection methods are available on the market for general home use or research purposes. Subjective assessments include paper and digital sleep diaries which give binary results as wake or sleep. However, it is subject to sleep misperception. To overcome this limitation, various devices are designed to monitor sleep/wake status objectively. Objective assessments such as research accelerometers and sleep tracking mats and rings are better at detecting sleep fragmentation and avoiding sleep misperception. Finally, the gold standard laboratory-based PSG are capable of staging sleep. Each method has its advantages, as well as disadvantages.

The main aim of this chapter is to compare sleep duration and efficiency detected by three methods: paper sleep diary, Axivity AX3 tri-axial accelerometer and PSG. Participants were recruited from the local sleep service (the patient group) and the university (the healthy control group). Each participant completed two weeks of sleep diary and accelerometer recordings, as well as one-night PSG in the sleep laboratory. The level of sleep-related biomarkers such as cortisol, melatonin, mitochondrial DNA damage and gene expression were compared between the patient and control groups through the collection and analysis of saliva, urine, skin swabs and hair follicle samples, respectively. Moreover, participants were divided into three groups according to their sleep duration and the level of those biomarkers were also compared between each sleep group.

4.2 Results

4.2.1 Recruitment

The participant information sheet was sent to 94 individuals who showed interest in the study. After completing a one-to-one informed consent meeting, 58 individuals agreed to participate. However, due to limited PSG slots available and national lockdowns during the COVID-19 pandemic, only 30 participants were able to complete the PSG. Two participants failed to return the accelerometer, sleep diary and biological samples. Therefore, 28 participants were included in the analysis (Figure 4-1) which includes 20 females (71.4%) and 8 males (28.6%). The age of these participants ranged between 21 and 60 years and the mean age was 36.5 (±14.4) years (Figure 4-2).

Unless stated otherwise, all biological samples were received back from participants. Out of the 28 accelerometers received, one accelerometer was not able to be processed due to unknown technical errors. Therefore, 27 accelerometer data were included in the analysis. One participant did not return urine samples, two participants did not provide enough samples and three participants did not provide information on the volume of void for the calculation of the melatonin level per 24 hours. As a result, urinary melatonin level is only available for 22 participants.



Figure 4-1. Flow chart demonstrating the participant recruitment process and the number of people involved at each stage.



Figure 4-2. Distribution of study participants across gender and age groups (n= 28).

4.2.2 Subjective and objective assessments of sleep

4.2.2.1 Accelerometer

Figure 4-3 illustrates a 7-day accelerometer data which showed that it was possible to detect night-time sleep and daytime naps, as well as different intensities of daytime activities. Activity labelling was completed using a sleep diary of the same person.

On average, participants spent 9.70 (\pm 1.02) hours/night in bed (median= 9.30 hours/night, interquartile range= 1.88 hours/night). The sleep duration of the 27 participants with processable accelerometer data ranged between 5.01 hours/night and 9.35 hours/night and the mean sleep duration was 7.08 (\pm 1.01) hours/night. Both the time spent in bed and sleep duration were slightly higher in the patient group compared to the control group (p= 0.393 and p=0.880, respectively) (Table 4-1). The distribution of participants in each sleep group amongst the control and patient groups is shown in Figure 4-4A and Figure 4-4B, respectively. Overall, 14 participants (51.9%) slept <7 hours/night, eight participants (29.6%) slept 7-8 hours/night and five participants (18.5%) slept >8 hours/night.

Apart from sleep duration, accelerometers were also able to provide data on sleep quality and fragmentation including sleep efficiency, wake after sleep onset (WASO) and episodes of movement. These results are shown in Table 4-1. The mean sleep efficiency of these participants was 73.49% (±6.45%). The control group (mean, 75.72%) had higher sleep efficiency compared to the patient group (mean, 72.18%) (p=0.160). On average, participants experienced 87.76 (±29.01) episodes of movement during sleep (median= 83.79, interquartile range= 43.17). The difference was very small between the control (mean, 87.73) and the patient group (mean, 87.77) (p= 0.725). WASO ranged between 1.49 hours/night and 4.21 hours/night. The mean WASO was 2.62 (±0.68) hours/night (median= 2.44 hours/night, interquartile range= 1.14 hours/night) and it was slightly higher in the patient group (mean, 2.78 hours) compared to the control group (mean, 2.36 hours) (p= 0.269). Finally, the level of movement during the least active five hours of the 24 hours period was indicated by the L5 value which was 6.08 (±2.61) milli-g on average. Much like the WASO, the mean L5 value was also found to be higher in the patient group (mean, 6.20 milli-g) compared to the control group (mean, 5.85 milli-g) (p= 0.668). It is worth noting that a higher level of WASO and L5 value indicates more restless/ fragmented sleep.



Figure 4-3. A week of accelerometer data showing various daytime activities with different movement intensity and night-time sleep. Activity labelling was completed using the sleep diary of the same person. Visualisation of the image was carried out using the OmGui software.

Table 4-1. Descriptive analysis results of vai	rious accelerometer variables (10 health	v controls and 17 patients). Data were	obtained from two weeks of a	accelerometer recordina.
				···· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

	Mean	Mean			Standard Deviation			Minimum			Maximum		
	Control	Patient	combined	Control	Patient	combined	Control	Patient	combined	Control	Patient	combined	
Total time in bed (hour)	9.42	9.87	9.70	0.64	1.17	1.02	8.75	7.91	7.91	10.69	11.60	11.60	
Sleep duration (hour)	7.03	7.10	7.08	0.67	1.18	1.01	6.03	5.01	5.01	8.26	9.35	9.35	
Sleep efficiency (%)	75.72	72.18	73.49	3.87	7.37	6.45	67.52	52.68	52.68	80.36	84.74	84.74	
Episodes of movement (n)	87.73	87.77	87.76	11.94	35.88	29.01	74.08	38.17	38.17	106.50	181.75	181.75	
WASO (hour)	2.36	2.78	2.62	0.36	0.78	0.68	1.83	1.49	1.49	3.09	4.21	4.21	
L5 value (milli-g)	5.85	6.20	6.08	3.11	2.42	2.61	2.61	2.44	2.44	11.40	12.10	12.10	

WASO= wake after sleep onset



Figure 4-4. Distribution of participants across the three sleep groups. Sleep duration was measured by the two weeks of accelerometer recording. A: Control group (n=10), B: Patient group (n= 17), C: Control and patient groups combined (n= 27).

4.2.2.2 Polysomnography

The results, as shown in Table 4-2, indicates that the sleep duration measured by PSG was slightly higher in the patient group (mean, 6.74 hours) compared to the control group (mean, 6.37 hours) (p= 0.384). Overall, the sleep duration ranged between 4.36 hours/night and 8.83 hours/night. The mean sleep duration was 6.59 (\pm 1.27) hours/night. Sleep efficiency was also higher in the control group (mean, 81.73%) compared to the patient group (mean, 76.40%) (p= 0.180). The mean sleep efficiency of these 28 participants was 78.49% (\pm 10.12%). Both the minimum and maximum sleep efficiency were observed in the patient group which were 52.30% and 92.50%, respectively. WASO ranged between 0.28 hours and 2.89 hours. The mean WASO was 1.42 (\pm 0.70) hours and it was significantly higher in the patient group (mean, 1.82 hours) than in the control group (mean, 1.06 hours) (p= 0.011). Both groups experienced a similar number of awakening episodes throughout the night and it ranged between 8 and 56 episodes (p= 0.672). On average, participants experienced 23.75 (\pm 11.09) awakening episodes. Finally, the bottom half of Table 4-2 shows the percentage spent at each sleep stage from N1 to REM. As expected, more than half of the nights were spent in the N2 stage and the least was spent in the N1 stage.

According to the PSG measured sleep duration, no one in the control group is in the '>8 hours/night' sleep group and most of the participants in the control group slept <7 hours/night (Figure 4-5A). More than half of the patient group also slept <7 hours/night (Figure 4-5B). Overall, 16 participants (57.1%) slept <7 hours/night, eight participants (28.6%) slept 7-8 hours/night and the remaining four participants (14.3%) slept >8 hours/night.

	Mean	Mean			Standard Deviation			Minimum			Maximum		
	Control	Patient	combined	Control	Patient	combined	Control	Patient	combined	Control	Patient	combined	
PSG sleep duration (hour)	6.37	6.74	6.59	1.07	1.40	1.27	4.45	4.36	4.36	7.67	8.83	8.83	
Sleep efficiency (%)	81.73	76.40	78.49	7.12	11.37	10.12	72.20	52.30	52.30	92.50	92.00	92.50	
WASO (hour)	1.06	1.82	1.42	0.51	0.67	0.70	0.28	0.82	0.28	1.88	2.89	2.89	
Number of awakening episodes	23.91	23.65	23.75	9.15	12.45	11.09	13.00	8.00	8.00	44.00	56.00	56.00	
Percentage spent in each stage													
N1 (%)	3.57	5.55	4.78	2.88	5.10	4.41	0.30	0.00	0.00	9.10	16.60	16.60	
N2 (%)	59.13	50.44	53.85	10.96	9.58	10.84	39.80	29.50	29.50	82.60	69.90	82.60	
N3 (%)	22.54	24.19	23.54	11.39	11.26	11.13	8.20	8.20	8.20	51.60	50.70	51.60	
REM (%)	14.76	19.81	17.83	7.67	9.12	8.80	1.10	3.90	1.10	28.40	35.40	35.40	

Table 4-2. Descriptive analysis results of various PSG variables (n= 28). Data were obtained from a single night of PSG.

PSG= Polysomnography, WASO= wake after sleep onset, REM= Rapid eye movement



Figure 4-5. Distribution of participants across the three sleep groups. Sleep duration was measured by a single night of polysomnography in the sleep laboratory. A: Control group (n=11), B: Patient group (n=17), C: Control and patient groups combined (n= 28).

4.2.2.3 Sleep diary

Sleep diary recording showed that participants spent on average 9.05 (± 0.96) hours/night in bed (Table 4-3). The minimum amount of time they spent in bed was 6.83 hours/night, while the maximum duration was 11.11 hours/night. When comparing the control group to the patient group, results indicated that the patient group (mean, 9.41 hours) spent significantly more time in bed than the control group (mean, 8.60 hours) (p= 0.013). Sleep duration, on the other hand, ranged between 5.18 hours/night and 10.25 hours/night. The mean sleep duration was 7.51 (± 1.24) hours/night. Consistent with prior findings which showed that the patient group spent longer in bed, they also had longer sleep duration (mean, 7.74 hours) when compared to the control group (mean, 7.17 hours). Although the difference detected was not found to be statistically significant (p= 0.138). The sleep efficiency of these participants ranged between 58.20% and 95.97%. Table 4-3 shows that the mean sleep efficiency was 82.19% ($\pm 9.96\%$) and on average the control group (mean, 83.33%) had higher sleep efficiency than the patient group (mean, 81.29%) (p= 1.000).

No one in the control group had a self-reported sleep duration of >8 hours/night, four participants (36.4%) slept <7 hours/night, while the other seven participants (63.6%) slept >8 hours/night (Figure 4-6A). Additionally, when looking at the patient group alone, seven participants (41.2%) slept <7 hours/night, only one participant (5.9%) slept 7-8 hours and the remaining nine participants (52.9%) slept >8 hours/night (Figure 4-6B). Overall, participants distributed quite evenly across the three sleep groups: 11 participants (39.3%) slept <7 hours/night, eight participants (28.6%) slept 7-8 hours/night and the remaining nine participants (32.1%) slept >8 hours/night.

	Mean			Standard	Standard Deviation			Minimum			Maximum		
	Control	Patient	combined	Control	Patient	combined	Control	Patient	combined	Control	Patient	combined	
Total time in bed (hour)	8.60	9.41	9.05	0.46	1.10	0.96	7.75	6.83	6.83	9.30	11.11	11.11	
Sleep duration (hour)	7.17	7.74	7.51	0.73	1.46	1.24	6.21	5.18	5.18	7.93	10.25	10.25	
Sleep efficiency (%)	83.33	81.29	82.19	6.98	11.99	9.96	71.90	58.20	58.20	92.97	95.97	95.97	

Table 4-3. Descriptive analysis results of various sleep diary variables (n= 28). Data were obtained from two weeks of sleep diary recording.



Figure 4-6. Distribution of participants across the three sleep groups. A: Control group (n=11), B: Patient group (n= 17), C: Control and patient groups combined (n=28). Sleep duration was measured by two weeks of sleep diary recording.

4.2.2.4 Comparison between three methods of sleep detection

The sleep duration detected by the sleep diary, accelerometer and PSG during the night in the sleep laboratory were very similar (Figure 4-7A). The mean sleep duration measured by the sleep diary was the shortest which was 6.29 (\pm 2.31) hours/night, followed by the accelerometer recording which was 6.35 (\pm 2.49) hours/night and it was the longest for the PSG measurement which was 6.59 (\pm 1.27) hours/night. However, statistical analysis showed that the difference detected between each method of sleep detection was not statistically significant (p= 0.987).

When analysing the sleep efficiency data, no statistically significant difference was found between the three methods of sleep detection (p= 0.092). The sleep efficiency detected was very similar between the sleep diary and accelerometer. The mean sleep efficiency was the lowest for the accelerometer recording which was 69.59% (±13.03%), followed by the sleep diary recording which was 70.02% (±26.74%) and finally, it is the highest for the PSG recording which was 78.49% (±10.12%) (Figure 4-7B).

Figure 4-7C illustrates the comparison between the three methods of sleep duration detection at an individual level where the recording for each participant is connected by a line. No obvious pattern was observed. Approximately half of the participants showed a 'U-shaped' curve while the rest showed a reversed 'U-shaped' curve. Overall, it seems that sleep durations detected by the sleep diary and polysomnography were relatively similar, while the sleep duration detected by the accelerometer was either longer or shorter than that detected by the other two methods (Figure 4-7C).

Finally, the comparison of sleep efficiency between the three methods at an individual level is shown in Figure 4-7D. Resembling the graph for sleep duration, the graph for sleep efficiency did not show any noticeable patterns. A reversed 'U-shaped' curve was observed in a few participants, while the rest showed a 'U-shaped' curve.


Figure 4-7. Comparison of sleep duration (A) and sleep efficiency (B) between the three methods of sleep detection. C and D compare sleep duration and efficiency at an individual level. Recordings from the same individual is connected by a line. PSG= polysomnography.

4.2.2.5 Comparison between controls and patients

Regardless of the sleep detection method, sleep duration was slightly higher amongst the patient group compared to the control group (Figure 4-8A). However, the difference was not found to be statistically significant (p= 0.138, p= 0.880 and p= 0.384 for sleep diary, accelerometer and PSG, respectively).

The trend observed for sleep efficiency was the opposite. Sleep efficiency appears to be higher amongst the control group compared to the patient group, regardless of the sleep detection method (Figure 4-8B). Once more, the difference detected was not statistically significant (p= 1.000, p= 0.160 and p= 0.180 for sleep diary, accelerometer and PSG, respectively).



Figure 4-8. Comparison of sleep duration (A) and sleep efficiency (B) between the control and patient group for each method of sleep detection. None of the differences detected was found to be statistically significant. PSG= polysomnography.

4.2.3 Questionnaire

Data related to questionnaire questions are summarised in Table 4-4. When participants were asked "How well did you sleep in the sleep laboratory? (On a scale of 1 to 10, with 10 being very well)", the mean rating was 4.50 (±2.12). Their selection ranged between 1 and 8. The control group had a higher rating than the patient group, but the difference was not statistically significant (p= 0.563). Unsurprisingly, a positive relationship between the PSG measured sleep duration and their subjective sleep rating was observed. Participants in the "<7 hours/night" sleep group had the lowest rating, while those who slept >8 hours/night had the highest rating. On the other hand, a reversed 'U-shaped' relationship was observed between the accelerometer measured sleep duration and their subjective sleep rating. Those who slept 7-8 hours/night had the highest rating, while participants who slept <7 hours/night or >8 hours/night had similar ratings and they were slightly lower. Finally, a 'U-shaped' relationship was found between the sleep duration measured by the sleep diary and their subjective sleep rating. Participants in the '>8 hours' sleep group had the highest rating, followed by the '<7 hours' sleep group and then the '7-8 hours' sleep group. However, any differences detected between sleep groups were not statistically significant, regardless of the sleep detection method (p= 0.408, p= 0.701 and p= 0.249 for PSG, sleep diary and accelerometer, respectively).

They were also asked about how comfortable they felt staying overnight in the sleep laboratory and on a scale of 1 to 10 (with 10 being very comfortable), their selection covered the whole range and the mean rating was 5.8 (±2.36) (Table 4-4). A higher rating was found in the control group compared to the patient group, but the difference was not found to be statistically significant (p= 0.268). On the contrary to the previous question, the relationship between the PSG measured sleep duration and the rating had a negative trend. Therefore, surprisingly, those with a shorter sleep duration had a higher rating. A reversed 'U-shaped' relationship was found between the accelerometer measured sleep duration and the rating. Those who slept 7-8 hours/night felt the most comfortable with the overnight stay in the sleep laboratory, while those in the '>8 hours' sleep group found it the least comfortable. Finally, a 'U-shaped' association between the sleep diary recorded sleep duration and their rating was observed. Those who self-reported 7-8 hours of sleep were the least comfortable staying overnight in the sleep laboratory. Once more, any differences reported so far were not found

to be statistically significant (p= 0.789, p= 0.156 and p= 0.394 for PSG, sleep diary and accelerometer, respectively).

Lastly, out of the few options listed as the main source of discomfort, the most selected option was "PSG wires" (n= 20), followed by "Noise level" (n= 18) and then "Change of environment" (n=12) (Table 4-5).

	How well you slept	How comfortable you felt
Mean		
Control	4.73	6.36
Patient	4.33	5.36
Combined	4.50	5.80
Standard deviation		
Control	1.90	1.74
Patient	2.32	2.73
Combined	2.12	2.36
Minimum		
Control	2.00	3.00
Patient	1.00	1.00
Combined	1.00	1.00
Maximum		
Control	7.00	9.00
Patient	8.00	10.00
Combined	8.00	10.00
PSG sleep groups		
<7 hours (mean ± SD)	4.06 ± 2.11	6.00 ± 2.78
7-8 hours (mean ± SD)	5.00 ± 2.00	5.71 ± 1.60

Table 4-4. Summary of Questionnaire answers (n= 26)	Table 4-4.	Summary	of	Questionnaire	answers	(n=	26).
---	------------	---------	----	---------------	---------	-----	------

	How well you slept	How comfortable you felt
>8 hours (mean ± SD)	5.67 ± 2.52	5.00 ± 2.00
Accelerometer sleep groups		
<7 hours (mean ± SD)	3.91 ± 2.26	5.60 ± 2.63
7-8 hours (mean ± SD)	5.80 ± 1.92	6.80 ± 2.39
>8 hours (mean ± SD)	4.00 ± 1.79	4.83 ± 1.72
Sleep diary sleep groups		
<7 hours (mean ± SD)	4.54 ± 2.15	6.92 ± 2.27
7-8 hours (mean ± SD)	4.38 ± 1.69	5.00 ± 1.69
>8 hours (mean ± SD)	5.50 ± 2.65	5.25 ± 2.06

Participants were asked to rate their overnight stay in the sleep laboratory on a scale of 0-10, where 0= not well at all/not comfortable at all and 10= very well/very comfortable. SD= standard deviation.

Table 4-5. Participants	' vote on the main cause of	discomfort	during their a	overnight stay	in the sleep	laboratory (I	n= 26).
-------------------------	-----------------------------	------------	----------------	----------------	--------------	---------------	---------

Main cause of discomfort	Number of participants
Change of environment	12
The bed	5
PSG wires	20
Light intensity	1
Noise level	18
Room temperature	8
Other	3

4.2.4 Biological samples

4.2.4.1 Melatonin level in different sleep groups

A 48-hours melatonin profile is shown in Figure 4-9. During the first 24 hours, melatonin concentration began to increase after 10 pm and it peaked at about 10 am before it started to decrease again. This pattern was also observed in the next 24 hours, but with a lower peak at 10 am.

The melatonin level of the participants ranged between 0.07 x 10^7 ng/24 hours and 2.61 x 10^7 ng/24 hours. The mean melatonin level was 0.48 x 10^7 ng/24 hours (standard deviation= 0.56 x 10^7 ng/24 hours, median= 2.94 x 10^6 ng/24 hours, interquartile range= 3.82 x 10^6 ng/24 hours) (Figure 4-10). No significant difference was detected between the control and patient groups

(p= 0.203). Although, the patient group appears to have a lower level of melatonin compared to the control group. The mean melatonin level was $0.65 \times 10^7 \text{ ng}/24$ hours ($\pm 0.79 \times 10^7 \text{ ng}/24$ hours) and $0.36 \times 10^7 \text{ ng}/24$ hours ($\pm 0.32 \times 10^7 \text{ ng}/24$ hours) for the control and patient groups, respectively (Figure 4-11A).

No clear pattern has been observed when comparing melatonin level with sleep duration measured by two weeks of sleep diary and accelerometer recording (Figure 4-11B). When looking at the sleep duration measured by the sleep diary, a reversed 'U-shaped' curve was observed and those with a longer sleep duration had the lowest level of melatonin - <7 hours/night: $0.49 \times 10^7 \text{ ng/24}$ hours ($\pm 0.34 \times 10^7 \text{ ng/24}$ hours), 7-8 hours/night: $0.71 \times 10^7 \text{ ng/24}$ hours ($\pm 0.91 \times 10^7 \text{ ng/24}$ hours) and >8 hours/night: $0.23 \times 10^7 \text{ ng/24}$ hours ($\pm 0.15 \times 10^7 \text{ ng/24}$ hours). However, the difference between each sleep group was not found to be statistically significant (p= 0.222). The opposite trend was observed between melatonin level and sleep duration measured by the accelerometer and those who slept <7 hours/night have the highest level of melatonin - <7 hours/night: $0.54 \times 10^7 \text{ ng/24}$ hours ($\pm 0.72 \times 10^7 \text{ ng/24}$ hours), 7-8 hours/night: $0.38 \times 10^7 \text{ ng/24}$ hours ($\pm 0.29 \times 10^7 \text{ ng/24}$ hours) and >8 hours/night: $0.42 \times 10^7 \text{ ng/24}$ hours ($\pm 0.42 \times 10^7 \text{ ng/24}$ hours). Same as for the sleep diary, the difference between each accelerometer measured sleep group was not statistically significant (p= 0.985).

Finally, no significant correlation has been observed between the level of melatonin and accelerometer measured sleep efficiency (r= 0.116, p= 0.616) (Figure 4-11C). Similarly, no significant correlation has been observed between the level of melatonin and sleep diary measured sleep efficiency (r= -0.135, p= 0.560) (Figure 4-11D).



Figure 4-9. 48-hours of urinary melatonin measurements taken every four hours when awake and eight hours when asleep (n= 1).



	Grouping	Melatonin level AUC (x 10 ⁷) (ng/24 hours)
	Control	0.65
Mean	Patient	0.36
	Combined	0.48
	Control	0.79
Standard Deviation	Patient	0.32
	Combined	0.56
	Control	0.18
Minimum	Patient	0.07
	Combined	0.07
	Control	2.61
Maximum	Patient	1.03
	Combined	2.61

Figure 4-10. Melatonin level (ng/ 24 hours) measured from 48-hours urine samples (n=22).



Figure 4-11. Comparison of melatonin level between A: the control and patient group, B: different sleep groups measured by two weeks of sleep diary and accelerometer recordings, C: sleep efficiency measured by accelerometer, and D: sleep efficiency measured by sleep diary.

4.2.4.2 Cortisol level in different sleep groups

A curve demonstrating 24-hours cortisol level is shown in Figure 4-12. Cortisol concentration was the lowest at midnight then it increased throughout the early morning. It peaked at around 8 am and remained stable until noon then it started to decrease again.

The cortisol level of the participants ranged between 0.06 and 1.08 μ g/dL at home. The mean cortisol level at home was 0.38 μ g/dL (standard deviation= 0.25 μ g/dL, median= 0.26 μ g/dL, interquartile range= 0.37 μ g/dL). On the other hand, cortisol levels at the hospital ranged between 0.02 μ g/dL and 1.11 μ g/dL. The mean concentration at the hospital was 0.42 μ g/dL (standard deviation= 0.26 μ g/dL, median= 0.39 μ g/dL, interquartile range= 0.28 μ g/dL) which was slightly higher than that at home (Figure 4-13).

The cortisol level was slightly higher for the samples taken in the hospital compared to that taken at home. However, the difference between them was not found to be statistically

significant (p= 0.789) (Figure 4-14A). The mean cortisol level at home was slightly higher amongst the control group compared to the patient group. However, the cortisol level at the hospital was very similar between the two groups (Figure 4-14B). Regardless of whether the samples were collected at home or at the hospital, the difference between the control and patient group was also not statistically significant (p= 0.091 and 0.677 for samples collected at home and the hospital, respectively). Figure 4-14C illustrates the percentage change in cortisol levels at the hospital compared to home in both the control and patient groups. The patient group appears to experience a greater change in cortisol level.

Figure 4-15A illustrates the relationship between the cortisol level at home and sleep duration measured by two weeks of accelerometer and sleep diary recordings. In both methods, those who sleep 7-8 hours/night had the highest salivary cortisol concentration. However, the difference detected between each group was not statistically significant (p= 0.340 and p= 0.883 for accelerometer and sleep diary recordings, respectively). The association between the cortisol level at the hospital and sleep duration measured by a single night of accelerometer, sleep diary and PSG recording is shown in Figure 4-15B. A reversed 'U-shaped' association was found between cortisol concentration and accelerometer measured sleep duration (p= 0.528), while a 'U-shaped' association was found between cortisol concentration and sleep diary and PSG measured sleep duration (p= 0.159 and p= 0.252, respectively). As indicated by the p-values, none of the differences detected between sleep groups was statistically significant.

Finally, no significant correlation was observed between accelerometer measured sleep efficiency (based on the average of two weeks of recording) and cortisol level measured at home (r= 0.316, p= 0.109). Similarly, no significant correlation was observed between sleep diary measured sleep efficiency (based on the average of two weeks of recording) and cortisol level measure at home (r= 0.052, p= 0.795). Moreover, no significant correlation was observed between between PSG measured sleep efficiency (based on a single night of recording) and cortisol level measure at the hospital (r= 0.145, p= 0.460).



Figure 4-12. Salivary cortisol concentration throughout a 24-hours period. A sample was taken every four hours (n= 1).



		Cortisol level at home (ug/dL)	Cortisol level at hospital (ug/dL)
	Control	0.47	0.42
Mean	Patient	0.33	0.43
	combined	0.38	0.42
	Control	0.28	0.29
Standard Deviation	Patient	0.21	0.26
	combined	0.25	0.26
	Control	0.20	0.14
Minimum	Patient	0.06	0.02
	combined	0.06	0.02
	Control	1.08	1.11
Maximum	Patient	0.72	1.08
	combined	1.08	1.11

Figure 4-13. Cortisol level was measured from a morning saliva sample taken at home and the hospital after polysomnography (*n= 28*).



Figure 4-14. Comparison of cortisol level between different locations of samples collection (A), between patient and control group at different locations (B) and percentage change in cortisol level at the hospital compared to home (C).



Figure 4-15. Comparison of cortisol levels between different sleep groups. A- comparison of cortisol level at home between sleep groups measured by two weeks of accelerometer and sleep diary recording. B- comparison of cortisol level at the hospital between sleep groups measured by a single night of accelerometer, sleep diary and polysomnography recordings.

4.2.4.3 Sleep vs mtDNA damage in skin

The standard curves evaluating the dynamic linear range and primer efficiency of 83bp and 1kb qPCR are shown in Figure 4-16. The amplification plot of 83bp qPCR (Figure 4-16A) was produced using a 2-fold serial dilution and the DNA content ranges from 6.25ng and 100ng. As can be seen from the plot, approximately 1 Ct was detected between each dilution as expected. The correlation coefficient R-value was 0.999 which indicates that the efficiency of this assay is almost 100% meaning that for every cycle the mtDNA content doubles (Figure 4-16B). The same serial dilution was used to produce the amplification plot for the 1kb qPCR assay (Figure 4-16C) and the difference in Ct between each dilution was approximately 1. This is supported by the R² value calculated from the standard curve which was 0.997 indicating that the efficiency of this assay was also close to 100% (Figure 4-16D).

Positive 83bp bands were determined by the QuantStudio3[™] melt curve analysis which showed that each amplicon reached a peak maximum at the same temperature of 80°C (Figure 4-17A). Agarose gel analysis of all standard curve amplicons showed a band at the 83bp position and no evidence of non-specific binding or primer-dimer was found (Figure 4-17B). Similarly, melt curve analysis showed that each 1kb amplicon reached a peak maximum at the same temperature of 84°C (Figure 4-17C). Agarose gel analysis of all standard curve amplicon showed a band at the 1kb position and no evidence of non-specific binding or primer-dimer was observed (Figure 4-17D).



Figure 4-16. A: standard curve for the 83bp qPCR assay with DNA content ranging from 6.25ng and 100ng; B: Efficiency of 83bp qPCR calculated from the standard curve; C: Standard curve for the 1kb qPCR assay with DNA content ranging from 6.25ng and 100ng; D: Efficiency of 1kb qPCR calculated from the standard curve. n= 3 per data point.



Figure 4-17. A: Melt curve of the 83bp qPCR assay; B: Gel electrophoresis image showing a band at 83bp location indicating that the correct products were amplified; C: Melt curve of the 1kb qPCR assay; D: Gel electrophoresis image showing a band at 1kb location indicating that the correct products were amplified

The level of mtDNA strand-break damage is summarised in Figure 4-18A. A higher level of 1kb/83bp ratio is an indication of a higher level of mtDNA damage. Overall, the mean 1kb/83bp ratio was lower in samples taken in the morning after PSG, regardless of the skin site. When comparing the 1kb/83bp ratio at baseline (i.e., before PSG) between the control and patient groups (Figure 4-18B), the level was slightly higher in the left cheek amongst the control group (1.19 \pm 0.08) compared to the patient group (1.17 \pm 0.09). The 1kb/83bp ratio was very similar between the control (1.20 ± 0.06) and the patient (1.19 ± 0.12) group for the right cheek. Moreover, the 1kb/83bp ratio was significantly higher in the control group (1.22 \pm 0.05) than in the patient group (1.15 \pm 0.11) regarding the damage level detected in the inner arm (p= 0.035). The differences detected in the left and right cheek were not statistically significant (p= 0.226 and p= 0.319, respectively). The 1kb/83bp ratios detected in the samples collected in the morning after PSG were significantly higher in the control groups compared to the patient group for the left cheek and inner arm (p=0.039 and p=0.02, respectively). The same trend was also observed in the right cheek but the difference was marginally significant (p= 0.051) (Figure 4-18C). Finally, no statistically significant difference was detected between the control and patient groups in samples collected two weeks after PSG (p= 0.943, p= 0.537 and p= 0.150 for the left cheek, right cheek and inner arm, respectively) (Figure 4-18D). The mean 1kb/83bp ratio in the left cheek was slightly lower in the control group (1.15 ± 0.08) than in the patient group (1.16 ± 0.08) . The right cheek, on the other hand, showed a slightly higher 1kb/83bp ratio in the control group (1.17 ± 0.07) than in the patient group (1.15 ± 0.09) . Finally, a higher 1kb/83bp ratio was observed in the control group (1.22 ± 0.06) than in the patient group (1.18 ± 0.05) for the inner arm.

The change in 1kb/83bp ratio throughout the study for each skin site is illustrated in Figure 4-19 A-C. For most participants, the difference was very small. Generally, the level was slightly lower in the samples collected in the morning after PSG compared to that collected before PSG and two weeks after PSG. Once more, it is important to note that the differences detected were not statistically significant (p= 0.417, p= 0.192 and p= 0.372 for the left cheek, right cheek and inner arm, respectively).

In order to investigate the association between sleep duration and mtDNA damage level, the 1kb/83bp ratio obtained from samples collected two weeks after PSG was compared between sleep groups measured by two weeks of sleep diary and accelerometer recordings (Figure 4-19 D-F). Overall, a 'U-shaped' association was observed between sleep duration and 1kb/83bp

ratios indicating that participants in the '7-8 hour' sleep group had a lower level of mtDNA strand-break damage. However, the difference was only significant when comparing the 1kb/83bp ratio in the right cheek and accelerometer measured sleep duration (p= 0.043). The Post-hoc test results revealed that this was due to the statistically significant difference detected between the '<7 hours' and '7-8 hours' sleep groups (p= 0.033), the difference between other groups was not significant.



Figure 4-18. mtDNA strand-break damage levels at various skin sites taken at different time points. A higher level of damage is indicated by a higher 83bp/1kb ratio. A- mtDNA damage level at three different skin sites taken at three different time points in all participants (n= 28). B- Comparison of mtDNA damage level between the control and patient group in samples taken before PSG; C- Comparison of mtDNA damage level between the control and patient group in samples taken in the morning following PSG; D- Comparison of mtDNA damage level between the control and patient group in samples taken two weeks following PSG. *p<0.05



Figure 4-19. mtDNA damage level of all participants as indicated by the 83bp/1kb ratio (n= 28). A-C: Change in level with time in the left cheek, right cheek and inner arm; D-F: Comparison of mtDNA damage between different sleep groups detected by two weeks of sleep diary and accelerometer recordings in the left cheek, right cheek and inner arm. *p<0.05

4.2.4.4 Hair

14,504 out of 56,623 genes had read counts of >10 in at least 10% of samples. Principle component analysis (PCA) was carried out on all samples using the sleep group significant gene lit from 2-way ANOVA (see below, n= 555 genes). PCA results (Figure 4-20) showed separation between the two groups and that the difference between male controls and patients was greater than the difference between female controls and patients on the first principal component, which explained 19.2% of the variation.

555 genes were statistically significant between the control and the patient groups in the twoway ANOVA analysis including both genders. In females, 685 genes reached the statistical significance level in the moderated t-test analysis without multiple testing corrections and this number was reduced to 29 genes when the p-value was Westfall Young Permeative adjusted. In males, 717 genes reached the statistical significance level in the moderated t-test analysis without multiple testing correction and this number was reduced to 93 genes when the pvalue was adjusted with the Westfall Young Permeative multiple correction test. These gene lists were then brought forward for the pathway analysis using Ingenuity pathway analysis (IPA). A number of mitochondrial genes were present in the female's results and, hence, a list of all 37 mitochondrial genes was included in the IPA to determine whether this represented a significant enrichment of mitochondrial genes or not.



Figure 4-20. Principle component plot (PCA1 and PCA2) illustrating the interaction between gender and control/patient grouping.

Using the gene list created with the multiple testing correction (MTC), n=27 after a 1.2-fold filter, 16 significantly enriched Ingenuity canonical pathways were identified in females. The

most significant pathway was the "eumelanin biosynthesis" pathway (p= 0.003). The significant (ranked using p-values) pathways are shown in Table 4-6. Additionally, 83 upstream regulators were identified in females (Appendix C). For the mitochondrial list, one mitochondrial gene was found within the MTC list and six were present when no MTC was applied. Both were significant enrichments in the IPA analysis, MTC list was p= 0.031 (Table 4-6) and no MTC was p<0.001. The circadian rhythm-related regulator, *CLOCK*, was amongst the list of identified upstream regulators (p= 0.022).

Ingenuity Canonical Pathways	P-value	Ratio	z-score
Eumelanin Biosynthesis	0.003	0.250	NaN
D-myo-inositol (1,4,5,6)-Tetrakisphosphate	0.010	0.011	NaN
Biosynthesis			
D-myo-inositol (3,4,5,6)-tetrakisphosphate	0.010	0.011	NaN
Biosynthesis			
NAD Phosphorylation and Dephosphorylation	0.011	0.077	NaN
3-phosphoinositide Degradation	0.011	0.011	NaN
D-myo-inositol-5-phosphate Metabolism	0.011	0.010	NaN
3-phosphoinositide Biosynthesis	0.013	0.010	NaN
Superpathway of Inositol Phosphate Compounds	0.016	0.009	NaN
Glutaryl-CoA Degradation	0.018	0.048	NaN
Tryptophan Degradation III (Eukaryotic)	0.023	0.036	NaN
MIF-mediated Glucocorticoid Regulation	0.030	0.028	NaN
MIF Regulation of Innate Immunity	0.036	0.023	NaN
Ephrin A Signalling	0.039	0.021	NaN
nNOS Signalling in Skeletal Muscle Cells	0.040	0.021	NaN
Oestrogen Receptor Signalling	0.046	0.005	NaN

Table 4-6. Significant Ingenuity canonical pathways identified in females

NaN indicates that an activation the z-score was not achieved.

In males, 214 Ingenuity canonical pathways were identified using the gene list created with the multiple testing correction (n= 89 after a 1.2-fold filter). Twenty-six (ranked using p-values) pathways were significantly enriched in this gene list (Table 4-7). The most significant pathway identified was the "Role of MAPK Signalling in Promoting the Pathogenesis of Influenza" (p= 0.006), although a z-score was not achieved. However, using the gene list created without

multiple testing corrections, a down-regulation of the "Role of MAPK Signalling in Promoting the Pathogenesis of Influenza" pathway was found (p= 0.002, z-score= -1.667). Moreover, 100 upstream regulators were identified in males (Appendix D). However, no circadian-related regulators were found.

Ingenuity Canonical Pathways	p-value	Ratio	z-score
Role of MAPK Signalling in Promoting the Pathogenesis of	0.006	0.027	NaN
Influenza			
Endocannabinoid Developing Neuron Pathway	0.009	0.024	NaN
AMPK Signalling	0.009	0.017	NaN
4-aminobutyrate Degradation I	0.010	0.333	NaN
UVC-Induced MAPK Signalling	0.013	0.039	NaN
Ovarian Cancer Signalling	0.016	0.019	NaN
Glutamate Degradation III (via 4-aminobutyrate)	0.017	0.200	NaN
Molecular Mechanisms of Cancer	0.017	0.011	NaN
Human Embryonic Stem Cell Pluripotency	0.018	0.018	NaN
Chondroitin and Dermatan Biosynthesis	0.020	0.167	NaN
Cell Cycle: G1/S Checkpoint Regulation	0.022	0.029	NaN
Ceramide Biosynthesis	0.023	0.143	NaN
Role of MAPK Signalling in Inhibiting the Pathogenesis of	0.028	0.026	NaN
Influenza			
Pulmonary Healing Signalling Pathway	0.029	0.015	NaN
Coronavirus Pathogenesis Pathway	0.030	0.015	NaN
Cyclins and Cell Cycle Regulation	0.032	0.024	NaN
Calcium Transport I	0.033	0.100	NaN
BMP signalling pathway	0.034	0.023	NaN
Role of NFAT in Cardiac Hypertrophy	0.038	0.014	NaN
Pyroptosis Signalling Pathway	0.039	0.022	NaN
Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer Signalling	0.039	0.021	NaN
Small Cell Lung Cancer Signalling	0.041	0.021	NaN
IL-1 Signalling	0.041	0.021	NaN

Table 4-7. Significant Ingenuity canonical pathways identified in males.

Ingenuity Canonical Pathways	p-value	Ratio	z-score
Oleate Biosynthesis II (Animals)	0.043	0.077	NaN
Mouse Embryonic Stem Cell Pluripotency	0.047	0.019	NaN
Breast Cancer Regulation by Stathmin1	0.048	0.008	1

NaN indicates that an activation the z-score was not achieved.

4.2.4.5 Correlation between melatonin, cortisol and mtDNA damage

No significant correlation has been observed between the cortisol and melatonin levels (rs= - 0.268, p= 0.227) (Figure 4-21). Additionally, no significant correlation was found between the cortisol level and mtDNA damage level in the left cheek (rs= -0.210, p= 0.292), right cheek (rs= -0.070, p= 0.736) and inner arm (rs= -0.207, p= 0.369) (Figure 4-22A). Finally, once more, no significant correlations were found between the melatonin level and mtDNA damage level in the left cheek (rs= 0.270, p= 0.224), right cheek (rs= 0.155, p= 0.503) and inner arm (rs= 0.224, p= 0.388) (Figure 4-22B).



Figure 4-21. Correlation between cortisol level measured in samples taken at home and melatonin level per 24 hours.



Figure 4-22. Correlation between cortisol level measured in samples taken at home and mtDNA damage level in skin swabs taken two weeks after PSG (A) and melatonin level per 24 hours and mtDNA damage level in skin swabs taken two weeks after PSG (B).

4.2.5 Optimal vs less optimal sleep

Those with optimal sleep appeared to have higher melatonin and cortisol levels. However, the differences between those with optimal and less optimal sleep were not statistically significant (Table 4-8).

Table 4-8. Comparison of melatonin and cortisol levels between those with optimal and less optimal sleep. Less optimal sle	ep?
is defined as having short or long sleep duration, as well as more fragmented sleep.	

	Optimal sle	ep (n= 12)	Less optimal sleep (n= 15)		
	Mean	Standard deviation	Mean	Standard deviation	P-value
Melatonin level (AUC)	84.37	50.38	61.60	55.72	0.166
Cortisol level at home (ug/dL)	0.43	0.24	0.36	0.26	0.456
Cortisol level at hospital (ug/dL)	0.48	0.27	0.39	0.27	0.373

4.3 Discussion

4.3.1 Comparison of sleep measurements between the patient and control groups

The current study found that the patient group has a higher average time in bed and sleep duration, while the control group has a higher sleep efficiency, regardless of the sleep assessment method. This suggests that the patient group may experience longer sleep latency and/or WASO. However, the statistical analysis results were rather disappointing. The difference detected between the patient and control groups was not found to be statistically significant. A possible explanation for it may be the lack of adequate statistical power due to the small sample size. As the medical records are not available for the participants in the patient group, it is therefore not possible to determine what sleep disorder they have. Some participants in the patient group have reported difficulties falling asleep and others have complaints about excessive sleepiness during the day and at night-time.

While the common sleep disorder, insomnia, is associated with short sleep duration, others such as narcolepsy and idiopathic hypersomnia are characterised by long sleep duration and excessive daytime sleepiness. Prior studies conducted in narcolepsy patients found that their sleep duration was approximately 1.5 hours longer than controls, while sleep efficiency was similar between the two groups (Vernet and Arnulf, 2009b). However, contradicting results have been reported which showed higher insomnia scores and shorter self-reported night-

time sleep duration amongst those with the narcoleptic syndrome (Parkes et al., 1998). Narcolepsy patients also tend to experience frequent awakening episodes leading to poorer sleep quality (Roth et al., 2013). This is a possible explanation for the higher daytime sleepiness observed in narcolepsy patients and they are more likely to nap in the afternoon compared to controls (Parkes et al., 1998). Another sleep disorder characterised by daytime sleepiness and prolonged sleep duration is idiopathic hypersomnia which is a chronic neurologic disorder. Its true prevalence and exact pathology are yet unclear (Trotti, 2017). A US cross-sectional study found that 8.4% of the general population reported excessive quantity of sleep (main sleep duration of ≥ 9 hours/24 hours accompanied by complaints of distress due to excessive sleep) and it is the most common amongst 18-24 year olds (Ohayon et al., 2013). PSG measured sleep duration was found to be longer in hypersomniacs compared to controls, while sleep efficiency appears to be similar between them. Apart from longer nocturnal sleep duration, hypersomniacs also experience longer daytime sleep. As a result, they have a much longer sleep time per 24 hours than controls (Vernet and Arnulf, 2009a). A meta-analysis showed that long sleep duration (most studies considered long sleep duration as ≥8 hours/night) has been associated with a 39% higher risk of mortality, 26% higher risk of incident diabetes, 25% higher risk of cardiovascular disease, 46% higher risk of stroke and 24% higher risk of coronary heart disease (Jike et al., 2018). Short sleep duration (<6 hours/night) has also been associated with a higher risk of metabolic syndromes (Ju and Choi, 2013). Therefore, identifying those with a short or long sleep duration is crucial for early prevention and management of these diseases which would benefit those affected, their carer and society.

4.3.2 Comparisons between subjective and objective measured sleep

A discrepancy has been observed between the sleep duration measured by the two weeks of accelerometer and sleep diary recordings. Although, it is important to note that the difference detected was not statistically significant. Overall, participants overestimated their sleep duration. About 39.3% of the participants in this study self-reported habitual sleep duration of <7 hours/night, while accelerometer results showed that 51.9% of them slept <7 hours/night. On the other hand, 32.1% of participants self-reported a sleep duration >8 hours/night, but only 18.5% of them had an accelerometer recording of >8 hours of sleep per night. Overestimation of sleep duration was observed in both the control and patient groups. This finding broadly supports the work of other studies in this area. A large cohort study demonstrated that approximately 40% of the participants had significantly under- or over-

estimation of sleep duration by at least one hour (Santos et al., 2021). A study compared wrist actigraphy and self-reported sleep in 2,086 Hispanic/Latino participants detected more than one hour of discrepancy between the objective and self-reported sleep duration (Cespedes et al., 2016). A similar finding was reported by Lauderdale et al. which showed an overestimation of subjective sleep duration, especially amongst those with shorter sleep duration (Lauderdale et al., 2008). The Rotterdam study also reported an overestimation of sleep duration between diary-assessment and actigraphy measured sleep duration. It was found that those with shorter sleep duration were more likely to self-report a longer sleep duration compared to those who slept 7-8 hours/night (Van Den Berg et al., 2008b). It was found that overestimation of sleep is associated with a higher BMI, lower anxiety/depression and a higher frequency of co-morbidity (Santos et al., 2021). However, an underestimation of sleep was reported in an Australian study involving only females. 66% of the participants in this study self-reported a sleep duration of <7 hours, while actigraphy showed that only 39% of the participants slept <7 hours (Girschik et al., 2012). This is consistent with the findings reported by Ronaldo et al. which revealed an association between underestimation of sleep and age, gender, race and social status. Those who tend to underestimate their sleep duration were more likely to be older, females, belongs to the black or mixed-race ethnicity and have a lower income (Santos et al., 2021).

When comparing PSG recordings to the sleep diary and accelerometer recording obtained during the single night in the sleep laboratory, both sleep duration and efficiency detected by PSG were slightly higher. Although the difference detected was not significant. A similar trend was also reported in a cross-sectional study involving 223 participants. PSG measured sleep duration was found to be slightly longer than that measured by actigraphy. However, contrary to the current study, they found that PSG measured sleep duration was shorter compared to sleep diary recorded sleep duration. However, the association between the different methods of sleep detection appears to be weakened by various factors such as higher hostility scores, depressive symptoms and poor self-rated health (Matthews et al., 2018).

The discrepancy between subjective and objective assessments of sleep could be due to inaccurate memory recall of sleep onset and WASO, as a result, actual sleep was not distinguished from time in bed. Even though the laboratory-based PSG is the gold-standard method for detecting sleep, it does involve participants sleeping in an unfamiliar environment and therefore, cannot reflect their true habitual sleep duration and quality. It was not a

surprise that in this study when the participants were asked about how well they slept in the sleep laboratory, those with shorter sleep duration reported a lower rating compared to those in the '>8 hours' sleep group. Therefore, whenever possible, multiple sleep detection methods should be utilised when assessing sleep to give a more accurate diagnosis. Out of the total number of main causes of discomfort, some cannot be changed such as PSG wires and the change of environment. However, some are potentially modifiable to improve the experience for sleep laboratory patients. For instance, reduce the noise level by using soundproof doors and remind the staff to keep the noise level low at night-time and make the room temperature adjustable such as providing a fan or heater depending on their need. By improving the comfortableness of those attending PSG, it will encourage a better sleeping environment for a more accurate recording.

4.3.3 Relationship between sleep and melatonin level

A comparison of the melatonin level between the healthy controls and patients showed a reduced level of melatonin amongst the patient group. Additionally, the level of melatonin was higher in those with optimal sleep compared to less optimal sleep. This is not a surprising finding as melatonin plays an important role in circadian control, and therefore those with sleep problems will expect to have a reduced level of it. Nevertheless, the differences detected in the current study were not found to be statistically significant.

Prior studies have reported the difference in melatonin levels between healthy controls and those with sleep disorders. A significantly lower level of plasma melatonin level has been detected in chronic primary insomnia patients compared to healthy controls (Leger et al., 2004). The severity of reduction in plasma melatonin was found to be associated with the duration of their insomnia complaints (Hajak et al., 1995). It was found that those with more than five years of sleep complaints had a significantly reduced plasma melatonin level compared to healthy controls, as well as compared to those with less than five years of sleep complaints (Rodenbeck et al., 1999). Insomnia is common in people with post-traumatic stress disorder which shows symptoms such as difficulties initiating and maintaining sleep. Prior study has found a reduced melatonin production in the affected individuals compared to healthy controls (Paul et al., 2019). The symptoms of insomnia could be elevated through the administration of melatonin supplementation. By increasing the level of melatonin using a 2.5mg supplement, both sleep duration and quality can be significantly improved (Scheer et al., 2012, Buscemi et al., 2005). On the contrary to insomnia, narcoleptic patients showed an

elevated melatonin level during the day while maintaining a normal nocturnal increase in melatonin compared to the control. This could potentially explain the excessive daytime sleepiness observed in patients with narcolepsy (Blazejova et al., 2008). A similar result was also reported by Donjacour et al. which revealed a similar average concentration of melatonin between narcoleptic patients and control, but a significantly higher daytime melatonin level amongst the patients (Donjacour et al., 2012). These results illustrate the importance of melatonin in the regulation of sleep.

It was rather disappointing that no significant association between sleep duration and efficiency and the melatonin level has been found in this study. No obvious trend was found between sleep efficiency and melatonin level. A reversed 'U-shaped' association was found between sleep diary recording of sleep duration and melatonin level, while a 'U-shaped' association was observed between the sleep duration recorded by the accelerometer and the melatonin level. Previously published literature has shown that both objectively measured short sleep duration (<5 hours/night) and lower sleep efficiency are associated with a significantly lower level of melatonin secretion. On the other hand, an inverse relationship was observed between the level of nocturnal melatonin secretion and self-reported daytime sleepiness (Saksvik-Lehouillier et al., 2015). This was also shown in other studies. A reduced level of melatonin has been observed amongst patients with shorter sleep duration, longer sleep latency and lower sleep efficiency (Takaesu et al., 2015). This is not a surprise as the hypnotic effect of melatonin has been illustrated in multiple studies. It, therefore, raises the possibility of using exogenous melatonin to improve sleep in people with various sleep-related disorders.

The beneficial effect of melatonin supplements has been reported. When 3mg of melatonin was administered in people experiencing disturbed REM sleep, their REM sleep percentage increased significantly compared to placebo (Kunz et al., 2004). The sleep onset latency was found to be reduced by exogenous melatonin in people with insomnia and delayed sleep phase syndrome (Buscemi N, 2004). Even in healthy adults, administration of 5mg of melatonin significantly increased sleep propensity and subjective sleepiness. It was also found that the time of administration also has an impact on its hypnotic effect. When administered at noon, it took approximately 3 hours 40 minutes to reach its maximum effect, while the latency to maximum effect was only one hour when administered at 9 pm. This suggests an interactive effect of endogenous and exogenous melatonin in the regulation of sleep

(Tzischinsky and Lavie, 1994). Understanding the association between melatonin and sleep could help to identify individuals at risk of circadian-rhythm-related sleep disorders and provide appropriate interventions to minimise the adverse effects caused by it.

4.3.4 Relationship between sleep and cortisol level

A higher level of cortisol was observed in the samples taken in the hospital compared to that taken at home. This suggests that a change in sleeping environment potentially induced stress in participants. Overall, participants with optimal sleep had a slightly higher cortisol level compared to those with less optimal sleep. However, it is important to note that the difference detected was not statistically significant. Comparisons between the patient group and the control group did not find any significant difference. Moreover, a reversed 'U-shaped' association was found between cortisol level and sleep duration measured by the accelerometer and sleep diary. However, once more, the difference was not statistically significant. Prior studies have shown an inverse relationship between cortisol and melatonin levels as melatonin onset occurs when the level of cortisol secretion is low (Zisapel et al., 2005). Although it is important to note that no obvious correlation was found between cortisol and melatonin levels in the current study.

Cortisol secretion begins to increase after sleep and it peaks at about 30 minutes after awakening (i.e., cortisol awakening response) then it progressively decreases during the day. The Whitehall II study reported an association between self-reported short sleep duration (<5 hours/night) and increased cortisol awakening response, as well as a flatter diurnal cortisol profile. Evening cortisol level was also found to be higher in those with short sleep duration and experience more sleep disturbances (Kumari et al., 2009). A similar finding has been reported by Spiegel et al. which showed that when sleep duration was restricted to 4 hours/night from 8 hours/night in healthy adults, the amplitude of cortisol rhythm was reduced and the evening cortisol level was found to be higher under the sleep-restricted condition. Moreover, it took longer to decline from morning acrophase to nocturnal nadir, but the increase from nocturnal nadir to morning acrophase was faster (Spiegel et al., 2004a). Apart from acute partial (4 hours/night) sleep restriction, chronic sleep deprivation in healthy adults can also lead to an increase in the evening cortisol level compared to normal sleep duration (8 hours/night) (Leproult et al., 1997, Spiegel et al., 1999). However, in disagreement with these studies, some studies in this area did not observe any change in cortisol rhythm in sleep-deprived individuals (Moldofsky et al., 1989, Brun et al., 1998).

The association between sleep disorders such as insomnia and cortisol secretion has also been reported in various studies and the results were inconsistent (Basta et al., 2007). In some studies, insomniacs were found to have an increased 24-hour cortisol secretion compared to controls. Additionally, those with a higher degree of sleep disturbance were found to have a higher level of cortisol secretion compared to those with a lower degree of disturbances (Vgontzas et al., 2001). However, opposite results have been reported by another study which demonstrated that those with primary insomnia were found to have a lower level of cortisol after awakening compared to healthy controls. Although no significant difference was found between insomniacs and controls regarding the evening cortisol level. The low awakening cortisol level was significantly correlated with more awakening episodes and lower sleep quality (Backhaus et al., 2004). In contrast to insomnia, narcolepsy, as characterised by excessive daytime sleepiness and disrupted nocturnal sleep, is associated with reduced plasma cortisol levels compared to healthy controls. Although, Dalmazi et al. only observed this association in males (Arnold, 2017).

The exact mechanism linking sleep and cortisol secretion is not entirely clear. It is thought that short sleep duration and flattened cortisol rhythm may result from common mechanisms associated with stress (Kumari et al., 2009). McEwen reviewed the consequences of chronic sleep deprivation which includes increased appetite, increased level of proinflammatory cytokines and elevated cortisol level. He, therefore, conceptualised chronic sleep debt itself as a stressor (McEwen, 2006). Evidence also suggested that frequent arousals are associated with an increase in cortisol secretion. Compared to undisturbed sleep, when individuals experience continuous arousals, an increased level of cortisol secretion was noted (Späth-Schwalbe et al., 1991). This may explain the higher cortisol level observed in samples taken at the hospital following the night of PSG in the current study. Participants experienced on average 24 awakening episodes as measured by PSG and the change in sleeping environment may be a potential stressor. Therefore, improving the sleep environment for PSG could help to minimise the number of arousals and their cortisol level. Various longitudinal studies have shown the adverse effect of having a flatter cortisol rhythm. Earlier mortality has been observed in breast cancer patients with a relatively flat cortisol rhythm compared to those patients with a normal diurnal variation. This may be mediated by the reduced number and activity of natural killer cells (Sephton et al., 2000). Therefore, understanding the association of sleep and cortisol rhythm is important as it helps to identify individuals at risk of dampened cortisol rhythm.

4.3.5 Relationship between sleep and mtDNA level

Overall, a 'U-shaped' association was found between the level of mtDNA damage in the skin and sleep duration, regardless of the method of sleep detection. Although almost all of the differences observed were not statistically significant.

The skin is considered the largest organ in the body, comprising approximately 16% of the total body weight, and it is the physical barrier separating the internal organs from the external environment (Venus et al., 2010). The skin consists of three layers: the outermost epidermis, the middle dermis and the innermost subcutis (Lai-Cheong and McGrath, 2009). Perceived age is the estimation of a person's age based on their physical appearance. It was found that people who look younger than their chronological age are better at retaining their functional capabilities. Therefore, perceived age is considered a useful clinical marker for healthy ageing (Coma et al., 2014). Mitochondria are subcellular organelles responsible for the generation of cellular energy, therefore they are commonly known as the powerhouse of the cell. Mitochondria play essential roles in the skin such as cell signalling, wound healing, antimicrobial defence and pigmentation (Stout and Birch-Machin, 2019). The role of mitochondria in skin ageing has been reviewed in various studies. It is thought that intrinsic skin ageing is mainly caused by reduced cell turnover and an accumulation of reactive oxygen species leading to an accumulation of mtDNA damage in the skin. External factors such as smoking, ultraviolet radiation exposure and sleep deprivation could accelerate the rate of skin ageing (Stout and Birch-Machin, 2019). This supports the finding of the current study which showed that participants with short sleep duration had a higher level of mtDNA damage.

The finding of this study is consistent with prior studies. OSA is commonly associated with shorter sleep duration and fragmented sleep. A higher level of oxidative stress-induced mtDNA damage has been seen in patients with OSA. This is possibly mediated by intermittent hypoxia commonly seen in OSA which could trigger systemic inflammation, activation of the sympathetic nervous system and oxidative stress (Lacedonia et al., 2015). A study carried out on monozygotic twins found that having a sleep duration of <7 hours/24 hours reduces their mitochondrial DNA copy number compared to having a longer sleep duration (7-9 hours/24 hours). This might be due to the increased level of oxidative stress caused by chronic sleep

deprivation which reduces mitochondria fission and decreases mtDNA copy number (Wrede et al., 2015).

As mentioned previously, sleep is known to have an important impact on skin ageing. The common expression of "beauty sleep" is supported by various studies in this area. Acute sleep deprived (5 hours/night) individuals are perceived as less healthy, more tired and less attractive compared to when they received a normal night of sleep (8 hours/night) (Axelsson et al., 2010). A similar finding has been reported by Sundelin et al. which demonstrated the association between sleep deprivation (5 hours/night) and facial appearance. Under the sleep-deprived condition, participants were perceived as having darker circles under the eyes, more hanging eyelids and more wrinkles and fine lines under the eyes (Sundelin et al., 2013). Those with chronic short sleep duration (≤5 hours/night) showed increased signs of intrinsic skin ageing, lower skin barrier recovery ability and lower satisfaction with their appearance and physical attractiveness compared to those with a habitual sleep duration of 7-9 hours/night (Oyetakin-White et al., 2015).

The potential mechanism linking poor sleep and accelerated skin ageing could be mediated by psychological stress. Insomniac psychologic stress has been associated with decreased epidermal cell proliferation and differentiation which compromises the barrier function of the skin against exogenous insults (Choi et al., 2005). Additionally, as discussed in the previous chapter, sleep deprivation can lead to glucose intolerance and insulin insensitivity which increases the risk of type 2 diabetes. it was found that exposure to elevated glucose concentration could decrease the proliferation of keratinocytes which is the main cell type of the epidermis (Spravchikov et al., 2001). The role of melatonin in the regulation of skin ageing has also been previously published in the literature. Melatonin receptors are expressed in many cell types within the skin and it possesses a strong antioxidative property. Melatonin is able to counteract reactive oxygen species and reduce the level of mitochondrial damage. Therefore, melatonin has been proposed as an effective anti-skin ageing compound (Kleszczynski and Fischer, 2012). However, in the current study, no obvious correlation was found between melatonin level and mtDNA damage level. Short sleep duration has been associated with a reduced level of melatonin, this could then leads to an increase in oxidative stress and eventually result in both intrinsic and extrinsic skin ageing (Guan L., 2017). Finally, sleep plays an essential role in cellular repair. Murine models have shown that under both total and partial sleep deprivation conditions, there was a significant increase in the level of

oxidative DNA damage (Everson et al., 2014). Both intracellular and extracellular oxidative stresses are associated with accelerated skin ageing (Masaki, 2010).

Overall, short sleep duration has been associated with accelerated skin ageing. Moreover, sleep deprivation leads to fatigue looking facial appearance which may have a social impact on these people's daily life as it will affect the first impression that they leave on other people.

4.3.6 Relationship between sleep and gene expression level

Several hair, circadian and mitochondria-related canonical pathways were identified in this study as being altered by sleep complaints. However, due to the small number of genes identified, after MTC an z-score was not achieved. Therefore, we cannot conclude if there is an up-or down-regulation of these pathways. The eumelanin biosynthesis pathway was the most significant pathway identified in females. Eumelanin is one of the three forms of melanin present in humans, along with pheomelanin and neuromelanin. They are responsible for many functions including pigmentation of skin and hair, as well as photoprotection of skin and eye (Schlessinger et al., 2021). Melanins are synthesised endogenously by melanocytes and this process is known as melanogenesis (D'Mello et al., 2016). Eumelanin biosynthesis occurs in three chromophoric phases: (1) formation of the red pigmentation, L-dopachrome, (2) formation of melanochrome through oxidation and polymerisation, and (3) further polymerisation of melanochrome to form the eumelanin (CYC). Eumelanin biosynthesis is catalysed by a number of specific melanogenic enzymes such as Tyrosinase-related protein (TRYP) 1 and TRYP2. The production of these enzymes is driven by various signalling pathways including protein kinase C, Cyclic adenosine monophosphate, WNT and MEK which act as a regulator for the activity of the melanocyte inducing transcription factor (MITF) which is important in controlling the development of melanocytes (D'Mello et al., 2016). TRYP1 in particular was thought to be associated with increased eumelanin to pheomelanin ratio and offers protection against oxidative stress (Videira et al., 2013). The production of eumelanin in the hair shaft involves the interactions of follicular melanocytes, keratinocytes and dermal papilla fibroblasts in the hair follicle pigmentary unit (Slominski et al., 2005). Melanogenesis occurs at a cellular level in the follicular melanocytes, melanin granules are transferred into cortical and medullary keratinocytes which then forms pigmented hair shaft. Unlike the skin, hair pigmentation is only active during the anagen stage and the melanocytes in hair follicles are more sensitive to the influence of ageing compared to that in the skin leading to a mixture of pigmented and white hair leading to the perception of grey hair (Slominski and Paus, 1993,

Tobin and Paus, 2001). The ageing of melanocytes is thought to be associated with the accumulation of ROS-mediated nuclear DNA and mtDNA damage (Tobin and Paus, 2001).

Mitochondrial dysfunction was also amongst the list of canonical pathways identified by IPA analysis in females, although it was not statistically significant. Murine models have linked mitochondrial dysfunction and reduced mitochondrial gene expression to skin wrinkling and visual hair loss, as well as increased inflammatory responses and dysfunctional hair follicles, interestingly, female mice showed more severe hair loss suggesting a sex-hormone regulation of mitochondrial function (Singh et al., 2018). In humans, mitochondrial dysfunction can arise from defects in the nuclear or mitochondrial genome. Mitochondrial dysfunction has been associated with many age-related chronic diseases; therefore, it is accepted as a hallmark of ageing. Severe genetic defects causing mitochondrial dysfunction can result in mitochondrial diseases. Since mitochondria are maternally inherited, Y-linked mitochondrial diseases have not been reported yet (Bornstein et al., 2020). Mitochondrial dysfunction has been associated with accelerated senescence and one of the theories of ageing is known as the mitochondrial free radical theory of ageing which was first proposed in 1954 (Harman, 2006). This theory suggested that ageing is accelerated by the level of oxidative damage caused by ROS generated by the electron transport chain as a by-product of oxidative phosphorylation. The oxidative damage could cause cellular impairment which includes electron transport chain impairment and this creates a vicious cycle of damage leading to increased production of ROS (Bornstein et al., 2020). Mitochondrial dysfunction has been previously associated with cell apoptosis dysregulation (Li and Zhan, 2019). Mitochondrial dysfunction could lead to a change in mitochondrial membrane potential which causes an alteration in the mitochondriamediated apoptosis signalling pathway. Dysregulation of this pathway could facilitate tumorigenesis and tumour development (Hou et al., 2018). In addition, mitochondrial dysfunction also contributes to the pathogenesis of neurological disorders. The association between mitochondrial dysfunction and Alzheimer's disease is thought to be mediated by increased aggregation of amyloid-beta, tau phosphorylation and synaptic degeneration (Norat et al., 2020). Pathogenesis of Parkinson's disease, on the other hand, is mediated by a deficiency in mitochondria complex I activity and reduced mitochondria membrane potential (Gu et al., 1998). These findings have demonstrated the importance of mitochondrial function in human ageing and health. Since this pathway has been found to be altered in the patient
group compared to the control group suggests the impact of sleep on ageing and health could potentially be mediated by mitochondrial dysfunction.

It was encouraging to find CLOCK was identified as a significant upstream regulator in the analysis of the female sleep gene list. The *Clock* gene was identified as a mammalian circadian gene in the early 1990s (Marcheva et al., 2009). The protein encoded by CLOCK plays an essential role in the regulation of circadian rhythm. The *Clock* encoded protein can form a heterodimer with BMAL1 and activate the transcription of Per (Per1, Per2 and Per3) and Cry (Cry1 and Cry2) genes. On translation, PER and CRY proteins form heterodimers and repress the activity of CLOCK/BMAL1 heterodimers. This creates a feedback loop that produces a 24hour gene transcription rhythmicity (Database, Bozek et al., 2009, Marcheva et al., 2009). A daily profile of circadian gene expressed showed that *Per1*, *Per2* and *Per3* peak in the early morning, while *Clock* and *Bmal1* peaks at approximately midnight (Takimoto et al., 2005). Polymorphism in *Clock* was associated with diseases including metabolic syndromes, obesity, delayed sleep phase disorder and major depressive disorder (Database, Bozek et al., 2009, Marcheva et al., 2009). Various studies have illustrated the effect of sleep and sleep deprivation on circadian genes. For instance, an increase in PER2 was observed under the partial sleep-deprivation state (Curie et al., 2015). However, a reduction in BMAL1, CRY1 and PER2 has been observed in total sleep restriction (Bolsius et al., 2021). The mechanism linking sleep deprivation and circadian gene expression could be mediated by the TNF- α . TNF- α is enhanced by both acute and chronic sleep deprivation and this could lead to an increase in Per1 and Per2, but a reduction in Bmal1 and Cry1 (Yoshida et al., 2013, Cavadini et al., 2007). It has also been found that melatonin, discussed in earlier sections, was able to induce rhythmic expression of *Bmal1*, *Clock*, *Cry1* and *Per1* (Charrier et al., 2017, von Gall et al., 2005). Patients with circadian rhythm sleep disorders showed a different gene expression rhythm (Takimoto et al., 2005). Polymorphisms in *Per2* and *Cry2* were both found to be significantly associated with winter depression. The level of CRY2 was also lower in depressed bipolar patients (Lavebratt et al., 2010). These results illustrated the important association between sleep and the *clock* gene. individuals with different sleep disorders or complaints may experience abnormal expression of these circadian-related genes.

Finally, the "Role of MAPK Signalling in Promoting the Pathogenesis of Influenza" was the top IPA canonical pathway identified in males suggesting an association between sleep and the immune system. Prior study has found that partial sleep deprivation could lead to a

suppression of immunity to influenza virus infection (Brown et al., 1989). The Mitogenactivated protein kinase (MAPK) signalling is an important pathway that converts extracellular stimuli such as cytokines, hormones, growth factors, pathogens and oxidative stress into a wide range of cellular responses (Cargnello and Roux, 2011). The MAPK pathway also plays an important role in the regulation of gene expression, apoptosis, metabolism and cell differentiation (Roux and Blenis, 2004). The MAPK pathway can be activated by several viruses including influenza viruses and leads to a down-regulation of virus replication. However, MAPK signalling is sometimes misused by the viruses to aid their replication (Kumar et al., 2018). There are four subgroups in the MAPK family: (1) Extracellular signal-regulated kinases (ERKs), (2) The p38 MAPK, (3) c-jun N-terminal or stress-activated protein kinases (JNK/SAPK), and (4) ERK5/Big MAP kinase 1 (BMK1). The influenza virus has been shown capable of activating all of them. The activation of the MAPK signalling pathway regulates the expression of RANTES production which is a chemokine that can attract eosinophils leading to a pro-inflammatory response. ERKs in particular are able to increase the expression of proinflammatory interleukins (IL1 β , IL-6 and IL-8) and TNF- α (Gaur et al., 2011). Prior studies have reported the association between circadian genes and the MAPK pathway. The MAPK pathway is able to regulate the expression of circadian genes, as well as phosphorylate CLOCK, BMAL1, CRY1 and CRY2 in the circadian system (Wang et al., 2020). Additionally, the ERK signalling pathway could regulate sleep duration through gene expression. The ERK pathway is activated by wakefulness and the phosphorylation of ERK could lead to an increase in sleep duration in a drosophila model (Foltenyi et al., 2007). Another study also showed that ERK loss-of-function and ERK phosphorylation were associated with reduced sleep duration (Mikhail et al., 2017). A down-regulation of the MAPK pathway has been observed in the patient group of the current study which means that they might not be able to down-regulate the virus replication and therefore, have a weaker immune response and increase their susceptibility to the influenza virus.

Results of the current study showed a potential association between sleep and pathways involved in circadian rhythm, mitochondrial function and the immune system. However, as the activation of the z-score was not achieved, we cannot conclude the direction of expression (i.e., up- or down-regulation). Further analysis, such as investigating links between mRNA levels and actual sleep patterns (via the accelerometer or sleep diary data) will need to be

conducted to further explore the association between gene expression and sleep, as well as replication of these findings.

4.4 Conclusion

Overall, an overestimation of sleep duration has been observed in the current study which is consistent with the findings of the UK Biobank analysis. Regardless of the sleep assessment methods, the patient group have a longer sleep duration and time in bed, but they had lower sleep efficiency, compared to the control group. This may be due to longer sleep latency and WASO. Moreover, the level of melatonin secretion per 24 hours was found to be lower in the patient group compared to the control group. Although this difference was not found to be statistically significant. Surprisingly, no significant correlation has been found between the level of cortisol and melatonin. The cortisol level of these participants was higher after their overnight stay in the sleep laboratory compared to when they were at home suggesting that sleeping in an unfamiliar environment may induce stress leading to higher cortisol production. The main source of discomfort reported by the participants includes a change in sleeping environment, having PSG wires connected to their body and the noise level at the sleep laboratory. Finally, a 'U-shaped' association was found between the level of mtDNA damage in the skin and sleep duration. This is consistent with previously published studies that showed accelerated skin ageing in sleep-deprived individuals.

The strength of this study includes that both patients and healthy controls were recruited which covered an age range between 21 and 60 years. Various samples were collected to measure sleep-related biomarkers and the mtDNA damage level was measured by skin swabs which is a non-invasive method compared to skin biopsy commonly seen in other studies. Additionally, the use of next-generation sequencing provided valuable genetic information related to sleep. However, this study also has its limitations. Most of the relationships found in this study were not statistically significant. This is possibly due to the small sample size. Moreover, the medical records of these participants were not available and as a result, it was not possible to determine the diagnosis of the patient group. Finally, hair samples were only collected at the beginning of the study and were not taken again at the end of the study to track any change with time. These factors need to be taken into consideration when optimising future studies.

Chapter 5. Conclusion

Sleep has been proven to have fundamental roles in many biological functions including metabolic regulation and memory consolidation. Sleep duration and quality can be affected by many factors including ageing, gender, ethnicity, lifestyle habits and social status. Many hormones also have a significant impact on sleep including cortisol and melatonin. The recommended sleep duration is typically 7-8 hours for healthy adults. Individuals sleeping less or more than the recommended amount of sleep are at a higher risk of metabolic diseases such as obesity, type 2 diabetes and various heart diseases. Sleep also has a crucial impact on the cognitive function and subjective well-being of an individual. Individuals with habitual short sleep duration tend to perform worse in cognitive function tests and are more likely to report negative moods. Worse cognitive performance could be particularly dangerous in people working in certain jobs in which safety is critical.

Most of the studies investigating the relationship between sleep and health often utilise selfreported methods such as sleep diaries or sleep questionnaires which are both subjective and may not reflect an individual's true sleep pattern. Therefore, the main aim of this study is to explore the relationship between sleep and metabolic health using the accelerometer data in the UK Biobank which is an objective method of assessing sleep duration and sleep efficiency, as well as sleep fragmentation. The secondary aim of this study is to investigate sleep misperception using various subjective (sleep diary) and objective (wrist-worn tri-axial accelerometer and laboratory-based PSG) methods to assess sleep in healthy controls and patients over the age of 18 years. Sleep-related biomarkers were also collected to compare cortisol, melatonin, mtDNA damage and gene expression between healthy controls and patients, as well as between participants with different sleep durations.

5.1 'U-shaped' association between sleep and metabolic health

Using the accelerometer data in over 84,000 UK Biobank participants, this study found that only approximately 23% of these participants have reached the recommended sleep duration of >7 hours/night. Males, ages >70 years, high BMI, social deprivation and ethnic minority groups were all associated with having a short sleep duration. Prior UK Biobank study reported higher self-reported insomnia symptoms amongst females (Kyle et al., 2017b), but our accelerometer data did not support this. This is consistent with PSG data which showed that males tend to experience lighter sleep. Lighter and fragmented sleep are also both age-related changes seen in ageing. With increasing age, there's a progressive decline in sleep duration and sleep efficiency. Sleep latency and WASO, on the other hand, are prolonged in older adults. There might also be a shift in chronotype, older adults are more likely to have an earlier bedtime and wake time. Additionally, socially deprived and those who belong to ethnic minority groups often have a shorter sleep duration. This is likely to be due to their living environment and work patterns. Disadvantaged groups are more likely to live in urban areas and work in jobs that involve night shifts which means that they could be exposed to more light pollution and exposed to light at the wrong biological time leading to circadian misalignment. Their stress level may also be higher than others which could have an adverse impact on their sleep (Redline et al., 2004). Age, gender, social deprivation and ethnicity could all have an impact on an individual's lifestyle habits. One of the outcomes associated with a poor lifestyle is overweight and obesity which was also found to be associated with poor sleep. A 'U-shaped' association was found between sleep and BMI (Grandner et al., 2015a). This could be mediated by other underlying diseases such as OSA. High BMI increases the risk of OSA which is characterised by short and fragmented sleep.

Similar to the relationship found between sleep and BMI, a 'U-shaped' association was found between various metabolic diseases and sleep suggesting that both short and long sleep durations are linked with a higher risk of obesity, type 2 diabetes, ischaemic heart diseases, pulmonary heart diseases...etc. This was also reported by another UK Biobank study conducted by Cassidy et al. (Cassidy et al., 2018) which showed that those with worse cardiometabolic profiles were more likely to self-report poor sleep. The potential mechanism for this association is through the rise in the level of ghrelin and reduced level of leptin which promotes hunger and stimulates weight gain, predisposing an individual to obesity which is a risk factor for metabolic syndromes (Spiegel et al., 1999). Moreover, the increased risk associated with poor sleep could be mediated by the level of inflammation (Meier-Ewert et al., 2004). Systemic inflammation could contribute to atherosclerosis which eventually leads to cardiovascular diseases if left untreated. Although, the relationship could be bi-directional. It is possible that those with metabolic and cardiovascular diseases might get uncomfortable at night-time which contributes to fragmented and short sleep.

These findings demonstrated the importance of sleep in maintaining health. It is, therefore, important to identify individuals with poor sleep in order to promote healthy sleeping patterns which in turn could help to reduce their risk of metabolic diseases. This will not only be beneficial for the affected individuals but will also relieve the burden on their carer and the

healthcare system. However, it is important to note that the analysis carried out in this study is cross-sectional which means that no causal relationship between sleep and health can be determined.

5.2 Relationship between sleep and mental health

In addition to the 'U-shaped' association observed between sleep duration and metabolic health, a similar trend was also found between sleep and cognitive function indicating that individuals with 5-8 hours of sleep per night have faster reaction time, better memory and higher fluid intelligence score. This is consistent with other UK Biobank studies conducted by Henry et al. (Henry et al., 2019b) and Kyle et al. (Kyle et al., 2017b) which utilised self-reported sleep duration. Reduction in sleep duration was associated with increased daytime sleepiness and slower reaction. This could have severe outcomes such as an increased risk of automobile accidents or accidents at work, especially when heavy pieces of machinery are involved in the job. The relationship between sleep and cognitive performance could be mediated by reduced attention and alertness or through the alteration of brain structures and functions (Alhola and Polo-Kantola, 2007).

Additionally, this study has found that individuals with both short and long sleep durations were more likely to report negative moods. Those with a short sleep duration felt unhappy, experienced mood swings, felt irritable and lonely. Having too much sleep, on the other hand, is associated with a higher incidence of miserableness, loneliness and anxious feelings. This effect became significant even after just a single night of sleep restriction (Short and Louca, 2015). This relationship could be explained by the downregulation of the functional connectivity between the amygdala and the ventral anterior cingulate cortex and medial prefrontal cortex in sleep-deprived individuals leading to mood deterioration (Motomura et al., 2013). However, it is also possible that those with poor sleep may have other co-morbidities which could cause discomfort or pain. This could then contribute to the negative feelings reported by them.

Understanding the relationship between sleep and cognitive function is very important in promoting healthy sleep habits in students as maintaining optimal cognitive performance will be essential during learning and exams. In adults, high cognitive performance is also crucial when driving or operating machinery in order to minimise road accidents, as well as accidents at work.

5.3 Subjective and objective assessment of sleep amongst patients and controls

No significant difference was detected when comparing sleep duration and sleep efficiency measured by the sleep diary, accelerometer and PSG. This is likely due to the small sample size in this study. However, a trend was still noticed which showed a discrepancy between the accelerometer and sleep diary recordings of sleep duration. Similar to the UK Biobank participants, the participants in the sleep study also showed an overestimation of sleep duration. Research in this area showed inconsistent results. Some studies showed an overestimation of sleep duration. Discrepancies between subjective and objective assessments of sleep are common and this could be due to inaccurate memory recall of sleep onset, as a result, actual sleep was not distinguished from an inactive period spent in bed. Additionally, WASO could also be difficult to estimate, especially if it was a brief period of awakening. The discrepancy is also likely to be mediated by other confounding factors. Overestimation has been associated with higher BMI and co-morbidity, while an underestimation of sleep was associated with older age, females, ethnic minority and lower social status (Santos et al., 2021).

Different types of sleep disorders have different impacts on sleep duration. While insomnia is associated with short sleep duration, individuals affected by narcolepsy and idiopathic hypersomnia commonly have long sleep duration and excessive daytime sleepiness. In this study, comparisons between participants in the control and patient groups showed that time in bed and sleep duration were both higher in the patient group, but sleep efficiency was found to be higher in the control group. This is possibly mediated by shorter sleep latency and WASO in the control group. However, it is important to note that the difference detected was not found to be statistically significant. This is possible due to the small sample size as mentioned previously.

Diagnosis of some sleep disorders, such as insomnia, is commonly based on self-reported sleep complaints. Therefore, understanding the association between subjective and objective measurements of sleep is important. Individuals with sleep complaints may not be affected as much as they have perceived. The discrepancy between different methods of sleep assessment also suggests that multiple assessment methods should be considered when diagnosing individuals with sleep disorders.

5.4 Association between sleep and cortisol, melatonin, mtDNA damage

No significant difference was detected in terms of morning cortisol level, total melatonin level per 24 hours and mtDNA damage in the skin. Although, it was found that healthy controls, as well as those with optimal sleep (7-8 hours of sleep per night and less fragmented sleep), had a higher level of melatonin. This further proves the role of melatonin in promoting sleep. Melatonin onset is known to be associated with an increase in sleep propensity as it causes an increase in subjective sleepiness and lower body temperature which create an urge to sleep (Arendt and Skene, 2005). Therapeutic benefits of exogenous melatonin in elderly adults, those affected by jet lag and shift-workers have been reported. However, inconsistent results were found in some studies, therefore, there is no official recommendation for oral melatonin and while it is available to buy in health food shops or online in some countries, it is currently not available for purchase without a prescription in the UK.

On the contrary to the melatonin profile, cortisol is produced in the early morning and tends to peak approximately 30 minutes after awakening. No significant relationship was found between sleep duration and morning cortisol level in the current study. A reversed 'U-shaped' association was observed. This is not an expected finding as short sleep duration and fragmented sleep have previously been associated with a higher cortisol level in the morning and a flatter cortisol profile which means that the evening cortisol level was also higher in those with short and fragmented sleep (Kumari et al., 2009). Another finding is that the cortisol level was higher in samples taken in the hospital compared to that taken in the participants' home suggesting that sleeping in an unfamiliar environment may cause an increase in stress level. Sleeping in the sleep laboratory may cause a reduction in sleep duration and promote fragmented sleep. The questionnaire used in the current study asked the participants to rate their sleep and suggest their main cause of discomfort. Those with a shorter sleep duration had a lower rating than those with longer sleep duration. Some of the sources of discomfort are inevitable such as change in the environment and PSG wires attached to them. However, other factors are potentially modifiable to promote a better sleeping environment for those attending assessments at the sleep laboratory. For instance, reducing the noise level at night and adjusting the room temperature to suit individuals' needs.

Moreover, a 'U-shaped' association was found between sleep duration and mtDNA damage in the skin. This could be mediated by the increased level of oxidative stress and inflammation caused by short and fragmented sleep (Lacedonia et al., 2015). Accelerated skin ageing has

been associated with poor sleep. Sleep-deprived individuals are often perceived as more tired looking, having darker circles under their eyes and more wrinkles and fine lines under their eyes. Overall, people who are sleep deprived are perceived as less attractive (Oyetakin-White et al., 2015). This could have a social impact on an individual as you never get a second chance to leave the first impression, especially during important events, for example, job interviews.

Additionally, it was encouraging to find that several hair, circadian and mitochondria, as well as immunity-related canonical pathways were identified in this study as being altered in the sleep patient group. Circadian genes such as Clock, Bmal1, Per and Cry all play crucial roles in the regulation of circadian rhythm which measures time on a scale of 24 hours (Reppert and Weaver, 2002). Dysregulation of circadian gene expression could therefore have adverse effects on sleep, as well as on mood and hormone secretion (Bunney et al., 2015). Additionally, mitochondrial dysfunction was amongst the list of canonical pathways identified. Mitochondria are known to be an important component in the ageing process. Mitochondrial dysfunction has been found to be associated with skin ageing, poorer defence against infection, diabetic cardiomyopathy and Parkinson's diseases (Haas, 2019). Moreover, influenza suppressing MAPK signally pathway was also amongst the list of altered pathways identified in the current study suggesting that the patient group may be more susceptible to infections. Sleep deprivation has previously been found to have detrimental effects on immune function, as well as immune cell number (Bryant et al., 2004). However, we cannot conclude the direction of gene expression (i.e., up- or down-regulation) due to the fact that the activation of the z-score was not achieved.

These results showed the importance of sleep on cortisol, melatonin, mtDNA damage and gene expression levels. However, due to the cross-sectional nature of the current study, the causal relationship cannot be determined.

5.5 Future work

As shown in the previous chapter, the human sleep research study demonstrated a trend in cortisol, melatonin and mtDNA damage levels. However, due to the Covid-19 pandemic, the sample size was relatively small. Future studies should be conducted with an increase in sample size, ideally with an equal number of participants in each sleep duration group and a balanced number of participants should be included in both the healthy control and the patient groups. Ethical approval should also be applied in order to obtain the clinical records of these participants as this will help to differentiate participants with abnormally short sleep

duration (e.g., insomnia) or long sleep duration (e.g., narcolepsy), as well as those with fragmented sleep (e.g., parasomnia and OSA). In addition to the gene expression analysis conducted using the hair samples, the western blot technique should be used to determine the corresponding protein expression level (Mahmood and Yang, 2012). Lastly, Ingenuity pathway analysis was conducted in the current study which was appropriate for categorical variables such as when comparing healthy controls and patients. However, it was less suitable for continuous variables. Therefore, it cannot be used to investigate the relationship between sleep duration and gene expression level. To overcome this issue, future analysis should be conducted using the Limma package in R. This package has been a popular choice over the past decade for handling complex gene expression experimental designs and it can overcome the problem of small sample size (Ritchie et al., 2015).

Apart from the additional analysis on the current samples collected, additional samples could be incorporated into future studies. Metabolic response measurements could be incorporated into the study which allows the determination of an individual's ability to handle glucose, for instance, the oral glucose tolerance test. Participants should have at least eight hours of fasting prior to the test and a baseline blood sample will be taken. They will then consume an appropriate amount of glucose and further blood samples should be taken every 30 minutes for two hours (Eyth E, 2021). This will be useful for comparing metabolic responses in participants with different habitual sleep durations, as well as a comparison between those with and without a diagnosed sleep disorder. Using the same blood samples, an additional assay could be conducted to investigate the level of reactive oxygen species (ROS). This could complement the skin swab assay with was used to investigate mtDNA damage caused by stressors including ROS. A chemiluminescence assay for ROS detection has been published by Yamazaki et al. (Yamazaki et al., 2011). This assay involves the use of chemiluminescent probes Luminol and phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate. The luminescence could be visualised using a Tecan Infinite 200 PRO reader which is available at the Newcastle University medical school. Additionally, to investigate the impact of sleep on appearance and wellbeing further, noninvasive molecular and histological analyses could be conducted. The effect of sleep on skin barrier functions could be investigated through the transepidermal water loss analysis. This method has been utilised in many studies (Alexander et al., 2018). Moreover, further analysis of skin ageing could be conducted using the Canfield VISIA Gen 7 which is available in Skin Life Analytics (Catalyst, Newcastle upon Tyne, UK). This equipment will be useful for the

exploration of habitual sleep duration, as well as sleep disorders, on the level of spots, wrinkles, texture, pores, UV spots, brown spots, red areas and porphyrins in the facial skin (Canfield).

Chapter 6. References

- Arnold, A. 2017. Primary hyperparathyroidism: molecular genetic insights and clinical implications. *Presented at Society for Endocrinology BES 2017, Harrogate, UK. Endocrine Abstracts 50 PL1.*
- A, Rolls. 2010. The men who didn't sleep: the story of Peter Tripp and Randy Gardner. *Classic case studies in psychology. Second edition.* Hodder Education.
- ACAR TEK N, N. V. S., KARAÇIL ERMUMCU M ŞEYDA, ERTAŞ ÖZTÜRK Y. 2020. Sleep efficiency and duration assessed with metabolic holter: associate with body composition and dietary components: Sleep efficiency and duration. *Progr Nutr [Internet]*, 22, 420-29.
- AILI, K., ÅSTRÖM-PAULSSON, S., STOETZER, U., SVARTENGREN, M. & HILLERT, L. Reliability of Actigraphy and Subjective Sleep Measurements in Adults: The Design of Sleep Assessments. Journal of Clinical Sleep Medicine, 13, 39-47.
- ALCOCER-GÓMEZ, E. & CORDERO, M. D. 2014. NLRP3 Inflammasome: A New Target in Major Depressive Disorder. CNS Neuroscience & Therapeutics, 20, 294-295.
- ALEXANDER, H., BROWN, S., DANBY, S. & FLOHR, C. 2018. Research Techniques Made Simple: Transepidermal Water Loss Measurement as a Research Tool. *J Invest Dermatol*, 138, 2295-2300.e1.
- ALHOLA, P. & POLO-KANTOLA, P. 2007. Sleep deprivation: Impact on cognitive performance. *Neuropsychiatric disease and treatment,* 3, 553-567.
- ALLENDER, S., FOSTER, C., SCARBOROUGH, P. & RAYNER, M. 2007. The burden of physical activity-related ill health in the UK. *J Epidemiol Community Health*, 61, 344-8.
- ALTMAN, D. G. & BLAND, J. M. 1994. Diagnostic tests 2: Predictive values. *BMJ (Clinical research ed.)*, 309, 102-102.
- ALTMAN, N. G., IZCI-BALSERAK, B., SCHOPFER, E., JACKSON, N., RATTANAUMPAWAN, P., GEHRMAN, P. R., PATEL, N. P. & GRANDNER, M. A. 2012. Sleep duration versus sleep insufficiency as predictors of cardiometabolic health outcomes. *Sleep Med*, 13, 1261-70.
- ANDERSON, K. N., CATT, M., COLLERTON, J., DAVIES, K., VON ZGLINICKI, T., KIRKWOOD, T. B.
 & JAGGER, C. 2014. Assessment of sleep and circadian rhythm disorders in the very old: the Newcastle 85+ Cohort Study. *Age Ageing*, 43, 57-63.
- ANIC, G. M., TITUS-ERNSTOFF, L., NEWCOMB, P. A., TRENTHAM-DIETZ, A. & EGAN, K. M. 2010. Sleep duration and obesity in a population-based study. *Sleep Med*, **11**, 447-51.

- ARENDT, J., ALDHOUS, M. & MARKS, V. 1986. Alleviation of jet lag by melatonin: preliminary results of controlled double blind trial. *British Medical Journal (Clinical research ed.)*, 292, 1170-1170.
- ARENDT, J. & SKENE, D. J. 2005. Melatonin as a chronobiotic. Sleep Med Rev, 9, 25-39.
- ARMAN, A. R., AY, P., FIS, N. P., ERSU, R., TOPUZOGLU, A., ISIK, U. & BERKEM, M. 2011. Association of sleep duration with socio-economic status and behavioural problems among schoolchildren. *Acta Paediatr*, 100, 420-4.
- ARNEDT, J. T., ROHSENOW, D. J., ALMEIDA, A. B., HUNT, S. K., GOKHALE, M., GOTTLIEB, D. J. &
 HOWLAND, J. 2011. Sleep following alcohol intoxication in healthy, young adults:
 effects of sex and family history of alcoholism. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res*, 35, 870-8.
- ASGARI MEHRABADI, M., AZIMI, I., SARHADDI, F., AXELIN, A., NIELA-VILÉN, H., MYLLYNTAUSTA, S., STENHOLM, S., DUTT, N., LILJEBERG, P. & RAHMANI, A. M. 2020. Sleep Tracking of a Commercially Available Smart Ring and Smartwatch Against Medical-Grade Actigraphy in Everyday Settings: Instrument Validation Study. *JMIR Mhealth Uhealth*, 8, e20465.
- ASH, T., KANG, A., HOM, C. & RISICA, P. M. 2020. Association between sleep duration and differences between weekday and weekend sleep with body mass index & waist circumference among Black women in Sistertalk II. *Sleep Health*, 6, 797-803.
- AXELSSON, J., SUNDELIN, T., INGRE, M., VAN SOMEREN, E. J. W., OLSSON, A. & LEKANDER, M. 2010. Beauty sleep: experimental study on the perceived health and attractiveness of sleep deprived people. *BMJ (Clinical research ed.)*, 341, c6614-c6614.
- AYAS, N. T., WHITE, D. P., AL-DELAIMY, W. K., MANSON, J. E., STAMPFER, M. J., SPEIZER, F. E., PATEL, S. & HU, F. B. 2003a. A prospective study of self-reported sleep duration and incident diabetes in women. *Diabetes Care*, 26, 380-4.
- AYAS, N. T., WHITE, D. P., MANSON, J. E., STAMPFER, M. J., SPEIZER, F. E., MALHOTRA, A. & HU, F. B. 2003b. A prospective study of sleep duration and coronary heart disease in women. *Arch Intern Med*, 163, 205-9.
- BACKHAUS, J., JUNGHANNS, K. & HOHAGEN, F. 2004. Sleep disturbances are correlated with decreased morning awakening salivary cortisol. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 29, 1184-91.
- BAE, K., JIN, X., MAYWOOD, E. S., HASTINGS, M. H., REPPERT, S. M. & WEAVER, D. R. 2001.
 Differential functions of mPer1, mPer2, and mPer3 in the SCN circadian clock. *Neuron*, 30, 525-36.

- BAKER, F. C., KAHAN, T. L., TRINDER, J. & COLRAIN, I. M. 2007. Sleep quality and the sleep electroencephalogram in women with severe premenstrual syndrome. *Sleep*, 30, 1283-91.
- BASTA, M., CHROUSOS, G. P., VELA-BUENO, A. & VGONTZAS, A. N. 2007. CHRONIC INSOMNIA AND STRESS SYSTEM. *Sleep medicine clinics*, 2, 279-291.
- BAUDUCCO, S. V., FLINK, I. K., JANSSON-FRÖJMARK, M. & LINTON, S. J. 2016. Sleep duration and patterns in adolescents: correlates and the role of daily stressors. *Sleep Health*, 2, 211-218.
- BELENKY, G., WESENSTEN, N. J., THORNE, D. R., THOMAS, M. L., SING, H. C., REDMOND, D. P., RUSSO, M. B. & BALKIN, T. J. 2003. Patterns of performance degradation and restoration during sleep restriction and subsequent recovery: a sleep dos... response study. *Journal of Sleep Research*, 12.
- BELLATORRE, A., CHOI, K., LEWIN, D., HAYNIE, D. & SIMONS-MORTON, B. 2017. Relationships Between Smoking and Sleep Problems in Black and White Adolescents. *Sleep*, 40.
- BENCA, R. M., OKAWA, M., UCHIYAMA, M., OZAKI, S., NAKAJIMA, T., SHIBUI, K. & OBERMEYER,W. H. 1997. Sleep and mood disorders. *Sleep Medicine Reviews*, 1, 45-56.
- BERGER, K., LUEDEMANN, J., TRENKWALDER, C., JOHN, U. & KESSLER, C. 2004. Sex and the risk of restless legs syndrome in the general population. *Arch Intern Med*, 164, 196-202.
- BIANCHI, M. T., WANG, W. & KLERMAN, E. B. 2012. Sleep misperception in healthy adults: implications for insomnia diagnosis. *J Clin Sleep Med*, 8, 547-54.

BIOBANK, U. Data showcase.

BIOBANK, U. 27 Jan 2016. Physical activity monitor (accelerometer) Version 1.0.

- BIOBANK, U. September 2019. Primary Care Linked Data Version 1.0. Available: file:///G:/UK%20Biobank%20analysis/Primary%20care%20data/primary_care_data% 20ukbb%20background.pdf.
- BJELAJAC, D. & DJERCAN, B. 2019. Artificial light at night as an unrecognized threat to protected areas of Autonomous Province of Vojvodina (North Serbia). *Zbornik radova Departmana za geografiju, turizam i hotelijerstvo,* 2019, 46-56.
- BLAZEJOVA, K., ILLNEROVA, H., HAJEK, I. & NEVSIMALOVA, S. 2008. Circadian rhythm in salivary melatonin in narcoleptic patients. *Neurosci Lett*, 437, 162-4.
- BOJKOWSKI, C. J. & ARENDT, J. 1990. FACTORS INFLUENCING URINARY 6-SULPHATOXYMELATONIN, A MAJOR MELATONIN METABOLITE, IN NORMAL HUMAN SUBJECTS. *Clinical Endocrinology*, 33, 435-444.

- BOLSIUS, Y. G., ZURBRIGGEN, M. D., KIM, J. K., KAS, M. J., MEERLO, P., ATON, S. J. & HAVEKES,
 R. 2021. The role of clock genes in sleep, stress and memory. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 191, 114493.
- BORNSTEIN, R., GONZALEZ, B. & JOHNSON, S. C. 2020. Mitochondrial pathways in human health and aging. *Mitochondrion*, 54, 72-84.
- BOSY-WESTPHAL, A., HINRICHS, S., JAUCH-CHARA, K., HITZE, B., LATER, W., WILMS, B., SETTLER, U., PETERS, A., KIOSZ, D. & MULLER, M. J. 2008. Influence of partial sleep deprivation on energy balance and insulin sensitivity in healthy women. *Obes Facts*, **1**, 266-73.
- BOUDREAU, P., DUMONT, G. A. & BOIVIN, D. B. 2013. Circadian Adaptation to Night Shift Work Influences Sleep, Performance, Mood and the Autonomic Modulation of the Heart. *PLOS ONE*, 8, e70813.
- BOZEK, K., RELÓGIO, A., KIELBASA, S. M., HEINE, M., DAME, C., KRAMER, A. & HERZEL, H. 2009. Regulation of Clock-Controlled Genes in Mammals. *PLOS ONE*, 4, e4882.
- BRANGER, P., MÉZENGE, F., ANDRÉ, C., DE LA SAYETTE, V., DE FLORES, R., EGRET, S., MUTLU, J., TOMADESSO, C., EUSTACHE, F., CHÉTELAT, G. & RAUCHS, G. 2015. P1-128: Difficulties falling asleep is associated with higher abeta burden in healthy adults. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, 11, P390-P391.
- BROWN, R., PANG, G., HUSBAND, A. J. & KING, M. G. 1989. Suppression of immunity to influenza virus infection in the respiratory tract following sleep disturbance. *Reg Immunol,* 2, 321-5.
- BRUN, J., CHAMBA, G., KHALFALLAH, Y., GIRARD, P., BOISSY, I., BASTUJI, H., SASSOLAS, G. & CLAUSTRAT, B. 1998. Effect of modafinil on plasma melatonin, cortisol and growth hormone rhythms, rectal temperature and performance in healthy subjects during a 36 h sleep deprivation. J Sleep Res, 7, 105-14.
- BRYANT, P. A., TRINDER, J. & CURTIS, N. 2004. Sick and tired: does sleep have a vital role in the immune system? *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 4, 457-467.
- BUCKLEY, T. M. & SCHATZBERG, A. F. 2005. On the Interactions of the Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenal (HPA) Axis and Sleep: Normal HPA Axis Activity and Circadian Rhythm, Exemplary Sleep Disorders. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 90, 3106-3114.
- BUNGER, M. K., WILSBACHER, L. D., MORAN, S. M., CLENDENIN, C., RADCLIFFE, L. A., HOGENESCH, J. B., SIMON, M. C., TAKAHASHI, J. S. & BRADFIELD, C. A. 2000. Mop3 is

an essential component of the master circadian pacemaker in mammals. *Cell*, 103, 1009-17.

- BUNNEY, B. G., LI, J. Z., WALSH, D. M., STEIN, R., VAWTER, M. P., CARTAGENA, P., BARCHAS, J.
 D., SCHATZBERG, A. F., MYERS, R. M., WATSON, S. J., AKIL, H. & BUNNEY, W. E. 2015.
 Circadian dysregulation of clock genes: clues to rapid treatments in major depressive disorder. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 20, 48-55.
- BURGESS, H. J., SHARKEY, K. M. & EASTMAN, C. I. 2002. Bright light, dark and melatonin can promote circadian adaptation in night shift workers. *Sleep Medicine Reviews*, 6, 407-420.
- BUSCEMI, N., VANDERMEER, B., HOOTON, N., PANDYA, R., TJOSVOLD, L., HARTLING, L., BAKER, G., KLASSEN, T. P. & VOHRA, S. 2005. The efficacy and safety of exogenous melatonin for primary sleep disorders. A meta-analysis. *Journal of general internal medicine*, 20, 1151-1158.
- BUSCEMI N, V. B., PANDYA R, ET AL. 2004. *Melatonin for Treatment of Sleep Disorders: Summary.,* US, Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality.
- BUSH, B. & HUDSON, T. 2010. The Role of Cortisol in Sleep. Natural Medicine Journal, 2.
- BUXTON, O. M. & MARCELLI, E. 2010. Short and long sleep are positively associated with obesity, diabetes, hypertension, and cardiovascular disease among adults in the United States. *Soc Sci Med*, 71, 1027-36.
- BUYSSE DANIEL, J., HALL MARTICA, L., STROLLO PATRICK, J., KAMARCK THOMAS, W., OWENS, J., LEE, L., REIS STEVEN, E. & MATTHEWS KAREN, A. 2008. Relationships Between the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (PSQI), Epworth Sleepiness Scale (ESS), and Clinical/Polysomnographic Measures in a Community Sample. *Journal of Clinical Sleep Medicine*, 04, 563-571.
- CALHOUN, D. A. & HARDING, S. M. 2010. Sleep and hypertension. Chest, 138, 434-443.
- CANFIELD. VISIA[®] Skin Analysis Redefining the Vision of Skin Care [Online]. Available: <u>https://www.canfieldsci.com/imaging-systems/visia-complexion-analysis/</u> [Accessed 12 Dec 2021].
- CAPPUCCIO, F. P., COOPER, D., D'ELIA, L., STRAZZULLO, P. & MILLER, M. A. 2011. Sleep duration predicts cardiovascular outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective studies. *Eur Heart J*, 32, 1484-92.

- CAPPUCCIO, F. P., D'ELIA, L., STRAZZULLO, P. & MILLER, M. A. 2010. Quantity and quality of sleep and incidence of type 2 diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Diabetes Care*, 33, 414-20.
- CAPPUCCIO, F. P., TAGGART, F. M., KANDALA, N. B., CURRIE, A., PEILE, E., STRANGES, S. & MILLER, M. A. 2008. Meta-analysis of short sleep duration and obesity in children and adults. *Sleep*, 31, 619-26.
- CARGNELLO, M. & ROUX, P. P. 2011. Activation and function of the MAPKs and their substrates, the MAPK-activated protein kinases. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev*, **75**, 50-83.
- CARLEY, D. W. & FARABI, S. S. 2016. Physiology of Sleep. *Diabetes spectrum : a publication of the American Diabetes Association,* 29, 5-9.
- CARRIER, J., MONK, T. H., BUYSSE, D. J. & KUPFER, D. J. 1997. Sleep and morningnesseveningness in the 'middle' years of life (20-59 y). *J Sleep Res*, 6, 230-7.
- CARSKADON, M. A., DEMENT, W. C., MITLER, M. M., GUILLEMINAULT, C., ZARCONE, V. P. & SPIEGEL, R. 1976. Self reports versus sleep laboratory findings in 122 drug free subjects with complaints of chronic insomnia. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 133, 1382-1388.
- CARVALHO, D. Z., ST LOUIS, E. K., KNOPMAN, D. S., BOEVE, B. F., LOWE, V. J., ROBERTS, R. O., MIELKE, M. M., PRZYBELSKI, S. A., MACHULDA, M. M., PETERSEN, R. C., JACK, C. R., JR. & VEMURI, P. 2018. Association of Excessive Daytime Sleepiness With Longitudinal β-Amyloid Accumulation in Elderly Persons Without Dementia. *JAMA Neurol*, 75, 672-680.
- CASSIDY, S., FULLER, H., CHAU, J., CATT, M., BAUMAN, A. & TRENELL, M. I. 2018. Accelerometer-derived physical activity in those with cardio-metabolic disease compared to healthy adults: a UK Biobank study of 52,556 participants. *Acta Diabetol*, 55, 975-979.
- CAVADINI, G., PETRZILKA, S., KOHLER, P., JUD, C., TOBLER, I., BIRCHLER, T. & FONTANA, A. 2007. TNF-α suppresses the expression of clock genes by interfering with E-boxmediated transcription. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 104, 12843-12848.
- CESPEDES, E. M., HU, F. B., REDLINE, S., ROSNER, B., ALCANTARA, C., CAI, J., HALL, M. H., LOREDO, J. S., MOSSAVAR-RAHMANI, Y., RAMOS, A. R., REID, K. J., SHAH, N. A., SOTRES-ALVAREZ, D., ZEE, P. C., WANG, R. & PATEL, S. R. 2016. Comparison of Self-Reported Sleep Duration With Actigraphy: Results From the Hispanic Community Health

Study/Study of Latinos Sueño Ancillary Study. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 183, 561-573.

- CHANDOLA, T., FERRIE, J. E., PERSKI, A., AKBARALY, T. & MARMOT, M. G. 2010. The effect of short sleep duration on coronary heart disease risk is greatest among those with sleep disturbance: a prospective study from the Whitehall II cohort. *Sleep*, 33, 739-44.
- CHAPUT, J. P., DESPRÉS, J. P., BOUCHARD, C. & TREMBLAY, A. 2008. The association between sleep duration and weight gain in adults: a 6-year prospective study from the Quebec Family Study. *Sleep*, 31, 517-23.
- CHARLTON, R. A., LAMAR, M., ZHANG, A., REN, X., AJILORE, O., PANDEY, G. N. & KUMAR, A. 2018. Associations between pro-inflammatory cytokines, learning, and memory in late-life depression and healthy aging. *Int J Geriatr Psychiatry*, 33, 104-112.
- CHARRIER, A., OLLIAC, B., ROUBERTOUX, P. & TORDJMAN, S. 2017. Clock Genes and Altered Sleep-Wake Rhythms: Their Role in the Development of Psychiatric Disorders. *International journal of molecular sciences*, 18, 938.
- CHEE, M. W. & CHOO, W. C. 2004. Functional imaging of working memory after 24 hr of total sleep deprivation. *J Neurosci*, 24, 4560-7.
- CHEE, M. W., CHUAH, L. Y., VENKATRAMAN, V., CHAN, W. Y., PHILIP, P. & DINGES, D. F. 2006. Functional imaging of working memory following normal sleep and after 24 and 35 h of sleep deprivation: Correlations of fronto-parietal activation with performance. *Neuroimage*, 31, 419-28.
- CHEE, N., GHORBANI, S., GOLKASHANI, H. A., LEONG, R. L. F., ONG, J. L. & CHEE, M. W. L. 2021. Multi-Night Validation of a Sleep Tracking Ring in Adolescents Compared with a Research Actigraph and Polysomnography. *Nat Sci Sleep*, 13, 177-190.
- CHEN, X., WANG, R., ZEE, P., LUTSEY, P. L., JAVAHERI, S., ALCÁNTARA, C., JACKSON, C. L., WILLIAMS, M. A. & REDLINE, S. 2015. Racial/Ethnic Differences in Sleep Disturbances: The Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA). *Sleep*, 38, 877-888.
- CHOI, E. H., BROWN, B. E., CRUMRINE, D., CHANG, S., MAN, M. Q., ELIAS, P. M. & FEINGOLD,K. R. 2005. Mechanisms by which psychologic stress alters cutaneous permeabilitybarrier homeostasis and stratum corneum integrity. *J Invest Dermatol*, 124, 587-95.
- CHOO, W. C., LEE, W. W., VENKATRAMAN, V., SHEU, F. S. & CHEE, M. W. 2005. Dissociation of cortical regions modulated by both working memory load and sleep deprivation and by sleep deprivation alone. *Neuroimage*, 25, 579-87.

- CHOU, C. A., TOEDEBUSCH, C. D., REDRICK, T., FREUND, D., MCLELAND, J. S., MORRIS, J. C., HOLTZMAN, D. M. & LUCEY, B. P. 2020. Comparison of single-channel EEG, actigraphy, and sleep diary in cognitively normal and mildly impaired older adults. *SLEEP Advances*, 1.
- CLINIC, T. M. 2021. *Alzheimer's: Managing sleep problems* [Online]. Available: <u>https://www.mayoclinic.org/healthy-lifestyle/caregivers/in-depth/alzheimers/art-</u> 20047832 [Accessed 21/05/2022].
- COHRS, S., RODENBECK, A., RIEMANN, D., SZAGUN, B., JAEHNE, A., BRINKMEYER, J., GRÜNDER, G., WIENKER, T., DIAZ-LACAVA, A., MOBASCHER, A., DAHMEN, N., THUERAUF, N., KORNHUBER, J., KIEFER, F., GALLINAT, J., WAGNER, M., KUNZ, D., GRITTNER, U. & WINTERER, G. 2014. Impaired sleep quality and sleep duration in smokers—results from the German Multicenter Study on Nicotine Dependence. *Addiction Biology*, 19, 486-496.
- COLRAIN, I. M., NICHOLAS, C. L. & BAKER, F. C. 2014. Alcohol and the sleeping brain. *Handbook* of clinical neurology, 125, 415-431.
- COMA, M., VALLS, R., MAS, J. M., PUJOL, A., HERRANZ, M. A., ALONSO, V. & NAVAL, J. 2014. Methods for diagnosing perceived age on the basis of an ensemble of phenotypic features. *Clinical, cosmetic and investigational dermatology*, **7**, 133-137.
- COMMITTEE, S. U. P. A. G. A. 2008. Physical activity guidelines advisory committee report
- COUSINS, J. N., VAN RIJN, E., ONG, J. L., WONG, K. F. & CHEE, M. W. L. 2019. Does splitting sleep improve long-term memory in chronically sleep deprived adolescents? *NPJ Sci Learn*, 4, 8.
- CURIE, T., MARET, S., EMMENEGGER, Y. & FRANKEN, P. 2015. In Vivo Imaging of the Central and Peripheral Effects of Sleep Deprivation and Suprachiasmatic Nuclei Lesion on PERIOD-2 Protein in Mice. *Sleep*, 38, 1381-1394.
- CURTIS, A. M., CHENG, Y., KAPOOR, S., REILLY, D., PRICE, T. S. & FITZGERALD, G. A. 2007. Circadian variation of blood pressure and the vascular response to asynchronous stress. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 104, 3450-5.
- CURTIS, B. J., WILLIAMS, P. G. & ANDERSON, J. S. 2018. Objective cognitive functioning in selfreported habitual short sleepers not reporting daytime dysfunction: examination of impulsivity via delay discounting. *Sleep*, 41, zsy115.

CURTIS, D. S., FULLER-ROWELL, T. E., EL-SHEIKH, M., CARNETHON, M. R. & RYFF, C. D. 2017. Habitual sleep as a contributor to racial differences in cardiometabolic risk. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 114, 8889.

CYC, H. Homo sapiens Pathway: eumelanin biosynthesis.

- D'AUREA, C., POYARES, D., PIOVEZAN, R. D., PASSOS, G., TUFIK, S. & MELLO, M. T. 2015. Objective short sleep duration is associated with the activity of the hypothalamicpituitary-adrenal axis in insomnia. *Arg Neuropsiquiatr*, 73, 516-9.
- D'MELLO, S. A. N., FINLAY, G. J., BAGULEY, B. C. & ASKARIAN-AMIRI, M. E. 2016. Signaling Pathways in Melanogenesis. *International journal of molecular sciences*, 17, 1144.
- DA WOON, J., SU HWAN, H., HEE NAM, Y., LEE, Y. J., DO-UN, J. & KWANG SUK, P. 2014. Nocturnal awakening and sleep efficiency estimation using unobtrusively measured ballistocardiogram. *IEEE Trans Biomed Eng*, 61, 131-8.

DATABASE, G. T. H. G. CLOCK Gene - Clock Circadian Regulator.

- DAVIS, K. A. S., COLEMAN, J. R. I., ADAMS, M., ALLEN, N., BREEN, G., CULLEN, B., DICKENS, C., FOX, E., GRAHAM, N., HOLLIDAY, J., HOWARD, L. M., JOHN, A., LEE, W., MCCABE, R., MCINTOSH, A., PEARSALL, R., SMITH, D. J., SUDLOW, C., WARD, J., ZAMMIT, S. & HOTOPF, M. 2020. Mental health in UK Biobank development, implementation and results from an online questionnaire completed by 157 366 participants: a reanalysis. *BJPsych Open*, 6, e18.
- DE ZAMBOTTI, M., ROSAS, L., COLRAIN, I. M. & BAKER, F. C. 2019. The Sleep of the Ring: Comparison of the ŌURA Sleep Tracker Against Polysomnography. *Behav Sleep Med*, 17, 124-136.
- DICKSTEIN, J. B. & MOLDOFSKY, H. 1999. Sleep, cytokines and immune function. *Sleep Medicine Reviews*, 3, 219-228.
- DIJK, D.-J. 2009. Regulation and functional correlates of slow wave sleep. Journal of clinical sleep medicine : JCSM : official publication of the American Academy of Sleep Medicine, 5, S6-S15.
- DIJK, D.-J. & CAJOCHEN, C. 1997. Melatonin and the Circadian Regulation of Sleep Initiation, Consolidation, Structure, and the Sleep EEG. *Journal of Biological Rhythms*, 12, 627-635.
- DIJK, D. J., DUFFY, J. F., RIEL, E., SHANAHAN, T. L. & CZEISLER, C. A. 1999. Ageing and the circadian and homeostatic regulation of human sleep during forced desynchrony of rest, melatonin and temperature rhythms. *J Physiol*, 516 (Pt 2), 611-27.

- DIJK, D. J., GROEGER, J. A., STANLEY, N. & DEACON, S. 2010. Age-related reduction in daytime sleep propensity and nocturnal slow wave sleep. *Sleep*, 33, 211-23.
- DOHERTY, A., JACKSON, D., HAMMERLA, N., PLÖTZ, T., OLIVIER, P., GRANAT, M. H., WHITE, T., VAN HEES, V. T., TRENELL, M. I., OWEN, C. G., PREECE, S. J., GILLIONS, R., SHEARD, S., PEAKMAN, T., BRAGE, S. & WAREHAM, N. J. 2017. Large Scale Population Assessment of Physical Activity Using Wrist Worn Accelerometers: The UK Biobank Study. *PLoS One*, 12, e0169649.
- DOLJANSKY, J. T., KANNETY, H. & DAGAN, Y. 2005. Working under daylight intensity lamp: an occupational risk for developing circadian rhythm sleep disorder? *Chronobiol Int*, 22, 597-605.
- DONJACOUR, C. E., KALSBEEK, A., OVEREEM, S., LAMMERS, G. J., PÉVET, P., BOTHOREL, B., PIJL,
 H. & AZIZ, N. A. 2012. Altered circadian rhythm of melatonin concentrations in hypocretin-deficient men. *Chronobiol Int*, 29, 356-62.
- DORFFNER, G., VITR, M. & ANDERER, P. 2015. The effects of aging on sleep architecture in healthy subjects. *Adv Exp Med Biol*, 821, 93-100.
- DOWLATI, Y., HERRMANN, N., SWARDFAGER, W., LIU, H., SHAM, L., REIM, E. K. & LANCTÔT, K. L. 2010. A Meta-Analysis of Cytokines in Major Depression. *Biological Psychiatry*, 67, 446-457.
- DRUZD, D., MATVEEVA, O., INCE, L., HARRISON, U., HE, W., SCHMAL, C., HERZEL, H., TSANG,
 A. H., KAWAKAMI, N., LELIAVSKI, A., UHL, O., YAO, L., SANDER, L. E., CHEN, C. S., KRAUS,
 K., DE JUAN, A., HERGENHAN, S. M., EHLERS, M., KOLETZKO, B., HAAS, R., SOLBACH,
 W., OSTER, H. & SCHEIERMANN, C. 2017. Lymphocyte Circadian Clocks Control Lymph
 Node Trafficking and Adaptive Immune Responses. *Immunity*, 46, 120-132.
- DUFFY, J. F. & CZEISLER, C. A. 2002. Age-related change in the relationship between circadian period, circadian phase, and diurnal preference in humans. *Neurosci Lett*, 318, 117-20.
- DUMONT, M., BENHABEROU-BRUN, D. & PAQUET, J. 2001. Profile of 24-h light exposure and circadian phase of melatonin secretion in night workers. *J Biol Rhythms*, 16, 502-11.
- EARLY, J. O., MENON, D., WYSE, C. A., CERVANTES-SILVA, M. P., ZASLONA, Z., CARROLL, R. G.,
 PALSSON-MCDERMOTT, E. M., ANGIARI, S., RYAN, D. G., CORCORAN, S. E., TIMMONS,
 G., GEIGER, S. S., FITZPATRICK, D. J., O'CONNELL, D., XAVIER, R. J., HOKAMP, K., O'NEILL,
 L. A. J. & CURTIS, A. M. 2018. Circadian clock protein BMAL1 regulates IL-1β in
 macrophages via NRF2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 115, E8460-e8468.

- EASTMAN, C. I., TOMAKA, V. A. & CROWLEY, S. J. 2016. Circadian rhythms of European and African-Americans after a large delay of sleep as in jet lag and night work. *Scientific reports*, 6, 36716-36716.
- EDGAR, R. S., STANGHERLIN, A., NAGY, A. D., NICOLL, M. P., EFSTATHIOU, S., O'NEILL, J. S. & REDDY, A. B. 2016. Cell autonomous regulation of herpes and influenza virus infection by the circadian clock. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 113, 10085-90.
- EDWARDS, B. J., ATKINSON, G., WATERHOUSE, J., REILLY, T., GODFREY, R. & BUDGETT, R. 2000. Use of melatonin in recovery from jet-lag following an eastward flight across 10 timezones. *Ergonomics*, 43, 1501-13.
- EGAN, K. J., KNUTSON, K. L., PEREIRA, A. C. & VON SCHANTZ, M. 2017. The role of race and ethnicity in sleep, circadian rhythms and cardiovascular health. *Sleep Med Rev*, 33, 70-78.
- EHLERS, C. L. & KUPFER, D. J. 1997. Slow-wave sleep: do young adult men and women age differently? *J Sleep Res*, 6, 211-5.
- EMENS, J., LEWY, A., KINZIE, J. M., ARNTZ, D. & ROUGH, J. 2009. Circadian misalignment in major depressive disorder. *Psychiatry Research*, 168, 259-261.
- EUGENE, A. R. & MASIAK, J. 2015. The Neuroprotective Aspects of Sleep. *MEDtube science*, 3, 35-40.
- EVERSON, C. A., HENCHEN, C. J., SZABO, A. & HOGG, N. 2014. Cell injury and repair resulting from sleep loss and sleep recovery in laboratory rats. *Sleep*, 37, 1929-40.
- EYTH E, B. H., SMITH CJ 2021. Glucose Tolerance Test. *StatPearls* [Internet]. *Treasure Island* (FL). StatPearls Publishing.
- FERRIE, J. E., SHIPLEY, M. J., AKBARALY, T. N., MARMOT, M. G., KIVIMÄKI, M. & SINGH-MANOUX, A. 2011. Change in sleep duration and cognitive function: findings from the Whitehall II Study. *Sleep*, 34, 565-73.
- FESTA, A., D'AGOSTINO, R., JR., HOWARD, G., MYKKÄNEN, L., TRACY, R. P. & HAFFNER, S. M. 2000. Chronic subclinical inflammation as part of the insulin resistance syndrome: the Insulin Resistance Atherosclerosis Study (IRAS). *Circulation*, 102, 42-7.
- FOLEY, D. J., VITIELLO, M. V., BLIWISE, D. L., ANCOLI-ISRAEL, S., MONJAN, A. A. & WALSH, J. K. 2007. Frequent napping is associated with excessive daytime sleepiness, depression, pain, and nocturia in older adults: findings from the National Sleep Foundation '2003 Sleep in America' Poll. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry, 15, 344-50.

- FOLKARD, S., ARENDT, J. & CLARK, M. 1993. Can melatonin improve shift workers' tolerance of the night shift? Some preliminary findings. *Chronobiol Int*, 10, 315-20.
- FOLTENYI, K., GREENSPAN, R. J. & NEWPORT, J. W. 2007. Activation of EGFR and ERK by rhomboid signaling regulates the consolidation and maintenance of sleep in Drosophila. *Nat Neurosci,* 10, 1160-7.
- FORD, E. S., LI, C., WHEATON, A. G., CHAPMAN, D. P., PERRY, G. S. & CROFT, J. B. 2014. Sleep duration and body mass index and waist circumference among Us adults. *Obesity*, 22, 598-607.
- FOSTER, H. M. E., CELIS-MORALES, C. A., NICHOLL, B. I., PETERMANN-ROCHA, F., PELL, J. P., GILL, J. M. R., O'DONNELL, C. A. & MAIR, F. S. 2018. The effect of socioeconomic deprivation on the association between an extended measurement of unhealthy lifestyle factors and health outcomes: a prospective analysis of the UK Biobank cohort. *The Lancet Public Health*, 3, e576-e585.
- FRANKLIN, K. A. 2002. Cerebral haemodynamics in obstructive sleep apnoea and Cheyne-Stokes respiration. *Sleep Med Rev*, 6, 429-41.
- FRY, A., LITTLEJOHNS, T. J., SUDLOW, C., DOHERTY, N., ADAMSKA, L., SPROSEN, T., COLLINS, R.
 & ALLEN, N. E. 2017. Comparison of Sociodemographic and Health-Related Characteristics of UK Biobank Participants With Those of the General Population. *Am J Epidemiol*, 186, 1026-1034.
- FUNG, M. M., PETERS, K., ANCOLI-ISRAEL, S., REDLINE, S., STONE, K. L., BARRETT-CONNOR, E. & OSTEOPOROTIC FRACTURES IN MEN RESEARCH, G. 2013. Total sleep time and other sleep characteristics measured by actigraphy do not predict incident hypertension in a cohort of community-dwelling older men. *Journal of clinical sleep medicine : JCSM : official publication of the American Academy of Sleep Medicine*, 9, 585-591.
- GARDE, A. H., HANSEN Å, M., HOLTERMANN, A., GYNTELBERG, F. & SUADICANI, P. 2013. Sleep duration and ischemic heart disease and all-cause mortality: prospective cohort study on effects of tranquilizers/hypnotics and perceived stress. *Scand J Work Environ Health*, 39, 550-8.
- GARFINKEL, D., LAUDON, M., NOF, D. & ZISAPEL, N. 1995. Improvement of sleep quality in elderly people by controlled-release melatonin. *Lancet*, 346, 541-4.
- GARFINKEL, D., LAUDON, M. & ZISAPEL, N. 1997. Improvement of sleep quality by controlledrelease melatonin in benzodiazepine-treated elderly insomniacs. Arch Gerontol Geriatr, 24, 223-31.

- GASTEL, J. A., ROSEBOOM, P. H., RINALDI, P. A., WELLER, J. L. & KLEIN, D. C. 1998. Melatonin production: proteasomal proteolysis in serotonin N-acetyltransferase regulation. *Science*, 279, 1358-60.
- GAUR, P., MUNJHAL, A. & LAL, S. K. 2011. Influenza virus and cell signaling pathways. *Medical* science monitor : international medical journal of experimental and clinical research, 17, RA148-RA154.
- GEIKER, N. R. W., ASTRUP, A., HJORTH, M. F., SJÖDIN, A., PIJLS, L. & MARKUS, C. R. 2018. Does stress influence sleep patterns, food intake, weight gain, abdominal obesity and weight loss interventions and vice versa? *Obes Rev*, 19, 81-97.
- GIEBULTOWICZ, J. M. & LONG, D. M. 2015. Ageing and Circadian rhythms. *Current opinion in insect science*, **7**, 82-86.
- GIRSCHIK, J., FRITSCHI, L., HEYWORTH, J. & WATERS, F. 2012. Validation of Self-Reported Sleep Against Actigraphy. *Journal of Epidemiology*, 22, 462-468.
- GOTTLIEB, D. J., PUNJABI, N. M., NEWMAN, A. B., RESNICK, H. E., REDLINE, S., BALDWIN, C. M. & NIETO, F. J. 2005. Association of Sleep Time With Diabetes Mellitus and Impaired Glucose Tolerance. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 165, 863-867.
- GOTTLIEB, D. J., REDLINE, S., NIETO, F. J., BALDWIN, C. M., NEWMAN, A. B., RESNICK, H. E. & PUNJABI, N. M. 2006. Association of usual sleep duration with hypertension: the Sleep Heart Health Study. *Sleep*, 29, 1009-14.
- GRANDNER, M. A., KRIPKE, D. F., NAIDOO, N. & LANGER, R. D. 2010a. Relationships among dietary nutrients and subjective sleep, objective sleep, and napping in women. *Sleep Med*, 11, 180-4.
- GRANDNER, M. A., PATEL, N. P., GEHRMAN, P. R., XIE, D., SHA, D., WEAVER, T. & GOONERATNE,
 N. 2010b. Who gets the best sleep? Ethnic and socioeconomic factors related to sleep
 complaints. *Sleep medicine*, 11, 470-478.
- GRANDNER, M. A., SCHOPFER, E. A., SANDS-LINCOLN, M., JACKSON, N. & MALHOTRA, A. 2015a. Relationship between sleep duration and body mass index depends on age. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.),* 23, 2491-2498.
- GRANDNER, M. A., SCHOPFER, E. A., SANDS-LINCOLN, M., JACKSON, N. & MALHOTRA, A.
 2015b. Relationship between sleep duration and body mass index depends on age.
 Obesity (Silver Spring), 23, 2491-8.

- GREEN, M. J., ESPIE, C. A. & BENZEVAL, M. 2014. Social class and gender patterning of insomnia symptoms and psychiatric distress: a 20-year prospective cohort study. *BMC psychiatry*, 14, 152-152.
- GRIESAR, W. S., ZAJDEL, D. P. & OKEN, B. S. 2002. Nicotine effects on alertness and spatial attention in non-smokers. *Nicotine Tob Res*, 4, 185-94.
- GRIMALDI, B., BELLET, M. M., KATADA, S., ASTARITA, G., HIRAYAMA, J., AMIN, R. H., GRANNEMAN, J. G., PIOMELLI, D., LEFF, T. & SASSONE-CORSI, P. 2010. PER2 controls lipid metabolism by direct regulation of PPARy. *Cell Metab*, 12, 509-20.
- GRONFIER, C. & BRANDENBERGER, G. 1998. Ultradian rhythms in pituitary and adrenal hormones: their relations to sleep. *Sleep Med Rev*, 2, 17-29.
- GU, M., COOPER, J. M., TAANMAN, J. W. & SCHAPIRA, A. H. 1998. Mitochondrial DNA transmission of the mitochondrial defect in Parkinson's disease. *Ann Neurol*, 44, 177-86.
- GUAN L., M. R., BARON E. 2017. Sleep and Aging Skin, Textbook of Aging Skin, Berlin, Springer.
- HAAS, R. H. 2019. Mitochondrial Dysfunction in Aging and Diseases of Aging. Biology, 8, 48.
- HACKETT, R. A., DAL, Z. & STEPTOE, A. 2020. The relationship between sleep problems and cortisol in people with type 2 diabetes. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 117, 104688.
- HAIMOV, I., LAVIE, P., LAUDON, M., HERER, P., VIGDER, C. & ZISAPEL, N. 1995. Melatonin replacement therapy of elderly insomniacs. *Sleep*, 18, 598-603.
- HAJAK, G., RODENBECK, A., STAEDT, J., BANDELOW, B., HUETHER, G. & RÜTHER, E. 1995. Nocturnal plasma melatonin levels in patients suffering from chronic primary insomnia. *J Pineal Res*, 19, 116-22.
- HALE, L. & DO, D. P. 2007. Racial differences in self-reports of sleep duration in a populationbased study. *Sleep*, 30, 1096-1103.
- HARMAN, D. 2006. Free radical theory of aging: an update: increasing the functional life span. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 1067, 10-21.
- HARRISON, Y. & HORNE, J. A. 1999. One night of sleep loss impairs innovative thinking and flexible decision making. *Organ Behav Hum Decis Process*, 78, 128-45.
- HENRY, A., KATSOULIS, M., MASI, S., FATEMIFAR, G., DENAXAS, S., ACOSTA, D., GARFIELD, V.
 & DALE, C. E. 2019a. The relationship between sleep duration, cognition and dementia:
 a Mendelian randomization study. *Int J Epidemiol*, 48, 849-860.

- HENRY, A., KATSOULIS, M., MASI, S., FATEMIFAR, G., DENAXAS, S., ACOSTA, D., GARFIELD, V.
 & DALE, C. E. 2019b. The relationship between sleep duration, cognition and dementia:
 a Mendelian randomization study. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 48, 849-860.
- HIRANO, A., SHI, G., JONES, C. R., LIPZEN, A., PENNACCHIO, L. A., XU, Y., HALLOWS, W. C., MCMAHON, T., YAMAZAKI, M., PTÁČEK, L. J. & FU, Y.-H. 2016. A Cryptochrome 2 mutation yields advanced sleep phase in humans. *eLife*, **5**, e16695.
- HOBSON, J. A., MCCARLEY, R. W. & WYZINSKI, P. W. 1975. Sleep cycle oscillation: reciprocal discharge by two brainstem neuronal groups. *Science*, 189, 55.
- HOLLIDAY, E. G., MAGEE, C. A., KRITHARIDES, L., BANKS, E. & ATTIA, J. 2013. Short sleep duration is associated with risk of future diabetes but not cardiovascular disease: a prospective study and meta-analysis. *PLoS One*, *8*, e82305.
- HOLTH, J. K., FRITSCHI, S. K., WANG, C., PEDERSEN, N. P., CIRRITO, J. R., MAHAN, T. E., FINN,
 M. B., MANIS, M., GEERLING, J. C., FULLER, P. M., LUCEY, B. P. & HOLTZMAN, D. M.
 2019. The sleep-wake cycle regulates brain interstitial fluid tau in mice and CSF tau in humans. *Science*, 363, 880-884.
- HOU, X.-S., WANG, H.-S., MUGAKA, B. P., YANG, G.-J. & DING, Y. 2018. Mitochondria: promising organelle targets for cancer diagnosis and treatment. *Biomaterials Science*, 6, 2786-2797.
- HUGHES, R. J., SACK, R. L. & LEWY, A. J. 1998. The role of melatonin and circadian phase in age-related sleep-maintenance insomnia: assessment in a clinical trial of melatonin replacement. *Sleep*, 21, 52-68.
- HUO, M., HUANG, Y., QU, D., ZHANG, H., WONG, W. T., CHAWLA, A., HUANG, Y. & TIAN, X. Y.
 2017. Myeloid Bmal1 deletion increases monocyte recruitment and worsens atherosclerosis. *Faseb j*, 31, 1097-1106.
- HWANG, J. W., SUNDAR, I. K., YAO, H., SELLIX, M. T. & RAHMAN, I. 2014. Circadian clock function is disrupted by environmental tobacco/cigarette smoke, leading to lung inflammation and injury via a SIRT1-BMAL1 pathway. *Faseb j*, 28, 176-94.
- IBÁÑEZ, V., SILVA, J. & CAULI, O. 2018a. A survey on sleep assessment methods. *PeerJ*, 6, e4849-e4849.
- IBÁÑEZ, V., SILVA, J. & CAULI, O. 2018b. A survey on sleep questionnaires and diaries. *Sleep Med*, 42, 90-96.

- IGUCHI, H., KATO, K.-I. & IBAYASHI, H. 1982. Age-Dependent Reduction in Serum Melatonin Concentrations in Healthy Human Subjects. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 55, 27-29.
- IRWIN, M., THOMPSON, J., MILLER, C., GILLIN, J. C. & ZIEGLER, M. 1999. Effects of sleep and sleep deprivation on catecholamine and interleukin-2 levels in humans: clinical implications. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 84, 1979-85.
- IRWIN, M. R., WANG, M., CAMPOMAYOR, C. O., COLLADO-HIDALGO, A. & COLE, S. 2006. Sleep deprivation and activation of morning levels of cellular and genomic markers of inflammation. *Arch Intern Med*, 166, 1756-62.
- ISLAM, Z., HU, H., AKTER, S., KUWAHARA, K., KOCHI, T., EGUCHI, M., KUROTANI, K., NANRI, A., KABE, I. & MIZOUE, T. 2020. Social jetlag is associated with an increased likelihood of having depressive symptoms among the Japanese working population: the Furukawa Nutrition and Health Study. *Sleep*, 43.
- JAKUBOWSKI, K. P., HALL, M. H., LEE, L. & MATTHEWS, K. A. 2017. Temporal Relationships Between Napping and Nocturnal Sleep in Healthy Adolescents. *Behav Sleep Med*, 15, 257-269.
- JAMES, S. M., HONN, K. A., GADDAMEEDHI, S. & VAN DONGEN, H. P. A. 2017. Shift Work: Disrupted Circadian Rhythms and Sleep-Implications for Health and Well-Being. *Current sleep medicine reports*, **3**, 104-112.
- JIKE, M., ITANI, O., WATANABE, N., BUYSSE, D. J. & KANEITA, Y. 2018. Long sleep duration and health outcomes: A systematic review, meta-analysis and meta-regression. *Sleep Medicine Reviews*, 39, 25-36.
- JOHNSTON, A., GRADISAR, M., DOHNT, H., BILLOWS, M. & MCCAPPIN, S. 2010. Adolescent sleep and fluid intelligence performance. *Sleep and Biological Rhythms*, 8, 180-186.
- JONES, S. E., LANE, J. M., WOOD, A. R., VAN HEES, V. T., TYRRELL, J., BEAUMONT, R. N., JEFFRIES,
 A. R., DASHTI, H. S., HILLSDON, M., RUTH, K. S., TUKE, M. A., YAGHOOTKAR, H., SHARP,
 S. A., JIE, Y., THOMPSON, W. D., HARRISON, J. W., DAWES, A., BYRNE, E. M., TIEMEIER,
 H., ALLEBRANDT, K. V., BOWDEN, J., RAY, D. W., FREATHY, R. M., MURRAY, A.,
 MAZZOTTI, D. R., GEHRMAN, P. R., LAWLOR, D. A., FRAYLING, T. M., RUTTER, M. K.,
 HINDS, D. A., SAXENA, R. & WEEDON, M. N. 2019. Genome-wide association analyses
 of chronotype in 697,828 individuals provides insights into circadian rhythms. *Nat*

- JOO, E. Y., NOH, H. J., KIM, J. S., KOO, D. L., KIM, D., HWANG, K. J., KIM, J. Y., KIM, S. T., KIM,M. R. & HONG, S. B. 2013. Brain Gray Matter Deficits in Patients with Chronic PrimaryInsomnia. *Sleep*, 36, 999-1007.
- JU, S. Y. & CHOI, W. S. 2013. Sleep duration and metabolic syndrome in adult populations: a meta-analysis of observational studies. *Nutr Diabetes*, 3, e65.
- KANEITA, Y., OHIDA, T., TAKEMURA, S., SONE, T., SUZUKI, K., MIYAKE, T., YOKOYAMA, E. & UMEDA, T. 2005. Relation of smoking and drinking to sleep disturbance among Japanese pregnant women. *Preventive Medicine*, 41, 877-882.
- KARACAN, I., THORNBY, J. I., ANCH, A. M., BOOTH, G. H., WILLIAMS, R. L. & SALIS, P. J. 1976.
 Dose-related sleep disturbances induced by coffee and caffeine. *Clinical Pharmacology* & *Therapeutics*, 20, 682-689.
- KARLSSON, B., KNUTSSON, A. & LINDAHL, B. 2001. Is there an association between shift work and having a metabolic syndrome? Results from a population based study of 27,485 people. *Occup Environ Med*, 58, 747-52.
- KILLGORE, W. D., BALKIN, T. J. & WESENSTEN, N. J. 2006. Impaired decision making following 49 h of sleep deprivation. *J Sleep Res*, 15, 7-13.
- KING, D. P., ZHAO, Y., SANGORAM, A. M., WILSBACHER, L. D., TANAKA, M., ANTOCH, M. P.,
 STEEVES, T. D., VITATERNA, M. H., KORNHAUSER, J. M., LOWREY, P. L., TUREK, F. W. &
 TAKAHASHI, J. S. 1997. Positional cloning of the mouse circadian clock gene. *Cell*, 89, 641-53.
- KLESZCZYNSKI, K. & FISCHER, T. W. 2012. Melatonin and human skin aging. *Dermato-Endocrinology*, 4, 245-252.
- KNUTSON, K. L. & TUREK, F. W. 2006. The U-shaped association between sleep and health: the 2 peaks do not mean the same thing. *Sleep*, 29, 878-9.
- KOCH, H., WITTERN, K.-P. & BERGEMANN, J. 2001. In Human Keratinocytes the Common Deletion Reflects Donor Variabilities Rather Than Chronologic Aging and can be Induced by Ultraviolet A Irradiation. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, 117, 892-897.
- KONDRATOV, R. V., KONDRATOVA, A. A., GORBACHEVA, V. Y., VYKHOVANETS, O. V. & ANTOCH,M. P. 2006. Early aging and age-related pathologies in mice deficient in BMAL1, the core componentof the circadian clock. *Genes Dev*, 20, 1868-73.
- KONDRATOVA, A. A. & KONDRATOV, R. V. 2012. The circadian clock and pathology of the ageing brain. *Nature reviews. Neuroscience*, 13, 325-335.

- KONOPKA, R. J. & BENZER, S. 1971. Clock mutants of Drosophila melanogaster. *Proc Natl Acad* Sci U S A, 68, 2112-6.
- KOSKENVUO, M., KAPRIO, J., PARTINEN, M., LANGINVAINIO, H., SARNA, S. & HEIKKILÄ, K. 1985. Snoring as a risk factor for hypertension and angina pectoris. *Lancet*, **1**, 893-6.
- KRIPKE, D. F., SIMONS, R. N., GARFINKEL, L. & HAMMOND, E. C. 1979. Short and long sleep and sleeping pills. Is increased mortality associated? *Arch Gen Psychiatry*, 36, 103-16.
- KRUEGER, P. M. & FRIEDMAN, E. M. 2009. Sleep Duration in the United States: A Crosssectional Population-based Study. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 169, 1052-1063.
- KUBITZ, K. A., LANDERS, D. M., PETRUZZELLO, S. J. & HAN, M. 1996. The Effects of Acute and Chronic Exercise on Sleep. *Sports Medicine*, 21, 277-291.
- KULMALA, J., VON BONSDORFF, M. B., STENHOLM, S., TÖRMÄKANGAS, T., VON BONSDORFF,
 M. E., NYGÅRD, C. H., KLOCKARS, M., SEITSAMO, J., ILMARINEN, J. & RANTANEN, T.
 2013. Perceived stress symptoms in midlife predict disability in old age: a 28-year
 prospective cohort study. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci, 68, 984-91.
- KUMAR, R., KHANDELWAL, N., THACHAMVALLY, R., TRIPATHI, B. N., BARUA, S., KASHYAP, S. K., MAHERCHANDANI, S. & KUMAR, N. 2018. Role of MAPK/MNK1 signaling in virus replication. *Virus research*, 253, 48-61.
- KUMARI, M., BADRICK, E., FERRIE, J., PERSKI, A., MARMOT, M. & CHANDOLA, T. 2009. Selfreported sleep duration and sleep disturbance are independently associated with cortisol secretion in the Whitehall II study. *The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism*, 94, 4801-4809.
- KUNZ, D., MAHLBERG, R., MÜLLER, C., TILMANN, A. & BES, F. 2004. Melatonin in patients with reduced REM sleep duration: two randomized controlled trials. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 89, 128-34.
- KYLE, S. D., SEXTON, C., FEIGE, B., RUTTER, M. & SPIEGELHALDER, K. 2017a. 0323 SLEEP AND COGNITIVE PERFORMANCE: CROSS-SECTIONAL ASSOCIATIONS FROM THE UK BIOBANK (N=477,966). *Sleep*, 40, A119-A120.
- KYLE, S. D., SEXTON, C. E., FEIGE, B., LUIK, A. I., LANE, J., SAXENA, R., ANDERSON, S. G., BECHTOLD, D. A., DIXON, W., LITTLE, M. A., RAY, D., RIEMANN, D., ESPIE, C. A., RUTTER, M. K. & SPIEGELHALDER, K. 2017b. Sleep and cognitive performance: cross-sectional associations in the UK Biobank. *Sleep Med*, 38, 85-91.

- LACEDONIA, D., CARPAGNANO, G. E., CRISETTI, E., COTUGNO, G., PALLADINO, G. P., PATRICELLI, G., SABATO, R. & FOSCHINO BARBARO, M. P. 2015. Mitochondrial DNA alteration in obstructive sleep apnea. *Respiratory Research*, **16**, 47.
- LAI-CHEONG, J. E. & MCGRATH, J. A. 2009. Structure and function of skin, hair and nails. *Medicine*, 37, 223-226.
- LALLUKKA, T., SARES-JÄSKE, L., KRONHOLM, E., SÄÄKSJÄRVI, K., LUNDQVIST, A., PARTONEN, T., RAHKONEN, O. & KNEKT, P. 2012. Sociodemographic and socioeconomic differences in sleep duration and insomnia-related symptoms in Finnish adults. *BMC Public Health*, 12, 565.
- LANDOLT, H. P., RÉTEY, J. V., TÖNZ, K., GOTTSELIG, J. M., KHATAMI, R., BUCKELMÜLLER, I. & ACHERMANN, P. 2004. Caffeine attenuates waking and sleep electroencephalographic markers of sleep homeostasis in humans. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 29, 1933-9.
- LAUDERDALE, D. S., CHEN, J.-H., KURINA, L. M., WAITE, L. J. & THISTED, R. A. 2016. Sleep duration and health among older adults: associations vary by how sleep is measured. *Journal of epidemiology and community health*, 70, 361-366.
- LAUDERDALE, D. S., KNUTSON, K. L., YAN, L. L., LIU, K. & RATHOUZ, P. J. 2008. Self-reported and measured sleep duration: How similar are they? *Epidemiology*, 19, 838-845.
- LAUDERDALE, D. S., KNUTSON, K. L., YAN, L. L., RATHOUZ, P. J., HULLEY, S. B., SIDNEY, S. & LIU, K. 2006. Objectively Measured Sleep Characteristics among Early-Middle-Aged Adults: The CARDIA Study. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 164, 5-16.
- LAUGSAND, L. E., VATTEN, L. J., PLATOU, C. & JANSZKY, I. 2011. Insomnia and the risk of acute myocardial infarction: a population study. *Circulation*, 124, 2073-81.
- LAVEBRATT, C., SJÖHOLM, L. K., SORONEN, P., PAUNIO, T., VAWTER, M. P., BUNNEY, W. E., ADOLFSSON, R., FORSELL, Y., WU, J. C., KELSOE, J. R., PARTONEN, T. & SCHALLING, M. 2010. CRY2 is associated with depression. *PLoS One*, **5**, e9407.
- LEE, K. A. & KRYGER, M. H. 2008. Women and sleep. J Womens Health (Larchmt), 17, 1189-90.
- LEGER, D., LAUDON, M. & ZISAPEL, N. 2004. Nocturnal 6-sulfatoxymelatonin excretion in insomnia and its relation to the response to melatonin replacement therapy. *The American Journal of Medicine*, 116, 91-95.
- LENG, Y., CAPPUCCIO, F. P., SURTEES, P. G., LUBEN, R., BRAYNE, C. & KHAW, K. T. 2016. Daytime napping, sleep duration and increased 8-year risk of type 2 diabetes in a British population. *Nutrition, metabolism, and cardiovascular diseases : NMCD,* 26, 996-1003.

- LEPROULT, R., COPINSCHI, G., BUXTON, O. & VAN CAUTER, E. 1997. Sleep loss results in an elevation of cortisol levels the next evening. *Sleep*, 20, 865-70.
- LEWY, A. J. & SACK, R. L. 1989. The dim light melatonin onset as a marker for circadian phase position. *Chronobiol Int*, 6, 93-102.
- LI, J., VITIELLO, M. V. & GOONERATNE, N. S. 2018. Sleep in Normal Aging. *Sleep medicine clinics,* 13, 1-11.
- LI, N. & ZHAN, X. 2019. Mitochondrial Dysfunction Pathway Networks and Mitochondrial Dynamics in the Pathogenesis of Pituitary Adenomas. *Frontiers in Endocrinology*, 10.
- LI, W., YIN, J., CAI, X., CHENG, X. & WANG, Y. 2020. Association between sleep duration and quality and depressive symptoms among university students: A cross-sectional study. *PLOS ONE*, 15, e0238811.
- LI, X., LIN, L., LV, L., PANG, X., DU, S., ZHANG, W., NA, G., MA, H., ZHANG, Q., JIANG, S., DENG,
 H., HAN, T., SUN, C. & LI, Y. 2015. U-shaped relationships between sleep duration and
 metabolic syndrome and metabolic syndrome components in males: a prospective
 cohort study. *Sleep Medicine*, 16, 949-954.
- LI, Y., WU, Y., ZHAI, L., WANG, T., SUN, Y. & ZHANG, D. 2017. Longitudinal Association of Sleep Duration with Depressive Symptoms among Middle-aged and Older Chinese. *Scientific Reports*, 7, 11794.
- LIAO, Y., XIE, L., CHEN, X., KELLY, B. C., QI, C., PAN, C., YANG, M., HAO, W., LIU, T. & TANG, J. 2019. Sleep quality in cigarette smokers and nonsmokers: findings from the general population in central China. *BMC public health*, 19, 808-808.
- LIM, J. & DINGES, D. F. 2010. A meta-analysis of the impact of short-term sleep deprivation on cognitive variables. *Psychological bulletin*, 136, 375-389.
- LIN, T., LIU, G. A., PEREZ, E., RAINER, R. D., FEBO, M., CRUZ-ALMEIDA, Y. & EBNER, N. C. 2018. Systemic Inflammation Mediates Age-Related Cognitive Deficits. *Front Aging Neurosci*, 10, 236.
- LISMAN, JOHN E. & JENSEN, O. 2013. The Theta-Gamma Neural Code. Neuron, 77, 1002-1016.
- LIU, Y. & TANAKA, H. 2002. Overtime work, insufficient sleep, and risk of non-fatal acute myocardial infarction in Japanese men. *Occup Environ Med*, 59, 447-51.
- LO, J. C. & CHEE, M. W. L. 2020. Cognitive effects of multi-night adolescent sleep restriction: current data and future possibilities. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences*, 33, 34-41.

- LO, J. C., ONG, J. L., LEONG, R. L. F., GOOLEY, J. J. & CHEE, M. W. L. 2016. Cognitive Performance, Sleepiness, and Mood in Partially Sleep Deprived Adolescents: The Need for Sleep Study. *Sleep*, 39, 687-698.
- LO, J. C., TWAN, D. C. K., KARAMCHEDU, S., LEE, X. K., ONG, J. L., VAN RIJN, E., GOOLEY, J. J. & CHEE, M. W. L. 2019. Differential effects of split and continuous sleep on neurobehavioral function and glucose tolerance in sleep-restricted adolescents. *Sleep*, 42.
- LOH, T. P., LORD, S. J., BELL, K., BOHN, M. K., LIM, C. Y., MARKUS, C., FARES TAIE, H., ADELI, K., LIPPI, G., SANDBERG, S. & HORVATH, A. 2020. Setting minimum clinical performance specifications for tests based on disease prevalence and minimum acceptable positive and negative predictive values: Practical considerations applied to COVID-19 testing. *Clin Biochem*.
- LOPRINZI, P. D. & CARDINAL, B. J. 2011. Association between objectively-measured physical activity and sleep, NHANES 2005–2006. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, **4**, 65-69.
- LUCEY, B. P., HICKS, T. J., MCLELAND, J. S., TOEDEBUSCH, C. D., BOYD, J., ELBERT, D. L., PATTERSON, B. W., BATY, J., MORRIS, J. C., OVOD, V., MAWUENYEGA, K. G. & BATEMAN, R. J. 2018. Effect of sleep on overnight cerebrospinal fluid amyloid β kinetics. *Annals of neurology*, 83, 197-204.
- LUCKHAUPT, S. E., TAK, S. & CALVERT, G. M. 2010. The prevalence of short sleep duration by industry and occupation in the National Health Interview Survey. *Sleep*, 33, 149-159.
- LYALL, L. M., WYSE, C. A., GRAHAM, N., FERGUSON, A., LYALL, D. M., CULLEN, B., CELIS MORALES, C. A., BIELLO, S. M., MACKAY, D., WARD, J., STRAWBRIDGE, R. J., GILL, J. M. R., BAILEY, M. E. S., PELL, J. P. & SMITH, D. J. 2018. Association of disrupted circadian rhythmicity with mood disorders, subjective wellbeing, and cognitive function: a cross-sectional study of 91 105 participants from the UK Biobank. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 5, 507-514.
- MACK, D. C., PATRIE, J. T., FELDER, R. A., SURATT, P. M. & ALWAN, M. 2009. Sleep assessment using a passive ballistocardiography-based system: preliminary validation. *Annu Int Conf IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc*, 2009, 4319-22.
- MAGEE, C. A., CAPUTI, P. & IVERSON, D. C. 2010. Is sleep duration associated with obesity in older Australian adults? *J Aging Health*, 22, 1235-55.
- MAGLIONE, J. E., LIU, L., NEIKRUG, A. B., POON, T., NATARAJAN, L., CALDERON, J., AVANZINO, J. A., COREY-BLOOM, J., PALMER, B. W., LOREDO, J. S. & ANCOLI-ISRAEL, S. 2013.

Actigraphy for the assessment of sleep measures in Parkinson's disease. *Sleep*, 36, 1209-17.

- MAHMOOD, T. & YANG, P.-C. 2012. Western blot: technique, theory, and trouble shooting. North American journal of medical sciences, 4, 429-434.
- MALLAMPALLI, M. P. & CARTER, C. L. 2014. Exploring sex and gender differences in sleep health: a Society for Women's Health Research Report. *Journal of women's health* (2002), 23, 553-562.
- MALONE, S. K., PATTERSON, F., LU, Y., LOZANO, A. & HANLON, A. 2016. Ethnic differences in sleep duration and morning-evening type in a population sample. *Chronobiol Int*, 33, 10-21.
- MANDER, B. A., WINER, J. R. & WALKER, M. P. 2017. Sleep and Human Aging. *Neuron*, 94, 19-36.
- MANTUA, J. & SPENCER, R. M. C. 2017. Exploring the nap paradox: are mid-day sleep bouts a friend or foe? *Sleep medicine*, 37, 88-97.
- MARCHEVA, B., RAMSEY, K. M., AFFINATI, A. & BASS, J. 2009. Clock genes and metabolic disease. *Journal of applied physiology (Bethesda, Md. : 1985),* 107, 1638-1646.
- MARCHEVA, B., RAMSEY, K. M., BUHR, E. D., KOBAYASHI, Y., SU, H., KO, C. H., IVANOVA, G., OMURA, C., MO, S., VITATERNA, M. H., LOPEZ, J. P., PHILIPSON, L. H., BRADFIELD, C. A., CROSBY, S. D., JEBAILEY, L., WANG, X., TAKAHASHI, J. S. & BASS, J. 2010. Disruption of the clock components CLOCK and BMAL1 leads to hypoinsulinaemia and diabetes. *Nature*, 466, 627-31.
- MARCO, C. A., WOLFSON, A. R., SPARLING, M. & AZUAJE, A. 2011. Family socioeconomic status and sleep patterns of young adolescents. *Behavioral sleep medicine*, 10, 70-80.
- MARSLAND, A. L., GIANAROS, P. J., KUAN, D. C., SHEU, L. K., KRAJINA, K. & MANUCK, S. B. 2015. Brain morphology links systemic inflammation to cognitive function in midlife adults. *Brain Behav Immun,* 48, 195-204.

MASAKI, H. 2010. Role of antioxidants in the skin: anti-aging effects. *J Dermatol Sci*, 58, 85-90. MATTHEWS, K. A., PATEL, S. R., PANTESCO, E. J., BUYSSE, D. J., KAMARCK, T. W., LEE, L. & HALL,

M. H. 2018. Similarities and differences in estimates of sleep duration by polysomnography, actigraphy, diary, and self-reported habitual sleep in a community sample. *Sleep health*, 4, 96-103.

- MAZZA, S., BASTUJI, H. & REY, A. E. 2020. Objective and Subjective Assessments of Sleep in Children: Comparison of Actigraphy, Sleep Diary Completed by Children and Parents' Estimation. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 11.
- MCCALL, C. & MCCALL, W. V. 2012. Comparison of actigraphy with polysomnography and sleep logs in depressed insomniacs. *Journal of Sleep Research*, 21, 122-127.
- MCDEVITT, E. A., SATTARI, N., DUGGAN, K. A., CELLINI, N., WHITEHURST, L. N., PERERA, C., REIHANABAD, N., GRANADOS, S., HERNANDEZ, L. & MEDNICK, S. C. 2018. The impact of frequent napping and nap practice on sleep-dependent memory in humans. *Scientific Reports*, 8, 15053.
- MCEWEN, B. S. 2006. Sleep deprivation as a neurobiologic and physiologic stressor: Allostasis and allostatic load. *Metabolism*, 55, S20-3.
- MEIER-EWERT, H. K., RIDKER, P. M., RIFAI, N., REGAN, M. M., PRICE, N. J., DINGES, D. F. & MULLINGTON, J. M. 2004. Effect of sleep loss on C-reactive protein, an inflammatory marker of cardiovascular risk. J Am Coll Cardiol, 43, 678-83.
- MEISINGER, C., HEIER, M., LOEWEL, H. & THE, M. K. A. C. S. 2005. Sleep disturbance as a predictor of type 2 diabetes mellitus in men and women from the general population. *Diabetologia*, 48, 235-241.
- MEZICK, E. J., MATTHEWS, K. A., HALL, M., STROLLO, P. J., JR., BUYSSE, D. J., KAMARCK, T. W., OWENS, J. F. & REIS, S. E. 2008. Influence of race and socioeconomic status on sleep: Pittsburgh SleepSCORE project. *Psychosomatic medicine*, **70**, 410-416.
- MIKHAIL, C., VAUCHER, A., JIMENEZ, S. & TAFTI, M. 2017. ERK signaling pathway regulates sleep duration through activity-induced gene expression during wakefulness. *Sci Signal*, 10.
- MINER, B. & KRYGER, M. H. 2017. Sleep in the Aging Population. *Sleep medicine clinics*, 12, 31-38.
- MINKEL, J., MORETA, M., MUTO, J., HTAIK, O., JONES, C., BASNER, M. & DINGES, D. 2014. Sleep deprivation potentiates HPA axis stress reactivity in healthy adults. *Health Psychol*, 33, 1430-4.
- MOLDOFSKY, H., LUE, F. A., DAVIDSON, J. R. & GORCZYNSKI, R. 1989. Effects of sleep deprivation on human immune functions. *Faseb j*, 3, 1972-7.
- MONK, T. H. & CARRIER, J. 1997. Speed of mental processing in the middle of the night. *Sleep*, 20, 399-401.

- MONK, T. H., REYNOLDS, C. F., KUPFER, D. J., BUYSSE, D. J., COBLE, P. A., HAYES, A. J., MACHEN, M. A., PETRIE, S. R. & RITENOUR, A. M. 1994. The Pittsburgh Sleep Diary. *J Sleep Res*, 3, 111-120.
- MONTAIGNE, D., MARECHAL, X., MODINE, T., COISNE, A., MOUTON, S., FAYAD, G., NINNI, S.,
 KLEIN, C., ORTMANS, S., SEUNES, C., POTELLE, C., BERTHIER, A., GHEERAERT, C.,
 PIVETEAU, C., DEPREZ, R., EECKHOUTE, J., DUEZ, H., LACROIX, D., DEPREZ, B., JEGOU,
 B., KOUSSA, M., EDME, J. L., LEFEBVRE, P. & STAELS, B. 2018. Daytime variation of
 perioperative myocardial injury in cardiac surgery and its prevention by Rev-Erbα
 antagonism: a single-centre propensity-matched cohort study and a randomised study. *Lancet*, 391, 59-69.
- MOTOMURA, Y., KATSUNUMA, R., YOSHIMURA, M. & MISHIMA, K. 2017. Two Days' Sleep Debt Causes Mood Decline During Resting State Via Diminished Amygdala-Prefrontal Connectivity. *Sleep*, 40.
- MOTOMURA, Y., KITAMURA, S., OBA, K., TERASAWA, Y., ENOMOTO, M., KATAYOSE, Y., HIDA, A., MORIGUCHI, Y., HIGUCHI, S. & MISHIMA, K. 2013. Sleep debt elicits negative emotional reaction through diminished amygdala-anterior cingulate functional connectivity. *PLoS One*, 8, e56578.
- NAJAFIAN, J., MOHAMMADIFARD, N., SIADAT, Z. D., SADRI, G., RAMAZANI, M. & NOURI, F. 2010. Association between Sleep Duration and Body Mass Index and Waist Circumference. *Iranian Journal of Medical Sciences*, 35, 140-144.
- NAKAGAWA, H., SACK, R. L. & LEWY, A. J. 1992. Sleep propensity free-runs with the temperature, melatonin and cortisol rhythms in a totally blind person. *Sleep*, 15, 330-6.
- NAM, G. E., HAN, K., KIM, D. H., LEE, J. H. & SEO, W. H. 2017. Sleep duration is associated with body fat and muscle mass and waist-to-height ratio beyond conventional obesity parameters in Korean adolescent boys. *Journal of Sleep Research*, 26, 444-452.
- NAVE, R., PELED, R. & LAVIE, P. 1995. Melatonin improves evening napping. *Eur J Pharmacol,* 275, 213-6.
- NGUYEN, K. D., FENTRESS, S. J., QIU, Y., YUN, K., COX, J. S. & CHAWLA, A. 2013. Circadian gene Bmal1 regulates diurnal oscillations of Ly6C(hi) inflammatory monocytes. *Science*, 341, 1483-8.
- NICOLAS C. NICOLAIDES, A. N. V., ILIA KRITIKOU, GEORGE CHROUSOS 2000. HPA Axis and Sleep. Endotext.

- NIKBAKHTIAN, S., REED, A. B., OBIKA, B. D., MORELLI, D., CUNNINGHAM, A. C., ARAL, M. & PLANS, D. 2021. Accelerometer-derived sleep onset timing and cardiovascular disease incidence: a UK Biobank cohort study. *European Heart Journal Digital Health*.
- NILSSON, P. M., RÖÖST, M., ENGSTRÖM, G., HEDBLAD, B. & BERGLUND, G. 2004. Incidence of Diabetes in Middle-Aged Men Is Related to Sleep Disturbances. *Diabetes Care*, 27, 2464.
- NORAT, P., SOLDOZY, S., SOKOLOWSKI, J. D., GORICK, C. M., KUMAR, J. S., CHAE, Y., YAĞMURLU, K., PRADA, F., WALKER, M., LEVITT, M. R., PRICE, R. J., TVRDIK, P. & KALANI, M. Y. S. 2020. Mitochondrial dysfunction in neurological disorders: Exploring mitochondrial transplantation. *npj Regenerative Medicine*, 5, 22.
- NYER, M., FARABAUGH, A., FEHLING, K., SOSKIN, D., HOLT, D., PAPAKOSTAS, G. I., PEDRELLI, P., FAVA, M., PISONI, A., VITOLO, O. & MISCHOULON, D. 2013. Relationship between sleep disturbance and depression, anxiety, and functioning in college students. *Depress Anxiety*, 30, 873-80.
- OHAYON, M. M., CARSKADON, M. A., GUILLEMINAULT, C. & VITIELLO, M. V. 2004. Metaanalysis of quantitative sleep parameters from childhood to old age in healthy individuals: developing normative sleep values across the human lifespan. *Sleep*, 27, 1255-73.
- OHAYON, M. M., REYNOLDS, C. F., 3RD & DAUVILLIERS, Y. 2013. Excessive sleep duration and quality of life. *Ann Neurol*, 73, 785-94.
- OKUMA, T., MATSUOKA, H., MATSUE, Y. & TOYOMURA, K. 1982. Model insomnia by methylphenidate and caffeine and use in the evaluation of temazepam. *Psychopharmacology*, 76, 201-208.
- OLDE RIKKERT, M. G. & RIGAUD, A. S. 2001. Melatonin in elderly patients with insomnia. A systematic review. *Z Gerontol Geriatr*, 34, 491-7.
- ORFF, H. J., MELISKA, C. J., LOPEZ, A., MARTINEZ, F., SORENSON, D. & PARRY, B. L. 2012. Polysomnographic evaluation of sleep quality and quantitative variables in women as a function of mood, reproductive status, and age. *Dialogues in clinical neuroscience*, 14, 413-424.
- OYETAKIN-WHITE, P., SUGGS, A., KOO, B., MATSUI, M. S., YAROSH, D., COOPER, K. D. & BARON, E. D. 2015. Does poor sleep quality affect skin ageing? *Clin Exp Dermatol*, 40, 17-22.
- PAPAGIANNAKOPOULOS, T., BAUER, M. R., DAVIDSON, S. M., HEIMANN, M., SUBBARAJ, L., BHUTKAR, A., BARTLEBAUGH, J., VANDER HEIDEN, M. G. & JACKS, T. 2016. Circadian Rhythm Disruption Promotes Lung Tumorigenesis. *Cell Metab*, 24, 324-31.
- PAQUET, J., KAWINSKA, A. & CARRIER, J. 2007. Wake detection capacity of actigraphy during sleep. *Sleep*, 30, 1362-9.
- PARK, S., PARK, K., SHIM, J.-S., YOUM, Y., KIM, J., LEE, E. & KIM, H. C. 2020. Psychosocial factors affecting sleep misperception in middle-aged community-dwelling adults. *PLOS ONE*, 15, e0241237.
- PARK, S. Y., MURPHY, S. P., WILKENS, L. R., YAMAMOTO, J. F., SHARMA, S., HANKIN, J. H., HENDERSON, B. E. & KOLONEL, L. N. 2005. Dietary patterns using the Food Guide Pyramid groups are associated with sociodemographic and lifestyle factors: the multiethnic cohort study. *J Nutr*, 135, 843-9.
- PARKES, J. D., CHEN, S. Y., CLIFT, S. J., DAHLITZ, M. J. & DUNN, G. 1998. The clinical diagnosis of the narcoleptic syndrome. *J Sleep Res*, **7**, 41-52.
- PASCHOS, G. K. & FITZGERALD, G. A. 2010. Circadian clocks and vascular function. *Circ Res,* 106, 833-41.
- PATEL, S. R., MALHOTRA, A., WHITE, D. P., GOTTLIEB, D. J. & HU, F. B. 2006. Association between reduced sleep and weight gain in women. *Am J Epidemiol*, 164, 947-54.
- PATKE, A., MURPHY, P. J., ONAT, O. E., KRIEGER, A. C., ÖZÇELIK, T., CAMPBELL, S. S. & YOUNG,
 M. W. 2017. Mutation of the Human Circadian Clock Gene CRY1 in Familial Delayed
 Sleep Phase Disorder. *Cell*, 169, 203-215.e13.
- PAUL, M. A., LOVE, R. J., JETLY, R., RICHARDSON, J. D., LANIUS, R. A., MILLER, J. C., MACDONALD, M. & RHIND, S. G. 2019. Blunted Nocturnal Salivary Melatonin Secretion Profiles in Military-Related Posttraumatic Stress Disorder. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 10.
- PAXTON, S. J., TRINDER, J. & MONTGOMERY, I. 1983. Does Aerobic Fitness Affect Sleep? *Psychophysiology*, 20, 320-324.
- PERLIS, M. L., GILES, D. E., MENDELSON, W. B., BOOTZIN, R. R. & WYATT, J. K. 1997. Psychophysiological insomnia: the behavioural model and a neurocognitive perspective. *Journal of Sleep Research*, 6, 179-188.
- PHILIP, P., TAILLARD, J., SAGASPE, P., VALTAT, C., SANCHEZ-ORTUNO, M., MOORE, N., CHARLES, A. & BIOULAC, B. 2004. Age, performance and sleep deprivation. J Sleep Res, 13, 105-10.

- PHILLIPS, B. A. & DANNER, F. J. 1995. Cigarette Smoking and Sleep Disturbance. Archives of Internal Medicine, 155, 734-737.
- POTTER, G. D. M., CADE, J. E. & HARDIE, L. J. 2017. Longer sleep is associated with lower BMI and favorable metabolic profiles in UK adults: Findings from the National Diet and Nutrition Survey. *PLOS ONE*, 12, e0182195.
- PROFANT, J., ANCOLI-ISRAEL, S. & DIMSDALE, J. E. 2002. Are there ethnic differences in sleep architecture? *Am J Hum Biol*, 14, 321-6.
- PURVES D, A. G., FITZPATRICK D, ET AL. 2001. Stages of Sleep. *Neuroscience*. Sunderland (MA): Sinauer Associates.
- QUEIROZ, S., RUIZ, F., PRADO, J., SILVA, A., FRANGE, C., NARCISO, F., CRUZ, A., TUFIK, S. & DE MELLO, M. T. 2020. The consequences of partial sleep restriction for habitual sleep duration, sleepiness and reaction time in healthy males. *Sleep Health*, 6, 814-821.
- RAIDY, D. J. & SCHARFF, L. F. V. 2005. Effects of Sleep Deprivation on Auditory and Visual Memory Tasks. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, 101, 451-467.

REDDY S, R. V., SHARMA S. 2020. Physiology, Circadian Rhythm, Treasure Island (FL), StatPearls.

- REDLINE, S., KIRCHNER, H. L., QUAN, S. F., GOTTLIEB, D. J., KAPUR, V. & NEWMAN, A. 2004. The effects of age, sex, ethnicity, and sleep-disordered breathing on sleep architecture. *Arch Intern Med*, 164, 406-18.
- REPPERT, S. M. & WEAVER, D. R. 2002. Coordination of circadian timing in mammals. *Nature*, 418, 935-41.
- REYNOLDS, C. F., 3RD, KUPFER, D. J., HOCH, C. C., STACK, J. A., HOUCK, P. R. & BERMAN, S. R. 1986. Sleep deprivation in healthy elderly men and women: effects on mood and on sleep during recovery. *Sleep*, 9, 492-501.
- RIEDEL, B. W., DURRENCE, H. H., LICHSTEIN, K. L., TAYLOR, D. J. & BUSH, A. J. 2004. The Relation Between Smoking and Sleep: The Influence of Smoking Level, Health, and Psychological Variables. *Behavioral Sleep Medicine*, 2, 63-78.
- RIJO-FERREIRA, F. & TAKAHASHI, J. S. 2019. Genomics of circadian rhythms in health and disease. *Genome Medicine*, 11, 82.
- RING, Ō. Accurate Health Information Accessible to Everyone [Online]. Available: <u>https://ouraring.com/pre-order</u> [Accessed].
- RITCHIE, M. E., PHIPSON, B., WU, D., HU, Y., LAW, C. W., SHI, W. & SMYTH, G. K. 2015. limma powers differential expression analyses for RNA-sequencing and microarray studies. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 43, e47-e47.

- RITTER, P. S., SAUER, C., PFEIFFER, S., BAUER, M. & PFENNIG, A. 2016. Comparison of Subjective and Objective Sleep Estimations in Patients with Bipolar Disorder and Healthy Control Subjects. *Sleep Disorders*, 2016, 4031535.
- RIVKEES, S. A. 2007. The Development of Circadian Rhythms: From Animals To Humans. *Sleep medicine clinics*, 2, 331-341.
- RODENBECK, A., COHRS, S., JORDAN, W., HUETHER, G., RÜTHER, E. & HAJAK, G. 2003. The sleep-improving effects of doxepin are paralleled by a normalized plasma cortisol secretion in primary insomnia. A placebo-controlled, double-blind, randomized, cross-over study followed by an open treatment over 3 weeks. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)*, 170, 423-8.
- RODENBECK, A., HUETHER, G., RÜTHER, E. & HAJAK, G. 1999. Nocturnal melatonin secretion and its modification by treatment in patients with sleep disorders. *Adv Exp Med Biol*, 467, 89-93.
- RODENBECK, A., HUETHER, G., RÜTHER, E. & HAJAK, G. 2002. Interactions between evening and nocturnal cortisol secretion and sleep parameters in patients with severe chronic primary insomnia. *Neurosci Lett*, 324, 159-63.
- ROEHRS, T. & ROTH, T. 2008. Caffeine: sleep and daytime sleepiness. *Sleep Med Rev*, 12, 153-62.
- ROHSENOW, D. J., HOWLAND, J., ARNEDT, J. T., ALMEIDA, A. B., GREECE, J., MINSKY, S., KEMPLER, C. S. & SALES, S. 2010. Intoxication with bourbon versus vodka: effects on hangover, sleep, and next-day neurocognitive performance in young adults. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res*, 34, 509-18.
- ROTH, T., DAUVILLIERS, Y., MIGNOT, E., MONTPLAISIR, J., PAUL, J., SWICK, T. & ZEE, P. 2013. Disrupted nighttime sleep in narcolepsy. *Journal of clinical sleep medicine : JCSM : official publication of the American Academy of Sleep Medicine,* 9, 955-965.
- ROTHFUSS, O., GASSER, T. & PATENGE, N. 2010. Analysis of differential DNA damage in the mitochondrial genome employing a semi-long run real-time PCR approach. *Nucleic acids research*, 38, e24-e24.
- ROUX, P. P. & BLENIS, J. 2004. ERK and p38 MAPK-activated protein kinases: a family of protein kinases with diverse biological functions. *Microbiology and molecular biology reviews : MMBR*, 68, 320-344.

- RUDIC, R. D., MCNAMARA, P., CURTIS, A. M., BOSTON, R. C., PANDA, S., HOGENESCH, J. B. & FITZGERALD, G. A. 2004. BMAL1 and CLOCK, two essential components of the circadian clock, are involved in glucose homeostasis. *PLoS Biol*, 2, e377.
- RUSU, A., BALA, C., GRAUR, M., CRETEANU, G., MOROSANU, M., RADULIAN, G., POPA, A. R., TIMAR, R., PIRCALABOIU, L. & ROMAN, G. 2019. Sleep duration and body mass index: moderating effect of self-perceived stress and age. Results of a cross-sectional population-based study. *Eating and Weight Disorders - Studies on Anorexia, Bulimia and Obesity*, 24, 1089-1097.
- RUTTERS, F., LEMMENS, S. G., ADAM, T. C., BREMMER, M. A., ELDERS, P. J., NIJPELS, G. & DEKKER, J. M. 2014. Is Social Jetlag Associated with an Adverse Endocrine, Behavioral, and Cardiovascular Risk Profile? *Journal of Biological Rhythms*, 29, 377-383.
- SAADAT, H., BISSONNETTE, B., TUMIN, D., RAMAN, V., RICE, J., BARRY, N. & TOBIAS, J. 2017. Effects of partial sleep deprivation on reaction time in anesthesiologists. *Paediatr Anaesth*, 27, 358-362.
- SAKSVIK-LEHOUILLIER, I., HARRISON, S. L., MARSHALL, L. M., TRANAH, G. J., ENSRUD, K., ANCOLI-ISRAEL, S., CLEMONS, A., REDLINE, S., STONE, K. L. & SCHERNHAMMER, E. S. 2015. Association of Urinary 6-Sulfatoxymelatonin (aMT6s) Levels and Objective and Subjective Sleep Measures in Older Men: The MrOS Sleep Study. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci, 70, 1569-77.
- SAMY, L., HUANG, M., LIU, J. J., XU, W. & SARRAFZADEH, M. 2014. Unobtrusive Sleep Stage Identification Using a Pressure-Sensitive Bed Sheet. *IEEE Sensors Journal*, 14, 2092-2101.
- SANTHI, N., LAZAR, A. S., MCCABE, P. J., LO, J. C., GROEGER, J. A. & DIJK, D.-J. 2016. Sex differences in the circadian regulation of sleep and waking cognition in humans. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 113, E2730-E2739.
- SANTOS, R. B., GIATTI, S., AIELO, A. N., SILVA, W. A., PARISE, B. K., CUNHA, L. F., SOUZA, S. P., ALENCAR, A. P., LOTUFO, P. A., BENSENOR, I. M. & DRAGER, L. F. 2021. Prevalence and predictors of under or overestimation sleep duration in adults: The ELSA-Brasil study. *Sleep Epidemiology,* 1, 100013.
- SARRIS, J., THOMSON, R., HARGRAVES, F., EATON, M., DE MANINCOR, M., VERONESE, N., SOLMI, M., STUBBS, B., YUNG, A. R. & FIRTH, J. 2020. Multiple lifestyle factors and

depressed mood: a cross-sectional and longitudinal analysis of the UK Biobank (N = 84,860). *BMC Medicine*, 18, 354.

- SCHEER, F. A., MORRIS, C. J., GARCIA, J. I., SMALES, C., KELLY, E. E., MARKS, J., MALHOTRA, A.
 & SHEA, S. A. 2012. Repeated melatonin supplementation improves sleep in hypertensive patients treated with beta-blockers: a randomized controlled trial. *Sleep*, 35, 1395-402.
- SCHLESSINGER, D. I., ANORUO, M. & SCHLESSINGER, J. 2021. Biochemistry, Melanin. *StatPearls.* Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing

Copyright © 2021, StatPearls Publishing LLC.

- SCHMID, S. M., HALLSCHMID, M., JAUCH-CHARA, K., BORN, J. & SCHULTES, B. 2008. A single night of sleep deprivation increases ghrelin levels and feelings of hunger in normal-weight healthy men. *J Sleep Res*, 17, 331-4.
- SCHMIDT, C., PEIGNEUX, P. & CAJOCHEN, C. 2012. Age-related changes in sleep and circadian rhythms: impact on cognitive performance and underlying neuroanatomical networks. *Frontiers in neurology*, **3**, 118-118.
- SCULLIN, M. K. & BLIWISE, D. L. 2015. Sleep, cognition, and normal aging: integrating a half century of multidisciplinary research. *Perspectives on psychological science : a journal of the Association for Psychological Science*, 10, 97-137.
- SEMLER, C. N. & HARVEY, A. G. 2005. Misperception of sleep can adversely affect daytime functioning in insomnia. *Behav Res Ther*, 43, 843-56.
- SEPHTON, S. E., SAPOLSKY, R. M., KRAEMER, H. C. & SPIEGEL, D. 2000. Diurnal cortisol rhythm as a predictor of breast cancer survival. *J Natl Cancer Inst*, 92, 994-1000.
- SHAHAR, E., WHITNEY, C. W., REDLINE, S., LEE, E. T., NEWMAN, A. B., JAVIER NIETO, F., O'CONNOR, G. T., BOLAND, L. L., SCHWARTZ, J. E. & SAMET, J. M. 2001. Sleepdisordered Breathing and Cardiovascular Disease. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine*, 163, 19-25.
- SHAN, Z., MA, H., XIE, M., YAN, P., GUO, Y., BAO, W., RONG, Y., JACKSON, C. L., HU, F. B. & LIU,
 L. 2015. Sleep duration and risk of type 2 diabetes: a meta-analysis of prospective studies. *Diabetes Care*, 38, 529-37.
- SHARKEY, K. M., FOGG, L. F. & EASTMAN, C. I. 2001. Effects of melatonin administration on daytime sleep after simulated night shift work. *Journal of Sleep Research*, 10, 181-192.

- SHARKEY, K. M., PEARLSTEIN, T. B. & CARSKADON, M. A. 2013. Circadian phase shifts and mood across the perinatal period in women with a history of major depressive disorder: A preliminary communication. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 150, 1103-1108.
- SHI H, H. T., MA Y, ELIASSEN AH, SUN Q, WANG M 2021. Sleep Duration and Snoring at Midlife in Relation to Healthy Aging in Women 70 Years of Age or Older. *Nat Sci Sleep*, 13, 411-422.
- SHOCHAT, T., HAIMOV, I. & LAVIE, P. 1998. Melatonin--the key to the gate of sleep. *Ann Med*, 30, 109-14.
- SHORT, M. A., BOOTH, S. A., OMAR, O., OSTLUNDH, L. & ARORA, T. 2020. The relationship between sleep duration and mood in adolescents: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sleep Med Rev*, 52, 101311.
- SHORT, M. A. & LOUCA, M. 2015. Sleep deprivation leads to mood deficits in healthy adolescents. *Sleep Med*, 16, 987-93.
- SINGH, B., SCHOEB, T. R., BAJPAI, P., SLOMINSKI, A. & SINGH, K. K. 2018. Reversing wrinkled skin and hair loss in mice by restoring mitochondrial function. *Cell Death & Disease*, 9, 735.
- SINGH, N. A., CLEMENTS, K. M. & FIATARONE, M. A. 1997. A Randomized Controlled Trial of the Effect of Exercise on Sleep. *Sleep*, 20, 95-101.
- SLOMINSKI, A. & PAUS, R. 1993. Melanogenesis is coupled to murine anagen: toward new concepts for the role of melanocytes and the regulation of melanogenesis in hair growth. *J Invest Dermatol*, 101, 90s-97s.
- SLOMINSKI, A., WORTSMAN, J., PLONKA, P. M., SCHALLREUTER, K. U., PAUS, R. & TOBIN, D. J. 2005. Hair follicle pigmentation. *J Invest Dermatol*, 124, 13-21.
- SMAGULA, S. F., STONE, K. L., REDLINE, S., ANCOLI-ISRAEL, S., BARRETT-CONNOR, E., LANE, N.
 E., ORWOLL, E. S. & CAULEY, J. A. 2016. Actigraphy- and Polysomnography-Measured
 Sleep Disturbances, Inflammation, and Mortality Among Older Men. *Psychosom Med*, 78, 686-96.
- SMITH, M. E., MCEVOY, L. K. & GEVINS, A. 2002. The impact of moderate sleep loss on neurophysiologic signals during working-memory task performance. *Sleep*, 25, 784-794.
- SMITH, M. R., BURGESS, H. J., FOGG, L. F. & EASTMAN, C. I. 2009. Racial differences in the human endogenous circadian period. *PLoS One*, *4*, e6014.

- SOPHIE CASSIDY, J. Y. C., MICHAEL CATT, ADRIAN BAUMAN, MICHAEL I TRENELL 2016. Crosssectional study of diet, physical activity, television viewing and sleep duration in 233 110 adults from the UK Biobank; the behavioural phenotype of cardiovascular disease and type 2 diabetes. *BMJ Open*, 6.
- SPÄTH-SCHWALBE, E., GOFFERJE, M., KERN, W., BORN, J. & FEHM, H. L. 1991. Sleep disruption alters nocturnal ACTH and cortisol secretory patterns. *Biol Psychiatry*, 29, 575-84.
- SPERRY, S. D., SCULLY, I. D., GRAMZOW, R. H. & JORGENSEN, R. S. 2015. Sleep Duration and Waist Circumference in Adults: A Meta-Analysis. *Sleep*, 38, 1269-1276.
- SPIEGEL, K., KNUTSON, K., LEPROULT, R., TASALI, E. & VAN CAUTER, E. 2005. Sleep loss: a novel risk factor for insulin resistance and Type 2 diabetes. J Appl Physiol (1985), 99, 2008-19.
- SPIEGEL, K., LEPROULT, R., L'HERMITE-BALÉRIAUX, M., COPINSCHI, G., PENEV, P. D. & VAN CAUTER, E. 2004a. Leptin levels are dependent on sleep duration: relationships with sympathovagal balance, carbohydrate regulation, cortisol, and thyrotropin. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 89, 5762-71.
- SPIEGEL, K., LEPROULT, R. & VAN CAUTER, E. 1999. Impact of sleep debt on metabolic and endocrine function. *Lancet*, 354, 1435-9.
- SPIEGEL, K., TASALI, E., PENEV, P. & VAN CAUTER, E. 2004b. Brief communication: Sleep curtailment in healthy young men is associated with decreased leptin levels, elevated ghrelin levels, and increased hunger and appetite. *Ann Intern Med*, 141, 846-50.
- SPIRA, A. P., GAMALDO, A. A., AN, Y., WU, M. N., SIMONSICK, E. M., BILGEL, M., ZHOU, Y., WONG, D. F., FERRUCCI, L. & RESNICK, S. M. 2013. Self-reported sleep and β-amyloid deposition in community-dwelling older adults. *JAMA Neurol*, 70, 1537-43.
- SPIRA, A. P., GONZALEZ, C. E., VENKATRAMAN, V. K., WU, M. N., PACHECO, J., SIMONSICK, E.
 M., FERRUCCI, L. & RESNICK, S. M. 2016. Sleep Duration and Subsequent Cortical Thinning in Cognitively Normal Older Adults. *Sleep*, 39, 1121-8.
- SPIRA, A. P., STONE, K. L., REDLINE, S., ENSRUD, K. E., ANCOLI-ISRAEL, S., CAULEY, J. A. & YAFFE,
 K. 2017. Actigraphic Sleep Duration and Fragmentation in Older Women: Associations
 With Performance Across Cognitive Domains. *Sleep*, 40.
- SPRAVCHIKOV, N., SIZYAKOV, G., GARTSBEIN, M., ACCILI, D., TENNENBAUM, T. & WERTHEIMER, E. 2001. Glucose effects on skin keratinocytes: implications for diabetes skin complications. *Diabetes*, 50, 1627-35.

STAMATAKIS, K. A., KAPLAN, G. A. & ROBERTS, R. E. 2007. Short sleep duration across income, education, and race/ethnic groups: population prevalence and growing disparities during 34 years of follow-up. *Ann Epidemiol*, 17, 948-55.

STOUT, R. & BIRCH-MACHIN, M. 2019. Mitochondria's Role in Skin Ageing. Biology (Basel), 8.

- STRANGES, S., CAPPUCCIO, F. P., KANDALA, N. B., MILLER, M. A., TAGGART, F. M., KUMARI, M., FERRIE, J. E., SHIPLEY, M. J., BRUNNER, E. J. & MARMOT, M. G. 2008a. Cross-sectional versus prospective associations of sleep duration with changes in relative weight and body fat distribution: the Whitehall II Study. *Am J Epidemiol*, 167, 321-9.
- STRANGES, S., DORN, J. M., SHIPLEY, M. J., KANDALA, N.-B., TREVISAN, M., MILLER, M. A., DONAHUE, R. P., HOVEY, K. M., FERRIE, J. E., MARMOT, M. G. & CAPPUCCIO, F. P. 2008b. Correlates of Short and Long Sleep Duration: A Cross-Cultural Comparison Between the United Kingdom and the United States: The Whitehall II Study and the Western New York Health Study. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 168, 1353-1364.
- STRASSMAN, R. J., QUALLS, C. R., LISANSKY, E. J. & PEAKE, G. T. 1991. Elevated rectal temperature produced by all-night bright light is reversed by melatonin infusion in men. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 71, 2178-2182.
- SUN, W., YU, Y., YUAN, J., LI, C., LIU, T., LIN, D., LAU, A., ZHONG, C., XU, T. & SHAN, G. 2015. Sleep duration and quality among different occupations--China national study. *PloS one*, 10, e0117700-e0117700.
- SUNDARARAJAN, K., GEORGIEVSKA, S., TE LINDERT, B. H. W., GEHRMAN, P. R., RAMAUTAR, J.,
 MAZZOTTI, D. R., SABIA, S., WEEDON, M. N., VAN SOMEREN, E. J. W., RIDDER, L., WANG,
 J. & VAN HEES, V. T. 2021. Sleep classification from wrist-worn accelerometer data using random forests. *Sci Rep*, 11, 24.
- SUNDELIN, T., LEKANDER, M., KECKLUND, G., VAN SOMEREN, E. J., OLSSON, A. & AXELSSON, J. 2013. Cues of fatigue: effects of sleep deprivation on facial appearance. *Sleep*, 36, 1355-60.
- SUPARTINI, A., HONDA, T., BASRI, N. A., HAEUCHI, Y., CHEN, S., ICHIMIYA, A. & KUMAGAI, S. 2016. The Impact of Sleep Timing, Sleep Duration, and Sleep Quality on Depressive Symptoms and Suicidal Ideation amongst Japanese Freshmen: The EQUSITE Study. *Sleep Disorders*, 2016, 8737654.
- SYSTEMS, I. ngenuity Upstream Regulator Analysis in IPA® [Online]. Available: <u>http://pages.ingenuity.com/rs/ingenuity/images/0812%20upstream regulator analy</u> <u>sis whitepaper.pdf</u> [Accessed 13/12/2021].

- TAFOYA, S. A., JURADO, M. M., YÉPEZ, N. J., FOUILLOUX, M. & LARA, M. C. 2013. [Sleep difficulties and psychological symptoms in medicine students in Mexico]. *Medicina (B Aires)*, 73, 247-51.
- TAHERI, S., LIN, L., AUSTIN, D., YOUNG, T. & MIGNOT, E. 2004. Short sleep duration is associated with reduced leptin, elevated ghrelin, and increased body mass index. *PLoS Med*, 1, e62.
- TAKAESU, Y., FUTENMA, K., KOBAYASHI, M., KOMADA, Y., TANAKA, N., YAMASHINA, A. & INOUE, Y. 2015. A preliminary study on the relationships between diurnal melatonin secretion profile and sleep variables in patients emergently admitted to the coronary care unit. *Chronobiology International*, 32, 875-879.
- TAKAHASHI, T., SASAKI, M., ITOH, H., YAMADERA, W., OZONE, M., OBUCHI, K., HAYASHIDA, K.
 I., MATSUNAGA, N. & SANO, H. 2002. Melatonin alleviates jet lag symptoms caused by an 11-hour eastward flight. *Psychiatry and Clinical Neurosciences*, 56, 301-302.
- TAKIMOTO, M., HAMADA, A., TOMODA, A., OHDO, S., OHMURA, T., SAKATO, H., KAWATANI,
 J., JODOI, T., NAKAGAWA, H., TERAZONO, H., KOYANAGI, S., HIGUCHI, S., KIMURA, M.,
 TUKIKAWA, H., IRIE, S., SAITO, H. & MIIKE, T. 2005. Daily expression of clock genes in
 whole blood cells in healthy subjects and a patient with circadian rhythm sleep
 disorder. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 289, R1273-9.
- TAN, X., TITOVA OLGA, E., LINDBERG, E., ELMSTÅHL, S., LIND, L., SCHIÖTH HELGI, B. & BENEDICT, C. 2019. Association Between Self-Reported Sleep Duration and Body Composition in Middle-Aged and Older Adults. *Journal of Clinical Sleep Medicine*, 15, 431-435.
- TOBIN, D. J. & PAUS, R. 2001. Graying: gerontobiology of the hair follicle pigmentary unit. *Exp Gerontol,* 36, 29-54.

TOCHIKUBO, O., IKEDA, A., MIYAJIMA, E. & ISHII, M. 1996. Effects of insufficient sleep on blood pressure monitored by a new multibiomedical recorder. *Hypertension*, 27, 1318-24.

- TOFFOL, E., KALLEINEN, N., URRILA, A. S., HIMANEN, S.-L., PORKKA-HEISKANEN, T., PARTONEN,
 T. & POLO-KANTOLA, P. 2014. The relationship between mood and sleep in different female reproductive states. *BMC Psychiatry*, 14, 177.
- TOH, K. L., JONES, C. R., HE, Y., EIDE, E. J., HINZ, W. A., VIRSHUP, D. M., PTÁCEK, L. J. & FU, Y.
 H. 2001. An hPer2 phosphorylation site mutation in familial advanced sleep phase syndrome. *Science*, 291, 1040-3.

- TOMFOHR, L., PUNG, M. A., EDWARDS, K. M. & DIMSDALE, J. E. 2012. Racial differences in sleep architecture: The role of ethnic discrimination. *Biological Psychology*, 89, 34-38.
- TONETTI, L., MINGOZZI, R. & NATALE, V. 2016. Comparison between paper and electronic sleep diary. *Biological Rhythm Research*, 47, 743-753.
- TOUITOU, Y., MOTOHASHI, Y., REINBERG, A., TOUITOU, C., BOURDELEAU, P., BOGDAN, A. & AUZÉBY, A. 1990. Effect of shift work on the night-time secretory patterns of melatonin, prolactin, cortisol and testosterone. *Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol*, 60, 288-92.

TROTTI, L. M. 2017. Idiopathic Hypersomnia. *Sleep medicine clinics*, 12, 331-344.

- TUREK, F. W., JOSHU, C., KOHSAKA, A., LIN, E., IVANOVA, G., MCDEARMON, E., LAPOSKY, A., LOSEE-OLSON, S., EASTON, A., JENSEN, D. R., ECKEL, R. H., TAKAHASHI, J. S. & BASS, J. 2005. Obesity and metabolic syndrome in circadian Clock mutant mice. *Science*, 308, 1043-5.
- TWOROGER, S. S., DAVIS, S., VITIELLO, M. V., LENTZ, M. J. & MCTIERNAN, A. 2005. Factors associated with objective (actigraphic) and subjective sleep quality in young adult women. *J Psychosom Res*, 59, 11-9.
- TZISCHINSKY, O. & LAVIE, P. 1994. Melatonin possesses time-dependent hypnotic effects. *Sleep*, 17, 638-45.
- TZISCHINSKY, O., SHLITNER, A. & LAVIE, P. 1993. The association between the nocturnal sleep gate and nocturnal onset of urinary 6-sulfatoxymelatonin. *J Biol Rhythms*, 8, 199-209.
- VALLAT, R., SHAH, V. D., REDLINE, S., ATTIA, P. & WALKER, M. P. 2020. Broken sleep predicts hardened blood vessels. *PLOS Biology*, 18, e3000726.
- VAN CAUTER, E., LEPROULT, R. & KUPFER, D. J. 1996. Effects of gender and age on the levels and circadian rhythmicity of plasma cortisol. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 81, 2468-73.
- VAN DEN BERG, J. F., KNVISTINGH NEVEN, A., TULEN, J. H. M., HOFMAN, A., WITTEMAN, J. C. M., MIEDEMA, H. M. E. & TIEMEIER, H. 2008a. Actigraphic sleep duration and fragmentation are related to obesity in the elderly: the Rotterdam Study. *International Journal of Obesity*, 32, 1083-1090.
- VAN DEN BERG, J. F., VAN ROOIJ, F. J. A., VOS, H., TULEN, J. H. M., HOFMAN, A., MIEDEMA, H.
 M. E., NEVEN, A. K. & TIEMEIER, H. 2008b. Disagreement between subjective and actigraphic measures of sleep duration in a population-based study of elderly persons*. *Journal of Sleep Research*, 17, 295-302.
- VAN DER HORST, G. T., MUIJTJENS, M., KOBAYASHI, K., TAKANO, R., KANNO, S., TAKAO, M., DE WIT, J., VERKERK, A., EKER, A. P., VAN LEENEN, D., BUIJS, R., BOOTSMA, D.,

HOEIJMAKERS, J. H. & YASUI, A. 1999. Mammalian Cry1 and Cry2 are essential for maintenance of circadian rhythms. *Nature*, 398, 627-30.

- VAN DONGEN, H. P., MAISLIN, G., MULLINGTON, J. M. & DINGES, D. F. 2003. The cumulative cost of additional wakefulness: dose-response effects on neurobehavioral functions and sleep physiology from chronic sleep restriction and total sleep deprivation. *Sleep*, 26, 117-26.
- VAN HEES, V. T., SABIA, S., ANDERSON, K. N., DENTON, S. J., OLIVER, J., CATT, M., ABELL, J. G., KIVIMÄKI, M., TRENELL, M. I. & SINGH-MANOUX, A. 2015. A Novel, Open Access Method to Assess Sleep Duration Using a Wrist-Worn Accelerometer. *PLOS ONE*, 10, e0142533.
- VAN HEES, V. T., SABIA, S., JONES, S. E., WOOD, A. R., ANDERSON, K. N., KIVIMÄKI, M., FRAYLING, T. M., PACK, A. I., BUCAN, M., TRENELL, M. I., MAZZOTTI, D. R., GEHRMAN, P. R., SINGH-MANOUX, B. A. & WEEDON, M. N. 2018. Estimating sleep parameters using an accelerometer without sleep diary. *Sci Rep*, 8, 12975.
- VAN MILL, J. G., VOGELZANGS, N., VAN SOMEREN, E. J., HOOGENDIJK, W. J. & PENNINX, B. W. 2014. Sleep duration, but not insomnia, predicts the 2-year course of depressive and anxiety disorders. J Clin Psychiatry, 75, 119-26.
- VAN SOMEREN, E. J. 2000. More than a marker: interaction between the circadian regulation of temperature and sleep, age-related changes, and treatment possibilities. *Chronobiol Int*, 17, 313-54.
- VENUS, M., WATERMAN, J. & MCNAB, I. 2010. Basic physiology of the skin. Surgery (Oxford), 28, 469-472.
- VERKHRATSKY, A., NEDERGAARD, M., STEARDO, L. & LI, B. 2020. Editorial: Sleep and Mood Disorders. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 10.
- VERNET, C. & ARNULF, I. 2009a. Idiopathic hypersomnia with and without long sleep time: a controlled series of 75 patients. *Sleep*, 32, 753-759.
- VERNET, C. & ARNULF, I. 2009b. Narcolepsy with long sleep time: a specific entity? *Sleep*, 32, 1229-1235.
- VGONTZAS, A. N., BIXLER, E. O., LIN, H. M., PROLO, P., MASTORAKOS, G., VELA-BUENO, A., KALES, A. & CHROUSOS, G. P. 2001. Chronic insomnia is associated with nyctohemeral activation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis: clinical implications. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 86, 3787-94.

- VGONTZAS, A. N., BIXLER, E. O., PAPANICOLAOU, D. A., KALES, A., STRATAKIS, C. A., VELA-BUENO, A., GOLD, P. W. & CHROUSOS, G. P. 1997. Rapid eye movement sleep correlates with the overall activities of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis and sympathetic system in healthy humans. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 82, 3278-80.
- VGONTZAS, A. N., PEJOVIC, S., ZOUMAKIS, E., LIN, H. M., BIXLER, E. O., BASTA, M., FANG, J., SARRIGIANNIDIS, A. & CHROUSOS, G. P. 2007. Daytime napping after a night of sleep loss decreases sleepiness, improves performance, and causes beneficial changes in cortisol and interleukin-6 secretion. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*, 292, E253-61.
- VGONTZAS, A. N., ZOUMAKIS, E., BIXLER, E. O., LIN, H. M., FOLLETT, H., KALES, A. & CHROUSOS,
 G. P. 2004. Adverse effects of modest sleep restriction on sleepiness, performance, and inflammatory cytokines. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 89, 2119-26.
- VGONTZAS, A. N., ZOUMAKIS, M., BIXLER, E. O., LIN, H. M., PROLO, P., VELA-BUENO, A., KALES,
 A. & CHROUSOS, G. P. 2003. Impaired nighttime sleep in healthy old versus young adults is associated with elevated plasma interleukin-6 and cortisol levels: physiologic and therapeutic implications. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 88, 2087-95.
- VIDEIRA, I. F., MOURA, D. F. & MAGINA, S. 2013. Mechanisms regulating melanogenesis. *An Bras Dermatol*, 88, 76-83.
- VIOLA, A. U., CHELLAPPA, S. L., ARCHER, S. N., PUGIN, F., GÖTZ, T., DIJK, D. J. & CAJOCHEN, C. 2012. Interindividual differences in circadian rhythmicity and sleep homeostasis in older people: effect of a PER3 polymorphism. *Neurobiol Aging*, 33, 1010.e17-27.
- VIRTA, J. J., HEIKKILÄ, K., PEROLA, M., KOSKENVUO, M., RÄIHÄ, I., RINNE, J. O. & KAPRIO, J. 2013. Midlife sleep characteristics associated with late life cognitive function. *Sleep*, 36, 1533-41, 1541a.
- VITATERNA, M. H., TAKAHASHI, J. S. & TUREK, F. W. 2001. Overview of circadian rhythms. *Alcohol Res Health*, 25, 85-93.
- VON GALL, C., WEAVER, D. R., MOEK, J., JILG, A., STEHLE, J. H. & KORF, H. W. 2005. Melatonin plays a crucial role in the regulation of rhythmic clock gene expression in the mouse pars tuberalis. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 1040, 508-11.
- VUORI, I., URPONEN, H., HASAN, J. & PARTINEN, M. 1988. Epidemiology of exercise effects on sleep. *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica*, 134, 3-7.
- WALDHAUSER, F., WEISZENBACHER, G., TATZER, E., GISINGER, B., WALDHAUSER, M., SCHEMPER, M. & FRISCH, H. 1988. Alterations in Nocturnal Serum Melatonin Levels In

Humans With Growth and Aging^{*}. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism,* 66, 648-652.

- WALSH, L., MCLOONE, S., RONDA, J., DUFFY, J. F. & CZEISLER, C. A. 2017. Noncontact Pressure-Based Sleep/Wake Discrimination. *IEEE transactions on bio-medical engineering*, 64, 1750-1760.
- WANG, X.-L., YUAN, K., ZHANG, W., LI, S.-X., GAO, G. F. & LU, L. 2020. Regulation of Circadian Genes by the MAPK Pathway: Implications for Rapid Antidepressant Action. *Neuroscience bulletin*, 36, 66-76.
- WATANABE, M., KIKUCHI, H., TANAKA, K. & TAKAHASHI, M. 2010. Association of short sleep duration with weight gain and obesity at 1-year follow-up: a large-scale prospective study. *Sleep*, 33, 161-7.
- WENNBERG, A. M. V., WU, M. N., ROSENBERG, P. B. & SPIRA, A. P. 2017. Sleep Disturbance, Cognitive Decline, and Dementia: A Review. *Seminars in neurology*, 37, 395-406.
- WESTWOOD, A. J., BEISER, A., JAIN, N., HIMALI, J. J., DECARLI, C., AUERBACH, S. H., PASE, M.
 P. & SESHADRI, S. 2017. Prolonged sleep duration as a marker of early neurodegeneration predicting incident dementia. *Neurology*, 88, 1172-1179.
- WICHNIAK, A., WIERZBICKA, A., WALĘCKA, M. & JERNAJCZYK, W. 2017. Effects of Antidepressants on Sleep. *Current psychiatry reports*, 19, 63-63.
- WILD, C. J., NICHOLS, E. S., BATTISTA, M. E., STOJANOSKI, B. & OWEN, A. M. 2018. Dissociable effects of self-reported daily sleep duration on high-level cognitive abilities. *Sleep*, 41.
- WILLEMEN, T., VAN DEUN, D., VERHAERT, V., VANDEKERCKHOVE, M., EXADAKTYLOS, V., VERBRAECKEN, J., VAN HUFFEL, S., HAEX, B. & SLOTEN, J. V. 2014. An evaluation of cardiorespiratory and movement features with respect to sleep-stage classification. *IEEE J Biomed Health Inform*, 18, 661-9.
- WIMMER, F., HOFFMANN, R. F., BONATO, R. A. & MOFFITT, A. R. 1992. The effects of sleep deprivation on divergent thinking and attention processes. *J Sleep Res*, **1**, 223-230.
- WITHINGS. *Sleep Tracking Mat- Sleep* [Online]. Available: <u>https://www.withings.com/us/en/sleep</u> [Accessed].
- WREDE, J. E., MENGEL-FROM, J., BUCHWALD, D., VITIELLO, M. V., BAMSHAD, M., NOONAN,
 C., CHRISTIANSEN, L., CHRISTENSEN, K. & WATSON, N. F. 2015. Mitochondrial DNA
 Copy Number in Sleep Duration Discordant Monozygotic Twins. *Sleep*, 38, 1655-1658.

- XIA, M., LI, X., YANG, L., REN, J., SUN, G., QI, S., VERKHRATSKY, A. & LI, B. 2018. The ameliorative effect of fluoxetine on neuroinflammation induced by sleep deprivation. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 146, 63-75.
- XIE, D., LI, W., WANG, Y., GU, H., TEO, K., LIU, L. & YUSUF, S. 2014. Sleep duration, snoring habits and risk of acute myocardial infarction in China population: results of the INTERHEART study. *BMC Public Health*, 14, 531.
- XU, W., TAN, C. C., ZOU, J. J., CAO, X. P. & TAN, L. 2020. Sleep problems and risk of all-cause cognitive decline or dementia: an updated systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*, 91, 236-244.
- XU, Y., PADIATH, Q. S., SHAPIRO, R. E., JONES, C. R., WU, S. C., SAIGOH, N., SAIGOH, K., PTÁCEK,
 L. J. & FU, Y. H. 2005. Functional consequences of a CKIdelta mutation causing familial advanced sleep phase syndrome. *Nature*, 434, 640-4.
- YAMAZAKI, S., NUMANO, R., ABE, M., HIDA, A., TAKAHASHI, R., UEDA, M., BLOCK, G. D., SAKAKI, Y., MENAKER, M. & TEI, H. 2000. Resetting central and peripheral circadian oscillators in transgenic rats. *Science*, 288, 682-5.
- YAMAZAKI, T., KAWAI, C., YAMAUCHI, A. & KURIBAYASHI, F. 2011. A highly sensitive chemiluminescence assay for superoxide detection and chronic granulomatous disease diagnosis. *Trop Med Health*, 39, 41-5.
- YIN, J., JIN, X., SHAN, Z., LI, S., HUANG, H., LI, P., PENG, X., PENG, Z., YU, K., BAO, W., YANG, W., CHEN, X. & LIU, L. 2017. Relationship of Sleep Duration With All-Cause Mortality and Cardiovascular Events: A Systematic Review and Dose-Response Meta-Analysis of Prospective Cohort Studies. *Journal of the American Heart Association*, 6, e005947.
- YOSHIDA, K., HASHIRAMOTO, A., OKANO, T., YAMANE, T., SHIBANUMA, N. & SHIOZAWA, S. 2013. TNF-α modulates expression of the circadian clock gene Per2 in rheumatoid synovial cells. *Scandinavian Journal of Rheumatology*, 42, 276-280.
- ZAVECZ, Z., NAGY, T., GALKÓ, A., NEMETH, D. & JANACSEK, K. 2020. The relationship between subjective sleep quality and cognitive performance in healthy young adults: Evidence from three empirical studies. *Scientific Reports*, **10**, 4855.
- ZEITZER, J. M., BLACKWELL, T., HOFFMAN, A. R., CUMMINGS, S., ANCOLI-ISRAEL, S. & STONE,
 K. 2018. Daily Patterns of Accelerometer Activity Predict Changes in Sleep, Cognition,
 and Mortality in Older Men. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci, 73, 682-687.
- ZHAI, L., ZHANG, H. & ZHANG, D. 2015. SLEEP DURATION AND DEPRESSION AMONG ADULTS: A META-ANALYSIS OF PROSPECTIVE STUDIES. *Depress Anxiety*, 32, 664-70.

ZHANG, B. & WING, Y. K. 2006. Sex differences in insomnia: a meta-analysis. Sleep, 29, 85-93.

- ZHANG, L., SAMET, J., CAFFO, B. & PUNJABI, N. M. 2006. Cigarette Smoking and Nocturnal Sleep Architecture. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 164, 529-537.
- ZHANG, X., GIOVANNUCCI, E. L., WU, K., GAO, X., HU, F., OGINO, S., SCHERNHAMMER, E. S., FUCHS, C. S., REDLINE, S., WILLETT, W. C. & MA, J. 2013. Associations of Self-Reported Sleep Duration and Snoring with Colorectal Cancer Risk in Men and Women. *Sleep*, 36, 681-688.
- ZHAO, B., SUN, S., HE, X., YANG, J., MA, X. & YAN, B. 2021. Sleep fragmentation and the risk of obesity: The Sleep Heart Health Study. *Obesity*, 29, 1387-1393.
- ZHONG, X., HILTON, H. J., GATES, G. J., JELIC, S., STERN, Y., BARTELS, M. N., DEMEERSMAN, R.
 E. & BASNER, R. C. 2005. Increased sympathetic and decreased parasympathetic cardiovascular modulation in normal humans with acute sleep deprivation. J Appl Physiol (1985), 98, 2024-32.
- ZHU, G., CATT, M., CASSIDY, S., BIRCH-MACHIN, M., TRENELL, M., HIDEN, H., WOODMAN, S.
 & ANDERSON, K. N. 2019. Objective sleep assessment in >80,000 UK mid-life adults: Associations with sociodemographic characteristics, physical activity and caffeine. *PLOS ONE*, 14, e0226220.
- ZHU G, C. S., HIDEN H, WOODMAN S, TRENELL M, GUNN DA, CATT M, BIRCH-MACHIN M, ANDERSON KN 2021. Exploration of Sleep as a Specific Risk Factor for Poor Metabolic and Mental Health: A UK Biobank Study of 84,404 Participants. *Nature and Science of Sleep*, 13, 1903-1912.
- ZHU, S., WANG, Z., HESHKA, S., HEO, M., FAITH, M. S. & HEYMSFIELD, S. B. 2002. Waist circumference and obesity-associated risk factors among whites in the third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey: clinical action thresholds. *Am J Clin Nutr*, 76, 743-9.
- ZISAPEL, N., TARRASCH, R. & LAUDON, M. 2005. The relationship between melatonin and cortisol rhythms: clinical implications of melatonin therapy. *Drug Development Research*, 65, 119-125.
- ZWIGHAFT, Z., AVIRAM, R., SHALEV, M., ROUSSO-NOORI, L., KRAUT-COHEN, J., GOLIK, M., BRANDIS, A., REINKE, H., AHARONI, A., KAHANA, C. & ASHER, G. 2015. Circadian Clock Control by Polyamine Levels through a Mechanism that Declines with Age. *Cell Metab*, 22, 874-85.

Appendix A

Portions of this work have resulted in two peer-reviewed publication:

- Zhu G, Catt M, Cassidy S, Birch-Machin M, Trenell M, et al. (2019) Objective sleep assessment in >80,000 UK mid-life adults: Associations with sociodemographic characteristics, physical activity and caffeine. PLOS ONE 14(12): e0226220.
- Zhu G, Cassidy S, Hiden H, Woodman S, Trenell M, Gunn DA, Catt M, Birch-Machin M, Anderson KN. Exploration of Sleep as a Specific Risk Factor for Poor Metabolic and Mental Health: A UK Biobank Study of 84,404 Participants. Nat Sci Sleep. 2021; 13:1903-1912.

Other publications:

- **Zhu G**, Anderson K. Does insomnia worsen cardiometabolic health? ACNR 2018;18(2):20-22.
- **Zhu G**, Catt M, Anderson K, Gunn D, Birch-Machin M. P069 Investigating the impact of insulin resistance on ageing and wellbeing using sleep as a model system 2019.
- Ruddy E, Zhu G, Idowu O, Birch-Machin MA. Chapter 9 Skin aging and mitochondria.
 In: de Oliveira MR, editor. Mitochondrial Dysfunction and Nanotherapeutics: Academic Press; 2021. p. 237-59.

This work has been presented at several conferences:

- Science of healthy diet, sports & wellbeing conference, Bradford, 2018: oral presentation
- Mitochondria, Nutrition and Health conference, Newcastle, 2018: poster presentation
- 10th Alliance annual healthy ageing conference, Newcastle, 2019: poster presentation
- 25th Congress of the European sleep research society, virtual, 2020: poster presentation
- British sleep society BSS conference, virtual, 2021: poster presentation and lightning talk

This work has been presented at internal and collaborative meetings:

- BBSRC-Unilever ICP studentship workshop, Colworth, 2018: poster presentation
- Institute of Cellular Medicine seminar, Newcastle university, 2018: oral presentation
- Clinical sleep meeting, Freeman hospital Newcastle, 2018: oral presentation,

- Dermatological sciences research in progress seminar, Royal Victoria Infirmary Newcastle, 2018: oral presentation
- BBSRC-Unilever ICP studentship workshop, Liverpool, 2019: oral presentation

Award:

This work has been awarded with the Colin Sullivan Award at the virtual BSS 2021 conference.

Appendix B

```
#args <- commandArgs(trailingOnly = TRUE)</pre>
```

#This is the correct script to prcess sleep data, and physical activity

library(GGIR)

INPUT NEEDED: mode=c(1,2,3,4,5), overwrite = FALSE, #datadir= args[1], *#outputdir= args[2],* datadir = "_____", outputdir = "_____", #f0=1, f1=2, #-----# Part 1: #-----# Key functions: reading file, auto-calibration, and eastracting features do.enmo = TRUE, do.anglez=TRUE, chunksize=2, printsummary=TRUE, #-----# Part 2: #----strategy = 2, ndayswindow=16, hrs.del.start = 0, hrs.del.end = 0,

```
maxdur = 9, includedaycrit = 16,
```

```
winhr = c(5,10),
```

```
qlevels = c(c(1380/1440), c(1410/1440)),
```

```
qwindow=c(0,24),
```

ilevels = *c*(*seq*(0,400,*by*=50),8000),

```
mvpathreshold =c(100,120),
```

bout.metric = 4,

closedbout=FALSE,

#-----

Part 3:

#-----

Key functions: Sleep detection

timethreshold= c(5), anglethreshold=5,

ignorenonwear = TRUE,

#-----

Part 4:

#-----

Key functions: Integrating sleep log (if available) with sleep detection

storing day and person specific summaries of sleep

excludefirstlast = FALSE,

includenightcrit = 16,

def.noc.sleep = c(),

relyonsleeplog=FALSE,

outliers.only = TRUE,

```
criterror = 4,
#relyonsleeplog = FALSE,
sleeplogidnum = TRUE,
colid=1,
coln1=2,
do.visual = TRUE,
nnights = 16,
#-----
# Part 5:
# Key functions: Merging physical activity with sleep analyses
#-----
threshold.lig = c(50), threshold.mod = c(120), threshold.vig = c(500),
boutcriter = 0.8, boutcriter.in = 0.9, boutcriter.lig = 0.8,
boutcriter.mvpa = 0.8, boutdur.in = c(1,10,30), boutdur.liq = c(1,10),
boutdur.mvpa = c(1), timewindow = c("WW"),
#-----
# Report generation
#-----
# Key functions: Generating reports based on meta-data
do.report=c(2,4,5),
visualreport=TRUE, dofirstpage = TRUE,
```

viewingwindow=1)

Appendix C

Upstream regulators identified in females.

Upstream Regulator	p-value
JAG2	0.001
takinib	0.001
SMYD1	0.001
CYP24A1	0.002
RPS19	0.002
PLX5622	0.002
HS-243	0.003
BUB1B	0.003
epicatechin	0.003
5-fluoro-2-hydroxycinnamaldehyde	0.005
5-fluoro-2-benzoyloxycinnamaldehyde	0.005
MALSU1	0.005
EIF3M	0.005
HSD17B12	0.005
МТ-ТЕ	0.006
MRPL14	0.006
TCF12	0.007
MRPL12	0.007
SERPINC1	0.007
TERF2	0.007
bicuculline/dalfampridine	0.007
teriflunomide	0.010
LRPPRC	0.010
ALKBH7	0.011
miR-451a (and other miRNAs w/seed AACCGUU)	0.011
Vegf	0.011
trypsin	0.012
DAP3	0.012
miR-135a-5p (and other miRNAs w/seed AUGGCUU)	0.012
F10	0.012
MSI1	0.012

MT-TM	0.013
NAE1	0.013
IFT57	0.014
рСРТ-сАМР	0.015
actinonin	0.015
telapristone acetate	0.016
TAL1	0.017
CDK1	0.018
HNRNPAB	0.018
TWNK	0.020
9Z,11E-octadecadienoic acid	0.020
СГОСК	0.022
NRG1	0.024
TLX1	0.025
trans-cinnamaldehyde	0.026
BCAP31	0.026
chrysotile asbestos	0.026
LIN28A	0.028
RAB1B	0.030
FLCN	0.030
glucocorticoid	0.030
RYR1	0.031
TERC	0.031
SYK/ZAP	0.032
CORT	0.032
IKZF2	0.032
nafenopin	0.032
NSUN6	0.034
SET	0.034
discodermolide	0.034
АТР7В	0.035
GTF2IRD1	0.035
EP400	0.037
NFYC	0.038

GBX2	0.038
fasudil	0.038
conjugated linoleic acid	0.039
Hbb-b2	0.040
ABCG1	0.041
AURK	0.043
baicalin	0.043
ANLN	0.043
TAF7L	0.043
TXN	0.043
FAS	0.044
TRPS1	0.044
TFE3	0.044
AGT	0.045
RAC2	0.045
CKAP2L	0.046
CD40LG	0.048
VEGFB	0.049

Appendix D

Upstream regulators identified in males.

Upstream Regulator	p-value
CKAP2L	0.001
mir-27	0.002
hnRNP H	0.003
HJURP	0.003
GABRD	0.003
RGS9	0.003
miR-27b-5p (miRNAs w/seed GAGCUUA)	0.003
miR-3584-5p (and other miRNAs w/seed GGAGGAG)	0.003
RGS11	0.003
RGS7	0.003
ATP6V1B1	0.003
SPINK7	0.007
miR-509-3p (miRNAs w/seed GAUUGGU)	0.007
miR-577 (miRNAs w/seed AGAUAAA)	0.007
PDGF BB	0.007
ELAVL1	0.008
miR-124-3p (and other miRNAs w/seed AAGGCAC)	0.009
ADCYAP1	0.010
GALNT14	0.010
MMS19	0.010
CIAO2B	0.010
Gamma tubulin	0.010
CIAO1	0.010
RPP38	0.010
RGS6	0.010
miR-139-3p (miRNAs w/seed GGAGACG)	0.010
miR-485-3p (and other miRNAs w/seed UCAUACA)	0.010
MIR23A/24-2/27A cluster	0.010
mir23a/24-2/27a	0.010
HR	0.011
USP24	0.014

PHF19	0.014
miR-27a-5p (miRNAs w/seed GGGCUUA)	0.014
miR-625-5p (and other miRNAs w/seed GGGGGAA)	0.014
BICD2	0.014
GABRA1	0.014
GNG13	0.014
Activin	0.014
nandrolone decanoate	0.014
testosterone cypionate	0.014
1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D	0.015
SWI-SNF	0.017
NEUROD4	0.017
PDCL	0.017
HLA-B	0.017
starch	0.017
methyltestosterone	0.017
TSC2	0.019
miR-204-5p (and other miRNAs w/seed UCCCUUU)	0.020
FOXQ1	0.021
TP53RK	0.021
FSTL3	0.021
TRPV6	0.021
UBA3	0.021
alpha-ketoisocaproic acid	0.021
phenelzine	0.021
juglone	0.021
PLN	0.021
ANXA7	0.024
miR-519a-3p (and other miRNAs w/seed AAGUGCA)	0.024
SF3B2	0.024
miR-9-5p (and other miRNAs w/seed CUUUGGU)	0.025
IKZF3	0.025
GnRH-A	0.026
LASP1	0.027

MAD2L2	0.027
UBR1	0.027
ONECUT2	0.027
GnRH analog	0.029
levodopa	0.030
CCND1	0.030
MSGN1	0.031
UBR2	0.031
STK17A	0.031
UBQLN1	0.031
2-oxoadipic acid	0.031
2-aminoadipic acid	0.031
mir-634	0.034
IGBP1	0.034
alprazolam	0.034
phenylephrine	0.035
DHTKD1	0.038
RLIM	0.038
NEUROD2	0.038
SD6	0.038
enoxacin	0.038
RAF1	0.040
L-histidine	0.041
RB1CC1	0.041
pentylenetetrazol	0.041
SAMHD1	0.044
GNB3	0.044
FZR1	0.044
PITX1	0.044
4-nonylphenol	0.048
mir-302	0.048
ACVR1B	0.048
pentobarbital	0.048
sirolimus	0.162

IFNG	0.445
IFING	0.445